Descendants of Thomas Whitted, Esq. 1754-1820



Isaac, Druzilla, Mary, Caroline and Elbridge Whitted

Anne Healy Field

© 2020 www.annefield.net

Descendants of Thomas Whitted Esquire, 1754-1820

First Generation

1. Thomas Whitted Sr. Esq. was born about 1754 in Orange County, North Carolina ¹ and died 5 Aug 1820 in Orange County, North Carolina ^{2,3,4} about age 66.

General Notes: Don Whitted, a family researcher says: "we think Thomas's father was Robert Whitehead, but we are not sure yet." 1983. He also says "Thomas must have changed his name from Whitehead to Whitted sometime between his first and second child." This Robert Whitehead was from Isle of Wight County in Virginia but there is no evidence that this is the correct line of descent. Perhaps wishful thinking.

Other researchers are unsure of Thomas' parentage. Some researchers feel that he was a brother to William Whitted who lived at the same time in the same area but there is no proof of this. Some researchers think that the name was always Whitted and that the family came to North Carolina from Pennsylvania. Obviously, much more research needs to be done.

There is a Thomas Whitehead in the list of North Carolina Taxpayers, 1679-1790, in Orange County. FHL MF 18072 Item 1, image 109

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1790, Orange County, North Carolina.
 Thos Whitted
- census: 1810, Hillsborough, Orange, North Carolina. 6 Thos. Whitted Sr.
- Occupation: Judge, North Carolina courts.²
- Notice of Death: Raleigh Register and North Carolina State Gazette, 18 Aug 1820, Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina.⁷ p.3: "Died: On the 5th inst. at Mount Willing, T. Whitted, Esq. a highly respected and worthy citizen of Orange County."
- Probate: 1820, Orange County, North Carolina. Thomas Whitted died intestate. The first paperwork is dated to August 1820 but the settlement of the estate goes on for several years. The estate sale took place in Sept 1820. One of the first papers names all the children of Thomas Whitted, and in the case of daughters Eleanor (Nelly) and Mary, both married, names their husbands as well. Ruth married in 1821 while the estate was being settled. The probate file is extensive 273 pages.

Thomas married someone about 1774.3

head of household.

His children were:

+ 2 M i. **Robert Whitted**^{9,10} was born about 1774 in Orange County, North Carolina¹ and died 30 Jul 1839 in Jefferson County, Missouri^{1,11} about age 65.

Robert married **Nancy McMullin** 12 (b. Abt 1775, d. May 1850) about 1794 in Orange County, North Carolina. 1,13

3 F ii. **Eleanor "Nelly" Whitted**^{14,15} was born about 1777 in Orange County, North Carolina.² General Notes: Eleanor Gappins is listed in the 1820 census for Orange County, NC, as

Noted events in her life were:

 Name Fact: Name is transcribed as Ellender Whited in the marriage record, 7 Nov 1797.¹⁶

Eleanor married William Gappins¹⁷ 7 Nov 1797 in Orange County, North Carolina. 16,18

General Notes: A William Gapin is listed in Hillsborough, Orange Co., NC, 1800 census. There are 5 people in the household.

+ 4 M iii. **John Wesley Whitted**^{19,20,21} was born 22 Nov 1779 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,19} died 28 Mar 1866 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{1,19,22} at age 86, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,23}

John married **Ruth Lavina Allen**^{24,25} (b. 1783, d. 1865) 3 Jun 1803 in Orange County, North Carolina. 1,26,27

John next married **Susanna Clayton**²⁸ (b. 27 Dec 1798, d. 13 Jan 1893) 28 Aug 1839 in Lawrence County, Indiana.²⁹

+ <u>5</u> F iv. Mary Whitted^{30,31} was born about 1780 in Orange County, North Carolina ³² and died before 1850 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ³³

Mary had a child.

Mary married **Thomas Pleasants** (b. Abt 1789, d. After 28 Dec 1858) 9 Dec 1801 in Orange County, North Carolina. 34,35

- 6 M v. James Whitted^{36,37} was born about 1783 in Orange County, North Carolina.³⁸
- + 7 M vi. **Thomas Whitted Jr.**^{39,40} was born 3 Mar 1784 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{39,41} died 15 Jul 1851 in Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee 41,42 at age 67, and was buried in Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee. 41

Thomas married $\textbf{Peggy Lashley}^{39}$ (b. 1786) 14 Dec 1807 in Orange County, North Carolina. 43,44

+ 8 M vii. **William Whitted**^{1,45,46} was born 26 Mar 1787 in Orange County, North Carolina⁴⁵ and died in Dec 1840 in Vicksburg, Warren, Mississippi ⁴⁷ at age 53.

William married **Aratha Howard** 45,48 (b. 1 Jun 1797, d. 10 Jun 1862) 23 Nov 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina. 49,50

+ 9 M viii. **Joseph Whitted**^{51,52,53} was born 10 May 1789 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{54,55,56,57} died 20 Jul 1860 in Marion County, Iowa ^{53,58} at age 71, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, lowa. ⁵³

Joseph married **Mary "Polly" Sykes**³⁹ (b. Abt 1787, d. 27 Oct 1865) in 1809 in Orange County, North Carolina.

+ 10 F ix. **Ruth Whitted**^{59,60} was born about 1793 in Orange County, North Carolina. ⁵⁹

Ruth married **Richard Howard**⁵⁹ (b. Abt 1786, d. 1863) 26 Dec 1821 in Orange County, North Carolina. ⁶¹

Thomas next married **Sarah** 4 Sep 1813 in Orange County, North Carolina. 62,63 Sarah died about 1816.

General Notes: In a complaint written to the Court of Equity, Orange Co., NC, the heirs of Thomas Whitted stated that "some years past their father intermarried with Sarah Kirk, the widow and relict of Lewis Kirk" and that he, their father, survived her. Source:

Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, There are 273 images in the probate file.

Noted events in her life were:

Probate: 1816, Orange County, North Carolina.⁶⁴ Sarah Whitted died intestate

Second Generation (Children)

2. Robert Whitted^{9,10} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born about 1774 in Orange County, North Carolina ¹ and died 30 Jul 1839 in Jefferson County, Missouri ^{1,11} about age 65.

General Notes: Went by Whitehead.

According to researcher Mildred Burfford in an email to David Whitehead on the MyFamily webpage "tennesseewhiteheads.com," Robert was on the 1805 Roane County tax list. He would have moved there with other Whiteheads. He then moved to Jefferson Co., Missouri where he signed a petition to Congress for Missouri to become a state, on 6 Jan 1810.

Robert Whitehead died intestate in Jefferson Co., Missouri. His son, Samuel Whitehead, was granted administration of the estate on 23 Aug 1839. FHL MF 966102, Jefferson Co., Missouri, Probate Records, 1834-1845, p.75-76.

There is no tombstone, but it is believed that he is buried in the "Robert Whitehead Cemetery" where his wife is buried, a private cemetery on land originally owned by the family. http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~mojchs/DavesCemArticles/WhiteheadCemetery.pdf

Robert married **Nancy McMullin**,⁶⁵ daughter of **Samuel McMullin**⁹ and **Agnes Ann McVan**,⁹ about 1794 in Orange County, North Carolina. Nancy was born about 1775 in Orange County, North Carolina, died in May 1850 in Jefferson County, Missouri about age 75, and was buried in Jefferson County, Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: "Robert Whitehead Cemetery", Jefferson County, Missouri. ^{67,68} There is a headstone for Nancy on property that was owned by the family and this is a private cemetery with no official name. For more information:

Whitehead, Robert Cemetery, by Dave Hallemann

http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~mojchs/DavesCemArticles/WhiteheadCemetery.pdf The cemetery is listed in Find A Grave as the Robert Whitehead Cemetery.

Children from this marriage were:

11 F i. **Rebecca "Patsy" Whitehead**¹ was born in 1795 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ⁶⁹ Rebecca married **Drury Gooch**. ¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1830, Plattin Township, Jefferson, Missouri. To Drury Gooch. On same page as Samuel Whitehead.
- 12 F ii. **Mary Whitehead**¹ was born in 1798 in Jefferson County, Missouri.⁷¹

Mary married William Robertson.¹

- 13 M iii. **Thomas Whitehead**¹ was born in 1800 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 72
- + 14 M iv. **Samuel Asa Whitehead**⁷³ was born in Jan 1804 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ^{74,75} died 14 Feb 1857^{1,75} at age 53, and was buried in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁷⁵

Samuel married **Clarissa Edwards** ^{1,76,77} (b. 14 Sep 1810, d. 1 Feb 1889) 16 Apr 1829 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ^{1,78}

15 F v. **Ruth Whitehead**^{1,9} was born in 1805 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 79

Ruth married James Robertson. 1,9

+ 16 M vi. **John S. Whitehead**¹ was born 19 Mar 1809 in Jefferson County, Missouri⁸⁰ and died 25 Mar 1847 in Jefferson County, Missouri⁸¹ at age 38.

John married Lydia Butler¹ (b. ca. 1814) 19 May 1836 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 82,83

17 F vii. Sarah Whitehead was born about 1810 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 79

Sarah married Thomas Coleman.

Noted events in his life were:

 census: 1830, Plattin Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 84 Thomas Coleman. On same page as Samuel Whitehead

- 18 F viii. Martha Whitehead was born about 1812 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 85 Martha married Staples. 86
- **4. John Wesley Whitted**^{19,20,21} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 22 Nov 1779 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,19} died 28 Mar 1866 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{1,19,22} at age 86, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,23}

General Notes: There is a John Whitted in Lawrence County, Indiana, in 1830. John's age in the census is 50-60 which is about right. There are other surnames on the same page such as Allen, Thorn, Johnson and Cummings, that could be the families that his children married into. John is still in the 1840 census in Lawrence County, as is his youngest son John. There are 2 John Whiteheads in Lawrence County in 1820 but no other familiar names.

John Whitted's tombstone inscription gives his date of birth as Nov. 22, 1780.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1810, Hillsborough, Orange, North Carolina. ⁸⁷ Jno. Whitted, 2 adult males, 1 adult female, 1 very young male and three very young females.
- Moved: 1817.⁸⁸ to Washington County, Indiana
- census: 1830, Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁸⁹ John Whitted, 2 males under 5, 2 males 5-10, 2 males 15-20, 1 male 50-60, 1 female 20-30, 1 female 30-40
- census: 1840, Lawrence County, Indiana. 90 John Whitted, 50-60, 2 teenage sons, and 1 female 40-50
- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 91 John Whitted, 69, born NC, farmer
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 92 John Whitted 79, born NC
- Will: 15 Jun 1848, Lawrence County, Indiana. 93 Will written 1848, Admitted to probate 1866.
 Mentions: wife Susana, sons Zachariah (executor), George, John & Don the last three named as substitute executors, if needed, in that order. All his children were to receive equal shares of his estate after Susanna received her due.
- Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 22

John married **Ruth Lavina Allen**^{24,25} 3 Jun 1803 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{1,26,27} Ruth was born in 1783 in North Carolina, ²⁴ died in 1865 in Hamilton County, Indiana ²⁵ at age 82, and was buried in Erie, Lawrence. Indiana. ²⁵

General Notes: Ruth Lavina Allen Whitted has a death date of 1865 on the Find a Grave website, memorial #46200081. John Whitted, her husband, married his 2d wife, Susannah Clayton, in 1839. I doubt that Lavina was still living when her husband remarried and believe the death date is in error.

Ruth is said to have died in Hamilton County, Indiana, and buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. The family appeared to be living in Lawrence County in 1830 and 1840, so for her to have died in Hamilton County is questionable. For the moment, this remains a mystery.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. 25

Children from this marriage were:

+ 19 F i. **Mary "Polly" Whitted**^{1,94} was born 7 Oct 1804 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,94} died 24 Apr 1871 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{19,94} at age 66, and was buried in Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁴

Mary married **David Johnson**^{1,95} (b. 15 Jan 1802, d. 1 Nov 1865) 18 May 1822 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{19,96}

20 F ii. **Jane Whitted**^{1,97} was born 18 Dec 1806 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,19,97} died 28 Nov 1869 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{19,97} at age 62, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁹⁷ Another name for Jane was Jennie.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana.

Jane married **Obediah Allen**^{1,98} 3 Jul 1842.¹ Obediah was born in 1800 in North Carolina, ⁹⁸ died 26 Nov 1870 in Indiana ⁹⁸ at age 70, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁹⁸

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net: 4 Jun 2020

- Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 98
- 21 M iii. **Lewis Whitted**¹ was born about 1808 in Orange County, North Carolina¹ and died before 1869.¹⁹

Lewis married Eliza Litton¹ 22 Oct 1840 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 1,99

- + 22 F iv. **Eliza Whitted**^{1,100} was born about 1809 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{1,100}
 Eliza married **Henry Thorn**^{100,101} (b. ca. 1802) 20 Feb 1834 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{102,103}
- + 23 M v. **Thomas Allen Whitted**¹⁰⁴ was born 3 Jan 1810 in Orange County, North Carolina, ¹⁰⁵ died 1 Apr 1871¹⁰⁶ at age 61, and was buried in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ¹⁰⁶

Thomas married **Rosanna Ikerd** (b. 1814, d. 4 Feb 1897) 15 Sep 1831 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 107,108

+ 24 M vi. **Zachariah Whitted**^{1,109} was born 22 Mar 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,110,111} died 18 Apr 1865 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{111,112} at age 53, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹¹¹

Zachariah married **Rebecca Allen**¹⁰⁹ (b. 11 Jan 1814, d. 28 Dec 1852) 18 Mar 1835. ¹

Zachariah next married **Ellen Jane Teague**¹¹³ (b. 22 Sep 1822, d. 2 Feb 1902) 24 Mar 1853 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹¹⁴

+ 25 M vii. **John Whitted**^{1,115} was born 16 Jul 1814 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,115} died 25 Aug 1879 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{1,115} at age 65, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,115}

John married **Rosannah Cummings**¹¹⁶ (b. 19 Dec 1821, d. 7 Sep 1890) 28 Jul 1839 in Lawrence County, Indiana.¹

26 M viii. **George W. Whitted**¹¹⁷ was born 22 Apr 1825 in Indiana, ¹¹⁷ died 20 Feb 1873¹¹⁷ at age 47, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹¹⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Lawrence County, Indiana. 118 George Whitted, 25, farmer, born IN. living in Shawswick Township.
- Cemetery: Leatherwood Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana.

George married **Mary Ellen Stipp**. Mary was born 23 May 1831 in Indiana, 118,119 died 23 Sep 1855¹¹⁹ at age 24, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 119

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Lawrence County, Indiana. 118 Mary E. Whitted, 20, born IN
- Cemetery: Leatherwood Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 119
- + 27 M ix. Lorenzo D. Whitted 120,121 was born 22 Jan 1827 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 120,122,123 died 29 Nov 1899 in Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana 120,121 at age 72, and was buried 1 Dec 1899 in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 120,122

Lorenzo married **Mary Ann "Polly" Ellison** 124 (b. Abt 1828, d. 1886) 3 Sep 1846 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 125

John next married **Susanna Clayton**,²⁸ daughter of **Daniel Clayton**²⁸ and **Anna Crews**,²⁸ 28 Aug 1839 in Lawrence County, Indiana.²⁹ Susanna was born 27 Dec 1798 in North Carolina,^{28,126} died 13 Jan 1893²⁸ at age 94, and was buried in Van Meter, Dallas, Iowa.²⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 91 Susannah Whitted, 51, born NC
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹² Susannah Whitted, 61, born NC. Living with Susannah and John is Alexander Clayton, 46, and Meda Clayton, 55, both born NC
- Cemetery: Clayton Cemetery, Van Meter, Dallas, Iowa.²⁸
- **5.** Mary Whitted^{31,127} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born about 1780 in Orange County, North Carolina ¹²⁸ and died before 1850 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ³³

General Notes: Mary had at least one child out of wedlock. The father may have been Isacc Suggard. The child was Jonathan Whitted.

Thomas and Mary Pleasants moved to Lawrence County, Indiana, in the early 1800s. They may have moved there around 1816 with her brother, John Whitted Sr., when he moved to Indiana. Jonathan did not come with them.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1850.

Mary had a child.

Her child was:

+ 28 M i. Jonathan Whitted¹²⁹ was born 2 Jun 1801 in North Carolina, ^{130,131} died in 1866 in Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana ^{132,133,134} at age 65, and was buried in 1866 in Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{134,135,136,137}

Jonathan married **Nancy Rogers Clark**¹³⁸ (b. 2 Dec 1804, d. 27 Mar 1857) 24 Jul 1821 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{139,140,141,142}

Jonathan next married **Mary Hunter** (b. ca. 1834) 23 Jan 1858 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 143

Mary next married **Thomas Pleasants** 9 Dec 1801 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{34,35} Thomas was born about 1789 in North Carolina, ^{144,145} died after 28 Dec 1858 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ^{145,146,147} and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁴⁵

General Notes: Thomas' age in the 1850 census is 61 - problematic because that puts his birth about 1789 and he married Mary Whitted in 1801 - when he was about 12 years old. Earlier census records, 1800 through 1840, give only a range of ages, so he could have been born in 1771 and as late as 1784. He was married in 1801 so it is more likely that he was born in the mid 1770s. His place of birth is given as NJ - but his children give his place of birth, in later census records, as NC.

His death date is unknown, but he was still alive on 28 December 1858 when he was recorded in Lawrence County Deed Book #1 conveying a piece of property to John Williams.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1820, Lawrence County, Indiana. 148 Thos. Pleasant. There are 12 in the household.
- census: 1830, Lawrence County, Indiana. 149 Thomas Pleasant is on p.66; there are 8 in the household.
- census: 1840, Lawrence County, Indiana. 150 Thos Pleasant. There are 4 in the household.
- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 151 Thomas Pleasant, 61, born NC, farmer, head of household which includes his daughter Ruth, husband John Williams and their children.
- Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 145

Children from this marriage were:

29 F i. Polly Pleasants was born in 1802 in Orange County, North Carolina.

General Notes: Thomas Pleasants and Mary Whitted were married in 1801 in Orange County, North Carolina. Their first child was supposedly Polly, born 1802, followed by Jane, 1803, John 1807 and Ruth, 1809.

The Evancos, in their book on the Whitteds, list Sally as a daughter but not Polly. Sally is thought to have died by 1861 and her husband's surname was Nugent according to their notes.

On Find a Grave Sarah "Sally" Pleasants is listed as the wife of Jesse Johnson and they have three daughters. She and Jesse were buried in Bedford, Lawrence, IN. **But this Sally was born in 1798 in Virginia** according to an 1860 census and on FaG. Since Jonathan was born an illegitimate son in 1801, it seems doubtful that Sarah was born to Mary Whitted and Thomas Pleasants in 1798. and in Virginia, since they were living in North Carolina.

I think the Sarah Ann "Sally" Johnson on Find a Grave is not a child of Thomas and Mary Pleasants Whitted. There is a marriage for a Polly Pleasant 13 Jan 1820 in Lawrence Co.,

IN to a Jesse Johnson. This is possibly Polly born 1802. There is a Jesse Johnson listed in the census records before 1850 but he and Polly do not show up in 1850 and seem to disappear from the records.

Looking for probate records for Thomas Pleasants. Are any of his children named? Mary died before him. He was living with daughter Ruth and family in Lawrence Co. He died in 1850.

Polly married Jesse Johnson 13 Jan 1820 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 152

- + 30 F ii. **Jane Pleasants**¹⁵³ was born about 1803 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁵³ Jane married **David Litton**^{153,154} (b. Abt 1797) 22 Feb 1834 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{154,155}
- + 31 M iii. **John Pleasants**^{129,156} was born in 1807 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁵⁶

 John married **Nancy Allen**^{129,156} (b. ca. 1819) 1 Nov 1835 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹⁵⁷
- + 32 F iv. **Ruth Pleasants**¹⁵⁸ was born in 1809 in North Carolina, ^{159,160} died in 1898 in Indiana ¹⁶⁰ at age 89, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁶⁰

Ruth married **John R. Williams** 161,162,163 (b. Abt 1806, d. 25 Jun 1871) 31 Jul 1828 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 129,164

33 F v. Sally Pleasants.

General Notes: The Evancos, in their book on the Whitteds, list Sally as a daughter but not Polly. Sally is thought to have died by 1861 and her husband's surname was Nugent according to their notes. No marriages between Sally and someone named Nugent have been found.

7. Thomas Whitted Jr. ^{39,40} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 3 Mar 1784 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{39,41} died 15 Jul 1851 in Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee ^{41,42} at age 67, and was buried in Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee. ⁴¹

General Notes: Donald P. Whitted notes that Hugh Whitted, another researcher, says that there were 15 children in this family, 10 male, and 5 female. Sidney is Hugh's ancestor. The Evancos list 9 children in this family, naming only Sidney, as the 9th child. They also have a note about Sidney: "A mystery remains as to the parentage of Sidney Whitted. One family genealogist suggests that his father was 'James Whitted' (born ca. 1783). Another source suggests that Sidney Whitted was a son of Thomas Whitted Jr. (born 1780 - 1784). The authors leave this complex problem to be resolved by the reader."

The Whitted Family, vol. 1, p.402, by Col. Michael and Anita Evanco, 1988.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1810, Orange County, North Carolina. 6 Thos Whitted Jun
- census: 1850, Maury County, Tennessee. 165 T. Whitted, 66, born NC, shoe maker
- Cemetery: Hunter Cemetery, Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee.

Thomas married **Peggy Lashley**³⁹ 14 Dec 1807 in Orange County, North Carolina. 43,44 Peggy was born in 1786 in Orange County, North Carolina. 1

Noted events in her life were:

census: 1850, Maury County, Tennessee. 165 Peggy Whitted, 64, born NC

Children from this marriage were:

+ 34 M i. **Sidney Whitted**¹ was born 6 May 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina ^{1,166} and died 16 Jan 1863 in Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina ^{1,167} at age 50.

Sidney married **Sarah "Sallie" Woody**^{1,168} (b. 12 Aug 1815, d. 21 Jan 1899) 5 Jan 1836 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{1,169,170}

+ 35 F ii. Rebecca Whitted¹ was born in 1820.¹

Rebecca married John Durham¹ 9 Oct 1834 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁷¹

36 M iii. **John Whitted**¹⁷² was born 2 May 1823,¹⁷² died 30 Apr 1851¹⁷² at age 27, and was buried in Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee. ¹⁷²

- Cemetery: Hunter Cemetery, Mount Pleasant, Maury, Tennessee. 172
- 37 M iv. **Levi C. Whitted**¹⁷³ was born in 1825 in North Carolina, ¹⁷³ died in 1881 in Moro, Lee, Arkansas¹⁷³ at age 56, and was buried in Moro, Lee, Arkansas. ¹⁷³

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Miller Cemetery, Moro, Lee, Arkansas. 173

Levi married **Elizabeth J. Evans**. Elizabeth was born in 1826¹⁷⁴ and died in 1863¹⁷⁴ at age 37.

Levi next married **Mary Frances Rives**¹⁷⁵ 16 Nov 1865 in Phillips County, Arkansas. ¹⁷⁶ Mary was born 6 Oct 1843 in Phillips County, Arkansas, ¹⁷⁵ died 12 Jan 1916 in St. Francis County, Arkansas. ¹⁷⁵ at age 72, and was buried in Posey, St. Francis, Arkansas. ¹⁷⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Posey Cemetery, Posey, St. Francis, Arkansas. ¹⁷⁵
- **8. William Whitted**^{1,45,46} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 26 Mar 1787 in Orange County, North Carolina ⁴⁵ and died in Dec 1840 in Vicksburg, Warren, Mississippi ⁴⁷ at age 53.

Noted events in his life were:

- Immigration: Moved to Maury County, Tennessee from Orange County, North Carolina, After 1812.¹⁷⁷
- census: 1820, Maury County, Tennessee. 178 William Whitted. Ages of parents and children fit those
 in the record.
- census: 1830, Maury County, Tennessee. 179 Will Whitehead, 40-50, female 30-40, 7 sons and 4 daughters
- Immigration: Moved to Vigo County, Indiana, from Maury County, Tennessee, 1833. 180
- Immigration: Moved to Parke County, Indiana, from Vigo County, Indiana. 1777
- Immigration: Moved to Vermillion County, Indiana from Parke County, Indiana, 1837.
- Occupation: Boatman on Mississippi River. 177
- Death Fact: Died on boat in Mississippi River, Dec 1840.

William married **Aratha Howard**^{45,48} 23 Nov 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina. Aratha was born 1 Jun 1797 in North Carolina, died 10 Jun 1862 in Lewis, Cass, Iowa at age 65, and was buried in Lewis, Cass, Iowa.

Noted events in her life were:

- Other Spellings: Arena Howard.⁴⁵
- Immigration: Moved to Keokuk County, Iowa, 1845. 177
- census: 1850, Steady Run, Keokuk, Iowa. 181
 Arena (Irena) Whithead, 53, born NC, head of household, living with Joseph M. Whithead, 23, her son, and Ruhama Fisher, 13, her grandaughter, dau of Arena's dau Jane
- census: 1860, Cass Twshp, Cass, Iowa. 182 Arrena Whitted, 63, born NC, living with Newton Whitted, physician, her youngest son, and his wife Lydia, and their two children

Children from this marriage were:

38 M i. Arthur Whitted.⁴⁵

General Notes: Aratha identified Arthur as her son in her application for dower rights after the death of her husband in Vermillion County, Indiana. Source: Evanco, The Whitted Family, Book 2, p.5.

+ 39 F ii. **Elenor Whitted**⁴⁵ was born 19 Aug 1813 in Maury County, Tennessee⁴⁵ and died 19 Aug 1892⁴⁵ at age 79.

Elenor married **Skinner**⁴⁵ 6 Apr 1848.⁴⁵

+ 40 F iii. **Jane Whitted**⁴⁵ was born 17 Dec 1814 in Maury County, Tennessee.⁴⁵

Jane married **Samuel B. Fisher**⁴⁵ 7 Jan 1835 in Parke County, Indiana. ¹⁸³

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net: 4 Jun 2020

- iv. **Mariah Whitted**⁴⁵ was born 30 Mar 1817 in Maury County, Tennessee. 45 Mariah married **Charles W. Duzan** 45 18 Mar 1841 in Vermillion County, Indiana. 184,185 + 41 F
 - v. Thomas C. Whitted⁴⁵ was born 5 Jan 1819 in Maury County, Tennessee⁴⁵ and died in 42 M Oregon.1

- Death Cause: Killed by Indian.⁴⁵
- vi. **John S. Whitted**¹⁸⁶ was born 4 Sep 1820 in Maury County, Tennessee, ¹⁸⁶ died 14 Sep 1877 in Castle Grove, Jones, Iowa^{187,188} at age 57, and was buried in Jones County, Iowa.¹⁸⁸ + 43 M

John married Martha Ann Scott¹⁸⁶ (b. 4 Jul 1824) 31 Aug 1845 in Vermillion County, Indiana. 189,1

44 M vii. Robert Bates Whitted 186 was born 26 Apr 1822 in Maury County, Tennessee 186 and died in 1864¹⁸⁶ at age 42.

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1850, Steady Run, Keokuk, Iowa. 191 Robert B. Whithead, 28, farmer, born TN. Living with wife Lucinda, 23, born Ohio, and son Joseph P. Whithead, 3, born Iowa, and son Francis M. Whithead, 1, born Iowa

Robert married Lucinda Hurley. 186

- 45 M viii. William B. Whitted 186 was born 22 May 1823 in Maury County, Tennessee 186 and died in California 186
- ix. Newell Whitted 186 was born 5 Feb 1825 in Maury County, Tennessee 186 and died 12 Sep 46 M 1845¹⁸⁶ at age 20.
- x. **Joseph Marian Whitted**¹⁸⁶ was born 7 Oct 1826 in Maury County, Tennessee¹⁸⁶ and died 30 Apr 1918¹⁸⁶ at age 91. 47 M

Joseph married Hannah S. Wold. 186

Noted events in her life were:

- Other Spellings: Middle name may be Olson, not S____. ¹⁸⁶
- xi. Emily C. Whitted¹⁸⁶ was born 9 May 1828 in Maury County, Tennessee¹⁸⁶ and died 7 Sep 48 1838¹⁸⁶ at age 10.
- xii. **Peoria Irwin Whitted** ^{186,192} was born 29 Feb 1832 in Williamsport, Maury, Tennessee, ^{193,194,195,196} died 29 Dec 1907 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa ^{186,196} at age 75, and was buried in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. ¹⁹⁶ 49 M

Peoria married Louisa C. Montgomery 186,197,198 (b. 4 Jan 1843, d. 6 Jan 1918) 20 Feb 1860 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 186, 199, 200

50 M xiii. **Newton W. Whitted**¹⁸⁶ was born 5 Jun 1831 in Maury County, Tennessee, ¹⁸⁶ died 23 Sep 1863 in Lewis, Cass, Iowa¹⁸⁶ at age 32, and was buried in Lewis, Cass, Iowa.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Oakwood Cemetery, Lewis, Cass, Iowa.²⁰¹ Section 2, old Lot 15 East
- 51 F xiv. Mary Ruth Whitted¹⁷⁷ was born 28 Apr 1834 in Maury County, Tennessee¹⁷⁷ and died 17 Dec 1837¹⁷⁷ at age 3.
- **9. Joseph Whitted**^{51,52,53} (*Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 10 May 1789 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{55,56,57,202} died 20 Jul 1860 in Marion County, Iowa ^{53,58} at age 71, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²⁰³ Joseph Whitted, 61, born NC
- Occupation: Farmer, 1850.203
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 204 Joseph Whitted, 71, born NC, farmer. Living next door to son Joseph and family
- Cemetery: Gifford Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.

Joseph married **Mary "Polly" Sykes**³⁹ in 1809 in Orange County, North Carolina. Mary was born about 1787 in North Carolina, ²⁰⁵ died 27 Oct 1865²⁰⁶ about age 78, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ²⁰⁶ Another name for Mary was Polly.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 203 Polly whitted, 63, born NC
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 204 Mary Whitted, 72, born NC
- Cemetery: Gifford Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.²⁰⁶

Children from this marriage were:

+ 52 M i. **Thomas A. Whitted**^{207,208,209} was born 29 Mar 1817 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{210,211} died 26 Jan 1904 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana ^{209,212} at age 86, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ²¹¹

Thomas married **Parthena Douthitt**²¹² (b. 9 Nov 1814, d. 19 Jun 1889) 20 Dec 1838 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ²¹²

Thomas next married **Annie Shaffer** 212,213 in Mar 1896 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 212,213,214

- + 53 M ii. **John S. Whitted**²¹⁵ was born about 1819 in Indiana. ²¹⁶
 - John married **Elizabeth Ellen Owens**²¹⁵ (b. Abt 1821) 17 Jan 1847 in Lawrence County, Indiana.²¹⁷
- + 54 M iii. **Joseph A. Whitted**^{218,219} was born 13 Apr 1831 in Indiana, ^{220,221,222} died 2 Aug 1881 in Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. ^{221,222} at age 50, and was buried 2 Aug 1881 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ^{221,222}

Joseph married **Lucy Ann Woody** 204,223,224 (b. 9 Nov 1836, d. 20 Nov 1907) 17 Nov 1853 in Marion County, Iowa.

10. Ruth Whitted^{59,60} (Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1793 in Orange County, North Carolina. ⁵⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1820, Orange County, North Carolina. 226 Ruth Whitted, 1 female, 26-45
- census: 1830, Orange County, North Carolina. 227 1 female 40-50, listed under Richd. Howard
- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 228 Ruth Howard, 57, born Orange County, NC
- census: 1860, Orange County, North Carolina. ²²⁹ Ruth Howard, 65, born NC. Living with her son Thomas, 34, and daughters Sarah, 30 and Caroline 20. Next door is Julius Howard, 42, with his wife and family. He must be another son.

Ruth married **Richard Howard**,⁵⁹ son of **Thomas Howard**²³⁰ and **Elizabeth**,²³¹ 26 Dec 1821 in Orange County, North Carolina.⁶¹ Richard was born about 1786 in Orange County, North Carolina ²²⁸ and died in 1863 about age 77.

General Notes: May 1820: at his father Thomas' death, he and his mother were co-executors. His mother, Elizabeth, asked that the court appoint friend Thomas Whitted Jr. to be executor in her place and that her son, Richard administer the estate with Thomas.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1820, Orange County, North Carolina. ²²⁶ Richd. Howard, 1 male 26-45; 2 females under 10 and 1 female 16-26. There is also, on the same page: Eliza Howard, Thomas Howard, Thos. Whitted Jr., and Ruth Whitted.
- census: 1830, Orange County, North Carolina.²²⁷ Richd. Howard, 1 male 40-50, 1 male under 5, 1 male 15-20, 1 female 40-50, 1 female under 5, 2 females 5-10, 2 females 15-20
- census: 1840, Orange County, North Carolina.²³² Richard Howard, 2 adults and 6 children in household
- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina.²²⁸ Richard Howard, 64, farmer, born Orange County, NC. also living with the family: Ritta Howard, 76, born Orange County, NC, and James and Mary Durham.
- Probate: 1863, Orange County, North Carolina.²³³ Admin. of estate given to Wiatt Cates, Aug 1863. Estate was not finalized until 1871.

Children from this marriage were:

- 55 F i. **Sarah "Sally" Howard** was born about 1824 in Orange County, North Carolina. ²²⁸
- 56 M ii. **Thomas Howard** was born about 1826 in Orange County, North Carolina. 228
- 57 F iii. **Caroline Howard** was born about 1836 in Orange County, North Carolina. ²²⁸

Third Generation (Grandchildren)

14. Samuel Asa Whitehead⁷³ (Robert², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Jan 1804 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ^{74,75} died 14 Feb 1857^{1,75} at age 53, and was buried in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁷⁵

General Notes: Known as Reverend Samuel Whitehead. On 28 Sept 1854, Samuel Whithead, Minister of the Gospel, performed a marriage ceremony for John Davis and Elanor Woodson in Jefferson Co.. Missouri.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1830, Plattin Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 234 Samuel Whitehead
- census: 1840, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 235 Samuel Whitehead
- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Samuel Whitehead, 47, born NC, farmer
- Cemetery: Donnell Cemetery, Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. The Inscription: Aged 53 years 11 months 21 days

Samuel married **Clarissa Edwards**, ^{1,76,77} daughter of **Nicholas Edwards**²³⁶ and **Susannah Howell**, ²³⁷ 16 Apr 1829 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ^{1,78} Clarissa was born 14 Sep 1810 in Shelbyville, Bedford, Tennessee, ^{76,77} died 1 Feb 1889 in Hematite, Jefferson, Missouri. ²³⁸ at age 78, and was buried in Festus. Jefferson. Missouri. ⁷⁷

Marriage Notes: Samuel Whithead and Clarissa Edwards, both of the County. Marriage performed by Samuel McMullin, J.P. The marriage was 16 Apr 1829 but was recorded in this record book on 20 Mar 1855.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Clerissa Whitehead, 39, born TN
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ²³⁹ Clerissa Whitehead, 49, born TN. She is head of household.
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁴⁰ Clarissa Whitehead, 59, born TN. Clarissa's mother is living with her: Susana Kinny, 85, born SC.
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 241 Clarissa Whithead, 69, widowed, born TN, father born SC, mother born VA. Living with son Andrew Whithead and family.
- Cemetery: Donnell Cemetery, Festus, Jefferson, Missouri.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 58 M i. **James N. Whitehead**^{76,242,243} was born 6 Feb 1830 in Missouri, ^{76,242} died 15 Aug 1870 in Jefferson County, Missouri²⁴² at age 40, and was buried in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴² James married **Amanda Cheesman**²⁴³ (b. 1846, d. 1907) 12 Jul 1866 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴⁴
- + 59 F ii. **Nancy Jane Whitehead**^{76,245} was born 13 Jan 1832 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri, Missouri

Nancy married **Elbert Thomas Ogle**²⁴⁷ (b. 4 Oct 1832, d. 1 Jan 1905) 5 Oct 1854 in Jefferson County, Missouri.²⁴⁸

- + 60 M iii. George E. Whitehead⁷⁶ was born circa 1837 in Missouri. ⁷⁶
 - George married **Ann Maria Woodson**²⁴⁹ (b. Abt 1837) 1 Oct 1856 in Jefferson County, Missouri.²⁴⁹
 - 61 F iv. **Sarah Rebecca Whitehead**^{76,250} was born 19 Apr 1838 in Missouri, ^{76,251} died 18 Dec 1862²⁵¹ at age 24, and was buried in Jefferson County, Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Sarah R. Whitehead, 10, born MO
- Cemetery: Smith Speed Cemetery, Jefferson County, Missouri. 251

Sarah married John Ogle²⁵⁰ 3 Jul 1856 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁵⁰

62 M v. Robert Monroe Whitehead was born circa 1841 in Missouri. 76

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. ⁷⁶ Robert M. Whitehead, 9, born MO
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 239 Monroe R. Whitehead, 19, farm hand, born MO

Robert married Margaret M. Honey²⁵² 12 Apr 1865 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁵²

vi. **Martha A. Whitehead**⁷⁶ was born 1 Feb 1844 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ^{76,253} died 27 Sep 1917 in Plattin, Jefferson, Missouri²⁵³ at age 73, and was buried in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri.²⁵³ + 63 F

Martha married James Edward Vaughn.²⁵⁴ (b. 25 Dec 1842, d. 10 Aug 1926)

vii. William Andrew Whitehead^{76,241} was born circa 1847 in Missouri. ⁷⁶ + 64

William married Mary. (b. Abt 1835)

viii. Ruth C. Whitehead⁷⁶ was born circa 1849 in Missouri. ⁷⁶ 65 F

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Ruthy C. Whitehead, 1, born MO
- ix. Mary A. Whitehead²³⁹ was born about 1852 in Missouri.²³⁹ 66 F

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 239 Mary A. Whitehead, 8, born
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 240 Mary E. Whitehead, 18, at home, born MO
- 16. John S. Whitehead (Robert², Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 19 Mar 1809 in Jefferson County, Missouri⁸⁰ and died 25 Mar 1847 in Jefferson County, Missouri⁸¹ at age 38.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1830, Plattin Township, Jefferson, Missouri, ²⁵⁵ John Whitehead
- census: 1840, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 256 John Whitehead

John married Lydia Butler¹ 19 May 1836 in Jefferson County, Missouri. 82,83 Lydia was born circa 1814 in Missouri.257

General Notes: In 1850, a widow with two children, Lydia Butler Whitehead was living close to relatives, other Butlers and McMullins are on the same census page. On 6 Jan 1851, Lydia remarried to Hamilton S. Rippey in Jefferson County, Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 258 Lydia Whitehead, 25, born MO,
- census: 1860, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 259 Lieda Rippy, 46, born MO
- census: 1870, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 257 Lydia Reppy, 56, born MO

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Rachel Pauline Whitehead**²⁶⁰ was born 15 Nov 1840 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri, ^{258,260,261} died 22 Nov 1918 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri ²⁶¹ at age 78, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁶¹ + 67 F

> Rachel married Samuel A. Reppy^{260,262} (b. 24 May 1837, d. 2 Sep 1922) 12 Feb 1860 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri.²⁶

ii. Robert G. Whitehead was born in 1842 in Missouri, ^{258,263} died in 1911²⁶³ at age 69, and + 68 M was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. 263

> Robert married Amanda Cheesman²⁴³ (b. 1846, d. 1907) 8 Aug 1872 in Jefferson County, Missouri.264

19. Mary "Polly" Whitted^{1,94} (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 7 Oct 1804 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,94} died 24 Apr 1871 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{19,94} at age 66, and was buried in Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁴

• Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. 94

Mary married **David Johnson**^{1,95} 18 May 1822 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{19,96} David was born 15 Jan 1802, ⁹⁵ died 1 Nov 1865 in Lawrence County, Indiana ⁹⁵ at age 63, and was buried in Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁵

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Erie Cemetery, Erie, Lawrence, Indiana. 95

Children from this marriage were:

- 69 M i. **John Wesley Johnson**²⁶⁵ was born in 1823²⁶⁵ and died in 1904²⁶⁵ at age 81.
- 70 M ii. **Jesse Armstrong Johnson**²⁶⁶ was born in 1825²⁶⁶ and died in 1900²⁶⁶ at age 75.
- 71 M iii. **Thomas Ray Johnson**²⁶⁷ was born in 1827²⁶⁷ and died in 1895²⁶⁷ at age 68.
- 72 F iv. **Hester Ann Johnson**²⁶⁸ was born in 1833²⁶⁸ and died in 1914²⁶⁸ at age 81.
- 73 F v. **Marinda Johnson**²⁶⁹ was born in 1838²⁶⁹ and died in 1877²⁶⁹ at age 39.
- 74 M vi. **Zachariah H. Johnson**²⁷⁰ was born in 1840²⁷⁰ and died in 1862²⁷⁰ at age 22.
- **22.** Eliza Whitted^{1,100} (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born about 1809 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{1,100}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Eliza Thorn, 38, born NC
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 271 Eliza Thorn, 52, born NC

Eliza married **Henry Thorn**^{100,101} 20 Feb 1834 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{102,103} Henry was born circa 1802 in Kentucky. ^{100,101}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.¹⁰¹ Henry Thorn (indexed Thom), 40, born KY, farmer
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 271 Henry Thorn, 58, farm laborer, born KY

Children from this marriage were:

75 M i. Allen Thorn²⁷¹ was born circa 1830 in Indiana.²⁷¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Allen Thorn, 20, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²⁷¹ Allen Thorn, 30, born KY, broom maker
- 76 M ii. **John Thorn**¹⁰¹ was born circa 1834 in Indiana. ¹⁰¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 John Thorn, 16, born IN, farmer
- 77 F iii. Lavinia Thorn¹⁰¹ was born circa 1836 in Indiana. ¹⁰¹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Lavinia Thorn, 14, born IN
- 78 F iv. Mary J. Thorn²⁷² was born circa 1840 in Indiana.²⁷²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Polly Thorn, 12, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 272 Mary J. Thorn, 20, born IN
- 79 M v. **George W. Thorn**²⁷² was born circa 1842 in Indiana.²⁷²

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁰¹ George W. Thorn, 9, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²⁷² George W. Thorn, 18, born IN, farm laborer
- 80 M vi. **Zachariah Thorn**¹⁰¹ was born circa 1843 in Indiana. ¹⁰¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Zecheriah Thorn, 7, born IN
- 81 F vii. Susan M. Thorn²⁷² was born circa 1848 in Indiana.²⁷²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Susan Thorn, 5, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 272 Susan M. Thorn, 12, born IN
- 82 M viii. **Joseph Thorn**²⁷² was born circa 1850 in Indiana. ²⁷²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 101 Joseph Thorn, 1, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 272 Joseph Thorn, 10, born IN
- **23.** Thomas Allen Whitted¹⁰⁴ (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 3 Jan 1810 in Orange County, North Carolina, ¹⁰⁵ died 1 Apr 1871 ¹⁰⁶ at age 61, and was buried in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ¹⁰⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Taylor Township, Greene, Indiana. ²⁷³ Thomas Whithead, 38, born NC or SC, Meth. clergyman
- census: 1860, Jackson Township, Morgan, Indiana. ²⁷⁴ Thomas Whitted, 45, Meth. E. Clergyman, born NC
- census: 1870, Richland Township, Monroe, Indiana. ²⁷⁵ T.A. Whitted, 60, born NC. Occupation: Ministry of the Gospel.
- Cemetery: Hilldale Cemetery, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ¹⁰⁶ On the tombstone: Rev. T.A. Whitted

Thomas married **Rosanna Ikerd** 15 Sep 1831 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 107,108 Rosanna was born in 1814, 276 died 4 Feb 1897 276 at age 83, and was buried in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 276

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Taylor Township, Greene, Indiana. 273 Rosana Whithead, 37, born NC or SC
- census: 1860, Jackson Township, Morgan, Indiana. ²⁷⁴ Rosanna Whitted, 45, born NC. A Margaret Akerd (Ikerd) age 85, is living with Thomas and Rosanna, possibly her mother.
- census: 1870, Richland Township, Monroe, Indiana.²⁷⁵ Rosanna Whitted, 57, keeping house, born NC
- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana.²⁷⁷ Rose Whitted, 67, widowed, mother of head of household, parents born Germany
- Cemetery: Hilldale Cemetery, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 276

Children from this marriage were:

- + 83 M i. **John D. Whitted**²⁷³ was born about 1839 in Indiana. ²⁷³
 John married **Susan M.** ^{277,278} (b. ca. 1834, d. 4 Feb 1884)
 - 84 M ii. **David E. Whitted**²⁷³ was born about 1844 in Indiana.²⁷³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Taylor Township, Greene, Indiana. 273 David E. Whithead, 4, born IN
- **24. Zachariah Whitted** ^{1,109} (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 22 Mar 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,110,111} died 18 Apr 1865 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{111,112} at age 53, and was buried in

Lawrence County, Indiana. 111

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 Zachariah Whitted, 38, born NC, farmer
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 Zachariah Whitted, 48, born NC, farmer
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 111

Zachariah married **Rebecca Allen**, ¹⁰⁹ daughter of **James Allen** ²⁸⁰ and **Tabitha Litton**, ²⁸¹ 18 Mar 1835. ¹ Rebecca was born 11 Jan 1814 in Lincoln County, North Carolina, ^{282,283} died 28 Dec 1852 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana ²⁸³ at age 38, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ²⁸³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 Rebecca Whitted, 36, born NC
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 283

Children from this marriage were:

85 F i. Mary M. Whitted¹⁰⁹ was born about 1837 in Indiana.²⁸⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 Mary M. Whitted 13, born IN
- 86 F ii. Margaret L. Whitted¹⁰⁹ was born about 1839 in Indiana.²⁸⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 Margaret L. Whitted 11, born IN
- 87 M iii. William L. Whitted¹⁰⁹ was born about 1842 in Indiana.²⁸⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 William L. Whitted, 8, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 William L. Whitted, 17, born IN, farm laborer
- 88 M iv. James M. Whitted¹⁰⁹ was born about 1845 in Indiana.²⁸⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 James M. Whitted, 5, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁷⁹ James M. Whitted, 16, born IN, farm laborer
- 89 F v. **Emily C. Whitted**¹⁰⁹ was born about 1847 in Indiana. ²⁸⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850. Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana, 109 Emily C. Whitted, 3, born IN.
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 Emily C. Whitted, 13, born IN
- 90 M vi. **John W. Whitted**¹⁰⁹ was born about 1849 in Indiana.²⁸⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 109 John W. Whitted 1, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 John W. Whitted, 11, born IN
- 91 M vii. Thomas S. Whitted²⁷⁹ was born about 1852 in Indiana.²⁷⁹

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 Thomas S. Whitted, 8, born IN

Zachariah next married **Ellen Jane Teague**¹¹³ 24 Mar 1853 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹¹⁴ Ellen was born 22 Sep 1822 in Indiana, ¹¹³ died 2 Feb 1902¹¹³ at age 79, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹¹³

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 Ellen J. Whitted, 37, born IN
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 113

Children from this marriage were:

92 F i. **Susan C. Whitted**²⁷⁹ was born about 1856 in Indiana.²⁷⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 279 Susan C. Whitted, 4, born IN
- 93 M ii. **Zachariah L. Whitted**²⁷⁹ was born 18 Jan 1857 in Indiana, ^{279,290} died 5 Feb 1881²⁹⁰ at age 24, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ²⁹⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²⁷⁹ Zachariah L. Whitted, 3, born IN
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 290
- 94 F iii. **Ellen J. E. Whitted**²⁷⁹ was born about 1858 in Indiana. ²⁷⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁷⁹ Ellen J. E., 2, born IN
- 95 M iv. **George L. D. Whitted**²⁷⁹ was born about 1858 in Indiana. ²⁷⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²⁷⁹ George L. D. Whitted, 2, born IN
- **25. John Whitted**^{1,115} (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 16 Jul 1814 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{1,115} died 25 Aug 1879 in Lawrence County, Indiana ^{1,115} at age 65, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,115}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1840, Lawrence County, Indiana.²⁹¹ John Whitted, age 20-30, 1 female under 5, 1 female 15-20
- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. ²⁹² John whittead, 33 farmer, born NC, living in Owen Township
- Cemetery: Whitted Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 115

John married **Rosannah Cummings**, ¹¹⁶ daughter of **Malachi Cummings**, ^{1,293} and **Susan McBride**, ¹ 28 Jul 1839 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹ Rosannah was born 19 Dec 1821, ^{1,116} died 7 Sep 1890 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,116} at age 68, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{1,116}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 Rosanna Whittead, 29, born IN
- Cemetery: Whitted Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹¹⁶

Children from this marriage were:

96 F i. **Susan I. Whitted**^{292,294} was born in 1840,²⁹⁴ died in 1890²⁹⁴ at age 50, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana.²⁹⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 Susan I. Whittead, 10, born IN
- Cemetery: Whitted Cemetery. 294

Susan married **Elihu Clampitt**. 295 Elihu was born in 1837, 295 died in 1902 295 at age 65, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. 295

- Cemetery: Whitted Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 295
- 97 M ii. William L. Whitted was born about 1842 in Indiana. 292

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 William L. Whittead, 8, born IN
- 98 M iii. Robert W. Whitted²⁹² was born about 1845 in Indiana.²⁹²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 Robert W. Whittead, 5, born IN
- 99 F iv. **Polly A. Whitted**²⁹² was born about 1847 in Indiana.²⁹²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 Polly A. Whittead, 3, born IN
- 100 F v. Ruth E. Whitted²⁹² was born about 1849 in Indiana.²⁹²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jackson County, Indiana. 292 Ruth E. Whittead, 1, born IN
- **27. Lorenzo D. Whitted**^{120,121} (*John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 22 Jan 1827 in Lawrence County, Indiana, ^{120,122,123} died 29 Nov 1899 in Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana ^{120,121} at age 72, and was buried 1 Dec 1899 in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. ^{120,122}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ David L. Whitted, 43, born IN, farmer
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana.²⁹⁷ L.D. Whitted, 52, born IN, farmer, parents born NC
- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 120

Lorenzo married **Mary Ann "Polly" Ellison**¹²⁴ 3 Sep 1846 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹²⁵ Mary was born about 1828 in Indiana, ^{124,297} died in 1886 in Indiana ¹²⁴ about age 58, and was buried in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹²⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Mary A. Whitted, 42, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 124,297 Polly A. whitted, 52, wife, born IN, parents born KY
- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 124

Children from this marriage were:

101 M i. **William F. Whitted**^{298,299} was born 17 Aug 1847 in Jackson County, Indiana, ^{298,299} died 24 Feb 1904 in Mooney, Jackson, Indiana ^{299,300} at age 56, and was buried in Clear Spring, Jackson, Indiana. ²⁹⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Owen, Jackson, Indiana. 301 William Whitted, 32, born IN, parents born IN, farmer
- census: 1900, Owen, Jackson, Indiana. 302 William Whitted, 53, born Aug 1847, IN, married 31 years, farmer
- Cemetery: Scott-Youtsey Cemetery, Clear Spring, Jackson, Indiana. 299 Unmarked grave

William married **Elizabeth Cummings** 303,304 14 Feb 1867 in Jackson County, Indiana. Blizabeth was born 11 Mar 1834 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 304 died 19 Nov 1907 in Clear Spring, Jackson, Indiana 304 at age 73, and was buried in Clear Spring, Jackson, Indiana. Jackson, Indiana. Jackson, Indiana. 304

- census: 1880, Owen County, Indiana. 301 Elizabeth Whitted, 44, born IN
- census: 1900, Owen, Jackson, Indiana. 302 Elizabeth Whitted, wife, 65, born March 1835, born IN
- Cemetery: Scott-Youtsey Cemetery, Clear Spring, Jackson, Indiana. 304
- 102 F ii. **Susan M. Whitted**^{297,298} was born 22 Dec 1849 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Susan Whitted, 20, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁷ Susan M. Whitted, 28, dau, born IN
- 103 F iii. Sarah E. Whitted²⁹⁸ was born 25 Sep 1852 in Indiana.²⁹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Sarah Whitted, 17, born IN
- 104 F iv. **Emily J. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 22 Jun 1855 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Emily Whitted, 15, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁷ Emily J. whitted, 25, dau, born IN
- 105 F v. **Lavina A. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 14 Mar 1858 in Indiana.^{297,298}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Vina Whitted, 13, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana.²⁹⁷ Lavina A. Whitted, 23, dau, born IN
- 106 F vi. **Nancy E. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 28 Mar 1860 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Nancy Whitted, 11, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 297 Nancy E. Whitted, 21, dau, born IN
- 107 F vii. **Anna M. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 29 Jun 1862 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ Annie Whitted, 9, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁷ Anna M. Whitted, 19, dau, born IN
- 108 M viii. **John S. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 22 Jan 1866 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ²⁹⁶ John S. Whitted, 4, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana.²⁹⁷ John S. Whitted, 14, born IN, works on farm
- 109 M ix. **James W. Whitted**²⁹⁷ was born 19 May 1869 in Indiana. ^{297,298}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 296 James W. Whitted, 1, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 297 James W. Whitted, 11, born IN
- **28. Jonathan Whitted**¹²⁹ (*Mary Whitted*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 2 Jun 1801 in North Carolina, ^{130,131} died in 1866 in Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana ^{132,133,134} at age 65, and was buried in 1866 in Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{134,135,136,137}

General Notes: Jonathan Whitted was bound to Isaac Sugars (Shugart, Sugars) in the Orange

County, North Carolina, minutes of the court, February 1806 term, p.125. The Whitted Family, by Michael Hajduk Evanco and Anita Whitted Evanco, Book 3, p.8.

Court of Pleas and Quarter Sessions Minutes (CR 073.301.14, p.125) "Jonathan Whithed son of Mary Whithed now of the age of 4 years 2d June last be bound to Isaac Sugars until he arrives to lawful age to learn the art & mystery of a farmer."

The Whitted Family, by Michael Hajduk Evanco and Anita Whitted Evanco, Book 3, p.5.

"Isaac Shugart lived on the south side of Cain Creek (in Orange Co., NC), near the residence of Hezekiah Clark, whom the authors believe may be the father of Nancy Rogers Clark." The Whitted Family, by Michael Hajduk Evanco and Anita Whitted Evanco, Book 3, p.8.

Jonathan Whitted was born out of wedlock to Mary Whitted, daughter of Thomas Whitted Esquire. It is not known who his father was. His mother married Thomas Pleasants but Jonathan did not appear in his estate as a descendant nor in the estates of Isaac Sugars and his family.

According to one Whitted descendant who has had some genetic tests done, she has matches with Thomas Pleasants and his father, leading to the possibility that Thomas was indeed Jonathan's father.

I have been unable to find a full date of death for Jonathan.

Noted events in his life were:

- Apprenticeship: Feb 1806, Orange County, North Carolina. 305 "Jonathan Whithed son of Mary Whithed now of the age of 4 years 2d June last be bound to Isaac Sugars until he arrives to lawful age to learn the art & mystery of a farmer."
 Minutes of the Court of Pleas and Quarter Session, Orange County, NC.
- Moved: to Indiana, 1834. 306
- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 138 Jonathan Whithead, 49, farmer, born NC
- census: 1860, Vermillion County, Indiana. 307 Jonathan Whithead, 59, farmer, born NC
- census: 1860, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 308 Jonathan Whithead, age 59, farmer, born North Carolina
- Cemetery: Spangler Cemetery, 1866, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{134,309} Tombstone inscription: Jonathan Whitted, 1801-1866. According to a transcription of the cemetery, by row, starting in the NW corner of the old part of the cemetery up on the hill, Jonathan is in row 15. Next to him are Katherine Hise and Solomon Hise. The row begins with several Foncannons and includes Idora Whitted and John F. Whitted, children of Enoch and Eliza Hise Whitted. There are quite a few Gosnells in this row also. During our visit we were unable to find Jonathan's tombstone but we did not have this information at the time. Info is from the *Illiana Genealogist*, vol. 6, no. 4, Fall, 1970.

Jonathan married **Nancy Rogers Clark**, ¹³⁸ daughter of **Hezekiah Clark**, 24 Jul 1821 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{139,140,141,142} Nancy was born 2 Dec 1804 in North Carolina, ^{131,310} died 27 Mar 1857 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa ¹³⁵ at age 52, and was buried in 1857 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. ³¹¹

General Notes: Nancy Rogers Clark also had two children who died young & are not listed on my family group sheet. An infant that died was born 7 March 1846 and a child that died was born 21 July 1849. Both were buried in Bloomingdale Cemetery, Parke Co., Indiana.

Nancy died in Boone County, Iowa, possibly while visiting her son Elbridge and family who had moved there in the 1850s.

Nancy supposedly had a brother, Rogers Clark, who was in the senate [probably state senate]. Her father is thought to be Hezekiah Clark. There is a Hezekiah Clark who married an Abigail Mendenhall in Guilford Co., in 1819. They are in the 1850 census in Posey Township, Rush County, Indiana. This Hezekiah was born in NC about 1797-98. He and Abigail had several children, the last two born in Indiana in the late 1840s and the older ones born in NC. They are buried in Rush Co., Indiana. He could possibly be a brother of Nancy. One of his sons is also named Hezekiah. Another son, George C., is a lawyer.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 312 Nancy Whithead, 45, born NC

Cemetery: Mineral Ridge Cemetery, 1857, Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. 313 Nancy R., wife of Jonathan Whitted. Dec. 2. 1804 - Mar. 27, 1857

Children from this marriage were:

+ 110 M i. **Isaac Fadis Whitted** was born 24 Aug 1822 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{314,315,316} died 30 Oct 1909 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois ^{135,317,318} at age 87, and was buried in 1909 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ^{135,319}

Isaac married **Mary Pearson** 314 (b. 17 Nov 1824, d. 23 May 1862) 16 Jan 1845 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 320,321

Isaac next married **Emily Stafford** 135 (b. 24 May 1837, d. 4 Aug 1875) 21 May 1863 in Parke County, Indiana. 322,323

+ 111 M ii. Elbridge Mabrin Whitted³²⁴ was born 28 Feb 1824 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{325,326} died 6 Jan 1899 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida ³²⁷ at age 74, and was buried 7 Jan 1899 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{135,328}

Elbridge married **Caroline E. Aldridge**³²⁴ (b. 20 Apr 1822, d. 29 Aug 1900) 9 May 1846 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ³²⁹

+ 112 F iii. **Mary Ann Whitted**³³⁰ was born 8 Jun 1826 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ³³⁰ died 28 Apr 1904 in Summit County, Ohio³³⁰ at age 77, and was buried in 1904 in Bath, Summit, Ohio.³³¹

Mary married **John Bennage**³³⁰ (b. 2 Jul 1812, d. 11 Jan 1892) 15 Jan 1843 in Parke County, Indiana. 332,333

+ 113 M iv. **Enoch Whitted** ^{138,334} was born 11 Nov 1828 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{334,335} died 7 May 1901 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{336,337} at age 72, and was buried 9 May 1901 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{136,337,338}

Enoch married **Elizabeth E. "Eliza" Hise**^{339,340,341} (b. 15 May 1832, d. 21 Sep 1916) 30 Oct 1851 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 342,343,344

+ 114 F v. **Sarah Jane Whitted** was born 29 Dec 1831 in Chatham County, North Carolina, 345,346 died 6 May 1854 at age 22, and was buried in Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana. Indiana.

Sarah married **Alexander Andrew Bookless**^{347,348,349} (b. Apr 1822, d. 9 Mar 1902) 25 Mar 1846 in Parke County, Indiana, ³⁵⁰

+ 115 M vi. **Andrew Jackson Whitted** ^{138,351,352} was born 6 Feb 1833 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ³⁵³ died 31 Jan 1865 in Paducah, McCracken, Kentucky at age 31, and was buried in 1865 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ³⁵⁴

Andrew married Mary M. Green³⁵⁵ (b. 20 Dec 1835, d. 13 Aug 1895) 17 Nov 1854.

116 F vii. **Hezekiah Wesley Whitted** was born 4 Jun 1835 in Indiana, died 24 Dec 1842 at age 7, and was buried in Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana.

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Bloomingdale Cemetery, Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana.
- + 117 M viii. **William Clark Whitted** ^{138,356} was born 25 Jan 1838 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{357,358} died 16 Jan 1897 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho ^{359,360} at age 58, and was buried in 1897 in Genesee. Latah, Idaho, ³⁶¹

William married **Sarah Ann Richardson** 362,363 (b. 5 Feb 1837, d. 14 Mar 1907) 26 Jul 1860 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. 364,365,366

118 F ix. **Nancy Caroline Whitted**¹³⁸ was born 27 Sep 1840 in Parke County, Indiana ³⁶⁷ and died in Arkansas.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 368 Caroline Whithead, 13, born IN

Nancy married William Former Kelly 8 Jun 1856.

+ 119 F x. **Druzilla Avis Whitted** ^{138,345} was born 9 Jan 1843 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana, ^{345,369,370,371} died 1 Feb 1929 in Lyndon, Osage, Kansas ^{371,372,373} at age 86, and was buried in 1929 in Vassar, Osage, Kansas. ^{369,374,375}

Druzilla married William F. Holstin³⁷⁶ (d. 24 Mar 1864) 2 Nov 1860 in Rockville, Parke,

Indiana. 376,377

Druzilla next married **Calvin G. Carter**^{378,379} (b. 15 Feb 1829, d. 22 Jun 1881) 12 Oct 1865 in Parke County, Indiana. 380,381

Druzilla next married **Noah S. Surface** 374 (b. 23 Feb 1845, d. 6 May 1940) 19 Sep 1883 in Osage County, Kansas. 369,371,382

+ 120 M xi. **John Thomas Whitted** ¹³⁸ was born 8 Jun 1844 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{383,384} died 5 Sep 1880 in Iroquois County, Illinois ³⁸⁵ at age 36, and was buried in 1880 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ³⁸⁶

John married Achsah P. Newlin (b. Jan 1845, d. 4 Oct 1919) 21 Dec 1865.

121 U xii. **Infant Whitted** was born 7 Mar 1846, died in Indiana, and was buried in Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana.

Noted events in his life were:

- · Alt. Birth: Indiana.
- Cemetery: Bloomingdale Cemetery, Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana.
- 122 U xiii. Child Whitted was born 21 Jul 1849.

Jonathan next married **Mary Hunter**, daughter of **William Hunter**, 23 Jan 1858 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ¹⁴³ Mary was born circa 1834 in Indiana. ³⁸⁸

General Notes: In the 1860 census there are three children living with Mary and Jonathan Whitted: James, 23, Susan, 17, and Catherine, 14. These are her children with a previous husband who must have died. James was born in KY and the two girls were born in IN.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Vermillion County, Indiana. 307 Mary Whitted, 49, born KY
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Mary Whitted, 67, born Kentucky, living with her stepson William and his wife Eliza
- **30.** Jane Pleasants¹⁵³ (Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1803 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁵³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 153 Jane Litton, 47, born NC
- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 390 Jane Litton, 56, born NC
- census: 1870, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 391 Jane Lytton, 54, born NC

Jane married **David Litton**^{153,154} 22 Feb 1834 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{154,155} David was born about 1797 in North Carolina. ^{153,154}

General Notes: There is a young girl, Olive E. Lytton, on the 1870 census in the David Lytton household. She is 7 yrs old and is listed after Mary J. Lytton, 30. David and Mary are in their 60s and it is doubtful that Olive would be their daughter. They do have a daughter, Mary J., born about 1835. She would be 25 in 1860 and she was married in 1855 to David M. Beck.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁵³ David Litton, 53, born NC, farmer
- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 390 David Litton, 57, born NC, farmer
- census: 1870, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 391 David Lytton, 65, born NC

Children from this marriage were:

123 M i. **John W. Litton**^{153,154} was born about 1833 in Indiana. ^{153,154}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 153 John W. Litton, 17, born IN, farmer
- + 124 M ii. **Morgan Litton**^{153,154} was born about 1833 in Indiana. ^{153,154}

Morgan married **Harriet E. Kindred**^{392,393,394,395} (b. 4 Jul 1837, d. 31 Jan 1915) 28 Dec 1856 in Lawrence County, Indiana.³⁹⁴

- + 125 F iii. **Mary Jane Litton**^{153,154,396} was born in Nov 1836 in Indiana. ^{153,154,397} Mary married **David M. Beck**^{396,398} (b. 4 Feb 1836, d. 23 Sep 1926) 7 Nov 1855 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ³⁹⁹
- **31.** John Pleasants ^{129,156} (Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1807 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁵⁶

• census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁵⁶ John Pleasants, 43, farmer, born NC John married **Nancy Allen** ^{129,156} 1 Nov 1835 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ¹⁵⁷ Nancy was born circa 1819 in North Carolina. ^{156,400}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 156 Nancy Pleasants, 31, born NC
- census: 1860, Perry Township, Monroe, Indiana. 400 Nancy Pleasants, 44, farmer, value of real estate \$8,500, born NC. Nancy is head of the household and there is a W next to her name. John may have died sometime between 1850 and 1960. Joseph, 75 and Rachel Allen, 69, both born NC, are living in the household and may be her parents.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 126 M i. **Thomas F. Pleasant** was born 18 Aug 1837 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 156,401 died 26 May 1911 in Lawrence County, Indiana at age 73, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 401

Thomas married **Margaret F. Dotson** 402,403 (b. 11 Jul 1837, d. 14 Jul) 25 Nov 1858 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 403

127 F ii. Louisa Pleasants 156 was born about 1840 in Indiana. 156

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 156 Louisa Pleasants, 10, born IN
- 128 M iii. **Robert Pleasants**¹⁵⁶ was born about 1842 in Indiana. ¹⁵⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana, 156 Robert Pleasants, 8, born IN
- census: 1860, Perry Township, Monroe, Indiana. 400 Robert Pleasants, 18, born IN
- 129 F iv. Margaret E. Pleasants¹⁵⁶ was born about 1846 in Indiana. 156

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁵⁶ Margaret E. Pleasants, 4, born IN
- census: 1860, Perry Township, Monroe, Indiana. 400 Margaret Pleasants, 15, born IN
- 130 M v. **John E. Pleasants** was born about 1848 in Indiana. 156

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 156 John E. Pleasants, 2, born IN
- census: 1860, Perry Township, Monroe, Indiana. 400 John Pleasants, 11, born IN
- 131 F vi. Nancy C. Pleasants¹⁵⁶ was born about 1850 in Indiana. 156

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁵⁶ Nancy C. Pleasants, 3/17 yr old, born IN
- 132 M vii. **Zachariah Pleasants**⁴⁰⁰ was born about 1855 in Indiana. ⁴⁰⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Perry Township, Monroe, Indiana. 400 Zachariah Pleasants, 5, born IN
- 32. Ruth Pleasants 158 (Mary Whitted 2, Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born in 1809 in North Carolina, 159,160 died

- in 1898 in Indiana 160 at age 89, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 160 Noted events in her life were:
 - census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Ruth Williams 41, born NC
 - census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 405 Ruth Williams, 62, born NC
 - census: 1880. Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 406 Ruth Williams, 70, widowed, born NC, father born PA, mother born NC
 - Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 160

Ruth married John R. Williams, 161,162,163 son of Richard Williams 407 and Elizabeth Andrew **Edwards**, ⁴⁰⁷ 31 Jul 1828 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{129,164} John was born about 1806 in North Carolina, ^{163,408} died 25 Jun 1871 in Lawrence County, Indiana ¹⁶³ about age 65, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 163

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 John Williams, 44, born NC, farmer, living with Thomas Pleasant and his wife, Ruth Pleasant Williams and their children
- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 405 John C.? Williams, 54, farmer, born NC
- Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 163

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Sarah Jane Williams 161,162 was born 13 Mar 1830 in Indiana, 409,410 died 28 Feb 1893 in + 133 F Lawrence County, Indiana 410 at age 62, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. Sarah married Isaac Wesley Sherrill^{162,411,412,413} (b. 22 Sep 1836, d. 25 Dec 1910) 23 Feb
- ii. **William Riley Williams**^{158,414,415} was born 6 Oct 1831 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{162,415,416} died 14 Nov 1915 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana ^{162,415} at age 84, and + 134 M was buried in Pinhook, Lawrence, Indiana. 415

William married Mary Jane Harris 162,417 (b. Jan 1835, d. 30 Oct 1854) 12 Jan 1854 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 162,418

William next married Mahala Cooper⁴¹⁹ (b. 1833, d. 23 May 1866) 23 Jan 1859 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 420

William next married Ruth Emeline Woodsmall 421,422 (b. 17 Feb 1844, d. 20 Nov 1928) 24 May 1869 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 423

iii. Milton Williams 424,425 was born in 1834 in Indiana and was buried in Shawswick, 135 M Lawrence, Indiana. 426

General Notes: Milton died at age 15 per Michael and Anita Evanco.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Williams Cemetery, Lawrence Co., Indiana. 424,425
- iv. Mary Ellen Williams 161,427,428 was born 13 Feb 1833 in Lawrence County, 136 F Indiana, 427,429 died 30 Mar 1908 in Lawrence County, Indiana 427 at age 75, and was buried in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 427

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Mary E. Williams 17, born IN
- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 427

Mary married James Allen^{162,430} 23 Feb 1852 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{162,431} James was born 19 Feb 1828, 430 died 26 Sep 1890 430 at age 62, and was buried in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana.430

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 430
- v. Alfred N. Williams 158,432,433 was born 31 Mar 1838 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 162,433,434 137 M died 21 Jan 1865 162,433 at age 26, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 433

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Alfred N. Williams 11, born IN
- Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 433

Alfred married **Nancy Weaver**. ^{162,435} Nancy was born 16 Jan 1843, ⁴³⁵ died 3 May 1920⁴³⁵ at age 77, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴³⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 435
- + 138 F vi. **Ruth Emily Williams**^{161,436,437,438} was born about 1842 in Indiana,^{437,439} died in 1880 in Indiana⁴³⁷ about age 38, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana.⁴³⁷

Ruth married **Julius Lafayette Sherrill** 438,440,441 (b. 10 Dec 1846, d. 30 May 1884) 10 Mar 1870 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 442,443

139 F vii. **Caroline C. Williams**⁴²⁴ was born 28 Dec 1845 in Lawrence County, Indiana, 424,444 died 23 Feb 1917 in Lawrence County, Indiana 444 at age 71, and was buried in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 444

General Notes: On her Find a Grave memorial #49744283, her name is given as Morticia Caroline.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Leesville Cemetery, Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana. 444

Caroline married Mortimer Crabb 445 19 May 1867 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 424,446

140 F viii. **Louisa E. Williams** ^{158,424,447} was born about 1846 in Indiana, ⁴⁴⁸ died between 1860 and 1870, ⁴⁴⁷ and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴⁴⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Louisa E. Williams, 4, born IN
- Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana.
- 141 M ix. **Joseph Lee Williams**⁴⁰⁴ was born 4 Aug 1848 in Indiana^{404,449} and died 19 Aug 1928 in Columbia County, Oregon⁴⁴⁹ at age 80.

General Notes: Joseph was 2 years old on the 1850 census and his middle name was Law. Find A Grave has a middle name of Lee.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Joseph Law Williams, 2, born IN
- 142 M x. **John J. Williams**⁴⁰⁵ was born about 1855 in Indiana. 405
- **34. Sidney Whitted**¹ (*Thomas Jr.* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 6 May 1812 in Orange County, North Carolina ^{1,166} and died 16 Jan 1863 in Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina ^{1,167} at age 50.

General Notes: A nice sketch of Sidney Whitted can be found at: http://www.canecreek.org/files/historical_sketches/34_sidney_whitted.pdf

Noted events in his life were:

- Church Affiliation: ¹⁶⁷ Members of the Cane Creek Baptist Church in Hillsborough, Orange Co., North Carolina. He and his wife were both baptized there in the 1830s.
- census: 1840, Orange County, North Carolina. 450 Sidney Whitted
- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 166 Sidney Whitted, 37, born Orange Co., NC, miller
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Sidney Whitted, 47, born NC, blacksmith
- Probate: Feb 1863, Orange County, North Carolina. 452 Sidney died intestate. Administration of the estate was granted to Sarah

Sidney married **Sarah "Sallie" Woody**^{1,168} 5 Jan 1836 in Orange County, North Carolina. ^{1,169,170} Sarah was born 12 Aug 1815 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{166,168} died 21 Jan 1899 at age 83, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. ¹⁶⁸

Marriage Notes: A marriage bond for Sidney Whithead and a Salley Woody is listed in Marriages of

Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.328. Not sure if this is the same couple.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 166 Sarah Whitted, 34, born Orange Co., NC
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Sarah Whitted, 43, born NC
- census: 1870, Chapel Hill Township, Orange, North Carolina. 453 Sallie Whitted, 45, keeping house, born NC. She is living with Thomas F. Cheek and family and two of her children are living there with her, Artelia and Samuel. Sallie's daughter Mary Ellen is the wife of Thomas F. Cheek.
- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 168

Children from this marriage were:

Walter Alvis Whitted^{166,454} was born 22 Feb 1837 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{166,454} died 6 Aug 1907⁴⁵⁴ at age 70, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. ⁴⁵⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 166 Alvis, 13, born Orange Co, NC
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Alvis Whitted, 22, pedagogue, born NC
- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 454

Walter married **Martha Ellen Crutchfield**. 455 Martha was born 12 Feb 1838 in North Carolina, 455 died 8 Aug 1898 455 at age 60, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 455

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 455
- 144 M ii. **Graham Whitted**¹⁶⁶ was born about 1838 in Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁶⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁶⁶ Graham Whitted, 12, born Orange Co., NC.
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Graham Whitted, blacksmith, born NC.
- 145 F iii. **Martha A. "Mattie" Whitted** 166,456 was born 12 Oct 1841 in Orange County, North Carolina, 166,456 died 18 May 1915 at age 73, and was buried in Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina. 456

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁶⁶ Martha Whitted, 9, born Orange Co., NC
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina.
 451 Martha Whitted, 18, born NC
- Cemetery: Little Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina. 456

Martha married **Ivey R. Baker**. ⁴⁵⁷ Ivey was born 24 Jan 1842, ⁴⁵⁷ died 10 Dec 1908 at age 66, and was buried in Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina. ⁴⁵⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Little Creek Primitive Baptist Church Cemetery, Clayton, Johnston, North Carolina.⁴⁵⁷
- 146 F iv. Rutha C. Whitted 166 was born about 1844 in Orange County, North Carolina. 166

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. ¹⁶⁶ Rutha C. Whitted, 6, born Orange Co.,
 NC
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Rutha whitted 15, born NC

147 F v. Mary Ellen Whitted^{166,458,459} was born 2 Apr 1847 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{166,458,460} died 30 Jul 1924 in Middle Creek Township, Wake, North Carolina ^{458,459} at age 77, and was buried 31 Jul 1924 in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. ⁴⁵⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 166 Mary E. Whitted, 3, born Orange Co., NC.
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Mary Whitted, 14, born NC
- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 458

Mary married **Thomas Franklin Cheek**. 461 Thomas was born 7 Jul 1845, 461 died 22 Mar 1909⁴⁶¹ at age 63, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 461

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 461
- 148 M vi. **Samuel E. Whitted**^{75,166} was born 6 Jun 1849 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{75,166} died 30 Mar 1917⁷⁵ at age 67, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Orange County, North Carolina. 166 Samuel Whitted, 1, born Orange Co., NC
- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Samuel Whitted, 12, born NC
- census: 1870, Chapel Hill Township, Orange, North Carolina. ⁴⁵³ Samuel Whitted, 21, born NC, working on farm
- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina.

Samuel married **Nancy E. "Nannie" Boothe** 462,463 4 Jan 1877 in Wake County, North Carolina. 462 Nancy was born 25 Aug 1859 in North Carolina, 463 died 12 Feb 1897 at age 37, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 463

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 463
- 149 F vii. Sarah Whitted⁴⁵¹ was born about 1850 in North Carolina. 451

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Sarah Whitted, 10, born NC
- 150 M viii. **Julius Monroe Whitted**^{451,464} was born 9 Jun 1854 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{451,464,465} died 20 Nov 1935 in Durham, Durham, North Carolina ^{464,466} at age 81, and was buried in Durham. Durham. North Carolina. ⁴⁶⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451,464 Julius Whitted, 6, born NC
- Occupation: 466 Teller, First National Bank
- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 464,467

Julius married **Ella Frances Howerton**. ^{468,469} Ella was born 22 Aug 1862 in Thomasville, Davidson, North Carolina, ⁴⁶⁹ died 1 Nov 1947 in Raleigh, Wake, North Carolina ⁴⁶⁹ at age 85, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. ⁴⁶⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 469
- 151 F ix. **Artelia Whitted**^{451,470} was born 20 Jan 1859 in North Carolina, ^{451,470} died 26 May 1885⁴⁷⁰ at age 26, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina. ⁴⁷⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Chapel Hill, Orange, North Carolina. 451 Artelia Whitted, 3, born NC
- census: 1870, Chapel Hill Township, Orange, North Carolina. 453 Artelia Whitted, 11,

born NC

Cemetery: Maplewood Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina. 470

Artelia married **Thomas Jefferson Rigsbee**. ⁴⁷¹ Thomas was born in May 1846 in North Carolina, ⁴⁷¹ died in 1917 at age 71, and was buried in Durham, Durham, North Carolina.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Jesse Rigsbee Cemetery, Durham, Durham, North Carolina.
- 35. Rebecca Whitted¹ (Thomas Jr. ², Thomas Sr. Esg. ¹) was born in 1820. ¹

General Notes: On Donald P. Whitted group sheets, Rebecca is listed as the 12th child. Only one other child is listed, Sidney, as child #5.

Rebecca married John Durham¹ 9 Oct 1834 in Orange County, North Carolina. 171

The child from this marriage was:

 i. Rev. James Moore Durham⁴⁷² was born 1 Nov 1842 in Tennessee,⁴⁷² died 19 Jul 1914 in Knoxville, Knox, Tennessee^{472,473} at age 71, and was buried in Knoxville, Knox, Tennessee.⁴⁷²

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Greenwood, Knoxville, Knox, Tennessee. 472
- **39. Elenor Whitted**⁴⁵ (*William*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 19 Aug 1813 in Maury County, Tennessee ⁴⁵ and died 19 Aug 1892 ⁴⁵ at age 79.

Elenor married Skinner⁴⁵ 6 Apr 1848.⁴⁵

Children from this marriage were:

- 153 M i. Newton Skinner.
- 154 F ii. Arena Skinner.
- **40. Jane Whitted**⁴⁵ (*William*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 17 Dec 1814 in Maury County, Tennessee. ⁴⁵ Jane married **Samuel B. Fisher**⁴⁵ 7 Jan 1835 in Parke County, Indiana. ¹⁸³

Children from this marriage were:

- 155 M i. William Fisher. 474
- 156 F ii. **Ruhamah R. Fisher**⁴⁷⁴ was born 4 Apr 1837.⁴⁷⁴
- 157 M iii. **Thomas P. Fisher**⁴⁷⁴ was born 16 Jun 1838⁴⁷⁴ and died 16 Jun 1838.⁴⁷⁴
- **41.** Mariah Whitted⁴⁵ (William², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 30 Mar 1817 in Maury County, Tennessee.⁴⁵

Mariah married Charles W. Duzan⁴⁵ 18 Mar 1841 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{184,185}

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage/Church: 185 Married by a minister of the Methodist Episcopal Church

Children from this marriage were:

158 F i. Mariah Duzan.⁴⁷⁵

Mariah married Omer Junger. 475

159 M ii. Nelson Duzan. 475

160 M iii. William Duzan.475

Noted events in his life were:

- Death Fact: Killed in battle. 475
- **43. John S. Whitted**¹⁸⁶ (*William*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 4 Sep 1820 in Maury County, Tennessee, ¹⁸⁶ died 14 Sep 1877 in Castle Grove, Jones, Iowa ^{187,188} at age 57, and was buried in Jones County. Iowa. ¹⁸⁸

General Notes: "Soon after marriage, he started north on foot, Mrs. W. traveling in a mover's wagon; arriving in Carroll Co., Ill., the Fall of the same year where they remained till 1848, when they moved to Buchanan Co., Iowa; lived there till 1851, and moved to Jones Co., and from there to this county in 1859, where they have since resided."

The Whitted Family, Book 2, by Michael and Anita Evanco, Sarasota, FL, 1988, p.10.

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Farmer.⁴⁷⁶
- Immigration: Moved to Vermillion County, Indiana, 1837. 477
- Cemetery: Castle Grove Baptist Cemetery, Jones County, Iowa. 188

John married **Martha Ann Scott**¹⁸⁶ 31 Aug 1845 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{189,190} Martha was born 4 Jul 1824 in Bourbon County, Kentucky. ⁴⁷⁸

Children from this marriage were:

- 161 F i. **Emily Whitted**⁴⁷⁸ died before 1878. 478
- + 162 M ii. **John Lu Cortis Whitted**⁴⁷⁸ was born 6 Apr 1849⁴⁷⁸ and died in 1932 in Almana, Norton, Kansas⁴⁷⁸ at age 83.

John married Jinnie E. Butterfield⁴⁷⁸ (b. 29 Dec 1853, d. 7 Aug 1925) 1 Jan 1875. 478

- 163 M iii. William F. Whitted⁴⁷⁸ was born 11 Nov 1856.⁴⁷⁸
- 164 F iv. **Delpha E. Whitted**⁴⁷⁸ was born 13 Mar 1858.⁴⁷⁸
- 165 F v. **Jemima Whitted**⁴⁷⁸ was born 9 Jun 1860. 478
- 166 F vi. **Debby May Whitted**⁴⁷⁷ was born 9 May 1862.⁴⁷⁷
- **49. Peoria Irwin Whitted** 186,192 (William², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 29 Feb 1832 in Williamsport, Maury, Tennessee, 193,194,195,196 died 29 Dec 1907 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa 186,196 at age 75, and was buried in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 196

General Notes: Biographical Sketch on the Parke County Indiana GenWeb page, http://ingenweb.org/inparke/Biographies/WParkeBiographies.htm, excerpted from the book noted at the end:

Parke County Indiana Biographies - W

Peoria Irwin WHITTED son of William and Armena Howard Whitted was born in Williamsport, Tennessee February 29, 1832. He married in Audubon County on February 28, 1860 Louise C, daughter of Levi B and Fannie Boyls Montgomery and who was born in Hancock County, Illinois. Mr. Whitted accompanied his parents to Vigo County, Indiana thence to Parke County, Indiana in 1833; to Vermilion County, Indiana 1838 to Keokuk Iowa 1845 to Muscatine and Ottumwa Iowa in 1850 to Santa Fe, New Mexico in 1851 whence he returned to Iowa City. In 1853 he came to Hamlin's Grove, Iowa. In the spring of 1857 he came to Exira, where he lived the remainder of his life. He was a Democrat, a member of the Christian Church and an Odd Fellow. He was elected county surveyor 1855 and held the office many years; deputy sheriff in 1869 and assessor for several years. He was a prominent man and is frequently mentioned in this work. He died at Exira December 29, 1907. His children were: John Clinton married Hester Coglin; Florence May married Albert L. Sewell; Minnie Arena, married James D. Barber; Forest Bates married Mabel Dickay; Elbridge Irving married Blanche Myers; Carlton Calm married Mildred Bechfold; Clara Bell married Nels Johnson. - Andrews, H. Franklin. History of Audubon County, Iowa. Indianapolis, Ind.: B.F. Bowen & Co., 1915, Page 113

Birth date on Find a Grave is 29 Feb 1832. Other sources give 30 June 1829

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 479 Peoria J. Whitted, 28, born TN
- census: 1870, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 480 P. I. Whitted, 38, county surveyor, born Tennessee
- census: 1880, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 481 P.T. Whitted, 48, born TN, father born VA, mother born MA, surveyor
- census: 1900, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 482 Peoria I. Whitted, head, born Feb 1832, age 69, married 39 years, born TN, civil engineer
- Cemetery: Exira Cemetery, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 196 Plot H8

Peoria married **Louisa C. Montgomery**, ^{186,197,198} daughter of **Levi B. Montgomery** and **Fannie Boyls**, ⁴⁸³ 20 Feb 1860 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. ^{186,199,200} Louisa was born 4 Jan 1843 in Hancock County,

Illinois, ^{480,483,484} died 6 Jan 1918 at age 75, and was buried in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. ⁴⁸⁵ Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Hancock County, Illinois. 486 Louisa Montgomery 8, born IL, dau of Levi B. and Fanny Montgomery
- census: 1860, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 479 Louisa Whitted, 17, born IL
- census: 1870, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 480 Louisa Whitted, 27, born Illinois, keeping house
- census: 1880, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 481 Louisa Whitted, wife, 37, born IL
- census: 1900, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 482 Louisa C. Whitted, born Jan 1844, age 56, married 39 yrs, born IL, parents born NY
- Cemetery: Exira Cemetery, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 485 Plot H8

Children from this marriage were:

167 M i. **Bural C. Whitted**⁴⁸⁷ was born 7 Jan 1861, ⁴⁸⁷ died 7 Feb 1861, ⁴⁸⁷ and was buried in Exira, Audubon. lowa. ⁴⁸⁷

General Notes: This name has also been transcribed as Pearl.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Exira Cemetery, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 487
- + 168 M ii. **John Clinton Whitted**^{480,488} was born circa 1862 in Iowa. 480

 John married **Hester J. Coglan**⁴⁸⁹ (b. Jun 1860) 19 Dec 1881 in Johnson County, Iowa. 489
 - 169 F iii. **Florence Mabel Whitted**⁴⁸⁰ was born 27 Nov 1863 in Iowa, 480,490 died 14 Mar 1917⁴⁹⁰ at age 53, and was buried in Fruita, Mesa, Colorado. 490

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, Fruita, Mesa, Colorado. 490 Block 4, Row 14

Florence married **Albert L. Sewell**⁴⁹¹ 16 Jan 1888 in Irwin, Shelby, Iowa. ⁴⁹² Albert was born in 1861, ⁴⁹¹ died in 1958 ⁴⁹¹ at age 97, and was buried in Fruita, Mesa, Colorado. ⁴⁹¹

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, Fruita, Mesa, Colorado, 491 Block 4, Row 14
- + 170 F iv. **Manerva A. Whitted**^{480,493} was born in Mar 1866 in Iowa, ^{480,494} died 26 Nov 1932 in Beadle County, South Dakota ⁴⁹⁴ at age 66, and was buried in Lane, Jerauld, South Dakota ⁴⁹⁴

Manerva married **James Douglas Barber**⁴⁹⁵ (b. Aug 1858, d. 12 Mar 1939) 26 Mar 1885 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 496

+ 171 M v. **Forest Bates Whitted**^{480,497} was born 26 Feb 1868 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa, ^{480,498} died 26 Feb 1941 in Minot, Ward, North Dakota ⁴⁹⁸ at age 73, and was buried in Minot, Ward, North Dakota. ⁴⁹⁸

Forest married **Mabel Fay Dickey** 499,500 (b. 19 Oct 1876, d. 7 Oct 1936) 23 Apr 1893 in Douglas, Audubon, Iowa. 501

- 172 M vi. **Elbridge Whitted**⁴⁸⁰ was born in 1869 in Iowa. 480
- 173 M vii. **Audubon N. Whitted** was born 8 Sep 1872,⁵⁰² died 24 Jan 1873,⁵⁰² and was buried in Exira. Audubon, Iowa.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Exira Cemetery, Exira, Audubon, Iowa. 503 Plot 184
- 174 F viii. Mabel Whitted was born in lowa. 481

General Notes: 1880 transcribed census gives her age as 16, but it probably should be 6 as she is the last child listed and she was not in the previous census.

- 175 F ix. Clara B. Whitted was born in Aug 1884 in Iowa. 482
- **52.** Thomas A. Whitted^{207,208,209} (*Joseph* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 29 Mar 1817 in Orange County, North Carolina, ^{210,211} died 26 Jan 1904 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana ^{209,212} at age 86, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ²¹¹

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 504 Thomas A. Whitted, 33, born NC, carpenter
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 505 Thomas Whitted, 41, born NC, carpenter
- census: 1880, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. Thomas Whitted, 63, born NC, parents born NC, farmer
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 211

Thomas married **Parthena Douthitt**²¹² 20 Dec 1838 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ²¹² Parthena was born 9 Nov 1814 in Shelby County, Kentucky, ^{507,508} died 19 Jun 1889 in Lawrence County, Indiana ²¹² at age 74, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁵⁰⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 505 Parthana Whitted, 43, born KY
- census: 1880, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 506 Parsina Whitted, 65, born KY
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 509 Name on gravestone is Parthania Whitted

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Francis M. Whitted**^{212,504,510} was born 8 Nov 1839 in Lawrence County, Indiana, ^{212,511} died 8 Dec 1871²¹² at age 32, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁵¹⁰

General Notes: Find A Grave Memorial #58237977 gives his place of birth as Kentucky.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 512 Francis M. whitted, 11, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 505 Francis Whitted, 20, born IN
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 510
- + 177 F ii. **Sarah Lucinda Whitted**^{504,505,513} was born 16 Jul 1842 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{514,515,516,517} died 8 Mar 1917⁵¹⁶ at age 74, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana.

Sarah married **Joseph J. Johnson**²¹² (b. 9 Nov 1836, d. 23 Jan 1924) 16 Jul 1873 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{212,518}

Thomas next married **Annie Shaffer**^{212,213} in Mar 1896 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ^{212,213,214} Annie was born in Germany. ²¹²

53. John S. Whitted²¹⁵ (Joseph², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1819 in Indiana. ²¹⁶

General Notes: Middle initial S may stand for Sykes, his mother's maiden name. It is also his daughter Mary's middle name.

In the 1850 census, John and Elizabeth Whitted are living next door to Joseph and Polly Whitted, with son Joseph, age 19.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ²¹⁶ John Whitted, 31, born Indiana, farmer
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 519 John S. [or L] Whitted, 40, farmer, born Indiana

John married **Elizabeth Ellen Owens**²¹⁵ 17 Jan 1847 in Lawrence County, Indiana.²¹⁷ Elizabeth was born about 1821 in Kentucky.²¹⁶

General Notes: In the 1850 census there are several Owens families on the same page as John and Elizabeth.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana.²¹⁶ Elizabeth Whitted, 29, born Kentucky
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 519 Elizabeth E. Whitted, 39, born KY

Children from this marriage were:

- + 178 F i. **Maria Whitted**⁵²⁰ was born 27 Jan 1849 in Indiana, ⁵²¹ died 4 Feb 1874 in Monroe, Jasper, lowa^{521,522} at age 25, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, lowa. ⁵²¹
 - Maria married **John Thompson Woody**^{224,523} (b. 13 Mar 1839, d. 7 Feb 1917) 1 Jan 1865 in Marion County, Iowa. ^{522,524}
- + 179 F
 ii. **Mary Sykes Whitted**^{525,526} was born 17 Nov 1850 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{525,527,528,529} died 14 May 1923 in Fairview, Jasper, Iowa ^{528,529,530} at age 72, and was buried 16 May 1923 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵²⁹

Mary married **John David Dunaway** 531,532 (b. 19 Sep 1837, d. 8 Jun 1907) 9 Oct 1864 in Marion County, Iowa. 533

54. Joseph A. Whitted^{218,219} (*Joseph*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 13 Apr 1831 in Indiana, ^{220,221,222} died 2 Aug 1881 in Fairview, Jasper, Iowa ^{221,222} at age 50, and was buried 2 Aug 1881 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.

General Notes: In the book *Jasper, Marshall & Grundy Counties, Iowa*, by Clyde D. Woody, Chicago, Biographical Pub. Co., 1894, p.569, his wife is named Rosa A. Woody [should be Lucy] and only three children are listed: John, robert and Mary - and yet his other children were all born by then.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 534 Joseph Whitted, 19, born IN
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 204 Joseph Whitted, 29, born IN, farmer. Living next door to his parents.
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Joseph Whitted, 48, farmer, born Ohio he should be 39, born NC
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Joseph Whitted [looks like Whiled], 49, born IN, parents born NC
- Cemetery: Monroe Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 221 Aged 50yr 3 mo. 20days

Joseph married **Lucy Ann Woody**, ²⁰⁴, ²²³, ²²⁴ daughter of **John Woody** and **Mary "Polly" Horton**, ⁵³⁷, ⁵³⁹ 17 Nov 1853 in Marion County, Iowa. ²²⁵ Lucy was born 9 Nov 1836 in Indiana, ⁵⁴⁰, ⁵⁴¹, ⁵⁴² died 20 Nov 1907 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵⁴⁰, ⁵⁴² at age 71, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵⁴⁰, ⁵⁴²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Marion County, Iowa. 543 Lucy Ann Woody, 13, born Indiana
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa.²⁰⁴ Lucy A. Whitted, 23, born Indiana. On the same census page as her parents, John and Polly Woody.
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Lucy Whitted 33, born Ohio should be Indiana
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Lucy A. Whitted, 43, born IN, father born NC, mother born TN
- Cemetery: Monroe Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.

Children from this marriage were:

180 M i. **John Whitted**⁵⁴⁴ was born 17 Nov 1854 in Iowa, ⁵⁴⁴ died 28 Oct 1925⁵⁴⁴ at age 70, and was buried in Calhoun County, Iowa.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 204 John Whitted, 5, born Iowa
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 John Whitted 15, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Lake Creek Cemetery, Calhoun County, Iowa. 544

John married **Harriet Taylor**.⁵⁴⁵ Harriet was born 20 Jul 1857, ⁵⁴⁵ died 7 Feb 1903⁵⁴⁵ at age 45, and was buried in Calhoun County, Iowa. ⁵⁴⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Lake Creek Cemetery, Calhoun County, Iowa. 545
- 181 M ii. Robert Warren Whitted⁵⁴⁶ was born 5 Jan 1857 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, ⁵⁴⁶ died 2

Aug 1936 in Cherokee, Cherokee, Iowa⁵⁴⁶ at age 79, and was buried in Rockwell City, Calhoun, Iowa.⁵⁴⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa.²⁰⁴ Robert W. Whitted, 3, born Iowa
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Robert Whitted 13, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Rosehill Cemetery, Calhoun County, Iowa. 546

Robert married **Keziah Bowans**. 547 Keziah was born 6 Jul 1856 in Dublin, Wayne, Indiana, 547 died 3 Jul 1936 in Rockwell City, Calhoun, Iowa 547 at age 79, and was buried in Rockwell City, Calhoun, Iowa. 547

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Rosehill Cemetery, Rockwell City, Calhoun, Iowa. 547
- 182 F iii. **Mary E. Whitted**^{548,549,550} was born in 1859 in Iowa, ^{549,550} died 20 Sep 1881 in Fairview, Jasper, Iowa^{549,550} at age 22, and was buried 20 Sep 1881 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ^{549,550}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 204 Mary Whitted, 1, born Iowa
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Mary Whitted 11, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Mary A. Whitted, 21, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Monroe Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.
- 183 F iv. **Isis B. Whitted**^{535,551,552,553} was born 13 Mar 1861 in Monroe, Jasper, lowa, ^{535,553,554} died 8 Mar 1945 in Scottsbluff, Scotts Bluff, Nebraska ⁵⁵³ at age 83, and was buried in Oconto, Custer, Nebraska. ⁵⁵³

General Notes: In some early census records Isis is Iris. On her tombstone, her name is Isis.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Iris Whitted, 9, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 551 Issis Woody, wife, 19, born Iowa
- census: 1900, Loup Township, Custer, Nebraska. ⁵⁵⁴ Isis B. Woody, wife, 37, born May 1863, Iowa, married 22 yrs., mother of 9 children, 6 living, parents born IN
- census: 1910, Kearney, Buffalo, Newbraska. 555 Isis B. Woody, wife, 32, born Iowa
- census: 1920, Kearney, Buffalo, Newbraska. 556 Isis Woody, 58, head, widow, born Iowa, parents born IN
- census: 1930, Valley Township, Buffalo, Nebraska. 552 Isis B. Woody, mother in law, 68, widow, born Iowa, parents born IN. Living with her daughter and son in law, Myrtie R. and James E. Strong.
- Cemetery: Viola Cemetery, Oconto, Custer, Nebraska. 553

Isis married **William Woody**. ^{554,557} William was born 28 Apr 1851 in Heltonville, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{554,557} died 23 Jan 1919 in Kearney, Buffalo, Newbraska ⁵⁵⁷ at age 67, and was buried in Oconto, Custer, Nebraska. ⁵⁵⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 551 William Woody, 29, farmer, born IN
- census: 1900, Loup Township, Custer, Nebraska. 554 William Woody, 47, born Apr 1853, Indiana, father born NC, mother born VA, farmer
- census: 1910, Kearney, Buffalo, Newbraska. 555 W. T. Woody, 59, born IN, father born NC, mother born WV
- Cemetery: Viola Cemetery, Oconto, Custer, Nebraska. 557
- 184 M v. Joseph M. Whitted^{535,536} was born in Mar 1863 in Jasper County, Iowa, ^{535,558} died in 1943 in Logan County, Oklahoma ⁵⁵⁸ at age 80, and was buried in Guthrie, Logan, Oklahoma. ⁵⁵⁸

- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Joseph Whitted, 7, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Joseph M. Whitted, 17, farmer, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Summit View Cemetery, Guthrie, Logan, Oklahoma. 558

Joseph married **Harriet "Hattie" Purcell.** 559 Harriet was born in 1870, 559 died in 1945 559 at age 75, and was buried in Guthrie, Logan, Oklahoma. 559

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Summit View Cemetery, Guthrie, Logan, Oklahoma. 559
- 185 F vi. **Emily Whitted**⁵⁶⁰ was born 23 Jun 1865 in Jasper County, Iowa, ⁵⁶⁰ died 23 Jun 1868 in Jasper County, Iowa⁵⁶⁰ at age 3, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵⁶⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Gifford Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 560
- 186 M vii. **Francis Arthur Whitted**^{535,536,561} was born 1 Oct 1869 in Jasper County, Iowa, ^{535,561} died 29 Jul 1952 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa⁵⁶¹ at age 82, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵⁶¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 535 Francis, 8/12 mos. born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Francis A. Whitted, 10, born Iowa

Francis married **Elva A. Lackey**. ⁵⁶² Elva was born 2 Aug 1875 in Marion County, Iowa, ⁵⁶² died 30 Oct 1961 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa ⁵⁶² at age 86, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa ⁵⁶²

187 M viii. **Thomas J. Whitted**⁵³⁶ was born 22 Mar 1872 in Iowa, ^{536,563} died 2 Jul 1898⁵⁶³ at age 26, and was buried in Shawnee, Pottawatomie, Oklahoma. ⁵⁶³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Thomas J. Whitted, 8, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Shawnee, Pottawatomie, Oklahoma.

Thomas married **Cornia May Patchin**. ⁵⁶⁴ Cornia was born 4 May 1864, ⁵⁶⁴ died 23 Sep 1946⁵⁶⁴ at age 82, and was buried in Shawnee, Pottawatomie, Oklahoma. ⁵⁶⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Shawnee, Pottawatomie, Oklahoma.
- 188 M ix. **Elmer Ernest Whitted**^{536,565} was born in 1874 in Iowa, ^{536,565} died in 1944⁵⁶⁵ at age 70, and was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. ⁵⁶⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 536 Elmer E. Whitted, 5, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. 565

Elmer married **Elizabeth Orena Lackey**. ⁵⁶⁶ Elizabeth was born in 1871, ⁵⁶⁶ died in 1940 at age 69, and was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. ⁵⁶⁶

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado.

Fourth Generation (Great-Grandchildren)

58. James N. Whitehead ^{76,242,243} (Samuel Asa ³, Robert ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 Feb 1830 in Missouri, ^{76,242} died 15 Aug 1870 in Jefferson County, Missouri ²⁴² at age 40, and was buried in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 James M. Whitehead, 21, born MO
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 239 Jas. Whitehead, 29, engineer, born MO
- census: 1870, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 243 James N. Whitehead, 40, farmer, born MO
- Cemetery: Robertson Cemetery, Jefferson County, Missouri. 242

James married **Amanda Cheesman**²⁴³ 12 Jul 1866 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴⁴ Amanda was born in 1846 in Illinois, ^{243,567} died in 1907⁵⁶⁷ at age 61, and was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. ⁵⁶⁷

General Notes: Amanda's surname could be Chessman

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 243 Amanda Whitehead, 23, born IL
- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Amanda Whitehead, 33, wife, born IL
- Cemetery: Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. 567

Children from this marriage were:

189 F i. Lulu Whitehead²⁴³ was born about 1867 in Missouri.²⁴³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Lulu Whitehead, 13, born MO
- 190 F ii. **Viola Whitehead**²⁴³ was born about 1869 in Missouri. ²⁴³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Viola Whitehead, 11, born MO
- 191 M iii. James N. Whitehead was born about 1870 in Missouri.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 James N. 10, born MO
- **59. Nancy Jane Whitehead**^{76,245} (*Samuel Asa* ³, *Robert* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 13 Jan 1832 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri, ^{76,245,246} died 10 Mar 1914 in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri ²⁴⁵ at age 82, and was buried in Mapaville, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁴⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Jane Whitehead, 16, born MO
- census: 1860, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 569 Nancy J. Ogle, 26, born MO
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Nancy J. Ogle, 37, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Nancy J. Ogle, 45, wife, born MO, father born NC, mother born TN
- census: 1900, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁴⁶ Nancy J. Ogle, wife, 67, born Jan 1833, married 46 yrs, mother of 13 children, 12 living, born MO, father born NC, mother born TN
- Cemetery: Zion United Methodist Cemetery, Mapaville, Jefferson, Missouri.

Nancy married **Elbert Thomas Ogle**²⁴⁷ 5 Oct 1854 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴⁸ Elbert was born 4 Oct 1832 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ²⁴⁷ died 1 Jan 1905 in Jefferson County, Missouri ²⁴⁷ at age 72, and was buried in Mapaville, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁴⁷

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1860, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 569 Elbert Ogle, 26, born MO, farmer

- census: 1900, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 246 Elbert Ogle, head, 67, born Oct 1832, MO, father born SC, mother born SC, farmer
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Elbert Ogle, 37, born MO, farmer
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Elbert Ogle, 46, farmer, born MO, parents born SC
- Cemetery: Zion United Methodist Cemetery, Mapaville, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁴⁷ Inscription: ELBERT OGLE, HUSBAND OF, N. J. OGLE, BORN OCT. 4, 1832, DIED JAN. 1, 1905. GONE BUT NOT FORGOTTEN

Children from this marriage were:

192 M i. Francis Oscar Ogle⁵⁶⁹ was born circa 1855 in Missouri. ⁵⁶⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 569 Francis O. Ogle, 5, born MO
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰ Oscar S. Ogle, 15, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 571 Oscar Ogle, 25, son, born MO
- 193 F ii. **Clarissa B. Ogle**⁵⁶⁹ was born circa 1857 in Missouri. ⁵⁶⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁶⁹ Claressa B. Ogle, 3, born MO
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰ Clarrissa B. Ogle, 13, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Clarissa B. Ogle, 23, dau, born MO
- 194 M iii. James T. Ogle⁵⁷⁰ was born circa 1858 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷² James T. Ogle, 2, born MO
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 James T. Ogle, 10, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ James T. Ogle, 21, son, born MO
- 195 F iv. **Mary E. Ogle**^{569,570} was born circa 1860 in Missouri. ^{569,570}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 569 Mary Ogle, 0 yrs, born MO
- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Mary E. Ogle, 8, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 571 Mary Ogle, 19, dau, born MO
- 196 M v. **Samuel E. Ogle**⁵⁷⁰ was born circa 1863 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Samuel E. Ogle, 7, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Samuel E. Ogle, 18, son, born MO
- 197 F vi. Martha L. Ogle⁵⁷⁰ was born circa 1865 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Martha L. Ogle, 5, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Martha L. Ogle, 16, dau, born
- 198 M vii. William M. Ogle^{570,571} was born circa 1866 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 William Ogle, 4, born MO

- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ William M. Ogle, 14, son, born MO
- 199 M viii. Charles L. Ogle^{570,571} was born circa 1867 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 Charles Ogle, 3, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Charles L. Ogle, 13, son, born MO
- 200 M ix. John R. Ogle^{570,571} was born circa 1869 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 570 John Ogle, 1, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ John R. Ogle, 11, son, born MO
- 201 M x. Robert R. Ogle²⁴⁶ was born in May 1871 in Missouri. 246

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ Robert R. Ogle, 9, son, born MO
- census: 1900, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 246 Robert R. Ogle, 29, born May 1871, Missouri, single, farm laborer
- 202 F xi. Annie E. Ogle²⁴⁶ was born in Sep 1872 in Missouri. ²⁴⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 246 Annie E. Ogle, dau, 27, single, born Sept 1872, Missouri
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 571 Anna E. Ogle, 7, dau, born MO
- 203 M xii. George E. Ogle⁵⁷¹ was born circa 1875 in Missouri. ⁵⁷¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷¹ George E. Ogle, 5, son, born MO
- 204 M xiii. Cornelius M. Ogle⁵⁷¹ was born circa 1878 in Missouri. ⁵⁷¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 571 Cornelius M. 2, son, born MO
- **60.** George E. Whitehead⁷⁶ (Samuel Asa ³, Robert ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1837 in Missouri. ⁷⁸

General Notes: In the 1870 census, Jefferson County, MO, Ann M. Whitehead is living with her mother, Ann M. Woodson, and three children: Bertha, 12, Frank 12, and Samuel, 10. George may have died.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 George E. Whitehead, 13, born MO
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ²³⁹ George E. Whitehead, 24, born MO. Head of household and living next door to his mother in the census.

George married **Ann Maria Woodson**²⁴⁹ 1 Oct 1856 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁴⁹ Ann was born about 1837 in Missouri. ²³⁹

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 239 Ann M. Whitehead, 23, born MO

Children from this marriage were:

- 205 F i. Margaret B. Whitehead²³⁹ was born about 1857 in Missouri.²³⁹
- 206 M ii. Samuel A. Whitehead²³⁹ was born about 1859 in Missouri.²³⁹
- **63. Martha A. Whitehead**⁷⁶ (*Samuel Asa* ³, *Robert* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 1 Feb 1844 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ^{76,253} died 27 Sep 1917 in Plattin, Jefferson, Missouri ²⁵³ at age 73, and was buried in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁵³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 Martha A. Whitehead, 6, born MO
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ²³⁹ Martha A. Whitehead, 15, spinstress, born MO.
- Cemetery: Sunnyside Cemetery, Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. 253

Martha married **James Edward Vaughn**. ²⁵⁴ James was born 25 Dec 1842 in Virginia, ²⁵⁴ died 10 Aug 1926 in Plattin, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁵⁴ at age 83, and was buried in Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁵⁴

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Sunnyside Cemetery, Festus, Jefferson, Missouri. 254

Children from this marriage were:

- 207 F i. Clara Eleanor Vaughn⁵⁷³ was born in 1871⁵⁷³ and died in 1916⁵⁷³ at age 45.
- 208 M ii. **Samuel J. Vaughn**⁵⁷⁴ was born in 1875⁵⁷⁴ and died in 1909⁵⁷⁴ at age 34.
- 209 F iii. Laura Isabelle Vaughn⁵⁷⁵ was born in 1877⁵⁷⁵ and died in 1891⁵⁷⁵ at age 14.
- **64. William Andrew Whitehead**^{76,241} (Samuel Asa ³, Robert ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1847 in Missouri. ⁷⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 76 William A. Whitehead, 3, born MO
- census: 1860, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 239 Wm. A. Whitehead, 13, born MO
- census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 241 Andrew Whithead, 33, farmer, born MO, father born NC, mother born TN. His mother is living with his family.

William married Mary. Mary was born about 1835 in Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1880, Joachim Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 241 Mary Whithead, 35, wife, born MO

Children from this marriage were:

- 210 M i. **James M. Whitehead**²⁴¹ was born about 1870 in Missouri. ²⁴¹
- 211 M ii. Edgar C. Whitehead⁵⁷⁶ was born about 1872 in Missouri. ²⁴¹
- 212 M iii. Willis A. Whitehead²⁴¹ was born about 1875 in Missouri. ²⁴¹
- 213 F iv. Maggie E. Whitehead²⁴¹ was born about 1878 in Missouri. ²⁴¹
- **67. Rachel Pauline Whitehead**²⁶⁰ (*John S.* ³, *Robert*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 15 Nov 1840 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri, ^{258,260,261} died 22 Nov 1918 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri ²⁶¹ at age 78, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁶¹

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 258 Rachel P. 10, born MO
- census: 1860, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷⁷ R. P. Reppy, 22, born MO, married to S.A. Reppy, merchant
- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 578 Rachel Reppy, 29, born MO
- census: 1880, Nevada County, Arkansas. ⁵⁷⁹ Rachel Reppy, wife, 40, born MO
- census: 1900, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁶⁰ Rachel Reppy, 59, born Nov 1840 in MO, mother of 5 children, all living, father born TN, mother born MO

- census: 1910, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 580 Rachel Reppy, wife, 69, married 50 yrs, mother of 7 children, all living, Born MO, parents born MO
- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 261

Rachel married **Samuel A. Reppy**^{260,262} 12 Feb 1860 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. ²⁶² Samuel was born 24 May 1837 in Jefferson County, Missouri, ^{260,581} died 2 Sep 1922 in Jefferson County, Missouri ⁵⁸¹ at age 85, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸¹

General Notes: 1900 Census gives Samuel's date of birth as May 1836. Tombstone: 1837.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri, ⁵⁷⁷ S. A. Reppy, 23, merchant, born MO
- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 578 Sam'l A. Reppy, 33, farmer, born MO. Samuel is listed as Asst. Marshall on the census sheet.
- census: 1880, Nevada County, Arkansas. 579 Samuel A. Reppy, 43, hotel keeper, born MO
- census: 1900, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 260 Samuel A. Reppy, 64, married 40 yrs, born May 1836, lawyer, J.P.
- census: 1910, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 580 Samuel A. Reppy, head, 72, born MO, married 50 vrs. Attorney
- census: 1920, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 582 Samuel A. Reppy, head, 82, widowed, born MO, father born MO, mother born IL. Living at 822 South 2d St.
- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri.

Children from this marriage were:

214 F i. Nara Reppy⁵⁷⁸ was born circa 1861 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 578 Nara Reppy, 9, born MO
- + 215 M ii. **John Hamilton Reppy**⁵⁸³ was born 20 Jun 1863 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri, ⁵⁸⁴ died 30 May 1952 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri⁵⁸⁴ at age 88, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁴

John married Martha "Mattie" Butcher. 585,586 (b. 9 Aug 1867, d. 15 Feb 1904)

216 M iii. **Charles Dickens Reppy**⁵⁸⁷ was born 3 Jun 1865, ⁵⁸⁷ died 3 Jun 1865, ⁵⁸⁷ and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 587
- 217 M iv. **Samuel Allison Reppy**^{579,588} was born 12 Oct 1867 in Missouri, ^{579,588} died 23 Jan 1934 in St. Louis City, Missouri, at age 66, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 578 Sam'l A. Reppy, 2, born MO
- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 588

Samuel married **Frances L. Williams**. ⁵⁸⁹ Frances was born 7 Dec 1870 in Missouri, ⁵⁸⁹ died 14 Mar 1954 in St. Louis City, Missouri ⁵⁸⁹ at age 83, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 589
- 218 M v. Edgar Reppy^{260,590} was born 20 Oct 1871 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri, ^{260,590} died 14 Dec 1922 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri ⁵⁹⁰ at age 51, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁹⁰

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1920, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 582 Edgar Reppy, son, 48, born MO, parents born MO. laborer, RR machine shop

- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 590
 Edgar married Edora J.. 582
 Edora was born about 1876 in Missouri. 582
- 219 M vi. Robert E. Reppy⁵⁷⁹ was born circa 1873 in Missouri. ⁵⁷⁹
- 220 F vii. **Edith Lenore Reppy**^{579,591} was born 17 Jul 1874 in Prescott, Nevada, Arkansas, ^{260,579,591} died 14 Sep 1964 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri ⁵⁹¹ at age 90, and was buried in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁹²

General Notes: Edith Reppy was Theodore's 2d wife.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: City Cemetery, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 592

Edith married **Theodore Walther**. Theodore was born 13 Mar 1872 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri, died 8 Sep 1928 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri at age 56, and was buried in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri.

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: City Cemetery, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 593

221 F viii. **Rachel Eva Reppy**^{579,594} was born 23 Dec 1878 in Prescott, Nevada, Arkansas, ^{260,579,594} died 19 Sep 1943 in St. Louis, St. Louis City, Missouri ⁵⁹⁴ at age 64, and was buried in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁹⁴

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: City Cemetery, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 594

Rachel married **Robert Donnell**. ⁵⁹⁵ Robert was born 1 Nov 1876 in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri, ⁵⁹⁵ died 15 Oct 1923 in St. Louis, St. Louis City, Missouri ⁵⁹⁵ at age 46, and was buried in De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁹⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: City Cemetery, De Soto, Jefferson, Missouri. 595
- 222 M ix. Henry Reppy²⁶⁰ was born in Jun 1881 in Arkansas. ²⁶⁰
- 223 F x. **Mabel Reppy**²⁶⁰ was born in Oct 1883 in Arkansas. ²⁶⁰

68. Robert G. Whitehead (John S. ³, Robert ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1842 in Missouri, ^{258,263} died in 1911 ²⁶³ at age 69, and was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. ²⁶³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Jefferson County, Missouri. 258 Robert G. Whitehead, 8, born MO
- census: 1860, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 259 Robert Whitehead, 19, farmer, born MO. Living with his mother and step-father.
- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷⁸ R.G. Whitehead, 25, farmer, born MO. Living with the Samuel A. Reppy family he is the brother of Rachel Reppy, Samuel's wife.
- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Robert Whitehead, 36, farmer, born MO, parents born MO
- Cemetery: Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. 263

Robert married **Amanda Cheesman**²⁴³ 8 Aug 1872 in Jefferson County, Missouri. ²⁶⁴ Amanda was born in 1846 in Illinois, ^{243,567} died in 1907⁵⁶⁷ at age 61, and was buried in Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. ⁵⁶⁷

General Notes: Amanda's surname could be Chessman

- census: 1870, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 243 Amanda Whitehead, 23, born IL
- census: 1880. Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri, 568 Amanda Whitehead, 33, wife, born IL
- Cemetery: Evergreen Cemetery, Colorado Springs, El Paso, Colorado. 567

Children from this marriage were:

224 F i. Amanda Whitehead was born about 1876 in Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Amanda Whitehead, 4, born MO
- 225 F ii. Mary Whitehead was born about 1874 in Missouri.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 Mary Whitehead, 6, born MO
- 226 M iii. John J. Whitehead was born about 1878 in Missouri.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Valle Township, Jefferson, Missouri. 568 John J. Whitehead, 1, born MO
- **83.** John D. Whitted²⁷³ (*Thomas Allen* ³, *John Wesley* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born about 1839 in Indiana.²⁷³

General Notes: There is a John D. Whitted, 1838-28 Mar 1917, died in Tippecanoe Co., IN, and buried at the Indiana Soldiers Home Cemetery in West Lafayette, Tippecanoe, IN. Find A Grave memorial #51068831

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Taylor Township, Greene, Indiana. 273 John Whithead, 11, born IN
- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana.²⁷⁷ John D. Whitted, 43, laborer, born IN. His mother is living with the family

John married **Susan M.**.^{277,278} Susan was born circa 1834 in Indiana, ^{277,278} died 4 Feb 1884²⁷⁸ about age 50, and was buried in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ²⁷⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 277 Susan Whitted, wife, 34, born IN
- Cemetery: Hilldale Cemetery, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 278

Children from this marriage were:

227 F i. **Grace Whitted**²⁷⁷ was born about 1860 in Indiana. ²⁷⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana.²⁷⁷ Grace Whitted, 20, dau, teacher, born IN
- 228 M ii. **Elmer Whitted**²⁷⁷ was born about 1862 in Indiana. ²⁷⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ²⁷⁷ Elmer Whitter, 18, son, born IN, newsdealer
- 229 F iii. **Carrie M. Whitted**^{277,596} was born in 1864 in Indiana, ^{277,596} died 9 Sep 1893⁵⁹⁶ at age 29, and was buried in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ⁵⁹⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 277 Carrie Whitted, 13, born IN
- Cemetery: Hilldale Cemetery, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana.
- 230 M iv. Frank Whitted²⁷⁷ was born about 1876 in Indiana.²⁷⁷

- census: 1880, Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. 277 Frank Whitted, 4, born IN
- **110.** Isaac Fadis Whitted (Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 24 Aug 1822 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{314,315,316} died 30 Oct 1909 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois ^{135,317,318} at age 87, and was buried in 1909 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ^{135,319}

General Notes: "Isaac lived in Liberty Township, Parke County, Indiana, until his first wife, Mary Pearson, died. He, then, moved to Iroquois Co., Illinois. He lived near Cissna Park." Iroquis County is northwest of Parke County, Indiana, just over the border in Illinois. The Whitted Family, Book 3, by Michael and Anita Evanco, p.10.

A family researcher told the Evancos in 1976 that:

"1 have receipts for tombstones for Mary Pearson, Lydia Ellen, Charles Sumner, and William Allen to be delivered to Isaac Whitted's residence one mile east of Russel's Mills. A small town, Russelville, is now in that area and I presume that is their resting place. Andrew J.'s stone was delivered to Buckley, Illinois and I presume he is resting with the group of Whitteds in the Quaker cemetery (also known as Pigeon Grove) between Buckley and Cissna Park, Illinois. Great grandfather Jonathan lived in Annapolis, (Parke Co., Ind.) and that is the home of Grandfather Whitted as a young man. At present, I am not sure where the others are buried, but either in the Quaker cemetery with Isaac or in the Buckley cemetery. I have many letters from Mary Pearson's brothers (Bloomfield, Indiana) to Isaac and they show great affection for their brother-in-law.

The Whitted Family, Book 3, by Michael and Anita Evanco, p.10.

"Byrd L. (or Bird L.), seventh child of Isaac and Emily Whitted, b. 20 April 1875, d. 4 August 1895 at Escondido, California. This child had Consumption, as T. B. was called then. My grandfather was sure he would be cured if he could be in California. So Isaac bought a 40-acre ranch at Escondido and sent my father and mother (newlyweds) with Byrd (or Bird) to live there. All went well for a few years until the boy caught a bad cold and died. My parents accompanied the body back to Illinois. Isaac was so saddened and disillusioned with California that he refused to pay the taxes on the ranch, and it lay idle from then until about 1910. Back taxes left almost nothing for grandfather's estate. The land turned out to be what is now the center of Escondido, which is the closest I will ever come to owning a piece of California."

The Whitted Family, Book 3, by Michael and Anita Evanco, p.10.

Noted events in his life were:

- Moved: to Indiana, 1834.³⁰⁶ The biographical sketch notes that soon after moving to Indiana, Isaac moved to Annapolis, Indiana.
- census: 1850, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 597 Isaac Whitehead, 27, born NC, farmer
- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. ⁵⁹⁸ Isaac Whitehead, 38, born NC, farmer
- Moved: to Iroquois county, Illinois, 1865. 306
- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁵⁹⁹ Isaac Whitted, 57, farmer, born NC, parents born NC
- census: 1900, Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 600 Isaac Whitted, head, 77, born Aug 1822, NC, widower, parents born NC, farmer
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. 319

Isaac married **Mary Pearson**,³¹⁴ daughter of **William Pearson**,³²⁰ and **Mary Anderson**,³²⁰ 16 Jan 1845 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ^{320,321} Mary was born 17 Nov 1824 in Ohio, ⁶⁰¹ died 23 May 1862 in Annapolis, Parke, Indiana. ³²⁰ at age 37, and was buried in Wallace, Fountain, Indiana. ⁶⁰²

General Notes: Name also spelled Pierson.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. ⁵⁹⁷ Mary Whitehead, 25, born Ohio. Next to the Whitteds on the census page is George Pierson, 23, and family. He was born in Ohio and might be Mary's brother.
- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 598 Mary Whitehead, 37, farmer, born Ohio
- Cemetery: Zackmire Cemetery, Wallace, Fountain, Indiana. 602 "Wife of Isaac, 37y 6m 6d"

Children from this marriage were:

231 M i. **Andrew Jackson Whitted** 320 was born 25 Oct 1845 in Parke County, Indiana, 320 died 6 Jan 1870 320,603 at age 24, and was buried in 1870 in Iroquois County, Illinois. 603,604

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 597 Andrew J. whitehead, 4, born IN
- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 598 Andrew J. Whitehead, 14, born

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

IN

- Gravestone Inscription: Andrew J., [somewhat illegible: son of Isaac & Mary] Whitted, died, [date is illegible] 1870, 1870. 605
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois.
- + 232 F ii. **Rebecca Ann Whitted**³²⁰ was born 14 Aug 1849 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{59,606} died 14 Jul 1874 in Parke County, Indiana ^{59,607} at age 24, and was buried in 1874 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{608,609}

Rebecca married Allen T. Newlin³²⁰ (b. 14 Jan 1847, d. 19 Dec 1931) 24 Feb 1870. 320,610

- 233 F iii. **Lydia Ellen Whitted**³²⁰ was born 24 Dec 1852 in Parke County, Indiana³²⁰ and died 28 Oct 1857 in Parke County, Indiana³²⁰ at age 4.
- 234 M iv. **Charles Sumner Whitted**³²⁰ was born 11 Feb 1857 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{320,611} died 6 May 1878^{612,613} at age 21, and was buried in 1878 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{611,614}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 598 charles S. whitehead, 3, born IN
- Gravestone Inscription: Charles S., son of I. and M. Whitted, died May 6, 1878, aged 21 yrs. 2 Ms. 25D., 1878.⁶¹⁵
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois.
- 235 M v. Isaac Whitted was born about 1860 in Indiana.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. ⁵⁹⁸ Isaac Whitehead, 3/12 yr., born IN
- 236 M vi. **William Allen Whitted**⁵⁹ was born 26 Jun 1860 in Parke County, Indiana ³²⁰ and died 19 May 1861. ³²⁰

Isaac next married **Emily Stafford**, ¹³⁵ daughter of **Thomas Stafford**, ³²² and **Edith Newlin**, ³²² 21 May 1863 in Parke County, Indiana. ^{322,323} Emily was born 24 May 1837, ^{322,616} died 4 Aug 1875, ^{322,617} at age 38, and was buried in 1875 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶¹⁸

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. 618

Children from this marriage were:

- + 237 F i. **Nancy Estella Whitted**^{619,620} was born 3 Jun 1864 in Annapolis, Parke, Indiana, ^{619,621,622} died 27 Jan 1935 in Parker, Randolph, Indiana ⁶¹⁹ at age 70, and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶²³
 - Nancy married **William Henry Baker** 619,620 (b. 29 Jan 1860, d. 7 Nov 1941) 10 Feb 1886 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 619,624
- + 238 F ii. **Edith Adella Whitted**⁶¹⁹ was born 12 Sep 1866 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, ⁶¹⁹ died 31 Mar 1889 in Iroquois County, Illinois ^{619,625} at age 22, and was buried in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ⁶²⁵

Edith married **W. Joseph E. Stephens**⁶¹⁹ (b. Abt 1862) 23 Dec 1886 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{619,626}

239 F iii. **Mary Effie Whitted**⁶¹⁹ was born 22 Mar 1869 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, 600,619,627 died 11 May 1939 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois 619,627,628 at age 70, and was buried in 1939 in Iroquois County, Illinois. 629

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Mary E. Whitted, 12, dau, born IL
- census: 1900, Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 600 Mary E. Whitted, dau, 31, born Mar 1869, IL
- census: 1920, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 630 Mary E. Pacey, wife, 51, born IL
- census: 1930, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶³¹ Effie Pacey, wife, 62, born IL, age at 1st marriage: 46
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois. 632

Mary married **George H. Pacey** 11 Jun 1914 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{619,633} George was born in 1858, ⁶³⁴ died in 1939 ⁶³⁴ at age 81, and was buried in 1939 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ⁶³⁵

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage License: No. 12514.⁶¹⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶³⁶ George Pacey, 61, born IL, parents born England, farmer. Living in the household is Edward J., son, 25, from George's first marriage
- census: 1930, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶³¹ George Pacey, head, 72, born IL, age at 1st marriage: 23
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois. 637
- 240 F iv. **Perly G. Whitted**⁶¹⁹ was born 18 Nov 1869 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ^{619,638} died 29 Jan 1870, ^{619,639} and was buried in 1870 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ⁶⁴⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois.
- + 241 M v. **Frederick Elbridge Whitted**^{619,641} was born 21 Aug 1872 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ^{600,642,643} died 8 Sep 1922 in Prospect, Marion, Ohio ⁶¹⁹ at age 50, and was buried 10 Sep 1922 in Prospect, Marion, Ohio. ⁶⁴⁴

Frederick married **Myrtle Ivy Baylor**^{619,645} (b. 24 Jan 1880, d. 8 Sep 1918) 16 Feb 1901 in Loda, Iroquois, Illinois. ^{619,646}

Frederick next married **Goldie Beckley**⁶⁴⁷ (b. 2 Jul 1886, d. Sep 1922) 22 Apr 1921 in Union County, Ohio.⁶⁴⁷

242 F vi. **Cora Avis Whitted**⁶⁴⁸ was born 13 Apr 1873 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ^{648,649,650,651} died 28 Apr 1948^{648,650} at age 75, and was buried in 1948 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶⁵⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Cora Whitted, 7, dau, born IL
- census: 1910, Lyons, Cook, Illinois. 651 Cora A. Levering, 37, wife, born IL
- census: 1930, Sonoma County, California. 652 Cora McLachlan, 57, widowed, head, born II
- census: 1940, San Francisco, San Francisco, California. 653 Cora McLachlan, widowed, 66, born IL, living as a boarder in the home of Elizabeth Barker
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, 1948, Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. 650 Gravestone: Cora Whitted McLachlan, Apr. 13, 1873-Apr. 28, 1948

Cora married **John F. Levering**, ⁶⁴⁹ son of **Benjamin F. Levering** ⁶⁴⁹ and **Julia Carson**, ⁶⁴⁹ 6 Sep 1894 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ⁶⁵⁴ John was born circa 1869 in Fairbury, Livingston, Illinois. ⁶⁴⁹

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1910, Lyons, Cook, Illinois. 651 John F. Levering, 40, head, born IL

Cora next married **Thomas McLachlan**, 655 son of **Donald McLachlan** and **Margaret Gow**, 655 31 Jan 1919 in Los Angeles County, California. 656 Thomas was born circa 1857 in New Brunswick. 655

Marriage Notes: According to the Whitted Family, by Michael and Anita Evanco, Thomas and Cora were married in Villa Grande, Bk. 3, p.12. Villa Grande is an unincorporated community in Sonoma County, CA, between Jenner and Guerneville, on the Russian River. They may have lived in Villa Grande, but they were married in Los Angeles County.

- Occupation: Contractor, 1919, San Francisco, California. 655
- Residence: 1919. San Francisco. California. 655

243 M vii. Bird L. Whitted^{657,658} was born 20 Apr 1875 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ⁶⁵⁹ died 14 Jan 1895 in Escondido, San Diego, California ^{659,660} at age 19, and was buried in 1895 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ⁶⁶¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Birdie Whitted, 5, son, born IL
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois.

111. Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ³²⁴ (Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 28 Feb 1824 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{325,326} died 6 Jan 1899 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida ³²⁷ at age 74, and was buried 7 Jan 1899 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{135,328}

General Notes: The following information is from Col. Michael and Anita Evanco:

"Elbridge departed Boone Co., IA on his trek to Florida, with his sons, ending in Manatee Co., FL. Subsequently, he had his family come by train--although he came by horseback. He stopped in Tuscaloosa Co., Alabama to visit with his sister, Nancy Caroline Kelly. He, also, was instrumental in taking care of his brother Isaac's child, Charley, who died while Elbridge was visiting with his sister.



"Elbridge arrived in Manatee County, FL and settled on land in Oneco. The Manasota Cemetery is now located on what was once Elbridge's land. Elbridge was a successful orange grower and he lived the rest of his life in Manatee County. He died at Oneco. The authors have a newspaper clipping commemorating his death. He was buried in New Cemetery (now called Major Adams Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., FL. The gravesite was unmarked when the authors found it. The authors were instrumental in having a plaque erected on the mastabas. Caroline, his wife, is lying beside Elbridge. Allen Whitted, son of Elbridge, purchased the gravesite, prepared the gravesite and personally buried Elbridge Whitted. Allen performed the same actions for his mother.

"Elbridge and Caroline (Aldridge) Whitted are located in northwest corner of the lot in New Cemetery. Allen's first wife, Allie Mae Graham, is buried in the southwest corner of the same lot. Allen performed the same service for his wife."

The Whitted Family, Book 3, by Michael and Anita Evanco, p.44-45.

The Office of Vital Statistics, State of Florida, is unable to find a death certificate for Elbridge. The microfilm of Florida death certificates, 1877-1939, at FamilySearch.org has no certificates for several years, including 1899.

- census: 1840, Parke County, Indiana. ⁶⁶² Jonathan Whitted is head of household which includes 2 males 15 20, one of which was probably Elbridge.
- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 324 Elbridge Whithed, 25, farmer, born NC
- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 663 Elbridge Whited, 35, born NC, farmer
- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 664 Elbridge Whitehead, 42, farmer, born NC
- census: State of Florida, 1885, Manatee County, Florida. 665
- Gravestone Inscription: Whitted, Elbridge Mabrin, Born: 28 February 1824. Chatham Co., N.C., Died: 5 January 1899, Orange Ridge, Manatee Co., Fla.. Son of: Nancy Rogers (Clark) and Jonathan Whitted, 1899. 328
- Cemetery: Major Adams Cemetery, 7 Jan 1899, Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. 328,666,667 At the time of burial the cemetery was called New Cemetery
- Obituary: "An Aged Citizen Dead", Jan 1899, Manatee County, Florida. 668 Mr. E. Whitted, an aged and honored citizen of Manatee County passed away suddenly from cerebral hemorage on Thursday night at the advanced age of 76 years. Mr. Whitted was a native of North Carolina, but lived several years in the West before coming to Florida about 20 years ago. Since coming to Manatee county, he had resided on Orange Ridge, about three miles south of town, surrounded by sons and daughters and their families, all of whom have nice orange groves and are prosperous. Funeral services were conducted by Rev. W. B. Tresca on Friday afternoon, and the body laid to rest in the Manatee Cemetery.

Elbridge married **Caroline E. Aldridge**, ³²⁴ daughter of **Elijah Aldridge**^{669,670} and **Jane White**, ⁶⁷⁰ 9 May 1846 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ³²⁹ Caroline was born 20 Apr 1822 in Montgomery County, Kentucky, ^{671,672,673} died 29 Aug 1900 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida ^{59,674} at age 78, and was buried in 1900 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{59,675}

General Notes: The Office of Vital Statistics, State of Florida, is unable to find a death certificate for Caroline. The microfilm of Florida death certificates, 1877-1939, at FamilySearch.org has no certificates for several years, including 1900.

According to a letter written by Frank A. Aldridge to his niece, Eliza Ann Whitted Bass, in September 1900, Caroline's first child was born in Elijah's house in Indiana and was born dead. This child is not on the list of her children below. 676

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 324 Caroline Whithed, 25, born Kentucky
- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Caroline Whited, 30, born KY
- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 678 Caroline Whitehead, 40, born KY
- census: 1885, Manatee County, Florida. 679
- census: 1900, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 680 Caroline Whitted, age 79, born KY, mother-in-law to head of household John R. Williams
- Gravestone Inscription: Whitted, Caroline E., Montgomery Co., KY, Died: 29 August, 1900, Orange Ridge, Manatee Co., Fla., Daughter of: Jane (White) and Elijah Aldridge, 1900. ⁶⁷⁵
- Cemetery: Major Adams Cemetery, 1900, Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. 675,681 The cemetery was called New Cemetery when Caroline was buried

Children from this marriage were:

- + 244 F
 i. Nancy Jane "Jennie" Whitted^{324,682} was born 13 Sep 1848 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{682,683} died 31 Jul 1923 in Miami, Dade, Florida ^{684,685} at age 74, and was buried in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.
 - Nancy married **John Ronald Williams**⁶⁸² (b. 23 Feb 1845, d. 6 Mar 1906) 14 Mar 1869 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. 682,686,687
 - 245 F ii. **Sarah Margaret Whitted**⁶⁸⁸ was born 4 Jun 1850 in Indiana⁶⁸⁸ and died in 1890 in Alabama⁵⁹ at age 40.

General Notes: Sarah Margaret, who went by Margaret at her marriage, supposedly died in Kelly, Alabama. There is a populated place called Kelly in Dale County but it does not really show up on any maps. There is a Kelleyton in Coosa County.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Sarah Whited 9, born IN
- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. ⁶⁷⁸ Margaret Whitehead, 17, born IN

Sarah married A.J. Johnson⁶⁸⁹ 7 Mar 1875 in Boone County, Iowa. ^{689,690}

- + 246 F iii. **Mary Elizabeth Whitted**^{59,691,692} was born in 1853 in Greencastle, Putnam, Indiana, ^{691,693,694} died 7 Oct 1921 in Ventura, Ventura, California ^{688,691} at age 68, and was buried in Ventura, Ventura, California. ⁶⁹²
 - Mary married William H. Carroll 688 (b. Abt 1841) 10 Dec 1871 in Boone County, lowa. 695,696
- + 247 F iv. Eliza Ann Whitted 131,688 was born 11 Nov 1853 in Greencastle, Putnam, Indiana, 131,688 died 21 Mar 1940 688 at age 86, and was buried in 1940 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 697
 - Eliza married **John Franklin Bass**^{131,688} (b. 28 Aug 1853, d. 17 Feb 1893) 20 Dec 1873 in Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. ^{131,698,699}
- + 248 M v. **William Franklin Whitted**⁷⁰⁰ was born 17 Feb 1856 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa, ⁷⁰⁰ died 2 Feb 1885 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama ⁷⁰¹ at age 28, and was buried in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ⁷⁰²

William married **Sarah Mae "Sadie" White** 700 (b. 24 Mar 1862, d. 20 Jan 1892) 7 Jul 1878 in Tuscaloosa County, Alabama. 59

- + 249 M vi. Thomas Austin Whitted 703,704 was born 3 Apr 1858 in Dodge Twp., Boone, lowa, 704,705,706,707 died 25 Jun 1946 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida 706,708 at age 88, and was buried 28 Jun 1946 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 706,709,710

 Thomas married Julia Japantia Phillips 706,711 (b. 25 Sep 1870 d. 30 Nov 1949) 19 Apr
 - Thomas married **Julia Jeanettie Phillips**^{706,711} (b. 25 Sep 1870, d. 30 Nov 1949) 19 Apr 1887 in Pass-a-Grille, Hillsborough, Florida. ⁷¹²
- + 250 M vii. **Allen Whitted**⁵⁹ was born 3 Mar 1860 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa, 700,713,714 died 4 Jul 1919 in Lockwood Ridge, Manatee, Florida 700,714,715 at age 59, and was buried 5 Jul 1919 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 716,717

Allen married **Allie Mae Graham**^{131,700} (b. 1874, d. Jan 1897) 30 May 1894 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,700,718}

Allen next married **Annie Viola Walker** 719 (b. 23 Aug 1880, d. 17 Nov 1960) 23 Dec 1900 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. 59,720

+ 251 F viii. **Martha Ellen Whitted**^{131,721,722} was born 14 Apr 1863 in Dodge Twp., Boone, lowa, lowa, lowa, 131,722 died 21 Feb 1947 in Sarasota County, Florida 722,723,724 at age 83, and was buried in 1947 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Martha married **Henry Haywood Davis**^{131,700} (b. 12 Jan 1859, d. 24 Aug 1912) 20 Jun 1883 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,722,725,726}

112. Mary Ann Whitted³³⁰ (Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 8 Jun 1826 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ³³⁰ died 28 Apr 1904 in Summit County, Ohio ³³⁰ at age 77, and was buried in 1904 in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ³³¹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Summit County, Ohio. 727 Mary A. Bennage, 24, born NC
- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 Mary A. Bennage, 35, born NC
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Mary A. Bennage, 44, born NC
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 730 Mary A. Benage, 52, born NC
- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio. ⁷³¹ Mary A. Bennage, 73, mother in law, born June 1826, NC. Living with her daughter Emma Allman and family
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio.⁷³² Gravestone: Mother, 77 yrs 10 ms 20 ds; plot: Row 1

Mary married **John Bennage**, ³³⁰ son of **Jacob Bennage**, 15 Jan 1843 in Parke County, Indiana. ^{332,333} John was born 2 Jul 1812 in Union County, Pennsylvania, ³³⁰ died 11 Jan 1892 in Summit County, Ohio. ³³⁰ at age 79, and was buried in Jan 1892 in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷³³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Summit County, Ohio. 727 John Bennage, 38, born PA, potter
- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 John Bennage, 49, born PA, farmer
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 John Bennage, 58, born PA, farmer
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 730 John Benage, 67, farmer, born PA
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 734 Row 1; gravestone: 79 yrs 6 ms 9 ds

Children from this marriage were:

252 F i. **Mary Elizabeth Bennage**³³⁰ was born 1 Mar 1844 in Iowa, ^{330,735} died 12 May 1896 in Akron, Summit, Ohio ^{330,735} at age 52, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷³⁵

General Notes: Mary Elizabeth may have been born in Indiana

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Summit County, Ohio. 727 Mary E. Bennage, 6, born Iowa
- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 Elizabeth Bennage, 16, born IN
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 736 Mary E. cover, 26, keeping house, born IN
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 735

Mary married **Henry Cover**⁷³⁷ 28 Apr 1864 in Summit County, Ohio. ^{330,738} Henry was born 11 Jul 1839, ⁷³⁷ died 5 Mar 1912⁷³⁷ at age 72, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷³⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 739 Henry Cover, 31, born PA, farmer, living next to Michael and Mary Cover, probably his parents
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 737
- 253 F ii. **Nancy Louisa Bennage**^{727,740} was born 17 Aug 1846 in Indiana, ^{727,741} died 18 May 1937 in Northampton, Summit, Ohio ⁷⁴¹ at age 90, and was buried 20 May 1937 in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ^{740,741}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Summit County, Ohio. 727 Nancy L. Bennage, 2, born IA
- census: 1860, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 742 Louisa Bennage, 13, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 743 Louisa Harris, born IN, father born PA, mother born NC
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 740

Nancy married **John S. Harris**^{744,745} 18 Apr 1864 in Summit County, Ohio. ⁷⁴⁴ John was born 24 Mar 1840 in Bath, Summit, Ohio, ^{743,745} died 21 Jan 1923 in Bath, Summit, Ohio ⁷⁴⁵ at age 82, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁴⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. ^{743,745} John Harris, 40, laborer, born Ohio, father born MD, mother born VA
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 745
- 254 M iii. George W. Bennage 330,727 was born about 1849 in Ohio. 330,727

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Summit County, Ohio. 727 George W. Bennage, 1, born Ohio
- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 George Bennage, 10, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁴⁶ George Bennage, 22, head, born Ohio, farmer George married **Viola Green** ³³⁰ 9 Sep 1869 in Summit County, Ohio. ^{330,747}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 746 Viola Bennage, 17, born Ohio. married within the yr: Sept.
- 255 M iv. **John Quincy Bennage**^{748,749} was born 7 Feb 1851 in Ohio, ^{748,749} died 6 May 1914 in Ghent, Summit, Ohio, ^{748,749} at age 63, and was buried in Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁴⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 John Bennage, 9, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 John Q. Bennage, 20, born OH, works on farm
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 750 John Q. Bennage, 29, farmer, born Ohio
- Cemetery: Bath Cemetery, Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. 749

John married **Mary Sollman** 751 11 Apr 1872 in Summit County, Ohio. 751 Mary was born about 1852 in Germany. 750

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 750 Mary, 28, born German
- v. William D. Bennage³³⁰ was born 30 Dec 1852 in Akron, Summit, Ohio, ^{330,728,752,753} died 28 May 1933 in Akron, Summit, Ohio ^{752,753} at age 80, and was buried 31 May 1933 in Akron, Summit, Ohio. ^{752,753}

General Notes: The name on the death certificate is Willam F. Bennage.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 William Bennage, 8, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 William D. 18, born OH, works on farm
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 754 William Bennage, 26, farmer, born Ohio
- Cemetery: Rose Hill Burial Park, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 752,753

William married **Clara E. Beatty** 330,755 10 Oct 1878 in Summit County, Ohio. 756 Clara was born 29 Apr 1852 in Akron, Summit, Ohio, 755 died 6 Jun 1936 in Akron, Summit, Ohio 755 at age 84, and was buried in Akron, Summit, Ohio. 755

Marriage Notes: Marriage date is questionable.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 754 Clara B. Bennage, 23, born Ohio
- Cemetery: Rose Hill Burial Park, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 755
- 257 M vi. **Jacob W. Bennage**³³⁰ was born 6 Mar 1855 in Bath Township, Summit, Ohio, ^{330,757} died 28 Jun 1930 in Elkton, Columbiana, Ohio⁷⁵⁷ at age 75, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio.⁷⁵⁷ Another name for Jacob was Jake.

General Notes: At. the time of his marriage in 1895, Jacob was living in Richfield, Ohio. When Jacob married in 1929, his residence was Jamestown, PA and he was in the trucking business.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 Jacob Bennage, 6, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Jacob Bennage, 16, born OH, works on farm
- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio.⁷⁵⁸ Jacob Bennage, head, 45, born Mar 1855 Ohio, married 5 yrs., lumber merchant
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 757

Jacob married **Emma E. Allman**^{330,759} 19 Nov 1882 in Summit County, Ohio. ⁷⁶⁰ Another name for Emma is Nellie.

Marriage Notes: The Evancos, in their history of the Whitted family, have Jacob married to Sarah B. Chase

Jacob next married **Kathryn Whittaker**, ⁷⁶¹ daughter of **Matthew Whittaker**, ⁷⁶² and **Anna Herbert**, ⁷⁶² 2 Nov 1929 in Ashtabula County, Ohio. ⁷⁶² Kathryn was born circa 1875 in England. ⁷⁶²

General Notes: Kathryn was a widow when she married Jacob. She was residing in Kingsville, Ashtabula Co., Ohio, at the time.

Jacob next married **Nellie B. Chase**, ⁷⁶³ daughter of **George Chase** ⁷⁶⁴ and **Catherine Best**, ⁷⁶⁵ 19 Mar 1895 in Trumbull County, Ohio. ⁷⁶³ Nellie was born in May 1876 in North Hampton, Ohio. ^{758,765}

General Notes: At the time of her marriage in 1895, Nellie was living in Newton Falls, Ohio.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 758 Nelliw Bennage, wife, 24, born May 1876 Ohio, mother of 2 children, both living
- 258 M vii. **Levi Bennage** was born in 1857 in Ohio, ⁷⁶⁶ died 15 May 1927 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington ⁷⁶⁶ at age 70, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁶⁶

- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 Levi Bennage, 3, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Levi Bennage, 14, born OH, works on farm. Middle initial could be L or S.
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 766
- 259 M viii. Cleber William Bennage^{330,767} was born in 1859 in Ohio, ^{330,767} died 20 Oct 1895 in

Cuyahoga Falls, Summit, Ohio^{767,768} at age 36, and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio.⁷⁶⁷ General Notes: Name could be Kleber.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Bath Township, Summit, Ohio. 728 William Bennage, 1, born Ohiio
- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Kleber W. Bennage, 12, born OH
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 769 Cleber Bennage, 21, born Ohio, laborer
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 767

Cleber married **Amelia Boltz**^{330,770} 2 Nov 1877 in Summit County, Ohio. ^{330,771} Amelia was born 11 Aug 1860 in Germany, ^{770,772,773} died 15 Nov 1916 in Akron, Summit, Ohio ^{770,772,774} at age 56, and was buried 18 Nov 1916 in Bath, Summit, Ohio. ^{770,772}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 769 Amelia, Bennage, 19, born Ohio
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 772
- 260 M ix. Alfred W. Bennage^{330,775} was born 22 Jun 1861 in Akron, Summit, Ohio, ^{330,775} died 3 May 1926 in Dayton, Montgomery, Ohio⁷⁷⁵ at age 64, and was buried in Akron, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁷⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Alfred W. Bennage, 9, born OH
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 730 Alfred Benage, 19, son, born Ohio
- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 776 Alfred Bennage, head, 38, born June 1861 Ohio, married 17 yrs., lumber dealer

Alfred married **Sarah A. Averill**, ³³⁰ daughter of **William Averill**, 3 Oct 1880 in Summit County, Ohio. ^{330,777} Sarah was born in Oct 1860 in Copley Township, Summit, Ohio, ^{330,776,778} died in 1920⁷⁷⁸ at age 60, and was buried in Akron, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁷⁸

General Notes: Date of death on tombstone is 1857. 1900 census gives date of birth as Oct 1860

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Glendale Cemetery, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 778
- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio. 776 Sarah Bennage, wife, 39, born oct 1860 Ohio
- 261 F x. **Emma Alice Bennage** ^{330,779} was born in Jun 1864 in Ohio, ^{330,731,779} died in 1947⁷⁷⁹ at age 83, and was buried in Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. ⁷⁷⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Emma Bennage, 6, born OH
- census: 1880, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 730 emma Benage, 16, dau, born Ohio
- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio.⁷³¹ Emma A. Allman, wife, 35, born June 1864 Ohio, married 17 yrs., mother of 8 children, 8 living
- Cemetery: Bath Cemetery, Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. 779

Emma married **J. Wesley Allman** 330,731,780 4 Oct 1883 in Summit County, Ohio. 781 J. was born in Sep 1859, 731,780 died in 1934 780 at age 75, and was buried in Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. 780

- census: 1900, Akron, Summit, Ohio. ⁷³¹ J. Wesley Allman, head, 40, born Sept 1854 Ohio, parents born Ohio, teamster
- Cemetery: Bath Cemetery, Bath Center, Summit, Ohio. 780
- 262 M xi. **Ulisses Bennage**³³⁰ was born in May 1870 in Ohio, 330,782 died 22 Jun 1870, 782 and was buried in Bath, Summit, Ohio. 782

General Notes: Middle initial may be C. Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 729 Ulisses G. Bennage, 2/12 yr, born OH
- Cemetery: East Bath Cemetery, Bath, Summit, Ohio. 782
- **113. Enoch Whitted** ^{138,334} (*Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 11 Nov 1828 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{334,335} died 7 May 1901 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{336,337} at age 72, and was buried 9 May 1901 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{136,337,338}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 138 Enoch Whithead, 21, laborer, born NC
- census: 1860, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 Enoch Whithead, age 31, born North Carolina
- Military: Co. A. 71st Indiana Infantry, 1862. 337
- Military: 6th Cavalry, 1863.³³⁷
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 Enoch Whithead, age 41, born NC, carpenter
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Enoch Whitted, 52, born North Carolina
- census: 1900, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁸⁵ Enoch Whitted, head, 71, born Nov 1828, married 48 yrs. born NC, parents born NC
- Funeral Service: Clinton, Vermillion County, Indiana, 9 May 1901. 337
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 9 May 1901, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,343 Gravestone: Enoch Whitted, 1828 [Masonic symbol] 1901
 Original gravestone: Corpl. Enoch Whitted, Co. A., 6 Ind. Cav.
- Obituary: Weekly Clintonian, 10 May 1901, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 343

Enoch married **Elizabeth E. "Eliza" Hise**, ^{339,340,341} daughter of **Solomon Hise** ^{334,340} and **Katherine**, ^{334,340} 30 Oct 1851 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ^{342,343,344} Elizabeth was born 15 May 1832 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{786,787,788} died 21 Sep 1916 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ³³⁴ at age 84, and was buried 23 Sep 1916 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,788}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 Elizabeth Whithead, age 28, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 Eliza Whithead, age 38, born IN, keeping house
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Elizza Whitted, 45, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁸⁵ Eliza E. whitted, wife, 68, born May 1832, IN, parents born OH, mother of 9 children, 7 living
- Will: 6 Jan 1904, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 789
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 790 Eliza E. Whitted, 77, widowed, head
- Funeral Service: at the family residence, 23 Sep 1916, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 791
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 23 Sep 1916, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,788 Gravestone: Eliza E. Whitted, 1832-1916
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 22 Sep 1916, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 792

Children from this marriage were:

- + 263 M i. **George Rogers Whitted** ^{334,793} was born 2 Mar 1854 in Vermillion County, Indiana, ^{334,794} died 27 Jul 1929 in West Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{334,795} at age 75, and was buried in 1929 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{794,796}
 - George married **Mary B. Whitson**^{334,793,797} (b. 17 Aug 1854, d. 30 Nov 1917) 18 Jan 1874 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{334,798}
 - 264 M ii. **John Franklin Whitted** 334 was born 12 Aug 1856 in Vermillion County, Indiana, 334,799,800 died 19 Mar 1873 in Vermillion County, Indiana 801,802 at age 16, and was buried in 1873 in Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 803

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 John F. whithead, age 4, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 John F. Whithead, age 14, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Spangler Cemetery, 1873, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 803 John F. Whitted, 1801-1866, Row 15
- + 265 M iii. **William Whitted**^{804,805} was born 18 Nov 1857 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, 334,806,807,808 died 17 Aug 1945 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama 809,810 at age 87, and was buried 18 Aug 1945 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. 811,812

William married **Cora Bess Hunt** 809,813,814 (b. 18 Jul 1863, d. 31 Jan 1897) 16 Dec 1880 in Vermillion County, Indiana. 814,815

+ 266 F iv. **Josephine Whitted**³³⁴ was born 15 Apr 1860 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ³³⁴ died 11 Jul 1929 in Vermillion County, Indiana ^{334,816} at age 69, and was buried in 1929 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,816}

Josephine married **James G. "Charles" Clark** ^{334,817} (b. 3 Nov 1849, d. 19 Jun 1930) 1 Jan 1880 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{334,818}

v. Idora Whitted³³⁴ was born about 30 Dec 1862,^{819,820} died 18 Nov 1863 in Vermillion County, Indiana,^{334,821} and was buried in 1863 in Vermillion County, Indiana.⁸²²

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Spangler Cemetery, 1863, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana.
- 268 M vi. **Charles Clark Whitted** ¹³⁶ was born 20 Jul 1867 in Vermillion County, Indiana, ^{136,824} died 20 Mar 1903 in Vermillion County, Indiana ^{136,824} at age 35, and was buried in 1903 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ³³⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁸⁴ Charley Whithead, age 3, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Charley Whitted, age 12, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁸⁵ Charles Whitted, son, 32, born Aug 1867, IN, carpenter
- Obituary: The Weekly Clintonian, 3 Apr 1903, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 824,825
- Obituary: Terre Haute Evening Gazette, 27 Mar 1903, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana.
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1903, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,824 Chas. C. Whitted. 1867-1903
- + 269 F vii. **Adalula Adilen Whitted**^{136,827} was born 20 Aug 1869 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{136,827} died 24 Sep 1943 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana ^{136,827} at age 74, and was buried in 1943 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,827}

Adalula married **Charles Francis Adams** 828,829,830 (b. Jan 1870, d. 8 Dec 1953) 22 Nov 1891 in Vermillion County, Indiana. 136,831,832,833

+ 270 M viii. **Florence Morgan Whitted** ^{136,834} was born 4 Sep 1870 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{835,836,837} died 18 Apr 1941 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{838,839} at age 70, and was buried 21 Apr 1941 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,840}

Florence married **Mary Susan Ready Jane "Mollie" France** 136,841,842 (b. 3 Jun 1872, d. 18 Jun 1958) 28 Nov 1900 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 136,839,843,844

271 F ix. Cora G. Whitted^{845,846} was born 9 Sep 1872 in Vermillion County, Indiana ^{136,839,847,848} and died 25 Feb 1961 in Santa Ana, Orange, California ^{136,849,850} at age 88.

General Notes: Cora Whitted was born 9 Sept 1872 according to her memorial in Find A Grave, Sept 1873 in the 1900 census, where she is listed as Cory Whitted, and 9 Sept 1872 in the California Death Index. She was single and had been taking care of her mother in Clinton, Vermillion County, Indiana when her mother died in 1916. The 1940 census notes that she married only once, when she was 45.

By 1929 she was in Los Angeles, as noted in her sister Josephine's obituary. She was in the 1940 census in Los Angeles, a widow and according to that census she never had

any children. She was still in Los Angeles in 1943 when her sister Adalula died. The California Death Index gives her death date as 25 Feb 1961 in Orange County, California, and the memorial in Find A Grave notes that she died in Santa Ana and that she was cremated.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Corra Whitted, age 6, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁸⁵ Cory Whitted, dau, 26, born Sept 1873, IN, dress maker
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁷⁹⁰ Cora G. Whitted, dau, 35, single, born IN, dressmaker
- census: 1930, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 851 Cora W. Clinton, 56, married, born Indiana, father born Carolina, mother born Indiana, lodger in the house of Jessie N. Parnell
- census: 1940, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. 852 Cora W. Clinton, age 67, widowed, lodger, residence the same as in 1935; supplementary questions: father born NC, mother born IN, has not been married more than once; age at 1st marriage: 45; children: none

Cora married **Charles C. Clinton**^{846,847} 7 Aug 1919 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois. ⁸⁴⁶ Charles was born circa 1871 in Illinois. ^{851,853}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 851 Charles C. Clinton, 58, married, born Illinois, father born KY, mother born IL, lodger in the house of Jessie N. Parnell
- **114.** Sarah Jane Whitted ^{345,346} (*Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 29 Dec 1831 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ^{345,346} died 6 May 1854 ^{345,346} at age 22, and was buried in Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana. ³⁴⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Liberty, Parke, Indiana. 854 Sarah Buckles, 19, born NC
- Cemetery: Bloomingdale Friends Cemetery, Bloomingdale, Parke, Indiana. 346

Sarah married **Alexander Andrew Bookless** ^{347,348,349} 25 Mar 1846 in Parke County, Indiana. ³⁵⁰ Alexander was born in Apr 1822 in Ohio, ^{349,855} died 9 Mar 1902 in Iroquois County, Illinois ³⁴⁹ at age 79, and was buried in Iroquois County, Illinois. ³⁴⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Liberty, Parke, Indiana. 854 Alexander Buckles, 28, born Ohio
- census: 1860, Douglas County, Illinois. 856 Alexander Bookless, 35, born Ohio, farmer
- census: 1870, Sheldon, Iroquois, Illinois. 857 Alex Bookless, 45, farmer, born Ohio,
- census: 1880, Sheldon, Iroquois, Illinois. 858 Alexander Bookless, 57, runs a boarding house, born Ohio, parents born PA
- census: 1900, Crescent Village, Iroquois, Illinois. 855 Alexander A. Bookless, boarder, born Apr 1822, Ohio, age 78, widower, parents born VA
- Cemetery: Green Acres County Poor Farm Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois. 349

The child from this marriage was:

272 M i. William J. Bookless was born about 1849 in Indiana.

- census: 1850, Liberty, Parke, Indiana. 854 William J. Buckles, 8/12 yr., born IN
- census: 1860, Douglas County, Illinois. 856 William Bookless, 9, born IN
- census: 1870, Sheldon, Iroquois, Illinois. 857 William J. Bookless, 20, born IN
- **115.** Andrew Jackson Whitted ^{138,351,352} (*Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 6 Feb 1833 in Chatham County, North Carolina, ³⁵³ died 31 Jan 1865 in Paducah, McCracken, Kentucky at age 31, and was buried in 1865 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ³⁵⁴

General Notes: Andrew Jackson Whitted served in the Civil War with the 9th Indiana Battery. The group was aboard the transport steamer *Eclipse*, on the Tennessee River across from Johnsonville, when, on 27 Jan 1865, the ship's boilers exploded with many lives lost and many wounded. Andrew was one of the wounded taken to Paducah, Kentucky, where he died a few days later. His body was returned to Parke County for burial in Rockville Cemetery.

Fearful Disaster on the Tennessee, Cincinnati Daily Gazette, 30 Jan 1865. Accessed at: http://www.cincinnatilibrary.org/tallstacks/voices/newspaper-eclipse.html

Find-A-Grave Memorial # 34519419, Andrew Jackson Whitted, created by James M. Phillips.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 138 Jackson Whithead, 17, born NC, laborer
- Military Service: 9th Indiana Battery, Civil War. 354
- Cemetery: Rockville Cemetery, 1865, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 354 Gravestone: Andrew J. Whitted, Vet. of Civil War, 9th Ind. Bat., Feb 6, 1833-Jan.31, 1865. Stone also includes his wife Mary and son Theodore

Andrew married **Mary M. Green**³⁵⁵ 17 Nov 1854. Mary was born 20 Dec 1835 in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana, ⁸⁵⁹ died 13 Aug 1895⁸⁵⁹ at age 59, and was buried in 1895 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ⁸⁵⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 860 Mary Whitted, age 34, widow, born Indiana. Living next door is a William H. Green, his wife Martha and a son, George. William is 31 and could be Mary Green Whitted's brother
- Cemetery: Rockville Cemetery, 1895, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ⁸⁵⁹ Gravestone: Mary M. Green, his wife, Dec. 20, 1835-Aug. 13, 1895; also on tombstone, her husband Andrew and son Theodore

Children from this marriage were:

- census: 1870, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 864 Theodore Q., age 14, born Indiana
- Military Enlistment: 13 Jun 1898, Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas. 865 Private, Co. A, 20 [or 29] Kan Inf S.W. Discharged 9 Sept 1898, San Francisco, CA. Disability: rheumatism.
- Military Veteran: 15 Nov 1905, Leavenworth, Kansas. ⁸⁶⁵ Date of Admission into U.S. National Home for Volunteer Soldiers. He was discharged at his own request on 22 Apr 1907. After discharge he was living in Topeka. He was age 50, 5' 9", blue eyes, gray hair, single, occupation: printer.
- census: 1910, Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas. 866 T.Q. Whitted, 54, single, lodger, born IN, parents born IN, laborer-odd jobs
- census: 1920, Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas. 867 Theodore Whitted, roomer, 64, widower, born IN, parents born IN, printer
- Military Pension: 6 Jul 1920.⁸⁶⁸ Theodore Q. Qhitted, Private, Co. 20, Kansas Infantry, Army Invalid
- Cemetery: Rockville Cemetery, 1930, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 861 Gravestone: Theodore Q., their son, Vet. of Span-Am. War, Co. A, 20th Kans. Reg., Nov. 16, 1855-Dec. 18, 1930. Also on tombstone are his parents
- + 274 M ii. **Charles Smith Whitted**^{869,870,871} was born 4 Sep 1858 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana, ⁸⁷¹ died 11 Aug 1935 in Apopka, Orange, Florida ^{870,871} at age 76, and was buried 12 Aug 1935 in Apopka, Orange, Florida. ^{871,872}
 - Charles married Artelia Ann. 873,874,875 (b. 23 Oct 1867, d. 16 Feb 1956)
 - 275 M iii. **Kansas U. Whitted**⁸⁷⁶ was born 10 May 1861 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana, ⁸⁷⁶ died 21 Dec 1916 in Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas ⁸⁷⁶ at age 55, and was buried in 1916 in Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 864 Kansas U. Whitted, age 9, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Mount Calvary Cemetery, 1916, Topeka, Shawnee, Kansas. 876 Kansas U. Whitted, 1861-1916
- **117. William Clark Whitted** ^{138,356} (*Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 25 Jan 1838 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{357,358} died 16 Jan 1897 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho ^{359,360} at age 58, and was buried in 1897 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ³⁶¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Wm. Whitehead, 31, laborer, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 W.C. Whitted, 42, born Indiana, farmer
- census: 1885, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 879 William Whitted, age 47
- Cemetery: Genesee City Cemetery, 1897, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 361 "William C. Whitted, Born Jan. 25, 1838, Died Jan. 10, 1897; Sarah A. Whitted, Born Feb. 5, 1837, Died Mar. 14, 1907."

William married **Sarah Ann Richardson**, ^{362,363} daughter of **John Joseph Richardson** and **Mary Polly Bauguss**, ⁸⁸⁰ 26 Jul 1860 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. ^{364,365,366} Sarah was born 5 Feb 1837 in Wilkesboro, Wilkes, North Carolina, ^{364,881,882} died 14 Mar 1907 in Latah County, Idaho ⁸⁸³ at age 70, and was buried in 1907 in Genesee. Latah. Idaho. ⁸⁸⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Sarah A. Whitehead, 32, keeping house, born NC
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. ⁸⁷⁸ Sarah Whitted, 43, born NC
- census: 1885, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 879 Sarah A. WHitted, age 48
- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 882 Sarah A. Harris, wife, age 63, born Feb 1837, NC, married 1/2 yr., mother of 7 children, 4 still living, parents born NC. Four children still living: Carrie, Henry, William Albert, John L.; but Harmon is still alive in 1900. Riley died in 1894. The two older daughters, Mary A. and Nancy M. both married but not info yet as to their deaths.
- Cemetery: Genesee City Cemetery, 1907, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 884 "William C. Whitted, Born Jan. 25, 1838, Died Jan. 10, 1897; Sarah A. Whitted, Born Feb. 5, 1837, Died Mar. 14, 1907."

Children from this marriage were:

+ 276 M i. **Henry J. Whitted**^{877,885,886} was born 21 Aug 1857 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{877,887,888,889} died 23 Feb 1927 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho ^{890,891} at age 69, and was buried 24 Feb 1927 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ^{890,891}

Henry married Lorena Elzora Edmonson 892 (b. 11 Nov 1856, d. 22 Dec 1882) 9 Nov 1881 in Iowa. 892

Henry next married Ellen Villier⁸⁹³ (b. Mar 1858, d. 1903) circa 1892.⁸⁹⁴

Henry next married **Leona Tima Hall** 895,896,897 (b. 12 Mar 1878, d. 9 Sep 1943) 2 Jul 1904 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. 898

277 F ii. Mary A. Whitted⁸⁷⁷ was born 12 Oct 1859 in Iowa^{877,899} and died 6 Sep 1880⁸⁹⁹ at age 20.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Mary A. Whitehead, 10, born Iowa
- + 278 M iii. **Harmon A. Whitted**⁸⁷⁷ was born 5 Aug 1861 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{877,899,900} died 8 Apr 1919 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho ⁹⁰¹ at age 57, and was buried 10 Apr 1919 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ⁹⁰¹

Harmon married **Corinda P. Tomlinson**^{902,903,904} (b. 1853, d. 22 May 1927) 19 Jun 1883 in Boone County, Iowa.⁹⁰³

279 F iv. **Nancy Mildred Whitted**^{877,899} was born 19 Nov 1863 in Iowa^{877,899} and died 14 Nov 1900⁸⁹⁹ at age 36.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Nancy M. Whitehead, 6, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 Milley Whitted, 16, born Iowa

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

Nancy married someone **Arthur Ashton**⁸⁹⁹ 2 Aug 1897.⁸⁹⁹
v. **William Albert Whitted**^{877,887} was born 27 Sep 1865 in Estherville, Emmet, lowa, ^{877,887,905,906} died 30 Jan 1945 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington ⁹⁰⁵ at age 79, and was buried in Feb 1945 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ⁹⁰⁶ + 280 M

William married Mary Esther Coverdale^{887,899,907,908,909} (b. 13 Jul 1867, d. 31 Dec 1961) 1

vi. **John L. Whitted**⁸⁷⁸ was born 8 Jan 1871 in Iowa, ^{878,910,911} died 4 May 1905 in Latah County, Idaho⁹¹¹ at age 34, and was buried in 1905 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ⁹¹¹ + 281 M John married Annie E. Cornwell⁹¹² (b. ca. 1875) 14 Jul 1889 in Boone County, Iowa. ⁹¹³

> John next married Minnie Sofiah Weisenborn 914,915,916 (b. 1875, d. 26 Apr 1930) 5 May 1893 in Paxton, Ford, Illinois. 914,917

vii. **Riley Whitted**^{878,918} was born 22 Dec 1874 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{878,918} died 2 Oct 1894 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho⁹¹⁸ at age 19, and was buried in 1894 in Genesee, Latah, 282 M Idaho.918

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 Riley Whitted, age 5, born Iowa
- census: 1885, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 879 Rilie Whitted, age 10
- Cemetery: Genesee City Cemetery, 1894, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 918 "Riley C., Son of W.C. & S.A. Whitted, Born Dec 22, 1874, Died Oct. 2, 1894."
- 283 F viii. **Carrie Drucilla Whitted**⁹¹⁹ was born in Feb 1883 in Iowa and died 19 Nov 1964 in Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada⁹²⁰ at age 81.

General Notes: Carrie was first married to Robert Oswald according to a family tree in FamilySearch.org. They were married 24 Aug 1903. Sometime before 1920 Robert must have died. Carrie Drucilla Oswald, widow, married Walter Leonard Back, also widowed. No confirmation of the marriage of Robert Oswald and Carrie [Caroline] Whitted has been found vet. nor the death of Robert Oswald.

In her marriage registration to Walter Leonard Back, Carrie's age is 32 [born ca. 1888] and in her death registration her birth date is given as 4 Feb 1888. But she was born about 1883 as she is listed in the 1885 lowa census, age 2.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1885, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 879 Carrie Whitted, age 2
- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 882 Carie D. Whitted, dau, born Feb 1883, Iowa, age 17, single, father born IN, mother born NC, at school

Carrie married **Walter Leonard Back**, 921,922 son of **Thomas William Back** 923 and **Martha Meek**, 923 15 Jun 1920 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. 923 Walter was born circa 1889 in Essex County, England 923 and died 23 Sep 1967 in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada⁹²² about age 78.

119. Druzilla Avis Whitted^{138,345} (Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 9 Jan 1843 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana, ^{345,369,370,371} died 1 Feb 1929 in Lyndon, Osage, Kansas ^{371,372,373} at age 86, and was buried in 1929 in Vassar, Osage, Kansas. ^{369,374,375}

General Notes: Also spelled Druscilla

- census: 1850, Parke County, Indiana. 924 Druzilla Whithead, 7, born IN
- census: 1870, Adams Twshp., Parke, Indiana. 925 Drusilla Carter, 27, keeping house, born IN.
- census: 1880, Junction Township, Osage, Kansas. 926 Druzilla Carter, 36, wife, keeping house, born IN, parents born SC [should be NC]
- census: 1900, Lyndon, Osage, Kansas. 927 Druzilla Surface, 57, born Jan 1843, married 16 yrs., mother of 4 children, all living, born IN, parents born NC
- · Church Affiliation: Free Methodist Church.
- Death Fact: Died at home. 1 Feb 1929. 369

- Funeral Service: Vassar Evangelical Church. 369
- Gravestone Inscription: Mt. Zion Cemetery, 1929, Osage County, Kansas. 928,929 Druzilla Surface, b. 1843, d. 1929, age 86yr 23days, wife of N S
 This inscription, from Interment.net, differs from the photo of the tombstone on Find A Grave for Druzilla Surface: Mother, Druzilla A. Surface, 1843-1929
- Cemetery: Mt. Zion Cemetery, 1929, Osage County, Kansas. 929

Druzilla married **William F. Holstin**³⁷⁶ 2 Nov 1860 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana. ^{376,377} William died 24 Mar 1864 in Murfreesboro, Rutherford, Tennessee. ⁹³⁰

The child from this marriage was:

284 F i. Infant Holstin was born about 1861. 931

Druzilla next married **Calvin G. Carter**^{378,379} 12 Oct 1865 in Parke County, Indiana. ^{380,381} Calvin was born 15 Feb 1829 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{378,379} died 22 Jun 1881 at age 52, and was buried in Vassar, Osage, Kansas. ³⁷⁹

Marriage Notes: The marriage certificate for Calvin and Druzilla lists her as Druzilla Holstein.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Adams Twshp., Parke, Indiana. 932 Calvin Carter, 33, born Indiana, farmer
- census: 1870, Adams Twshp., Parke, Indiana. 925 Calvin Carter, 43, farmer, born IN
- census: 1880, Junction Township, Osage, Kansas. 926 Calvin Carter, 50, farmer, born IN, father born SC mother born IN
- Cemetery: Mount Zion Cemetery, Vassar, Osage, Kansas. 379

Children from this marriage were:

285 M i. **William Isaac Carter**^{378,926} was born 22 Oct 1866 in Indiana^{378,926} and died in 1938 at age 72.

William married Mary L. Garvin 28 Jan 1892 in Ottawa, Franklin, Kansas. 378,933

286 F ii. **Delila Ellen Carter**³⁷⁸ was born 5 Mar 1869 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{378,934} died 25 May 1948 in Scranton, Osage, Kansas ^{378,934} at age 79, and was buried in Scranton, Osage, Kansas. ⁹³⁴

General Notes: Ellen is 2 in the 1870 census and 9 in the 1880 census.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Scranton City Cemetery, Scranton, Osage, Kansas. 934

Delila married **Fred Delos Phelon** 378,935 18 Mar 1889 in Osage County, Kansas. 378,936 Fred was born 16 Sep 1863, 935,936 died 12 Oct 1960 935 at age 97, and was buried in Scranton, Osage, Kansas. 935

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Scranton City Cemetery, Scranton, Osage, Kansas. 935
- 287 F iii. **Mary Effie Carter**^{378,926} was born 9 Nov 1871 in Osage County, Kansas, ^{378,926} died 29 Nov 1941 in Mullinville, Kiowa, Kansas³⁷⁸ at age 70, and was buried in Mullinville, Kiowa, Kansas. ⁹³⁷

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Hillcrest Cemetery, Mullinville, Kiowa, Kansas. 937

Mary married **Squire Hurst Seever** 378,938,939 3 Jun 1893 in Osage County, Kansas. 378,938 Squire was born 18 Aug 1868, 938,939 died 28 Jun 1950 939 at age 81, and was buried in Mullinville, Kiowa, Kansas. 939

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Hillcrest Cemetery, Mullinville, Kiowa, Kansas. 939
- 288 F iv. Anna E. Carter 926 was born about 1875 in Kansas. 926

General Notes: Listed in the 1900 census as Susanna Carter, stepdaughter, 25, born Jan

Druzilla next married **Noah S. Surface**, ³⁷⁴ son of **Adam Surface**⁹⁴⁰ and **Sarah Irick**, ⁹⁴⁰ 19 Sep 1883 in Osage County, Kansas. ^{369,371,382} Noah was born 23 Feb 1845 in Preble County, Ohio, ^{940,941} died 6 May 1940 in Jim Wells County, Texas ^{940,942,943} at age 95, and was buried in 1940 in Brazoria, Brazoria, Texas. ⁹⁴³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Lyndon, Osage, Kansas. 927 Noah Surface, 55, born 1845, IN, married 16 yrs., parents born Ohio
- Cemetery: Brazoria Cemetery, 1940, Brazoria, Brazoria, Texas. 943 North East Section. Noah S. surface, Ohio, PVT CO B 156 REGT Ohio INF, Civil War, Feb 23 1843 - May 6 1940

120. John Thomas Whitted ¹³⁸ (*Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 8 Jun 1844 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{383,384} died 5 Sep 1880 in Iroquois County, Illinois ³⁸⁵ at age 36, and was buried in 1880 in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ³⁸⁶

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850. Parke County, Indiana. 138 Thomas Whithead, 6, born IN
- Military Enlistment: 17 Feb 1862, Annapolis, Parke, Indiana. 944 9th Battery, Indiana Light Artillery
- Military Discharge: 3 Feb 1865, Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana. 944
- census: 1870. Artesia Township. Iroquois. Illinois. 945 John whitted. 26. born IN, farmer
- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 946 John T. Whitted, 36, born IN. Douglas was a township in Iroquois County in and around Gilman
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, 1880, Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. 386 Gravestone: John T. Whitted, Was a member of, 9th Ind. Vol. ?Artillerv. DIED, Sept. 5, 1880, AGED, 36 Yrs, 2 Mo., 26 D. The word "artillery" could be Cavalry or Battalion since he served in the 9th Light Artillery Cavalry/Battery Unit

John married **Achsah P. Newlin,** daughter of **Calvin Newlin**⁹⁴⁷ and **Rebecca Hadley**, ^{947,948} 21 Dec 1865. Achsah was born in Jan 1845 in Indiana and died 4 Oct 1919 ⁹⁴⁹ at age 74.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Washington, Parke, Indiana. 947 Achsa P. Newlin, 5, born IN
- census: 1860, Washington, Parke, Indiana. 950 Axy [sic] Newlin, 15, born IN
- census: 1870, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 945 Achsah Whitted, 24, born IN
- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 946 Achsah Whitted, 35, married, keeping house, born IN, parents born NC
- Military Pension: Army Widow, 17 Jul 1890. 949 Soldier: John T. Whitted, Pri 9 Batty Ind L.A.
- census: 1900, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 951 Achsah C. [sic] Whitted, 55, widowed, head of household, mother of 8 children, 6 living, born IN, parents born NC
- census: 1910, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 952 Achsah Whitted, 65, widowed, head, born IN, parents born NC

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Frank Andrew Whitted**^{953,954} was born 24 Mar 1866 in Iroquois County, Illinois, ^{953,954,955} died 23 Jan 1943 in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois ^{954,956} at age 76, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 954

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 945 Frank Whitted, 4, born IL
- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 Frank Whitted, 14, born IL
- Occupation: Bank cashier, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 957
- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, 25 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois.

Frank married **Jessie Mae Baker**. 959,960 Jessie was born 2 May 1869 in Mason. Effingham, Illinois, 960 died 29 Jul 1957 in Watseka, Iroquois, Illinois 960 at age 88, and was

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 960 Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois.
- 290 M ii. **Lewis Whitted**⁹⁴⁵ was born 16 Aug 1867 in Illinois. ⁹⁴⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 945 Lewis Whitted, 2, born IL
- 291 F iii. Ida Anna Whitted 953,961 was born circa 1871 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 953,961

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 Ida A. Whitted, 9, born IL

Ida married **Fred James Wilkinson**, ⁹⁶¹ son of **Daniel Wilkinson**, ⁹⁶¹ and **Sarah A. Kirkpatrick**, ⁹⁶¹ 10 Oct 1888 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ⁹⁶¹ Fred was born circa 1866 in Beetown, Grant, Wisconsin. ⁹⁶¹

292 M iv. **Edward D. Whitted** 953,962 was born 5 Nov 1872 in Iroquois County, Illinois, 953,962 died 24 Jun 1902 in Colorado 962 at age 29, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 962

General Notes: There is an Edward D. Whitted, born Nov 1869 in Pueblo City, Pueblo, Colorado in 1900. He is a salesman, born Illinois, parents born IN. Married to Catherine, born Apr 1870, Massachusetts. They have been married 3 years. Edward died in 1902 and is buried in the cemetery in Gilman, as is a Catherine "Katie" Crowe Whitted, born 1864, MA and died 1948 in IL. This is most likely Edward, son of Thomas And Achsah.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 Edward Whitted, 7, born IL
- census: 1900, Pueblo, Pueblo, Colorado. 963 Edward D. Whitted, 31, born Nov 1869, IL, parents born IN, married 3 yrs., salesman
- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 962

Edward married **Catherine "Katie" Crowe**, ^{964,965} daughter of **Michael Crowe**. Catherine was born 30 Apr 1867 in Massachusetts, ^{964,965} died 19 Dec 1948 in Bremen, Cook, Illinois ^{964,965} at age 81, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. ^{964,965}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Pueblo, Pueblo, Colorado. 963 Catherine Whitted, wife, 30, born Apr 1870, Mass., parents born Ireland, married 3 yrs.
- census: 1910, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 966 Catherine Whitted, 39, widowed, born MA, parents born Ireland, servant. She is living with her two sisters, Anna and Nellie
- census: 1930, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 967 Catherine Whitted, sister [of Frank, head of household], 65, widow, born MA, parents born Ireland
- census: 1940, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. 968 Catherine Whitted, head, 76, widow, born MA
- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 965
- 293 F v. Mary B. Whitted⁹⁵³ was born circa 1875 in Illinois. 953

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 Mary B. Whitted, 5, born IL
- 294 M vi. Jacob Whitted 953 was born circa 1876 in Illinois. 969

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 Jacob Whitted, 4, born IL
- + 295 M vii. **John T. Whitted**⁹⁵³ was born in 1877 in Illinois, ^{953,970} died in 1966⁹⁷⁰ at age 89, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁷⁰

John married **Mae**. 971,972 (b. 1884, d. 17 May 1973)

296 M viii. **Isaac H. Whitted**^{951,973} was born 13 Jan 1879 in Illinois, ^{951,973} died 30 Oct 1902⁹⁷³ at age 23, and was buried in Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁷³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 946 Isaac Whitted, 1, born IL
- census: 1900, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 951 Isaac Whitted, 21, born IL
- **124. Morgan Litton**^{153,154} (Jane Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1833 in Indiana. ^{153,154}

General Notes: On Morgan Litton's pension file card, the widow's date of filing was 7 June 1900, so Morgan probably died not long before that.

There is an H.F. Lytton, born 5 June 1876, in Missouri, died 17 Mar 1942, in Illinois, and buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Decatur, Macon County, IL In the Illinois Death Index the data shows born in St. Louis in Hukonjoris Township, Macon, Illinois. He was 65, a retired RR man, divorced, residence: Decatur, Macon, IL, and parents were Morgan M. Lytton and Honirlt M. Kincaid, both born Indiana. I think the mother might be Harriet Kindred and that H.F. is a son of theirs but can find no other information on him.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 153 Morgan Litton, 17, born IN, farmer
- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 392 Morgan Litton, 27, blacksmith, born IN
- Military Service: 974,975 67 Indiana Infantry, during Civil War; also, the 87th Regiment, Indiana Infantry, Company K
- census: 1870, Guthrie Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 393 M. M. Litton, 37, blacksmith, born IN

Morgan married **Harriet E. Kindred**^{392,393,394,395} 28 Dec 1856 in Lawrence County, Indiana.³⁹⁴ Harriet was born 4 Jul 1837 in Leesville, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{393,395} died 31 Jan 1915 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana³⁹⁵ at age 77, and was buried in Tunnelton, Lawrence, Indiana.³⁹⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 392 Harriet Litton, 21, born IN
- census: 1870, Guthrie Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 393 H.E. Litton, 30, born IN
- Cemetery: Tunnelton Cemetery, Tunnelton, Lawrence, Indiana. 395

Children from this marriage were:

297 F i. Carrie E. Litton³⁹³ was born about 1852 in Indiana.³⁹³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ³⁹³ Carrie E. Litton, 8, born IN Carrie married W. Curtis Flinn ⁹⁷⁶ 12 Nov 1885 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁶
- 298 F ii. Laura Litton³⁹² was born about 1859 in Indiana.³⁹²

General Notes: In 1860 this child was Laura, age 1. In 1870 there is a daughter, Sarah L., age 12 - this may be the same person.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 392 Laura Litton, 1, born IN
- 299 F iii. **Emily E. Litton**³⁹³ was born about 1860 in Indiana. ³⁹³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 393 Emily E. Litton, 10, born IN
- 300 M iv. Edward W. Litton³⁹³ was born about 1868 in Indiana.³⁹³

- census: 1870, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 393 Edward W. Litton, 2, born IN
- **125.** Mary Jane Litton^{153,154,396} (Jane Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Nov 1836 in Indiana. ^{153,154,397}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁵³ Mary J. Litton, 15, born IN
- census: 1860, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 390 Mary J. Litton, 24, born IN
- census: 1870, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 391 Mary J. Lytton, 30, born IN, housekeeper
- census: 1900, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. ³⁹⁷ Mary L (or J) Beck, 64, widowed, farmer, born Nov 1836, age 63, IN, parents born VA.

Mary married **David M. Beck**^{396,398} 7 Nov 1855 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ³⁹⁹ David was born 4 Feb 1836, ³⁹⁸ died 23 Sep 1926³⁹⁸ at age 90, and was buried in Columbus, Bartholomew, Indiana. ³⁹⁸

General Notes: According to the information on his Find A Grave memorial page, he married Mary Jane in 1856 [marriage record says 1855] and she died leaving a child, Paris M., who also died. He married a 2d time to Mary J. Allen.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Garland Brook Cemetery, Columbus, Bartholomew, Indiana.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 301 F
i. **Emma A. Beck**^{397,977} was born in 1859 in Indiana, ⁹⁷⁷ died in 1949⁹⁷⁷ at age 90, and was buried in Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁷

Emma married someone.

126. Thomas F. Pleasant ^{156,401} (*John Pleasants* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 18 Aug 1837 in Lawrence County, Indiana, ^{156,401} died 26 May 1911 in Lawrence County, Indiana ⁴⁰¹ at age 73, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴⁰¹

General Notes: 1900 census gives his date of birth as Sept 1837, different from tombstone

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 156 Thomas Pleasants, 12, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 402 Thomas Pleasant, 22, farmer, born IN
- census: 1870, Marshall Township, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁸ Thomas Pleasant, 31, farmer, born IN. Living in the household of Elijah Dodson, 39, and Martha Dodson, 72, prob the brother and mother of his wife, Margaret Dodson.
- census: 1900, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁹ Thomas Pleasant, father, born sept 1837, age 67, married 42 yrs, born IN, living with his son, Sherman.
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 401 Section 9, lot 36

Thomas married **Margaret F. Dotson**^{402,403} 25 Nov 1858 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 403 Margaret was born 11 Jul 1837 in Kentucky, 402,980 died 14 Jul in 1910, 980 and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana 980

General Notes: 1900 census gives her date of birth as July 1838, different from tombstone

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 402 Margaret T. Pleasant, 21, born Kentucky
- census: 1870, Marshall Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 978 Maggie Pleasant, 31, born KY
- census: 1900, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 979 Margrett Pleasant, mother, born July 1838, age 61, married 42 years, born KY, parents born VA
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 980 Margret Pleasant, Section 9, lot 36

Children from this marriage were:

302 M i. **Oscar Pleasant**^{402,981} was born 10 Sep 1859 in Indiana, ^{402,981} died 3 Nov 1915⁹⁸¹ at age 56, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁸¹

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 402 Oscar Pleasant, 11/12 mos. born IN
- census: 1870, Marshall Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 978 Oscar Pleasant, 10, born IN

- census: 1900, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 979 Oskar Pleasant, brother, born Sept 1858, age 41, single, born IN
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 981
- 303 M ii. **Sherman Pleasant**^{978,982} was born 22 May 1866 in Indiana, ^{978,982} died 10 Apr 1939⁹⁸² at age 72, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁸²

General Notes: Sherman is William S. Pleasant in the 1860 census.

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 982 Sherman Pleasant, Section 9. lot 36
- census: 1900, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁹ Sherman Pleasant, head, born May 1866, age 34, single, born IN, quarryman

Sherman married **Effie Johnson**. ⁹⁸³ Effie was born 29 May 1870 in Lawrence County, Indiana, ⁹⁸³ died 4 Dec 1949 in New Albany, Floyd, Indiana ⁹⁸³ at age 79, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁹⁸³

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 983 Section 11.5 A, lot 1

133. Sarah Jane Williams ^{161,162} (*Ruth Pleasants* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 13 Mar 1830 in Indiana, ^{409,410} died 28 Feb 1893 in Lawrence County, Indiana ⁴¹⁰ at age 62, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁴¹⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Sarah J. Williams 24, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 412 Sarah sherill, 30, born IN
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 410

Sarah married **Isaac Wesley Sherrill**^{162,411,412,413} 23 Feb 1850. ¹⁶² Isaac was born 22 Sep 1836 in Indiana, ^{412,413} died 25 Dec 1910 in Lawrence County, Indiana ⁴¹³ at age 74, and was buried in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁴¹³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 412,413 Isaac Sherill, 21, farmer, born IN. He and wife Sarah and 2 children are living with William sherrill, probably his father.
- Cemetery: Sherrill Cemetery, Lawrence County, Indiana. 413

Children from this marriage were:

- 304 F i. Alice Sherrill⁴¹² was born about 1857 in Indiana.⁴¹²
- 305 M ii. Lorenzo Sherrill⁴¹² was born about 1859 in Indiana.⁴¹²
- **134.** William Riley Williams ^{158,414,415} (Ruth Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 Oct 1831 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{162,415,416} died 14 Nov 1915 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana ^{162,415} at age 84, and was buried in Pinhook, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴¹⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 William R. Williams, 18, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 438 Riley Williams, 48, farmer, born IN, parents born NC
- Cemetery: Pinhook Cemetery, Pinhook, Lawrence, Indiana. 415

William married **Mary Jane Harris** 162,417 12 Jan 1854 in Lawrence County, Indiana. 162,418 Mary was born in Jan 1835 in Indiana, 417 died 30 Oct 1854 in Lawrence County, Indiana 417 at age 19, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 417

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 417

William next married **Mahala Cooper**⁴¹⁹ 23 Jan 1859 in Lawrence County, Indiana. Mahala was born in 1833 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, Mahala was born age 33, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born age 33, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born age 33, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born and Mahala Cooper. Mahala was born in 1833 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born and Mahala was born and Mahala Was born in 1833 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born and Mahala was born and Mahala was born in 1833 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born and Mahala was born and Mahala was born in 1833 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. Mahala was born and Mahala was born a

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Williams Family Cemetery, Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. 985

William next married **Ruth Emeline Woodsmall** ^{421,422} 24 May 1869 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ⁴²³ Ruth was born 17 Feb 1844 in Lawrence County, Indiana, ^{421,422} died 20 Nov 1928 in Lawrence County, Indiana at age 84, and was buried in Pinhook, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴²²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 438 Emaline Willisma, wife, 36, born IN, parents born KY
- Cemetery: Pinhook Cemetery, Pinhook, Lawrence, Indiana. 422

Children from this marriage were:

- 306 M i. **John Williams**⁴³⁸ was born about 1855 in Indiana. 438
- 307 M ii. **George R. Williams**⁴³⁸ was born about 1862 in Indiana. 438
- 308 F iii. Florence Williams 438 was born about 1865 in Indiana. 438
- 309 M iv. William Williams⁴³⁸ was born about 1875 in Indiana.⁴³⁸
- 310 M v. Lorenzo D. Williams 438 was born about 1877 in Indiana. 438
- 311 F vi. Sara A. Williams⁴³⁸ was born about 1878 in Indiana. 438

138. Ruth Emily Williams^{161,436,437,438} (Ruth Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1842 in Indiana, ^{437,439} died in 1880 in Indiana ⁴³⁷ about age 38, and was buried in Shawswick, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁴³⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 404 Ruth E. Williams, 8, born IN
- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 438 Ruth E. Sherrill, 38, wife, born IN, parents born NC
- Cemetery: Williams Cemetery, Lawrence Co., Indiana. 424,437

Ruth married **Julius Lafayette Sherrill** ^{438,440,441} 10 Mar 1870 in Lawrence County, Indiana. ^{442,443} Julius was born 10 Dec 1846 in Caldwell County, North Carolina, ^{440,441} died 30 May 1884 in Caldwell County, North Carolina⁴⁴¹ at age 37, and was buried in Hickory, Caldwell, North Carolina. ^{424,441}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Flinn Township, Lawrence, Indiana. 438 Julius Sherrill, 36, farmer, born NC, parents born NC
- Cemetery: Rocky Mount Cemetery, Hickory, Caldwell, North Carolina. 441

Children from this marriage were:

- 312 F i. Carrie A. Sherrill⁴³⁸ was born about 1871 in Indiana.⁴³⁸
- + 313 F ii. **Mary Leona Sherrill**^{438,986} was born in 1872 in Indiana. 438,986 Mary married **Elbert Jarhoyd Bowman**⁹⁸⁶ 26 Oct 1890 in Caldwell County, North Carolina. 986
 - 314 F iii. Kate A. Sherrill⁴³⁸ was born about 1876 in Indiana. 438
 - 315 M iv. Milton F. Sherrill⁴³⁸ was born about 1878 in Indiana. 438
- **162. John Lu Cortis Whitted**⁴⁷⁸ (*John S.* ³, *William* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 6 Apr 1849⁴⁷⁸ and died in 1932 in Almana, Norton, Kansas ⁴⁷⁸ at age 83.

John married **Jinnie E. Butterfield**⁴⁷⁸ 1 Jan 1875.⁴⁷⁸ Jinnie was born 29 Dec 1853 in Monticello, Jones County, Iowa⁹⁸⁷ and died 7 Aug 1925 in Long Island, Saline, Kansas ⁹⁸⁷ at age 71.

Children from this marriage were:

316 M i. Arthur Whitted. 987

317 F ii. Lily Whitted.⁹⁸⁷

Noted events in her life were:

Death Fact: Died young. 987

+ 318 M iii. William Washington Whitted. 987

William married someone.

319 M iv. Orphus Henry Whitted. 987

320 F v. Daughter Whitted. 987

321 M vi. Son Whitted. 988

+ 322 F vii. **Jessie May Whitted**⁹⁸⁸ was born about 1884 and died in Jan 1977⁹⁸⁸ about age 93. Jessie married **Alexander Ulysses Carlsen**.⁹⁸⁷

323 M viii. **Ira Oscar Whitted**⁹⁸⁸ was born 18 Mar 1886 in North Carolina, ⁹⁸⁸ died 15 Nov 1968⁹⁸⁹ at age 82, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska. ⁹⁹⁰

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Westlawn-Hillcrest Memorial Park, Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.

Ira married **Emily Aurela Rhode**⁹⁹¹ 11 Mar 1916.⁹⁸⁸ Emily was born 8 Jun 1886,⁹⁹¹ died 17 Nov 1964⁹⁹¹ at age 78, and was buried in Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.⁹⁹¹

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Westlawn-Hillcrest Memorial Park, Omaha, Douglas, Nebraska.

168. John Clinton Whitted^{480,488} (*Peoria Irwin* ³, *William* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born circa 1862 in lowa. ⁴⁸⁰

Noted events in his life were:

 census: 1900, Audubon County, Iowa. 992 John C. Whitted, head, 40, born May 1860, Iowa, married 18 years, father born IL, mother born IN, farmer

John married **Hester J. Coglan**⁴⁸⁹ 19 Dec 1881 in Johnson County, Iowa. ⁴⁸⁹ Hester was born in Jun 1860 in Canada. ⁹⁹²

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1900, Audubon County, Iowa. 992 Esther J. Whitted, wife, 40, born June 1860, married 18 yrs., mother of 6 children, 5 still living, born Canada, father born Ireland, mother born Canada

Children from this marriage were:

324 M i. **John Irving Whitted**⁹⁹² was born 29 Jan 1883 in Audubon County, Iowa. ^{992,993}

+ 325 M ii. **George C. Whitted**⁹⁹² was born 13 Jul 1884 in Iowa, ^{992,994} died 22 Apr 1951⁹⁹⁴ at age 66, and was buried in Mandan, Morton, North Dakota.

George married Daisy Terwilliger. (b. Apr 1890)

326 F iii. **Rosalie Whitted** 995,996 was born 10 Apr 1888 in Audubon County, Iowa. 995

327 M iv. Charly A. Whitted⁹⁹² was born in Jun 1891 in Iowa. 992

328 M v. **Thomas Franklin Bates Whitted** ^{992,997} was born 6 Jan 1894 in Audubon County, lowa. ^{992,997}

170. Manerva A. Whitted^{480,493} (*Peoria Irwin* ³, *William* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born in Mar 1866 in lowa, ^{480,494} died 26 Nov 1932 in Beadle County, South Dakota ⁴⁹⁴ at age 66, and was buried in Lane, Jerauld. South Dakota. ⁴⁹⁴

General Notes: Name is Minnie on marriage document, Manerva on tombstone. On one online

descent report her name is Minerva Arena Whitted. Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Lane, Jerauld, South Dakota. 494 Lot 24, block 3

Manerva married **James Douglas Barber**, ⁴⁹⁵ son of **John K. Barber**, ⁹⁹⁸ and **Sarah Charles**, ⁹⁹⁹ 26 Mar 1885 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa. ⁴⁹⁶ James was born in Aug 1858 in Pennsylvania, ⁴⁹⁵ died 12 Mar 1939 in Jerauld County, South Dakota ⁴⁹⁵ at age 80, and was buried in Lane, Jerauld, South Dakota. ⁴⁹⁵

General Notes: Middle name given as Douglas on one online descent report.

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Fairview Cemetery, Lane, Jerauld, South Dakota. 495 Lot 24, Block 3

Children from this marriage were:

- 329 F i. Winnefred Mable Barber was born 6 Mar 1886 in Douglas, Shelby, Iowa. 1000
- 330 F ii. Lucille Louisa Barber was born 11 Aug 1893 in Douglas, Shelby, Iowa. 1001
- + 331 M iii. **Verle Lyndon Barber** was born 28 Oct 1905 in Polk City, Polk, Iowa, ¹⁰⁰² died 30 Oct 1991 in Illinois ^{1002,1003} at age 86, and was buried in Glen Ellyn, DuPage, Illinois. ¹⁰⁰²

Verle married Mary Viola Hammerly¹⁰⁰⁴ (b. 7 May 1905, d. 3 Jan 1988) 7 Sep 1927. ¹⁰⁰⁴

171. Forest Bates Whitted ^{480,497} (*Peoria Irwin* ³, *William* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 26 Feb 1868 in Exira, Audubon, Iowa, ^{480,498} died 26 Feb 1941 in Minot, Ward, North Dakota ⁴⁹⁸ at age 73, and was buried in Minot, Ward, North Dakota. ⁴⁹⁸

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Rosehill Memorial Park, Minot, Ward, North Dakota.

Forest married **Mabel Fay Dickey**, ^{499,500} daughter of **R. M. Dickey**¹⁰⁰⁵ and **Hester Stephens**, ¹⁰⁰⁶ 23 Apr 1893 in Douglas, Audubon, Iowa. ⁵⁰¹ Mabel was born 19 Oct 1876 in Pottawattamie County, Iowa, ⁵⁰⁰ died 7 Oct 1936 in Ward County, North Dakota ⁵⁰⁰ at age 59, and was buried in Minot, Ward, North Dakota. ⁵⁰⁰

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Rosehill Memorial Park, Minot, Ward, North Dakota.

The child from this marriage was:

332 M i. Lynn Orlando Whitted was born 10 Sep 1906 in Calhoun, Calhoun, Iowa. 499

177. Sarah Lucinda Whitted^{504,505,513} (*Thomas A.* ³, *Joseph* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 16 Jul 1842 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{514,515,516,517} died 8 Mar 1917⁵¹⁶ at age 74, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence. Indiana.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 512 Lucinda Whitted, 7, born IN
- census: 1860, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 505 Sarah Whitted, 18, born IN
- census: 1880, Lawrence, Indiana. 1007 Sarah L. Johnson, 38, born IN
- census: 1900, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 517 Sarah L. Johnson, 58, born July 1842, IN
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 516

Sarah married **Joseph J. Johnson**²¹² 16 Jul 1873 in Lawrence County, Indiana.^{212,518} Joseph was born 9 Nov 1836 in Indiana, ^{517,1008} died 23 Jan 1924 at age 87, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁰⁰⁸

- census: 1880, Lawrence County, Indiana. 1007 J. J. Johnson, 43, born IN, carpenter, father born TN, mother born NC
- census: 1900, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ⁵¹⁷ Joseph Johnson, 64, born Nov 1836, Indiana, married 27 yrs., mother born NC,
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 1008

Children from this marriage were:

333 M i. Francis W. Johnson was born about 1876 in Indiana. 1009

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 1010 Francis W. Johnson, son 4, born Indiana
- 334 M ii. **Henry Charles Johnson**^{517,1011} was born 9 May 1881 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{517,1011,1012} died 15 Dec 1949 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana at age 68, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. ¹⁰¹¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 517 Henry Whitted, carpenter
- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 1011

Henry married **Mary Catherine Reedy**. Mary was born 9 May 1885 in Corsicana, Navarro, Texas, died 7 Dec 1945 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana at age 60, and was buried in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana.

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Green Hill Cemetery, Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana. 1013
- **178. Maria Whitted**⁵²⁰ (*John S.* ³, *Joseph* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 27 Jan 1849 in Indiana, ⁵²¹ died 4 Feb 1874 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa ^{521,522} at age 25, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵²¹

General Notes: Supposedly the daughter of John S. and Elizabeth Owens Whitted.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Shawswick Twshp., Lawrence, Indiana. 216 Maria Whitted, 1, born Indiana
- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 519 Maria Whitted, 11, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1014 Mariah Woody, 21, keeps house, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Gifford Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.²¹⁵

Maria married **John Thompson Woody**, ^{224,523} son of **John Woody**^{537,538} and **Mary "Polly" Horton**, ^{537,539} 1 Jan 1865 in Marion County, Iowa. ^{522,524} John was born 13 Mar 1839 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, ^{522,523} died 7 Feb 1917 in Newton, Jasper, Iowa ^{523,1015} at age 77, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ⁵²³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 1016 John T. Woody, 21, farmer, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1014 John Woody, 21 farmer, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1017 John Woody, 41, farmer, born IN, father born KY, mother born VA
- census: 1900, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1018 John T. Woody, head, born Mar 1839, IN, age 61, married 24 yrs, farmer, father born NC, mother born VA
- Cemetery: Gifford Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa.

Children from this marriage were:

335 M i. Arthur E. Woody. 520

Arthur married Anna F. Peterson. 522

336 F ii. **Mary Ellen Woody**^{520,522} was born in 1866 in Jasper County, lowa ⁵²² and died in 1942⁵²² at age 76.

- census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1014 Mary Woody, 4, born Iowa
- Mary married Willard Byers. 522
- 337 F iii. Laura A. Woody⁵²⁰ was born in 1868 in Jasper County, Iowa⁵²² and died in 1936⁵²² at age 68.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1870, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1014 Laura Woody, 2, born Iowa

Laura married William Robinson. 522

- iv. **Albert J. Woody**^{520,1019} was born 15 Jun 1871 in Jasper County, Iowa, ^{522,1019} died 15 May 1883 in Jasper County, Iowa, ^{522,1019} at age 11, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ¹⁰¹⁹ 338 M
- v. Flora J. Woody⁵²⁰ was born in 1873 in Jasper County, Iowa. 522 339 F Flora married John Kinart. 522

179. Mary Sykes Whitted 525,526 (John S. 3 , Joseph 2 , Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 17 Nov 1850 in Bedford, Lawrence, Indiana, 525,527,528,529 died 14 May 1923 in Fairview, Jasper, Iowa 528,529,530 at age 72, and was buried 16 May 1923 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 529

General Notes: Mary Sykes Whitted was a month short of fourteen when she married John David Dunaway. They had 11 children, the first one, William, dying young. They moved to Kansas early on in their marriage but returned to Jasper County, lowa, where they remained for the rest of their lives. John was in prison in 1895 in Anamosa, Iowa, and by 1900 she and John were divorced. She listed herself as widowed after his death in 1907. She died in 1923 in Fairview, Iowa, and was buried in Munroe Cemetery.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Summit Township, Marion, Iowa. 519 Mary S. Whitted, 9, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Neosh Twshp, Cherokee, Kansas. 1020 Mary S. Dunaway, 19, keeping house, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1021 Mary Dunaway, 29, keeping house, born Indiana, father born IN, mother born KY
- census: 1885, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 529 Mary S. Dunaway, 38, born IN
- Cemetery: Monroe Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 528,529
- Obituary:⁵²⁹ Monroe Mirror, 24 May 1923:

Monroe, Jasper, Iowa

Mary Sykes Whitted, daughter of John and Elizabeth Whitted was born November 17, 1850 near Bedford, Indiana, and departed this life May 14, 1923 aged 72 years, 5 months and 27 days, She came to Iowa in 1852 and spent practically all her life near Monroe, with the exception of 5 years in Kansas.

She married J. D. Dunaway in September 1864. Eleven children were born to this union, nine of whom survive to mourn the loss of a loving mother, namely James C.; Martha A. Sheeler; Myrtle M. Nolin of Monroe; Lydia E. Oswald, Eltie R. Oswald of Story City: Hattie L. Markley of Ames; D. A. of Des Moines; Ola B. Rexroat, of Prairie City and Lucy L. Clark of Mithellville, also 28 grandchildren and 12 great grandchildren..... Found on the Monroe Public Library Website

Mary married John David Dunaway, 531,532 son of A. Dunaway 1022 and Mary

Dewease, ¹⁰²² 9 Oct 1864 in Marion County, Iowa. ⁵³³ The marriage ended in divorce. John was born 19 Sep 1837 in Barren County, Kentucky, ^{531,1022,1023,1024} died 8 Jun 1907 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ^{531,1022,1024} at age 69, and was buried 10 Jun 1907 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ^{531,1022,1024}

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage License: 6 Oct 1864, Marion County, Iowa. 533
- Divorce: 1022 By 1900

General Notes: John Dunaway was 13-14 years older than Mary when they married in 1864. She would have been about 14. They were still living together in 1885 in Fairview, Jasper Co., Iowa. In 1895 John was in the Iowa State Penitentiary in Anamosa, Iowa, reason unknown and dates of incarceration unknown. Mary was living with three of her children, James, Mattie and Ola in Jasper County. By 1900 they are divorced. Mary, 50, is living with James, Lucy, Arthur, Murray and Ola. Murray must be Myrtle but Murray is listed as a brother to James, head of household, in the census. Their father, John is a farmer, living by himself. He died in 1907 in Munroe, lowa, age 69, and is buried in Monroe Cemetery.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Neosh Twshp, Cherokee, Kansas. 1020
- census: 1880, Fairview, Jasper, Iowa. 1021 John Dunaway, 43, born KY
- State Census: 1885, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 1025 J.D. Dunaway, 47, farmer, born KY
- Incarceration: Iowa State Penitentiary, 1895, Anamosa, Jones, Iowa. 1026 John was serving time in the state penitentiary in 1895.
- Cemetery: Monroe Cemetery, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 531

Children from this marriage were:

- 340 M i. William H. Dunaway 1020 was born about 1866 in Iowa. 1020
- 341 M ii. **John L. Dunaway**¹⁰²⁰ was born in May 1868 in Iowa. 1020,1027
- 342 M iii. **James Dunaway**^{1020,1028} was born in Nov 1869 in Kansas, ^{527,1020,1028} died in 1942¹⁰²⁸ at age 73, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. ¹⁰²⁸
- 343 F iv. **Lydia Ellen Dunaway**^{1029,1030} was born 21 Nov 1871 in Chetopa, Labette, Kansas, ^{1021,1030} died 11 Jun 1937 in Lafayette Township, Story, Iowa ¹⁰³⁰ at age 65, and was buried in Story City, Story, Iowa. ¹⁰³⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Center Cemetery, Story City, Story, Iowa. 1030
- Obituary: 1030 Nevada Evening Journal, 14 June 1937, p.3:

Funeral Services Held Today for Story City Woman

Story City, June 14--Mrs. Matt Oswald, 65, who died at the home of her daughter Mrs. Lewis F. Larson [should be Lewis S. Larson], Friday afternoon at 2:40 will be buried in Center cemetery south of Story City this afternoon following services here.

She had been a resident of this community since her marriage and leaves her husband, daughter Mrs. Lewis F. Larson [should be Lewis S. Larson], and Mrs. Magnus Horness and Mrs. Arthur Tesdahl [should be Tesdall] all of Story City and six sisters Mrs. Ben Noland [should be Nolin] of Monroe, Mrs. Mattie Sheoler [should be Sheeler] and Mrs. Merle Rexroad [should be Rexroat] all of Monroe and Mrs. Lucy Clark of Ames and Mrs. Hattie Markley of Ames and Mrs. Joe Oswald of Story City and two brothers Jim Dunaway of Monroe and Arthr Dunaway of Missouri.

Lydia married **Mathias Malvin Oswald** ¹⁰³¹ 27 Nov 1895 in Jasper County, Iowa. ¹⁰³² Mathias was born 25 Oct 1870 in Jasper County, Iowa, ¹⁰³¹ died 22 Feb 1952¹⁰³¹ at age 81, and was buried in Story City, Story, Iowa. ¹⁰³¹

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Center Cemetery, Story City, Story, Iowa. East Section, Row 2, Plot 12
- Obituary: 1031 Nevada Evening Journal, 28 Feb 1952, p.5:

Mathias Malvin Oswald, son of John and Amelia Oswald, was born October 25, 1870, in Jasper county, Iowa. When he was but five month of age he with his family moved to Story county. The remainder of his life with the exception of about 15 years, was spent in Story county.

On Nov. 27, 1895 he was united in marriage with Lydia Dunaway at Newton, Iowa. To this union six children were born. Two girls died in infancy and one boy passed away at the age of 13. His wife departed this life on June 11, 1937.

Mr. Oswald was baptized in the Lutheran faith, but he had never united with any church. Due to his advanced age, he had not been in robust health for some time, yet he had been up and about when suddenly death claimed him. He departed this life on Friday, Feb. 22, at about 11:30 in the morning having reached the age of 81 years, three months and 27 days.

Surviving the loss are three daughters, Mrs. Amelia Larson, Mrs. Beulah Harness and Mrs. Mabel Tesdall, all of the Story City community; 12 grandchildren and nine great

grandchildren. Remaining also is one brother, Joe Oswald.

Preceding him in death were his parents, two sisters and one brother.

- 344 F v. Martha Ann Dunaway^{1033,1034} was born 16 Nov 1873 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, 1021,1034 died in 1965 in Newton, Jasper, Iowa¹⁰³⁴ at age 92, and was buried in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa. 1034
- 345 F vi. **Hattie Louisa Dunaway**^{1021,1035} was born 19 May 1875 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, ^{1021,1035} died 22 Aug 1958 in Gilbert, Story, Iowa¹⁰³⁵ at age 83, and was buried in Ames, Story, Iowa. ¹⁰³⁵
- 346 F vii. **Etta B. Dunaway**^{1036,1037} was born in 1878 in Jasper County, Iowa, ^{1021,1037} died in 1966¹⁰³⁷ at age 88, and was buried in Story City, Story, Iowa. ¹⁰³⁷
- 347 F viii. Lucy Lizetta Dunaway^{1021,1038} was born 5 Apr 1880 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, ^{527,1021,1038} died 6 Jul 1974 in Des Moines, Polk, Iowa¹⁰³⁸ at age 94, and was buried in Altoona, Polk, Iowa.¹⁰³⁸
- 348 M ix. **David Arthur Dunaway**^{1039,1040} was born 19 Jan 1882 in Iowa, ^{527,1039,1040} died 29 Mar 1957¹⁰⁴⁰ at age 75, and was buried in Macon, Macon, Missouri. ¹⁰⁴⁰
- 349 F x. **Myrtle Marie Dunaway**^{1041,1042} was born 1 Dec 1883, 1039,1042</sup> died 26 Mar 1983 1042 at age 99, and was buried in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. 1042
- 350 F xi. **Ola Dunaway**^{1043,1044} was born 25 Mar 1890 in Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, ^{527,1044,1045} died 18 Jul 1974 in Cook County, Illinois ¹⁰⁴⁴ at age 84, and was buried in Allerton, Wayne, Iowa. ¹⁰⁴⁴

Fifth Generation (2nd Great-Grandchildren)

215. John Hamilton Reppy⁵⁸³ (*Rachel Pauline Whitehead* ⁴, *John* S. ³, *Robert* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 20 Jun 1863 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri, ⁵⁸⁴ died 30 May 1952 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁴ at age 88, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Central Township, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁷⁸ John Reppy, 6, born MO
- census: 1880, Nevada County, Arkansas. ⁵⁷⁹ John Reppy, son, 16, born MO
- Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 584

John married **Martha "Mattie" Butcher**. ^{585,586} Martha was born 9 Aug 1867, ⁵⁸⁶ died 15 Feb 1904 at age 36, and was buried in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. ⁵⁸⁶

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Hillsboro Cemetery, Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 586

The child from this marriage was:

351 M i. **John D. Reppy** was born in 1900 in Hillsboro, Jefferson, Missouri. 1046

232. Rebecca Ann Whitted³²⁰ (*Isaac Fadis Whitted*⁴, *Jonathan Whitted*³, *Mary Whitted*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 14 Aug 1849 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{59,606} died 14 Jul 1874 in Parke County, Indiana ^{59,607} at age 24, and was buried in 1874 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{608,609}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1850, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana.
 Rebecca A. Whitehead, 1, born IN
- census: 1860, Sugar Creek Township, Parke, Indiana. 598 Rebecca A. Whitehead, 12, born IN
- Gravestone Inscription: Rebecca, wife of Allen T. Newlin, died July 14, 1874, aged 24 yrs. 11 mo., 1874. 1047
- Cemetery: Cissna Park Cemetery, Iroquois County, Illinois.

Rebecca married **Allen T. Newlin**, ³²⁰ son of **Calvin Newlin** ⁹⁴⁷ and **Rebecca Hadley**, ^{947,948} 24 Feb 1870. ^{320,610} Allen was born 14 Jan 1847 in Parke County, Indiana ⁹⁴⁸ and died 19 Dec 1931 ⁹⁴⁸ at age 84.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1850, Washington, Parke, Indiana. 947 Allen P.T. Newlin, 3, born Indiana
- census: 1860, Washington, Parke, Indiana. 950 Allen Newlin, 14, born IN

Children from this marriage were:

+ 352 M i. **Andrew Melvin Newlin**⁹⁴⁸ was born 25 Nov 1870⁹⁴⁸ and died 13 Nov 1959 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois⁹⁴⁸ at age 88.

Andrew married Anna Walker⁹⁴⁸ (d. 22 Aug 1960) in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁴⁸

Andrew next married **Viola Henderson** 1048 (b. 25 Feb 1873, d. 20 Apr 1911) 15 Feb 1893. 1048

Andrew next married Anna Towers Watts. 1049

+ 353 F ii. **Clara Arminda Newlin**⁹⁴⁸ was born 2 May 1873⁹⁴⁸ and died 3 May 1953 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois⁹⁴⁸ at age 80.

Clara married John Fogarty.948

237. Nancy Estella Whitted^{619,620} (Isaac Fadis Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 3 Jun 1864 in Annapolis, Parke, Indiana, ^{619,621,622} died 27 Jan 1935 in Parker, Randolph, Indiana⁶¹⁹ at age 70, and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶²³

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Estelle Whitted, dau, 16, born IN
- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶²² Estella N. Baker, wife, 35, born June 1864, IN, married 14 yrs., mother of 4 children, all living.

- census: 1910, El Paso, Woodford, Illinois. 1050 Estella Baker, 45, born IN, married 24 yrs., mother of 5 children, 4 living
- census: 1920, Monroe Township, Randolph, Indiana. 1051 Stella N. Baker, 55, born IN
- census: 1930, Parker City, Randolph, Indiana. 1052 Estella Baker, 66, born IN, age at 1st marriage: 22
- Cemetery: Onarga Cemetery, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 623 Section 1, row 2

Nancy married **William Henry Baker**, ^{619,620} son of **Henry Baker**, ¹⁰⁵³ and **Elizabeth West**, ¹⁰⁵⁴ 10 Feb 1886 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. ^{619,624} William was born 29 Jan 1860 in Ottowa, LaSalle, Illinois, ^{1055,1056} died 7 Nov 1941 in Parker, Randolph, Indiana ¹⁰⁵⁵ at age 81, and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁵⁷

Marriage Notes: Married in Buckley, Illinois, where they both resided, 1st marriage for both, she is 22, he is 27. Henry's occupation: farmer.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 622 Willam H. Baker, 40, born Jan 1860, IL. Married 14 yrs., parents born England,
- census: 1910, El Paso, Woodford, Illinois. 1050 W.H. Baker, 50, born IL, married 24 yrs., parent born England, clerk, hardware store.
- census: 1920, Monroe Township, Randolph, Indiana. 1051 William H. Baker, 59, born IL, farmer
- census: 1930, Parker City, Randolph, Indiana. ¹⁰⁵² William H. Baker, 70, born IL, age at 1st marriage: 24. No occupation
- Cemetery: Onarga Cemetery, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 1057 Section 1, row 2
- census: 1940, Parker City, Randolph, Indiana. 1058 William H. Baker, 80, born IL, widower,

Children from this marriage were:

+ 358 F

+ 354 F i. **Arta May Baker**¹⁰⁵⁵ was born 10 Dec 1886 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, ¹⁰⁵⁵ died 1 Jan 1966 in Jacksonville, Duval, Florida ^{1055,1059} at age 79, and was buried in Metairie, Jefferson, Louisiana. ¹⁰⁶⁰

Arta married **Arthur Wesley Koon**^{1055,1061} (b. 23 Dec 1883, d. 20 May 1946) 15 Mar 1906 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ¹⁰⁵⁵

355 M ii. **George F. Baker**^{622,1055} was born 3 Jul 1888 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, died 6 Aug 1951 in Parker, Randolph, Indiana¹⁰⁵⁵ at age 63, and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois.¹⁰⁶²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 622 Geo. F. Baker, son, 11, born Jul 1888, IL
- Cemetery: Onarga Cemetery, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 1062 Section 1, row 3

George married **Nellie May Mitchell**¹⁰⁶³ 5 Nov 1907 in Bloomington, McLean, Illinois. ^{1055,1064} Nellie was born in 1899¹⁰⁶⁵ and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁶⁵

Marriage Notes: George, age 28, and Nellie, age 17, are residents of Hudson, IL.

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Onarga Cemetery, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 1065 Section 1, row 3
- 356 F iii. **Frances Irene Baker**¹⁰⁵⁵ was born 2 Jun 1894 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, died 18 Jul 1906¹⁰⁵⁵ at age 12, and was buried in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁶⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 622 Frances I. Baker, dau, 5, born June 1894, IL
- Cemetery: Onarga Cemetery, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 1066 Section 1, row 2
- + 357 F iv. **Cora Alma Baker**¹⁰⁵⁵ was born 28 Dec 1897 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois, ¹⁰⁵⁵ died 17 Oct 1944 in Xenia, Greene, Ohio^{1055,1067} at age 46, and was buried in Xenia, Greene, Ohio. ¹⁰⁶⁸

 Cora married **Cloyd Cecil Bartlett**^{1069,1070,1071} (b. 11 Mar 1892, d. 1976) 24 Aug 1916 in Randolph County, Indiana. ^{1069,1072}
 - v. Alice Estella Baker^{1055,1073,1074} was born 10 Dec 1902 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁵⁵

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

Alice married James E. Langsford. 1075,1076

238. Edith Adella Whitted⁶¹⁹ (Isaac Fadis Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 12 Sep 1866 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, ⁶¹⁹ died 31 Mar 1889 in Iroquois County, Illinois^{619,625} at age 22, and was buried in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶²⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Edith A. Whitted, 13, dau, born IL
- Cemetery: Woodland Cemetery, Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 625 Row 10

Edith married **W. Joseph E. Stephens**, ⁶¹⁹ son of **John Stephens** ^{626,1077} and **Susan McMurphy**, ^{626,1077} 23 Dec 1886 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ^{619,626} W. was born about 1862 in Homer, Licking, Ohio. ¹⁰⁷⁸

Marriage Notes: Joseph, 25, is a resident of Bismark, occupation: painter. Edith is a resident of Buckley, where she was born, age 21. 1st marriage for both of them.

General Notes: There is a burial for a Joseph E. Stephens, 1862-1936, in the Hazen Cemetery, Hazen, Mercer Co., North Dakota. This may be Joseph, husband of Edith Adella and father of Isaac Leroy "Roy" Stephens. Roy is buried in Mercer County as well.

The child from this marriage was:

359 M i. **Isaac Leroy Stephens**¹⁰⁷⁷ was born about 1888, ¹⁰⁷⁷ died in Jan 1965 in Stanton, Mercer, North Dakota. ¹⁰⁷⁹ about age 77, and was buried in Stanton, Mercer, North Dakota.

Noted events in his life were:

 Cemetery: Stanton Cemetery, Stanton, Mercer, North Dakota. 1079 Roy Stephens, 1888-1965

Isaac married Mabel. 1077

241. Frederick Elbridge Whitted ^{619,641} (Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 21 Aug 1872 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ^{600,642,643} died 8 Sep 1922 in Prospect, Marion, Ohio. ⁶⁴⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. 599 Fred L. Whitted, 8, son, born IL
- census: 1900, Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. 600 Frederick E. Whitted, son, 27, born Aug 1872, IL, single, farmer
- census: 1910, Artesia, Iroquois, Illinois. 1080 Fred Whitted, 39, head, born IL
- census: 1920, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1081 Fred E. Whited [sic], 47, widowed, born IL; father born NC, mother born IN
- Occupation: farmer, 1921, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 647
- Cemetery: Prospect Cemetery, 10 Sep 1922, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 644 Plot: Lot 145 Section: NAG1

Frederick married **Myrtle Ivy Baylor**, 619,645 daughter of **Thomas Baylor** 646 and **Fannie Middleton**, 646 16 Feb 1901 in Loda, Iroquois, Illinois, 619,646 Myrtle was born 24 Jan 1880 in Loda, Iroquois, Illinois, 1077,1082 died 8 Sep 1918 in Prospect, Marion, Ohio 1077 at age 38, and was buried in Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1082

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage License: No. 8769, 16 Feb 1901. 619

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Artesia, Iroquois, Illinois. 1080 Myrtle Whitted, wife, 30, born IL
- Cemetery: Prospect Cemetery, 1918, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1082 Plot: Lot -145 Section -NAG1

Children from this marriage were:

360 F i. **Vera Emily Whitted**⁶⁴⁸ was born 20 Mar 1904 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois, ^{648,1083} died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois ^{648,1083,1084} at age 33, and was buried in Prospect, Marion, Ohio. ^{648,1083}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Artesia, Iroquois, Illinois. 1080 Vera Whitted, dau, 7, born IL
- census: 1920, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1081 Vera E. Whited, 16, born IL
- Cemetery: Prospect Cemetery, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1085 Plot: Lot 146 Section NAG1
- Residence: 1938, Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. 1086 Residence at time of death
- 361 F ii. **Buelah Ivy Whitted**⁶⁴⁸ was born 28 Aug 1904 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶⁴⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Artesia, Iroquois, Illinois. 1080 Bulah Whitted, dau, 5, born IL
- census: 1920, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1081 Beulah I. Whited, dau, 15, born IL
- census: 1930, Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. 1087 Beulah Johnson, 25, wife, born IL, parents born IL

Buelah married **George Seely Johnston** 20 Jan 1927 in Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. ^{648,1088} George was born 25 May 1903¹⁰⁸⁹ and died 7 Feb 2001¹⁰⁸⁹ at age 97.

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Marriage License: Newspaper notice, 19 Jan 1927, Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. 1090 One marriage license was issued yesterday from the office of County Clerk Fred Hess to George S. Johnston; Champaign, and Beulah Ivy Whitted, Buckley.

General Notes: Family information gives George's surname as Johnson. A 1910 census record gives Johnston as does his marriage record to Beulah. A 1930 census gives the name as Johnson. The last three are transcribed records and one would need to see the originals.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. 1091 George Seeley Johnston, 6, son, born IL, father born IL, mother born Ohio
- census: 1930, Champaign, Champaign, Ilinois. 1087 Geo Seely Johnson, 26, born IL, father born IL, mother born Ohio

Buelah next married Frank Joseph Wardle⁶⁴⁸ 24 Dec 1950 in Tucson, Pima, Arizona.⁶⁴⁸

362 M iii. **Merton Isaac Whitted**⁶⁴⁸ was born 25 May 1909 in North Cissna Park, Iroquois, Illinois ⁶⁴⁸ and died 28 Nov 1962 in Marion County, Indiana ⁶⁴⁸ at age 53.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Artesia, Iroquois, Illinois. 1080 Isaac M. Whitted, son, 1, born IL
- census: 1920, Prospect, Marion, Ohio. 1081 Merton I. whited, son, 10, born IL
- Death Fact: Died in Veteran Hospital, 28 Nov 1962. 648

Merton married Florence Oesterle 10 Jun 1928 in Kankakee, Kankakee, Illinois. 648

Merton next married **Lucille Jane True**⁶⁴⁸ 19 Apr 1942 in Bellville, St. Clair County, Illinois. ⁶⁴⁸ Lucille died in Mattoon, Coles, Illinois ¹⁰⁹² and was buried in Mattoon, Coles, Illinois. ¹⁰⁹²

Noted events in her life were:

• Burial Fact: Dodge Grove Cemetery. 1092

Frederick next married **Goldie Beckley**,⁶⁴⁷ daughter of **D. W. Beckley**⁶⁴⁷ and **Phoebe Hill**,⁶⁴⁷ 22 Apr 1921 in Union County, Ohio. ⁶⁴⁷ Goldie was born 2 Jul 1886 in Agosta, Marion, Ohio, ¹⁰⁹³ died in Sep 1922¹⁰⁹⁴ at age 36, and was buried in 1922 in Richwood, Union, Ohio.

Noted events in her life were:

• Cemetery: Claibourne Cemetery, Richwood, Union, Ohio. 1094

244. Nancy Jane "Jennie" Whitted ^{324,682} (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 13 Sep 1848 in Parke County, Indiana, ^{682,683} died 31 Jul 1923 in Miami, Dade, Florida ^{684,685} at age 74, and was buried in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.

Noted events in her life were:

- Name Fact: Recorded in census as Nancy J., 1850. 324
- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Nancy J. Whited, 11, born IN
- census: 1900, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1095 Jennie Williams, 51, born Indiana, married 31 years, mother of 8 children, 5 living, father born NC, mother born KY
- census: 1910, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1096 Jennie Williams, age 59, born Indiana, widowed, father born NC, mother born KY
- census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Jennie Williams, mother, 70, widow, born IN, father born NC, mother born KY
- Cemetery: Woodlawn Cemetery, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1098

Nancy married **John Ronald Williams** ⁶⁸² 14 Mar 1869 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa. ^{682,686,687} John was born 23 Feb 1845 in Indiana, ^{682,1099} died 6 Mar 1906 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ⁶⁸² at age 61, and was buried in Mar 1906 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.

Marriage Notes: John R. Williams and Nancy Jane "Jennie" Whitted were married 14 Mar 1869 at "John Whitted's" according to the certificate of marriage. This might have been John S. Whitted, wife Elizabeth, who lived in Summit Township, Boone Co., Iowa, in 1860

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1095 John R. Williams, born Feb 1846, Indiana, age 54, contractor, father born SC, mother born KY. Living in the household is Caroline Whitted, mother-in-law, age 79
- Cemetery: Woodlawn Cemetery, Mar 1906, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1100 John R. Williams, Birth 1845, Death Mar. 6, 1906, Co. F II IN. Cav.

Children from this marriage were:

- 363 F i. **Clara M. Williams**⁶⁸² was born 4 Jan 1870 in Boone County, lowa⁶⁸² and died 3 Aug 1878⁶⁸² at age 8.
- + 364 M ii. **James Walter Williams**⁶⁸² was born 27 Sep 1871 in Boone County, Iowa, ^{682,1101,1102} died 14 Apr 1955 in Arlington, Arlington, Virginia ^{682,1103} at age 83, and was buried in Arlington County, Virginia. ¹¹⁰⁴

James married **Sallie Hallman** 682,1105 (b. 30 Dec 1877, d. 16 Apr 1964) 8 Sep 1898 in Bartow, Polk County, Florida. 682,1106,1107

- 365 M iii. **Milburn Elbridge Williams**⁶⁸² was born 20 Apr 1873 in Boone County, Iowa⁶⁸² and died 7 Nov 1902⁶⁸² at age 29.
- 366 M iv. Fred A. Williams⁶⁸² was born 23 Feb 1875 in Boone County, Iowa⁶⁸² and died 5 Aug 1878⁶⁸² at age 3.
- 367 M v. **John Hannibal Williams**^{682,1108} was born 15 May 1877 in Boone County, Iowa, ^{682,1108} died 2 Mar 1913^{682,1108} at age 35, and was buried in Miami, Dade, Florida. ¹¹⁰⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- · Cemetery: Miami City Cemetery, Miami, Dade, Florida.
- 368 M vi. **Thomas Austin Williams**⁶⁸² was born 2 Jun 1880 in Manatee County, Florida, ⁶⁸² died 29 Dec 1893⁶⁸² at age 13, and was buried in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁰⁹

General Notes: There is a burial for Thomas A. Williams, birth unknown, died 28 Dec 1893, buried at Woodlawn Cemetery in Tampa, FL, that could be this Thomas. Find a Grave Memorial 158634066

- Cemetery: Woodlawn Cemetery, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1109
- 369 M vii. **Harry R. Williams**¹¹¹⁰ was born 2 Dec 1882 in Manatee County, Florida¹¹¹⁰ and died about 1930¹¹¹⁰ about age 48.

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1900, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1101 Harry Williams, 18, born Florida Harry married **Josephine "Josie" Black** 15 Jun 1910. 1110

+ 370 M viii. **Waldon Irving Williams**^{1110,1111} was born 15 Aug 1890 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1110,1112} died 30 Oct 1944 in Palmetto, Manatee, Florida ^{1110,1111} at age 54, and was buried in 1944 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.

Waldon married Wilhelmina Moody¹¹¹⁴ (b. 1895, d. 1973) 15 Jun 1910. 1110

246. Mary Elizabeth Whitted^{59,691,692} (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1853 in Greencastle, Putnam, Indiana, ^{691,693,694} died 7 Oct 1921 in Ventura, Ventura, California^{688,691} at age 68, and was buried in Ventura, Ventura, California. ⁶⁹²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Mary E. Whited, 8, born IN
- census: Dodge Twp., Boone County, Iowa, 1870. 678 Mary Whitehead, 15, born IN
- census: 1920, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. ⁶⁹⁴ Mary Carroll, 65, widow, head, born IN, father born KY, mother born NC
- Cemetery: Ivy Lawn Memorial Park, Ventura, Ventura, California.

Mary married **William H. Carroll**⁶⁸⁸ 10 Dec 1871 in Boone County, Iowa. ^{695,696} William was born about 1841 in Kentucky. ¹¹¹⁵

Marriage Notes: Mary Elizabeth Whitted and William H. Carroll were married at the home of John Williams and Nancy Jane Whitted Williams in Boone County.

General Notes: An Ancestral File source on FamilySearch.org gives his birth as 1841, Rockport, Boone, Iowa

Children from this marriage were:

- 371 F i. Theodosia Carroll. 1115
- 372 M ii. Theodore Carroll. 1115
- 373 F iii. Annie Carroll. 1115

Annie married William Stevenson. 1115

+ 374 F iv. **Mamie Alma Carroll**^{1115,1116} was born in Dec 1872 in Rockport, Boone, Iowa, ^{1117,1118} died 16 Jan 1949 in Ventura, Ventura, California ¹¹¹⁶ at age 76, and was buried in Ventura, Ventura, California. ¹¹¹⁹

Mamie married **John Wesley Schaeffer**. 1115,1120,1121,1122 (b. 12 Sep 1867, d. 5 Aug 1942)

247. Eliza Ann Whitted ^{131,688} (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 11 Nov 1853 in Greencastle, Putnam, Indiana, ^{131,688} died 21 Mar 1940⁶⁸⁸ at age 86, and was buried in 1940 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ⁶⁹⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Elisa A. Whited, 6, born IN
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. ¹¹²³ Eliza A. Bass, age 66, born Indiana, widowed. In the household with Eliza are two nephews: William G. Whitted and Floyd A. Whitted. William G. and Floyd are the sons of Allen Whitted, deceased; Floyd is also in this census under his mother.
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹¹²⁴ Eliza A. Bass, 76, born Indiana, widowed. Living with her are her son, Allen Bass, and her sister, Mattie [Martha] E. Davis
- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 697 Eliza Ann Bass, Nov. 11, 1853. Mar. 24, 1940

Eliza married **John Franklin Bass**, ^{131,688} son of **Jesse Bass** ¹¹²⁵ and **Mary "Polly" Landreth**, ¹¹²⁵ 20 Dec 1873 in Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. ^{131,698,699} John was born 28 Aug 1853 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa¹¹²⁶ and died 17 Feb 1893 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1126} at age 39.

General Notes: One online source gives John's death in Dodge Twnshp., Iowa, in 1893; my source gives Sarasota, Florida, as his death place but notes that he died at sea on a fishing trip. His wife is

buried in Rosemary Cemetery in Sarasota but he is not - a death at sea might explain this. Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Fisherman. 1127
- Death Fact: John Franklin Bass went on a fishing trip in the Gulf of Mexico and never returned. He
 was presumed to be lost at sea., 17 Feb 1893. 1127

Children from this marriage were:

i. **Mary Caroline Bass**^{131,1125} was born 19 Jan 1875 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{131,1125} died 24 Dec 1950 in Sarasota County, Florida ^{1125,1128} at age 75, and was buried in 1950 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹¹²⁹ + 375 F

Mary married **Reuben Edward Hayes**^{1125,1130} (b. 19 Aug 1874, d. 10 Feb 1930) 24 Jun 1900 in Ellenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,1125,1131}

- ii. **John William Bass** 131,1125 was born 19 Sep 1876 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa 131,1125 and 376 M died 19 Sep 1878^{131,1125} at age 2.
- iii. James Allen Bass 131,1125 was born 31 Aug 1878 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida 131,1125 and 377 M died 23 Dec 1949¹¹²⁵ at age 71.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1124 Allen Bass, 49, born Florida James married Lottie Wilson^{131,1125} in 1909.^{131,1125}
- iv. **Jane "Jennie" Ethel Bass** ^{131,1125} was born 24 Aug 1882 in Manatee County, Florida ^{131,1125} and died 4 Oct 1965 in California ¹¹²⁵ at age 83. 378 F

Jane married Will Watson 1125 in Redding, Shasta, California. 1125

Jane next married Samuel M. Davis 1132,1133 5 Jun 1900. 1132 Samuel died 19 Oct 1911. ^{131,113}

Jane next married Arthur Thomas Roblin 131,1132 15 Sep 1914. 1134,1135 Arthur died 25 Mar 1934.1132

- v. Bass¹¹²⁵ was born 24 Aug 1882 in Manatee County, Florida 1125 and died 24 Aug 1882 in 379 F Manatee County, Florida.
- vi. **George Austin Bass**^{131,1127} was born 23 Sep 1885 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1127} and died 16 May 1953 in Boca Grande, Lee, Florida ^{1127,1136} at age 67. + 380 M

George married Annie Pearl Sullivan 131,1127 (b. 24 Apr 1887) 1 Dec 1910 in Desoto County, Florida, 131,1127,1137

vii. **Robert Greer Bass**^{131,1127,1138} was born 9 Apr 1888 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1127,1138} died 12 Aug 1908^{131,1127,1138} at age 20, and was buried in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹¹³⁸

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1138
- 382 F viii. **Anna Carol "Annie" Bass**^{131,1127} was born 13 Sep 1892 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida^{131,1127} and died 6 Dec 1892. ^{131,1127}

Noted events in her life were:

• Death Fact: 1127 Anna Carol may have died on September 13 not on December 6, 1892.

248. William Franklin Whitted⁷⁰⁰ (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas *Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 17 Feb 1856 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa, ⁷⁰⁰ died 2 Feb 1885 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama ⁷⁰¹ at age 28, and was buried in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ⁷⁰²

- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Wm. F. Whited, 4, born Iowa
- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 678 William Whitehead, 13, born IN
- census: 1880, Smallwood, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. 1139 W.F. Whitted, born lowa, parents born lowa, age 24, works in sawmill
- Cemetery: Vance Cemetery, Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama.

William married **Sarah Mae "Sadie" White,** ⁷⁰⁰ daughter of **John William White,** 7 Jul 1878 in Tuscaloosa County, Alabama. ⁵⁹ Sarah was born 24 Mar 1862 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, ⁵⁹ died 20 Jan 1892 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama ⁵⁹ at age 29, and was buried in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ¹¹⁴⁰

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage Fact: W. F. Kelly was the bondsman for the marriage., 7 Jul 1878.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Smallwood, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ¹¹³⁹ Sarah, Whitted, age 17, keeping house, born Alabama. parents born Alabama
- Cemetery: Vance Cemetery, Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. 1140

Children from this marriage were:

 i. Charles S. Whitted¹¹⁴¹ was born 14 Jun 1879 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, ¹¹⁴¹ died 7 Feb 1882 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama ¹¹⁴¹ at age 2, and was buried in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ¹¹⁴²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Smallwood, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ¹¹³⁹ Charley Whitted, age 10 mos., born Alabama
- Cemetery: Vance Cemetery, Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. 1142
- + 384 M ii. **Roscoe Banks Whitted**^{1141,1143} was born 3 Feb 1882 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, Alaba

Roscoe married **Florence Belle West** 1146,1147,1148 (b. 4 Apr 1889, d. 11 Sep 1971) 21 Jun 1906 in Manatee County, Florida. 1141,1147,1149

385 M iii. **Otto Whitted**¹¹⁴¹ was born 11 Jul 1883 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, ¹¹⁴¹ died 16 Jul 1883 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, ¹¹⁴¹ and was buried in Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama. ¹¹⁵⁰

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Vance Cemetery, Tuscaloosa, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, 1150

249. Thomas Austin Whitted 703,704 (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted 4 , Jonathan Whitted 3 , Mary Whitted 2 , Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 3 Apr 1858 in Dodge Twp., Boone, lowa, 704,705,706,707 died 25 Jun 1946 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 706,708 at age 88, and was buried 28 Jun 1946 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 706,709,710

- Occupation: Millwright.⁷⁰⁶
- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 Thos. A. Whited 2, born Iowa
- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 678 Austin Whitehead, 11, born IN
- State Census: 1885, Manatee County, Florida. 1151
- Residence: 1891, St. Petersburg, Florida. 1152
- Residence: 1892, St. Petersburg, Florida. 1153
- census: 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁴ Thomas A. Whitted, head, born April 1858, age 42, married 13 yrs, born Iowa, parents born Iowa
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁵ Thomas A. Whitted, head, 52, married 23 yrs, born Iowa, parents born unknown, living at 959 Central Ave. West
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁶ Thomas Whitted, 62, born Iowa, carpenter, novelty work, father born SC, mother born KY; living at 656 1st St. North
- Occupation: Employed by St. Petersburg Novelty Works, 1922. 1157
- Residence: 933 1st North, 1922, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- census: 1930, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1158 Thomas A. Whitted, age 71, born lowa, father



born NC, mother born KY, machinist for a lumber company

- State Census: 1935, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1159 T.A. Whitted, 1805 Central Ave., age 76, born lowa, completed high school, owns house, mechanic, living at 1805 Central Ave.
- census: 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1160 Thomas A. Whitted, age 81, born lowa
- Residence: 1445 Central Ave., 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- Residence: #1 15th St. North, Jun 1946. St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- Obituary: St. Petersburg, Times, 26 Jun 1946, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- Obituary: St. Petersburg Times, 27 Jun 1946, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1161 "Thomas A. Whitted Dies; Funeral Friday At 4 p.m."
- Funeral Home: Baynard's, 28 Jun 1946, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 706,709
- Funeral Service: Baynard's Chapel, 28 Jun 1946, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- Gravestone Inscription: 710,1162 Thomas A. Whitted. 1858-1946
- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1163

Thomas married **Julia Jeanettie Phillips**, ^{706,711} daughter of **Zephaniah Phillips**¹¹⁶⁴ and **Mary E. Pierce**, ^{1165,1166,1167} 19 Apr 1887 in Pass-a-Grille, Hillsborough, Florida. ⁷¹² Julia was born 25 Sep 1870 in Dixon, Lee, Illinois, ^{1168,1169,1170,1171} died 30 Nov 1949 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida ^{1164,1172,1173} at age 79, and was buried 3 Dec 1949 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ^{1172,1174}

General Notes: Julia's place of birth on her death certificate is Paducah, Kentucky. Her daughter in law, Beatrice Whitted, wife of Julia's son George, said that Julia told her she was born in Dixon, Illinois. The family was there in the 1870 census - although Julia was not included in the census because she was not born until September. The family was living there in 1869 also, as Zephaniah was listed in the city directory that year. In every Federal census that Julia is in, her place of birth is Illinois.



Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Wheeling, Ohio, West Virginia. ¹¹⁷⁵ "Nettie" is 9, born Illinois, father born Toronto, mother born Illinois.
- census: 1885, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1176 Julia, age 14, born Illinois.
- census: 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 1177 Julia Whitted, 29, born Sept 1870, married 13 yrs, mother of 5 children, 4 still living, born Illinois, father born Canada, mother born Illinois
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁵ Julia Whitted, 39, married 23 yrs, born IL, mother of 7 children, 4 living, father born Canada, mother born IL
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1178 Julia J. Whitted, 49, born IL, father born Canada, mother born IL
- Occupation: Realtor Whitted Realty Co., 1922. 1179
- Residence: 933 1st North, 1922, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1180
- census: 1930, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1181 Julia J. Whitted, 59, born Illinois
- census: State of Florida, 1935, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1182 Julia J. Whitted, 1805 Central Ave., age 64, born lowa [incorrect], completed high school, housewife
- Residence: #1 15th St. No., 30 Nov 1949, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1164,1173
- Funeral Service: Baynard's Chapel., 5 Dec 1949, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1172 Services were at 2:00 p.m.
- Obituary: St. Petersburg Times, 2 Dec 1949, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1183 "Julia J. Whitted, Pioneer Settler Here, Dies at 79."
- Gravestone Inscription: 1184,1185 Julia P. Whitted, 1870-1949
- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1163

Children from this marriage were:

386 F i. **Ida May Whitted**¹³¹ was born 24 Dec 1888 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ^{131,1186} died 28 Jul 1889 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ^{131,1187} and was

buried in 1889 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ^{131,1188} Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ^{131,1188} Burial was in NE 1/4, section 48; a young girl is sleeping on the top of the headstone.
- 387 M ii. **Charles Austin Whitted**¹³¹ was born 9 Jul 1890 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ¹³¹ died 15 Nov 1915 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida ¹¹⁸⁹ at age 25, and was buried in 1915 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ^{131,1190}

General Notes: Very little information has been found for Charles Whitted. He is in the 1910 Census with his family, age 19, born Florida. Information from a sister-in-law of his, Mrs. George B. Whitted, gives his birth date as 9 July 1890, St. Petersburg. His death date is15 Nov 1915 - although a six looks like it had been written over a 5, so the year could be 1916. Geneva's obituary gives his year of death as 1915. No record of his death has been found, not in the Florida death index nor in the cemetery records where he was buried. His marriage date, from the same source, was March 1910, no place given, and no record has been found yet. His wife, Geneva Mae Lawson Whitted died in 1937. She is the widow of "Charlie Whitted" & was born in Hahira, Georgia, 26 May 1891, according to the Florida Death Index; she has not been found on a census before her marriage.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 1191 Charley Whitted, son 9, born July 1890, FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁹² Charles Whitted, 19, born Florida, father born IA, mother born IL, planer at lumber mill
- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, 1915, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1193 No headstone but data extracted from interment ledger. Buried in NE 1/4.

Charles married **Geneva Mae Lawson** ^{131,1194} in Mar 1912. ¹³¹ Geneva was born 26 May 1891 in Hahira, Lowndes, Georgia, ^{1194,1195} died 27 Jun 1937 in Clearwater, Pinellas, Florida ^{1196,1197,1198} at age 46, and was buried in 1937 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹¹⁹⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- State Census: 1935, Clearwater, Pinellas, Florida. 1199 Geneva Witted, 43, born GA, cousin to head of household, Mrs. W.W. Blackburn
- Obituary: St. Petersburg Times, 28 Jun 1937, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1200
 Mrs. Geneva Lawson Whitted

Mrs. Geneva Lawson Whitted, 46, 906 Eldridge street, Clearwater, died Sunday morning at Morton Plant hospital after a brief illness. she had made her home with Mrs. W.W. Blackburn in Clearwater for the past 11 years.

Her husband Charley Whitted died in St. Petersburg in 1915.

Funeral services will be held Tuesday afternoon at 4 o'clock at the Moss Funeral home, Clearwater, with the Rev. Selwyn Smith, of the Calvary Baptist church officiating. Burial will be in Greenwood cemetery in St. Petersburg.

- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, 1937, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1197
- + 388 M iii. James Albert Whitted 1201,1202 was born 14 Feb 1893 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, 131,1203,1204,1205,1206,1207 died 19 Aug 1923 in Camp Walton, Okaloosa, Florida 1205,1206,1208,1209,1210 at age 30, and was buried 22 Aug 1923 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1203,1211

James married **Frances Louise Brent**^{1206,1212,1213} (b. 12 May 1894, d. 2 Aug 1995) 14 Nov 1918 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ^{1214,1215,1216,1217}

+ 389 M iv. **Clarence Elbridge Whitted** ¹²¹⁸ was born 18 Jun 1896 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida ^{1219,1220} and died 15 Aug 1978 in Pinellas County, Florida ^{131,1221} at age 82.

Clarence married **Catherine Rosa Frenz** 1222,1223,1224 (b. ca. 1902, d. 30 Jan 1994) 15 Oct 1927 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.

+ 390 M v. **George Bracie Whitted** ¹³¹ was born 1 Oct 1898 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ^{131,1226} died 24 Jun 1955 in Lakeland, Polk, Florida ^{1227,1228,1229} at age 56, and was buried in 1955 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ^{131,1226,1230,1231}

George married **Beatrice E. Pepperdine** (b. 13 Feb 1903, d. Dec 1994) 23 Aug 1922 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ^{131,1232}

391 F vi. **Nettie Elizabeth Whitted** was born 14 Sep 1902 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ¹³¹ died 1 May 1904 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida ¹³¹ at age 1, and was buried in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹³¹

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 131
- 392 M vii. **Joseph Franklin Whitted**¹³¹ was born 10 Jul 1906 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ¹³¹ died in Feb 1908 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida ¹³¹ at age 1, and was buried in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹³¹

Noted events in his life were:

- Baptism: May have died in 1907.
- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 131
- 393 M viii. **Eugene Aldridge Whitted**¹³¹ was born 28 May 1911 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ¹³¹ died 23 Feb 1913 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida ¹³¹ at age 1, and was buried in 1913 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ^{131,1233}

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 131
- **250.** Allen Whitted⁵⁹ (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 3 Mar 1860 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa, ^{700,713,714} died 4 Jul 1919 in Lockwood Ridge, Manatee, Florida^{700,714,715} at age 59, and was buried 5 Jul 1919 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. ^{716,717}

General Notes: According to the Evancos, Allen Whitted came with his father by horseback from Boone County, Iowa, to Manatee County, Florida. His mother and the rest of the family and their household goods came by train. With his father he raised citrus fruit which was sold to the New York trade using the railroad. He also dealt in real estate.

The Whitted Family, Book 4, by Michael and Anita Evanco, p.10.

Obituary:

"Allen Whitted Dies At Lockwood Ridge." - After several months of illness, Allan Whitted died at his home at Lockwood Ridge on the morning of July 4th. The funeral services were held at Rosemary Cemetery the next morning, conducted by the pastor of the Christian church of Braidentown.

"Mr. Whitted leaves a wife and ten children, and a number of relatives. His eldest son is still in the service, leaving with the Sarasota Militia April 1917.

"Out of town relatives at the funeral were his sister, Mrs. Mattie Davis of Terra Ceia, and his brother, F.A. Whitted of St. Petersburg. Mrs. Eliza Bass of Sarasota is also a sister.

"The Times extends sympathy to the family in their bereavement." *The Sarasota Times*, July 10, 1919, p.5.

Braidentown was later called Bradenton.

- census: 1860, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 677 S. A. Whited, 4/12 yrs., born Iowa
- census: 1870. Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 1234 Listed in the census as Ellen
- census: 30 Jun 1885, Manatee County, Florida. ¹¹⁵¹
- Occupation: Farmer, 1905. 1235
- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Allen Whitted, born Iowa, age 50, father born NC, mother born KY
- Residence: Lockwood Ridge, 1919, Manatee County, Florida. 714
- Obituary: The Sarasota Times, 10 Jul 1919, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1237 p.5
- Funeral Home: George L. Thacker of Thacker and Van Guilder, 1919. 1238 Predecessors of Toale Brothers Funeral Home, Sarasota, Florida

Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1919, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1239,1240 Allen Whitted Mar. 3, 1860 July 4, 1919 Our Devoted Father

Allen married **Allie Mae Graham**, ^{131,700} daughter of **Daniel G. Graham**, ⁵⁹ and **Belle Rawls**, ⁵⁹ 30 May 1894 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,700,718} Allie was born in 1874, ⁵⁹ died in Jan 1897 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida. ^{59,1241} at age 23, and was buried in 1897 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida.

Noted events in her life were:

 Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1897, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1242,1243 In Loving Memory, Of Mother, Allie M. Graham Whitted, 1874 - 1897

The child from this marriage was:

+ 394 M i. **William Graham Whitted**⁵⁹ was born 24 Jun 1895 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1236,1244,1245,1246} died 4 Feb 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1246,1247} at age 100, and was buried in 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹²⁴⁷

William married **Mabel Clair Jacobs** 59,1248,1249 (b. 12 Aug 1890, d. 19 Feb 1972) 16 Jan 1931 in Punta Gorda, Charlotte, Florida. 59,1250,1251

Allen next married **Annie Viola Walker**,⁷¹⁹ daughter of **Oliver Asbury Walker**⁵⁹ and **Sarah Adolin Baccus Head**,⁵⁹ 23 Dec 1900 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida.^{59,720} Annie was born 23 Aug 1880 in Arcadia, Desoto, Florida,^{59,1252,1253} died 17 Nov 1960 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida,^{59,1254} at age 80, and was buried in 1960 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.^{59,1255}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Viola A. Whitted, age 29, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Viola Whitted, age 39, widowed, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1257 Viola A. Whitted, age 54, wife, common school, housewife
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1258 Viola N. McKendree, age 64, born Florida, completed 9th grade, housewife
- Obituary: Mrs. Annie McKendree, Pioneer Resident, Dies, 1960. 1259 No newspaper name or date is given
- Obituary: Sarasota Herald-Tribune, 18 Nov 1960, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1260 Mrs. Annie V. McKendree
- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1960, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 395 M i. Walter Mabrin Whitted ¹²⁶¹ was born 14 Jul 1902 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1262,1263} died 6 Sep 1968 in Candler, Buncombe, North Carolina ¹²⁶³ at age 66, and was buried 9 Sep 1968 in Lake Toxaway, Transylvania, North Carolina. ^{1263,1264}
 Walter married Neva Mae Meininger ^{1265,1266,1267,1268} (b. 29 Apr 1907, d. 11 May 1987) 20 Mar 1923 in Manatee County, Florida. ¹²⁶⁹
- + 396 F ii. **Ruby Adis Whitted** was born 9 Mar 1904 in Florida, ^{1236,1270,1271} died 7 Oct 1984 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida ^{1270,1271} at age 80, and was buried 9 Oct 1984 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1271,1272}

Ruby married **Archie Augustus Foy**^{1257,1273,1274} (b. 10 Apr 1908, d. 3 Apr 1961) 13 Mar 1928 in Polk County, Florida. ^{1272,1275,1276}

- + 397 M iii. **Belden Oliver Whitted**¹²⁷⁷ was born 9 Dec 1905 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1236,1278} died 18 Aug 1993 in Trenton, Gilchrist, Florida ¹²⁷⁹ at age 87, and was buried in 1993 in Chiefland, Levy, Florida, ¹²⁸⁰
 - Belden married **Olive Fern Barnes**¹²⁸¹ (b. 19 Mar 1908, d. 1 Mar 1970) 19 Dec 1924 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹²⁸²

Belden next married Margaret A. Wilkins 1283 (b. ca. 1909) circa 1929. 1284

Belden next married Vivian June Gephart. 1285 (b. 7 Jul 1911, d. 21 Oct 1998)

+ 398 M iv. **Clyde J. Whitted**^{1286,1287} was born 23 May 1907 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1286,1288} died 6 Jul 2000 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1286,1288,1289} at age 93, and was buried 9 Jul 2000 in Wauchula, Hardee, Florida. ^{1286,1289}

Clyde married **Ruth Estelle Griffis** 1290 (b. 12 Aug 1902, d. 13 Aug 1998) 21 Mar 1929 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1290,1291,1292

+ 399 F v. **Ila Marie Whitted** was born 8 Oct 1909 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1293,1294} died 5 Jan 2001 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1294,1295} at age 91, and was buried in Jan 2001 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹²⁹⁵

lla married **Colonel Hoke Corbett**¹²⁹⁶ (b. 15 Mar 1908, d. 28 Dec 1986) 2 Dec 1929 in Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹²⁹⁶

+ 400 M vi. **Floyd Allen Whitted**¹²⁹⁷ was born 4 Jun 1911 in Manatee County, Florida, ¹²⁹⁷ died 4 Jun 2006 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1297,1298} at age 95, and was buried 8 Jun 2006 in Bluffton, Beaufort, South Carolina. ¹²⁹⁷

Floyd married **Vera Bennett** 1297 (b. 26 Nov 1923, d. 13 Jun 1997) 30 Oct 1945 in Savannah, Chatham, Georgia. 1299

+ 401 F vii. **Anita Mae Whitted** was born 24 Mar 1913 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{1300,1301} died 14 Sep 1995 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1302,1303} at age 82, and was buried in 1995 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³⁰⁴

Anita married **Burney Wilson Cannon**¹³⁰¹ (b. ca. 1911) 14 Jun 1930 in Miami, Dade, Florida ^{1301,1305}

Anita next married **Edward C. Naylor** (b. 14 Apr 1917, d. 26 Oct 1993) 25 Dec 1938 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. 1306,1307

Anita next married **Michael Hajduk Evanco Lt. Col.** (b. 3 Mar 1920, d. 30 Jan 1996) 10 Sep 1948 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ^{1301,1308}

+ 402 M viii. **Murray Whitted** was born 23 May 1915 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida 1300,1309,1310 and died 14 Mar 2006 in Manatee County, Florida 1311 at age 90.

Murray married **Alberta Hunter**^{1257,1312} (b. ca. 1918) 29 Oct 1934 in Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida. ^{1309,1313}

Murray next married **Verdie Irene Smith** ¹³¹⁴ (b. 21 Oct 1918, d. 30 Mar 1996) 15 Feb 1938 in Sarasota County, Florida. ¹³¹⁴

+ 403 F ix. **Allene Viola Whitted** was born 10 Oct 1918 in Florida, ^{1315,1316} died 6 Mar 1986 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington ^{1317,1318,1319} at age 67, and was buried in 1986 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹³²⁰

Allene married **Minor Preston Bright**^{1321,1322} (b. ca. 1910, d. Feb 1969) 19 Aug 1935 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³²¹

Allene next married **Henry Lee Beebe**^{1317,1319} (b. 26 Mar 1923, d. 27 Jan 1974) 12 Jul 1944 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ^{1319,1323,1324}

251. Martha Ellen Whitted ^{131,721,722} (Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 14 Apr 1863 in Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa, ^{131,722} died 21 Feb 1947 in Sarasota County, Florida ^{722,723,724} at age 83, and was buried in 1947 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa.⁶⁷⁸ Martha Whitehead, 7, born IN
- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. Mattie E. Davis, wife, 47, born Iowa
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1325 Mattie E. Davis, 56, born Iowa, widowed
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1124 Mattie E. Davis, 67, widowed, born lowa, living with sister, Eliza Bass
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³²⁶ Mattie Davis, 77, widowed, born Iowa
- Residence: 273 W. 24th St., 22 Apr 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³²⁶ Living in the rear at this address, the home of Mary C. Hayes Mary Caroline Bass Hayes, also a widow and the niece of Martha Ellen
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1327 Mattie Davis, 82, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1947, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Martha married **Henry Haywood Davis**^{131,700} 20 Jun 1883 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,722,725,726} Henry was born 12 Jan 1859, ⁷²² died 24 Aug 1912 in Manatee County, Florida ^{1328,1329} at age 53, and was buried in 1912 in Parrish, Manatee, Florida. ⁷²²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 721 Henry H. Davis, 51, born Florida
- Cemetery: Parrish Cemetery, 1912, Parrish, Manatee, Florida. 1330 Henry Davis, Born Jan. 12. 1959, Died Aug. 24, 1912,

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Ethel Gertrude Davis¹³¹ was born 26 Mar 1884¹³¹ and died 30 Jun 1924¹³¹ at age 40. + 404 F Ethel married Milton Ware Turner¹³¹ 8 Jul 1904.¹³¹
 - ii. **Henry A. Davis**¹³³¹ was born 6 Mar 1886¹³³¹ and died 20 Mar 1886 in Manatee County, Florida. ¹³³² 405 M
- iii. Samuel Jones Davis 131 was born 13 May 1887. 131 + 406 M Samuel married Myra Katherine¹³¹ 11 May 1919.¹³¹
 - iv. Martha Henrietta Davis 1333 was born 31 May 1891 and died 11 Nov 1892 131 at age 1. 407 F

263. George Rogers Whitted^{334,793} (*Enoch Whitted*⁴, *Jonathan Whitted*³, *Mary Whitted*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 2 Mar 1854 in Vermillion County, Indiana, ^{334,794} died 27 Jul 1929 in West Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, at age 75, and was buried in 1929 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{794,796}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1860, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 George Whithead, age 6, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 George Whithead, age 16, born Indiana, farmhand
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁴ George Whitted, born 1854, Indiana, father born NC, mother born IN, married 25 years
- Criminal Activity: Convicted of murder, 1882, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1335 Convicted with two others of murdering Evan Thomas in his chicken coop on 26 Feb 1882. George received a sentence of twenty years in the state penitentiary at hard labor. He did not serve the whole twenty years as he and his wife had a fifth child in 1893.
- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 1336 George R. Whitted, born Mar 1854, Indiana, married 26 years
- Occupation: Coal miner, Oct 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana.
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 30 Jul 1929, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1337 GEORGE WHITTED.

Special To The Tribune

CLINTON, Ind. July 30 -- George Whitted, aged 75 years, died suddenly at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Clarence Jones, who lives near West Clinton. Mr. Whitted suffered a stroke of apoplexy and succumbed to a cerebral hemorrhage. Surviving are: Two sons, Thomas, of near West Clinton, and Arthur, who lives in Illinois: three daughters, Bertha, of Terre Haute: Mrs. Tom Jennings, of Klondike Heights, and Mrs. Clarence Jones, at whose home he lived; two brothers and two sisters. Funeral services were held this afternoon at 2 o'clock at the Frist funeral home. Burial in Riverside cemetery.

• Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1929, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 794,1338

George married **Mary B. Whitson**, ^{334,793,797} daughter of **Harmon Whitson**, ⁷⁹⁷ and **Sarah**, ⁷⁹⁷ 18 Jan 1874 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{334,798} Mary was born 17 Aug 1854 in Montezuma, Parke, Indiana, ^{793,797} died 30 Nov 1917 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana, ^{797,1339} at age 63, and was buried in 1917 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,797}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁴ Mary Whitted, age 26, born Indiana, father born KY, mother born IN
- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 1336 Mary B. Whitted, wife, age 46, born Aug 1854, Indiana
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 1 Dec 1917, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1340 Dies Following Operation.

By Special Correspondent.

CLINTON, ind., Dec. 1. --As a result of the amputation of a leg, Mrs. George Whitted died in

Union hospital, Terre Haute. A few weeks ago, while at work about the home, Mrs. Whitted had the misfortune to fall in such a manner that the leg was bruised. It was thought whe was getting along nicely until blood-poisoning became apparent, home treatment failed to be effective, and she was taken to the hospital. The attending physicians decided amputation of the leg the only means of saving the woman's life. Weakened from long suffering, she was not strong enough to stand the ordeal.

- Obituary: The Daily Clintonian, 3 Dec 1917, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana.
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1917, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,797

Children from this marriage were:

408 F i. **Glennie Whitted**¹³³⁴ was born circa 1875 in Indiana. ¹³³⁴

General Notes: Glennie was five years old in the 1880 census. Her brother Thomas was four. In the 1900 census Thomas' birth was given as Sept. 1875. Glennie was probably born late in 1874. She is not in the 1900 census with the rest of the family.

409 M ii. **Thomas Whitted** ¹³⁴² was born 22 Sep 1875 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ¹³⁴² died 24 Nov 1954 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ¹³⁴² at age 79, and was buried in Nov 1954 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁴³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁶ Thomas Whitted, age 23, born Sept 1876, coal miner
- Occupation: Coal Miner, 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 1336
- Obituary: Daily Clintonian, 24 Nov 1954, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1342,1344
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 24 Nov 1954, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1343 THOMAS WHITTED

CLINTON, Ind., Nov. 24 .-- (Special) --

Thomas Whitted, 80 years, R.R. 3, Clinton, died at 12:45 o'clock Wednesday morning at the Vermillion county Hospital. surviving are a sister, Mrs. Edna Jones, Clinton; several nieces and nephews. The body was taken to the Frist Funeral Home where services will be held at 10:30 o'clock Friday morning. Rev. Paul Shepard will officiate with burial in Riverside cemetery.

Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, Nov 1954, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1342

Thomas married **Mary Ellen Gross**, daughter of **James Gross**¹³⁴⁵ and **Mary Fox**, ¹³⁴⁵ 8 Jan 1907 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁵ Mary was born 22 Mar 1869 in Clark County, Illinois, ¹³⁴⁵, ¹³⁴⁶, ¹³⁴⁶ died 17 Feb 1917 in West Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ¹³⁴⁶ at age 47, and was buried in Vermillion County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁶

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage License: 9 Jan 1907, Vermillion County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁷ Thomas Whitted born 22 Sept 1875, Vermillion Co., IN, coal miner, father: George Whitted, born Vermillion Co., coal miner; mother: Mary Whitson, born Parke Co., IN. This is his first marriage, Mary Ellen Gross, born 20 Mar 1870, Clark Co., IL. father: James Gross, old soldier, living in Coles City, IN. mother: Mary Fox, deceased. Mary Ellen has been married 3 times. Marriages ended in divorce,

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Spangler Cemetery, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1346
- 410 F iii. Bertha Z. Whitted was born in Nov 1878 in Indiana. 1336

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁶ Berth Z. Whitted, age 21, born Nov 1878, Indiana, servant
- Occupation: Dressmaker, 1907, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1348

Bertha married **Dean Adams Dewell**, ¹³⁴⁸ son of **James E. Dewell** ¹³⁴⁹ and **Jane Skiner**, ¹³⁵⁰ 18 Feb 1907 in Vigo County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁸ Dean was born 27 May 1858 in Parke County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁸

Marriage Notes: In the marriage license application, Dean Dewell states that he has been

married before one time and that his first wife had died 29 July 1904. Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Coal miner, 1907, Parke County, Indiana. ¹³⁴⁸
- 411 M iv. Arthur Whitted 1336 was born 9 Feb 1880 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 793,1336

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁶ Arthur Whitted, age 18, born Feb 1882, Indiana, Coal miner
- Occupation: steel worker, 21 Oct 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 793

Arthur married **Nellie Day**,⁷⁹³ daughter of **Samuel Day**⁷⁹³ and **Emma**,¹³⁵¹ 21 Oct 1910 in Vigo County, Indiana.⁷⁹³ Nellie was born 1 May 1892 in Illinois.⁷⁹³

412 F v. **Edna M. Whitted** ¹³³⁶ was born in Apr 1893 in Indiana. ¹³³⁶

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³³⁶ Edna M. Whitted, age 7, born Apr 1893, Indiana
- **265. William Whitted**^{804,805} (Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 18 Nov 1857 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{334,806,807,808} died 17 Aug 1945 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama^{809,810} at age 87, and was buried 18 Aug 1945 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. ^{811,812}

General Notes:

William was the third child of Enoch Whitted and Elizabeth "Eliza" Hise. Some researchers have not listed him as one of their children. Others have said he died when young. He is listed on censuses when young as William E. Whitted but his gravestones says William W. Whitted. His daughter Clara's marriage record gives his name as William W. One researcher gives his middle name as Enoch and another as Washburn. I have not found his middle name used in any document, but he was a child of Enoch and Eliza and he did not die young.

William appears in the 1860 census with his parents in Clinton Township, Vermillion County, Indiana, as William E. Whithead, age 3, born in Indiana. He has two brothers, George and John F., and one sister, Josephine. He next appears in the 1870 census as William E. Whithead, age 12, born Indiana, the family still in Clinton Township.

In 1880 he is still living at home, William Whitted, single, age 22, a laborer. By 1900 he is no longer listed with his family and has not been found on the census. In 1910, William E. Whitted, widowed, age 52, living in Clinton with his mother and his sister Cora G. Whitted. When his mother died in 1916, he is listed as one of her surviving children, all living in the vicinity. He is named in her will as William E. Whitted. In 1920 he is listed as William Whitted, a widower, age 63 and living in the household of Julia Watson and several other adults, all with different last names. In 1930 he is living in Washington County, Louisiana, with his son Reuben H. Whitted and wife Ada. He is 74, widowed. He is still living with Reuben and Ada in 1940, now in Prichard, Mobile, Alabama, age 86.

His death was recorded in Mobile, Alabama, 17 Aug 1945, age 92. His parents are listed as Ennoch Whitted and Lizza Hice and his spouse is listed as Cora Hunt.

On his gravestone he is listed as William W. Whitted, not William E. Whitted.

- census: 1860, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 William E. Whithead, age 3, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 William E. Whithead, age 12, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 William Whitted, 22, born Indiana, mother: Elizza Whitted, father Enoch Whitted, laborer
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵² William E. Whitted, age 52, born Indiana, widowed; living with his mother Eliza E. Whitted, & his sister Cora G. Whitted.
- Residence: Mar 1912, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵³ mentioned as her father, William Whitted, in the obituary of Mrs. Agnes Loraine Criswell
- census: 1920, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1354 William Whitted, age 63, born Indiana
- census: 1930, Washington County, Louisiana. 1355 William Whitted, 74, born Indiana, widowed

- census: 1940, Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. 1356 William Whitted, 86, born Indiana
- Occupation: Carpenter. 812 Occupation given on his death certificate
- Cemetery: Pine Crest Cemetery, 18 Aug 1945, Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. 811,812 Gravestone: William W. Whitted, Nov. 18, 1852, Aug. 17, 1945

William married **Cora Bess Hunt**, ^{809,813,814} daughter of **Samuel E. Hunt** ¹³⁵⁷ and **Mary Ellen Washburn**, ¹³⁵⁸ 16 Dec 1880 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{814,815} Cora was born 18 Jul 1863 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ⁸¹⁴ died 31 Jan 1897 in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan ⁸¹⁴ at age 33, and was buried in 1897 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ⁸¹⁴

General Notes:

Cora's mother, Mary Ellen Washburn, was widowed in 1864 when her husband, Samuel E. Hunt, was killed in the Battle of Kennesaw Mountain, near Marietta, Georgia. Samuel was a sergeant in Company C, 123d Indiana Infantry and was in Georgia as part of General Sherman's Atlanta Campaign. He was buried in the nearby hospital grounds but later, in 1866, was reinterred with other soldiers in that campaign in the Marietta National Cemetery. Mary Ellen Hunt married again, in Sept. 1866, to Harrison Pierce, in Vermillion County, Indiana. Cora and her younger brother, Samuel O. Hunt are listed in the 1870 census with their mother and stepfather.

Cora contracted tuberculosis and died in Marshall, Michigan in 1897. After combing through the death records for Vol. 2, Calhoun Co., Michigan, FHL MF 1009292, no death record for Cora was found.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵⁹ Cora B. Hunt, 6, born Indiana; Cora is living with her mother and step-father Harrison Pierce
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1897, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 814

Children from this marriage were:

413 M i. **Reuben Horace Whitted** ^{1355,1360} was born 30 Oct 1882 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{1360,1361} died 28 Jul 1965 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama ¹³⁶² at age 82, and was buried 30 Jul 1965 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. ^{1360,1363}

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Miner, 1908, Nokomis, Montgomery, Illinois. 1364
- Residence: 1912, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵³ Mentioned in the obituary of his sister, Agnes Loraine Criswell, as her brother, Horace Whitted
- census: 1930, Washington County, Louisiana. ¹³⁵⁵ Reuben H. Whitted, 47, born Indiana, head of household. Living with him are his father, William Whitted and his wife, Ada Whitted.
- census: 1940, Mobile County, Alabama. 1356 Reuben H. Whitted, 57, born Indiana, head of household
- Occupation: millwright. 1360 usual occupation, noted on death certificate
- Funeral Home: Roche Funeral Home, 1965, Mobile, Mobile, Alabama, 1360
- Cemetery: Pine Crest Cemetery, 1965, Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. 1360,1363 Gravestone: Reuben Horace Whitted, Oct. 30, 1882, July 28, 1965

Reuben married **Ada Rhoades**, ^{1355,1365,1366} daughter of **Andrew Rhoades**, ^{1364,1366} and **Laura J. Smith**, ^{1364,1366} 28 Nov 1908 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{1367,1368} Ada was born 5 Feb 1886 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{1365,1366,1369} died 27 Nov 1946 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama, ^{1365,1366} at age 60, and was buried in 1946 in Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. ^{1365,1366}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Washington County, Louisiana. 1355 Ada Whitted, 44, born Indiana, wife
- census: 1940, Mobile County, Alabama. 1356 Ada R. Whitted, 54, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Pine Crest Cemetery, 1946, Mobile, Mobile, Alabama. ^{1365,1366} Gravestone: Ada Rhoades Whitted, Feb. 5, 1886, Nov. 27, 1946
- + 414 F ii. **Clara G. Whitted**¹³⁷⁰ was born in 1885 in Indiana¹³⁷⁰ and died 24 Mar 1973 in Marengo, Calhoun, Michigan¹³⁷¹ at age 88.

Clara married Claude S. Stout 1370 (b. 25 Jan 1880, d. 28 Jan 1951) 12 Aug 1908 in

- Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. 1372
- + 415 F iii. **Agnes Loraine Whitted** was born circa 1890 in Indiana, ¹³⁷³ died 7 Mar 1912 in St. Louis, Missouri ¹³⁵³ about age 22, and was buried in Mar 1912 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵³ Agnes married **John L. Criswell**. ¹³⁷³ (b. 29 Jul 1887, d. Mar 1964)
 - 416 M iv. Enoch Whitted. 1374

266. Josephine Whitted³³⁴ (Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 15 Apr 1860 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ³³⁴ died 11 Jul 1929 in Vermillion County, Indiana ^{334,816} at age 69, and was buried in 1929 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,816}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 783 Josephine Whithead, no age given, born Indiana
- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 Josephine Whithead, age 10, born Indiana
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁷⁵ Josie Clarke, wife of James Clarke, age 20, born Indiana, father born NC
- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁷⁶ Josephine Clark, born Apr 1860, Indiana, father born NC, mother born IN, married 20 yrs, mother of 2 children, both living
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1377 Josephine Clark, 50, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1929, Vermillion County, Indiana. 338,816 Josephine Clark, 1860-1929
- Obituary: The Daily Clintonian, 11 Jul 1929, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 816

Josephine married **James G. "Charles" Clark**, ^{334,817} son of **James S. Clark**^{817,1378} and **Serena Smith**, ⁸¹⁷ 1 Jan 1880 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{334,818} James was born 3 Nov 1849 in Indiana, ^{1376,1378} died 19 Jun 1930 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{817,1378} at age 80, and was buried 22 Jun 1930 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,817,1378}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁷⁶ James G. Clark, born Nov 1849, Indiana, age 50, father born Ohio, mother born NC, farmer
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1375 James Clarke, age 30, born Indiana, farmer
- Occupation: Farmer, 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 1376
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1377 James G. Clark, age 60, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1930, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,817 James G. Clark, 1849-1930

Children from this marriage were:

417 M i. Charles W. Clark was born 31 Dec 1889 in Indiana. 1376,1380

Noted events in his life were:

 census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁷⁶ Charley Clark, age 10, born Dec 1889, Indiana

Charles married **Ruth Della Cottrell,** daughter of **Fred Cottrell** and **Minnie L. Hall**, 1381 30 Dec 1924 in Vigo County, Indiana. 1381 Ruth was born 29 Dec 1898 in Vigo County, Indiana. 1381

Marriage Notes: Both the bride and groom were divorced at the time of their marriage. Indiana Marriages, vol. 6, p.320

418 M ii. **Ernest E. Clark**^{1382,1383} was born in Nov 1882 in Indiana, ¹³⁷⁶ died in 1952 ¹³⁸³ at age 70, and was buried in 1952 in Bono, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁸³

- census: 1900, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁷⁶ Earnest Clark, born Nov 1882, Indiana, age 17
- Cemetery: Bono Cemetery, 1952, Bono, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁸³ CLARK, Ernest E., 1882-1952; Mary G., 1885-

Ernest married **Mary Glen Southard**, ¹³⁸⁴ daughter of **Albert R. Southard** ¹³⁸⁴ and **Virginia May Foncannon**, ¹³⁸⁴ Mary was born in 1885. ¹³⁸⁴

Noted events in her life were:

 Cemetery: Bono Cemetery, Bono, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁸⁴ Date of death was not filled in on tombstone

269. Adalula Adilen Whitted ^{136,827} (Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 20 Aug 1869 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{136,827} died 24 Sep 1943 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana ^{136,827} at age 74, and was buried in 1943 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,827}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1870, Clinton Township, Vermillion, Indiana. 784 Adilew Whithead, age 1, born IN
- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 389 Lulu Whitted, age 11, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Wabash Township, Parke, Indiana. ¹³⁸⁵ Lula Adams, age 30, born Aug 1869, Indiana, married 9 years, mother of 1 child, still living
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1386 Lula Adams, age 40, born Indiana
- census: 1920, Vigo County, Indiana. 1387 Lula Adams, 50, born Indiana
- census: 1930, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1388 Lula Adams, 60, born Indiana
- census: 1940, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1389 Lula Adams, 70, born Indiana
- Cemetery: Roselawn Memorial Park, 1943, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 338,827 ADAMS: Lula, 1869-1943; Charles F., 1870-1953
- Obituary: Daily Clintonian, 24 Sep 1943, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{1390,1391}

Adalula married **Charles Francis Adams**^{828,829,830} 22 Nov 1891 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ^{136,831,832,833} Charles was born in Jan 1870 in Illinois, ^{831,1392} died 8 Dec 1953 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana⁸³¹ at age 83, and was buried in 1953 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,831}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Wabash Township, Parke, Indiana. ¹³⁸⁵ Charles F. Adams, 30, born Jan 1870, Illinois, parents born IL, grocery store clerk
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1386 Charles F. Adams, age 40, born Illinois
- census: 1920, Vigo County, Indiana. 1387 Charles F. Adams, age 50, born Illinois
- census: 1930, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1388 Chas F. Adams, age 60, born Illinois
- census: 1940, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1389 Charles Adams, 70, born Illinois
- Occupation: Merchant, retail grocery, 1940, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1389
- Cemetery: Roselawn Memorial Park, 1953, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 338,831 ADAMS: Lula, 1869-1943; Charles F., 1870-1953

The child from this marriage was:

+ 419 F i. **Mary Letha Adams** was born 26 Jul 1892 in Indiana. 1385,1393,1394

Mary married **Clyde Shell Turner**¹³⁹⁵ (b. 10 Dec 1888) 3 Apr 1911 in Vermillion County, Indiana.

Mary next married $\mathbf{Harry\ N.\ Dunn}^{1396}$ (b. 19 Sep 1891) 13 Nov 1917 in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana. 1397,1398

Mary next married **John Henry Young** (b. 3 Sep 1887) 4 Jul 1924 in Vigo County, Indiana. 1399

270. Florence Morgan Whitted ^{136,834} (Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 4 Sep 1870 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, ^{835,836,837} died 18 Apr 1941 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana ^{838,839} at age 70, and was buried 21 Apr 1941 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,840}

General Notes: Florence Morgan Whitted was born, married and died in Clinton County, Indiana, where he worked in the coal mines. He was the 8th child of Enoch Whitted and Eliza Hise. He married Mollie France in 1900 and together they had six children. He died 18 April 1941, age 69, and

was buried in Riverside Cemetery in Clinton, Indiana. Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1400 Florance [sic] Whitted, age 9, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1401 Florence Whitted, born Sept 1971, Indiana, age 28, carpenter, living in his parents' household
- census: 1910, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1402 Florence M. Whitted, age 38, married, born Indiana
- census: 1920, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1403 Florence M. Whitted, age 48, born Indiana; father's birthplace is Ohio, but this is incorrect
- Occupation: Miner, 1923, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1404
- census: 1930, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1405 Florence M. Whitted, age 57, married, born Indiana; father born NC, mother born IN
- census: 1940, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹⁴⁰⁶ Florence Whitted, age 68, married, born Indiana. living at 941 Elm St.
- Obituary: The Clintonian, 21 Apr 1941, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹⁴⁰⁷ The obituary gives his date of birth as Sept 7, 1970, but other sources give 4 Sept 1871 and his gravestone says 1871.
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 20 Apr 1941, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 837,1408
 FLORENCE MORGAN WHITTED

Special to the Tribune-Star

CLINTON, Ind., April 19 --Florence Morgan Whitted, 70 years old, died at 1 o'clock Friday afternoon at the residence, 941 Elm street. He was a lifelong resident of Vermillion county and a coal miner by trade. Surviving are the widow, Mollie; four daughters, Mrs. Mary Mair and Mrs. Mildred Gilmore, both of Princeton; Mrs. Virginia Frame of Cointon, and Mrs. Audrey Osborn of Chicago; two sons, Russell and Charles, both of Princeton; nine grandchildren; two sisters, Mrs. Cora Clinton of Los Angeles, Calif., and Mrs. Lula Adams of New Goshen, and a brother, William Whitted, of Mobile, Ala. The body was taken to the Frist Funeral Home.

Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, Apr 1941, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ^{338,840} Gravestone: WHITTED, Mollie, 1872-1958, Florence M., 1871-1941

Florence married **Mary Susan Ready Jane "Mollie" France**, 136,841,842 daughter of **Joseph France**, and **Sophia Elizabeth Jackson**, 1410 28 Nov 1900 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 136,839,843,844 Mary was born 3 Jun 1872 in Brazil, Clay, Indiana, 839 died 18 Jun 1958 in Gary, Lake. Indiana 839 at age 86, and was buried in 1958 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,1411

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1402 Mollie R. Whitted, age 37, born Indiana. Living in the household was an uncle, Christian France, age 59
- Death Fact: Mollie died in Gary, Indiana, while living with her daughter Virginia, 1958. 1412
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 21 Jun 1958, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana.
 MOLUE R. WHITTED

CLINTON, Ind., June 21. --(Special) --Mollie R. Whitted, 86 years old, a former resident of Clinton, died at 10:55 o'clock Friday night following a extended illness at the Mothodist Hospital in Gary. She had made her home in Clinton until the last few years. She is survived by one son, Charles Whitted of Princeton, Ind., four daughters, Mrs. Virginia Frame of Gary; Mrs. Mary Mair of Harlen, Ky.; Mrs. Mildred Gilmore of Princeton, Ind., and Mrs. Audrey Osburn of Chicago, Ill.; nine grandchildren and 12 great-grandchildren. The body will be returned to the Frist Funeral Home in Clinton.

Cemetery: Riverside Cemetery, 1958, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 338,1411 Gravestone: WHITTED, Mollie, 1872-1958, Florence M., 1871-1941

Children from this marriage were:

- + 420 F i. **Virginia May Whitted**^{1414,1415} was born 30 Apr 1901 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, Ind
 - Virginia married **John T. Frame** 1414 (b. 25 May 1900, d. 2 Dec 1965) 2 Apr 1923 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1415,1417
- + 421 F ii. **Mary Florence Whitted**¹⁴¹⁸ was born 20 Jan 1903 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ¹⁴¹⁸ died 28 Jul 1979 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ¹⁴¹⁸ at age 76, and was buried 31 Jul 1979 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,1418}

Mary married **Adam Mair Jr.**^{1419,1420} (b. 14 Mar 1901, d. 30 May 1986) 2 Jun 1923 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{1421,1422}

+ 422 M iii. **Russell France Whitted** ¹⁴²³ was born 12 Oct 1904 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ¹⁴²³ died 13 Mar 1953 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ^{1424,1425} at age 48, and was buried 15 Mar 1953 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ¹⁴²³

Russell married **Mary J. Dennis**. 1426,1427 (b. 1910, d. 1970)

+ 423 M iv. **Charles Edward Whitted**⁸³⁹ was born 4 Sep 1906 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ^{1428,1429} died 25 Jul 1971 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ^{1428,1429} at age 64, and was buried 26 Jul 1971 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ^{1428,1430}

Charles married Oveda Mae "Bobby" Neidlinger. 1428 (b. 27 Sep 1907, d. 25 Sep 2007)

+ 424 F v. **Mildred Elizabeth Whitted** 839 was born 29 Aug 1908 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, 839,1431 died 5 Sep 1990 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana 839,1431,1432 at age 82, and was buried 8 Sep 1990 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431,1432

Mildred married **Alexander Raymond Gilmour**¹⁴³² (b. 15 Aug 1906, d. 15 Sep 1980) 12 Feb 1926 in Marshall, Parke, Indiana. 839

425 F vi. **Audrey Whitted**¹⁴³³ was born 2 Apr 1912 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ¹⁴³³ died 11 Apr 1974¹⁴³³ at age 62, and was buried in 1974 in Mt. Carmel, Wabash, Illinois.

Noted events in her life were:

- Obituary: a Mt. Carmel newspaper, 13 Apr 1974, Mt. Carmel, Wabash, Illinois. 1433
- Cemetery: Highland Memorial Cemetery, 1974, Mt. Carmel, Wabash, Illinois. 1433

Audrey married **Marvin W. Osburn**. ¹⁴³⁴ Marvin was born 7 Oct 1910, ¹⁴³⁴ died 27 Jan 1998 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ¹⁴³⁴ at age 87, and was buried in 1998 in Mt. Carmel, Wabash. Illinois.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Highland Memorial Cemetery, 1998, Mt. Carmel, Wabash, Illinois. 1434

274. Charles Smith Whitted 869,870,871 (Andrew Jackson Whitted 4, Jonathan Whitted 3, Mary Whitted 7, Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 4 Sep 1858 in Rockville, Parke, Indiana, 871 died 11 Aug 1935 in Apopka, Orange, Florida 870,871 at age 76, and was buried 12 Aug 1935 in Apopka, Orange, Florida. 871,872

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Rockville, Parke, Indiana. 864 Charles S. Whitted, age 11, born Indiana
- census: 1900, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1435 Charles S. Whitted, born Sept 1859, Indiana, father born NC, mother born IN, occupation: plumber and steam fitting
- census: 1910, St. Louis, Missouri. 869 Charles S. Whitted, age 51, born Indiana. Living with George Ausmeyer and family
- census: 1930, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1436 Charles S. Whitted, age 70, born Indiana, parents born Indiana
- Cemetery: Edgewood-Greenwood Cemetery, 1935, Apopka, Orange, Florida.

Charles married **Artelia Ann**.^{873,874,875} Artelia was born 23 Oct 1867 in Maryland, ⁸⁷⁵ died 16 Feb 1956^{875,1437} at age 88, and was buried in 1956 in Apopka, Orange, Florida. ⁸⁷⁵

- census: 1900, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1435 Artelia A. Whitted, wife, born Oct 1867, Maryland, married 13 years, mother of 7 children, 5 still living
- census: 1910, St. Louis, Missouri. 869 Artelia A. Whitted, age 42, born Maryland
- census: 1930, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1436 Artelia A. Whitted, age 61, born Maryland, parents born Maryland
- census: 1940, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1438 Artelia A. Whitted, age 72, widowed, living with the family of her daughter Nellie and family
- Cemetery: Edgewood-Greenwood Cemetery, 1956, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1439 Artelia A. Whitted, Oct 23, 1867, Feb 16, 1956

Children from this marriage were:

- 426 F i. **Estella A. Whitted**¹⁴⁴⁰ was born in Feb 1891 in Kansas. ¹⁴³⁵
- + 427 F ii. **Nellie E. Whitted**¹⁴³⁵ was born in Jun 1893 in Missouri. ¹⁴³⁵ Nellie married **Frank L. Burgust**. ¹⁴³⁸ (b. ca. 1891)
 - 428 F iii. Esther M. Whitted 1435 was born in Mar 1895 in Missouri. 1435
 - 429 M iv. **Theodore U. Whitted** 1435 was born in Jun 1897 in Illinois. 1435
 - 430 M v. Frederick R. Whitted 1435 was born in May 1899 in Illinois. 1435
- + 431 F vi. **Ethel M. Whitted** was born circa 1900 in Illinois. ⁸⁶⁹ Ethel married **Edison R. Cornell**. ¹⁴³⁶ (b. ca. 1892)

276. Henry J. Whitted^{877,885,886} (William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 21 Aug 1857 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{877,887,888,889} died 23 Feb 1927 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho^{890,891} at age 69, and was buried 24 Feb 1927 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ^{890,891}

General Notes: In the 1860 census, closest to his birth, Henry is listed as age 2. On his tombstone, his year of birth is 1859. On his death certificate his date of birth is 21 Aug 1858. And in the 1900 census his date of birth is given as Aug 1857. Place of birth is Ridgeport, Boone County, Iowa, according to a descendant.

Henry was married to Ellen Villier about 1892 according to the 1900 census which stated that they had been married eight years. Ella [in the census] had had two children but neither was living. Ellen died in 1903 according to a tombstone marker in The Genesee City Cemetery. It just lists her name, Ellen Villier Whitted, and dates, 1858-1903. Henry married Leona Hall the following year.

In the 1910 Census, Genesee, Latah, Idaho, a Hazel Whitted, age 14, born Idaho, is listed with the family as a stepdaughter. This is most likely the daughter of John L. Whitted who was born in 1896.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Henry Whitehead, 13, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 Henry whitted, 22, born Iowa
- census: 1900, Latah County, Idaho. 887 Henry Whitted, age 42, born Aug 1857, Iowa, married 8 yrs., no occupation listed
- census: 1910, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1441 Henry Whitted, 52, born Iowa
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 Henry Whitted, 62, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Genesee City Cemetery, 1927, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 890 WHITTED, Henry, 1859-1927; Leona, 1878-1943

Henry married **Lorena Elzora Edmonson**⁸⁹² 9 Nov 1881 in Iowa.⁸⁹² Lorena was born 11 Nov 1856 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana⁸⁹² and died 22 Dec 1882 in Osage County, Kansas⁸⁹² at age 26.

The child from this marriage was:

432 M i. **Johnny Whitted**⁸⁹² was born 17 Dec 1882 in Osage County, Kansas⁸⁹² and died 1Jan 1883 in Osage County, Kansas.⁸⁹²

Henry next married **Ellen Villier**⁸⁹³ circa 1892.⁸⁹⁴ Ellen was born in Mar 1858 in Pennsylvania, ⁸⁸⁷ died in 1903 in Latah County, Idaho at age 45, and was buried in 1903 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho.

Noted events in her life were:

 census: 1900, Latah County, Idaho. 887 Ella Whitted, 42, born Pennsylvania, mother of two children, none living; father born Ireland, mother born PA

Henry next married **Leona Tima Hall**^{895,896,897} 2 Jul 1904 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. ⁸⁹⁸ Leona was born 12 Mar 1878 in Haywood County, North Carolina, ^{1443,1444} died 9 Sep 1943 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho ¹⁴⁴³ at age 65, and was buried in 1943 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁴⁴³

Marriage Notes: Henry Whitted, of Genesee, Latah County, and Leona Hall, of Genesee, were married by Ellis B. Harris, Minister of the Gospel, at Moscow, Latah, Idaho, on 2 July 1904. Witnesses were Chas. W. Karp and Almena Karp. The marriage was recorded in Book 2, p.455.

General Notes: Leona Hall is possibly the Leonia C. Hall, age 2, in the 1880 census in Beaver Dam, Haywood Co., NC, dau of James E. Hall and Laura L. Hall. Leona Hall Whitted was born about 1877

in Hayward, NC, according to a record of birth of an unnamed child in 1907. Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1441 "Leana" Whitted, 31, born NC
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 Leona Whitted, 42, born NC
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1445 Leona L. Whitted, head, 53, widow, born NC, parents born NC.
- Cemetery: Genesee City Cemetery, 1943, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1443 WHITTED, Henry, 1859-1927; Leona, 1878-1943

Children from this marriage were:

433 M i. **George Henry Whitted**^{1441,1446,1447} was born 30 Jul 1907 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho ^{1441,1448} and died 7 Dec 1984 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho ¹⁴⁴⁹ at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1441 George Whitted, 2, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 George Whitted, 12, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1446 George H. Whitted, son, 22, single, born ID, laborer
- 434 M ii. **Kenneth Lee Whitted** ^{1442,1450} was born 7 Nov 1910 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho ^{892,1442} and died 12 Feb 1963 in Connell, Franklin, Washington ⁸⁹² at age 52.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 Kenneth Whitted, 9, born Idaho
- + 435 F iii. **Estella May Whitted**^{1442,1451,1452} was born 22 Sep 1914 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, Id

Estella married **Leopold Arnold "Leo" Sorenson** 1452,1455 (b. 17 Feb 1904, d. 1 Dec 1983) 10 Jun 1933 in Latah County, Idaho. 1453,1456

Estella next married $Olef Severson^{1457}$ (b. 29 Apr 1912, d. 12 Jan 1983) 20 Oct 1951 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai, Idaho. 1453,1458

436 M iv. **Arthur W. Whitted**^{1442,1446} was born 18 Jan 1917 in Idaho^{892,1442} and died 25 Dec 1986 in Union County, Oregon⁸⁹² at age 69.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 Arthur Whitted, 2 yrs, 11 mos., born Idaho
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1446
- 437 M v. Whitted¹⁴⁵⁹ was born 22 Apr 1920 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, ¹⁴⁵⁹ died 22 Apr 1920 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, ¹⁴⁵⁹ and was buried 22 Apr 1920 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁴⁵⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Family farm, 22 Apr 1920, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1459 Stillborn baby buried on the family farm.
- **278.** Harmon A. Whitted⁸⁷⁷ (William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 5 Aug 1861 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{877,899,900} died 8 Apr 1919 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho ⁹⁰¹ at age 57, and was buried 10 Apr 1919 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁴⁶⁰

General Notes: In the 1920 census there is a Harmon A. Whitted, age 63, born Ohio, living with William R. Galloway and family. William's wife was Blanche Whitted, Harmon A. Whitted's daughter.

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 Harmon A. Whitehead, 8, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 Herman Whitted, 18, born Iowa
- census: 1900, Nez Perce County, Idaho.⁹⁰⁰ Harmon Whitted, age 38, born Aug 1861, married 17 years, born Iowa, father born Ohio, mother born NC, farmer. [Father was actually born in Indiana, not Ohio]

• census: 1910, Central Ridge, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1461 Harmon A. Whitted, born Iowa, age 48 Harmon married **Corinda P. Tomlinson**, 902,903,904 daughter of **James Tomlinson** 1462 and **Elizabeth Simmons**, 1463 19 Jun 1883 in Boone County, Iowa. 903 Corinda was born in 1853 in Ohio, 902,903,1464 died 22 May 1927 in Douglas County, Oregon 1465 at age 74, and was buried in 1927 in Glendale, Douglas, Oregon. 902

Marriage Notes: Harmon Whitted, 22, son of William and Sarah Richardson Whitted, and Corinda Tomlinson, 31, dau of James and Elizabeth Simmons Tomlinson, were married 19 June 1883 in Boone County, Iowa.

General Notes: In the marriage record for Corinda and Harmon, Corinda's age is 31 which puts her birth about 1852-53. In the 1900 census her age is given as 44, born Apr 1856.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1860, Boone County, Iowa. 904 Corinda P. Tomlinson, 7, born Ohio
- census: 1870, Boone County, Iowa. 1466 Corinda Tomlinson, 17, born Ohio
- census: 1880, Pilot Mound, Boone, Iowa. 1467 Corinda Tomlinson, 27, born Ohio
- census: 1900, Nez Perce County, Idaho.⁹⁰⁰ Corinda Whitted, age 44, born Apr 1856, Ohio, married 17 yrs. mother of 5 children, 3 still living, parents born Ohio.
- census: 1910, Central Ridge, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1461 Corinda Whitted, 55, born Ohio
- census: 1920, Wood Colony Precinct, Stanislaus, California. 1468 Mrs. Harmon A. Whitted, mother-in-law, 63, born Ohio, widowed
- Cemetery: Glendale Masonic Cemetery, 1927, Glendale, Douglas, Oregon. 902
- Will: Will of Corinda P. Tomlinson, Mrs. H.A. Whitted, 20 Jan 1927, Azalea, Douglas, Oregon. 1469
 Latah Co., Oregon, Will Book 2, p.265. All her real and personal property left to her three children: Raymond J. Whitted. Dennis H. Whitted, and Blanche S. Galloway.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 438 M i. **Raymond J. Whitted**^{900,1470} was born 6 Apr 1884 in Pilot Mound, Boone, lowa, ^{900,1471} died 13 Apr 1953 in Lane County, Oregon ¹⁴⁷² at age 69, and was buried in 1953 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁴⁷³
 - Raymond married **Maude A. White**^{1474,1475} (b. 20 Oct 1890, d. Feb 1964) 10 Dec 1908 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁴⁷⁶
- + 439 M ii. **Dennis Harmon Whitted** 900,1477 was born 28 Aug 1887 in Alma, Harlan, Nebraska, 900,1478 died 6 Jan 1960 in Douglas County, Oregon 1479 at age 72, and was buried in 1960 in Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1480
 - Dennis married **Ruth Knight**^{1481,1482} (b. 1893, d. 10 Jul 1935) 7 Sep 1911 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1481,1483
- + 440 F iii. **Blanche Sarah Whitted**^{900,1484,1485} was born 18 Dec 1891 in Idaho, ^{900,1485,1486} died 7 Jun 1949 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁴⁸⁵ at age 57, and was buried in 1949 in Salida, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁴⁸⁷
 - Blanche married **William Romer Galloway**^{1488,1489} (b. 7 Oct 1878, d. 24 Dec 1955) 23 Dec 1909 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1488
- **280.** William Albert Whitted ^{877,887} (William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 27 Sep 1865 in Estherville, Emmet, Iowa, ^{877,887,905,906} died 30 Jan 1945 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington ⁹⁰⁵ at age 79, and was buried in Feb 1945 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ⁹⁰⁶

General Notes: In the 1920 census in Latah County, Idaho, there are three children listed with the William Albert Whitted family: Ivan, age 8, Margen, age 6, and Marina age 4 yrs. 11 mos. Marina and Ivan were born in WA; Margen was born in Idaho. Their parents were both born in Washington and the three children are listed as grandchildren of William Albert Whitted.

- census: 1870, Mineral Ridge, Boone, Iowa. 877 William A. Whitehead, 5, born Iowa
- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 Albert Whitted, 14, born Iowa
- census: 1900, Latah County, Idaho. 887 Al Whitted, 33, born Sept 1866, Iowa, married 14 yrs., teamster
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 W.A. Whitted, 44, born lowa, head of household

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 W. A. Whitted, 54, born Iowa
- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1492 William A. Whitted, 64, born lowa
- census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1493 Albert Whitted, 74, born Iowa
- Cemetery: Cowlitz View Memorial Gardens, Feb 1945, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 906,1494
- Obituary: Longview Daily News, 30 Jan 1945, Longview, Cowlitz, Washington. 906 p.6

William married **Mary Esther Coverdale**^{887,899,907,908,909} 1 Nov 1886.⁹⁰⁶ Mary was born 13 Jul 1867 in Estherville, Emmet, Iowa, ^{909,1495} died 31 Dec 1961 in Longview, Cowlitz, Washington ^{909,1495,1496} at age 94, and was buried 3 Jan 1962 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁴⁹⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 Maria Whitted, age 31, born Jul 1868, Iowa, married 14 years, mother of 5 children, all living, father born VT, mother born PA
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Mary Whitted, 43, born Iowa
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Mary Whitted, 53, born Iowa
- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1492 Mary E. Whitted, 62, born Iowa
- census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1493 Mary Ester Whitted, 72, born Iowa
- Obituary: Longview Daily News, 1 Jan 1962, Longview, Cowlitz, Washington. 1495 A repeat of the obituary was in the next day's paper, 2 Jan 1962 on p.10
- Cemetery: Cowlitz View Memorial Gardens, 3 Jan 1962, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1495,1496
 Dittlevsen-Moore Funeral Home in charge of burial

Children from this marriage were:

441 F i. **Jennie Whitted** was born in Aug 1887 in Washington. 887

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 Jennie Whitted, age 12, born Aug 1887, Washington, parents born in Iowa, at school
- 442 M ii. Howard Whitted was born in Mar 1891 in Washington. 887

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 Howard Whitted, age 9, born Mar 1891, Washington, at school
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Howard Whitted, 19, born Washington
- + 443 F iii. Alice D. Whitted was born in Jul 1894 in Idaho. 887

Alice married **Lloyd Arthur Palmer**^{1497,1498} (b. ca. 1895) 8 Oct 1917 in Lewiston, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1498

+ 444 M iv. **James A. Whitted** was born 26 Sep 1896 in Idaho, ^{887,1499} died 14 Jun 1956 in Springfield, Lane, Oregon ¹⁴⁹⁹ at age 59, and was buried in 1956 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁴⁹⁹

James married **Pearl E. Frame**¹⁵⁰⁰ (b. 27 Sep 1901, d. 16 May 1987) 18 Sep 1918 in Latah County, Idaho. ¹⁵⁰¹

445 F v. Rachel Bell Whitted ^{1492,1502} was born 12 Mar 1899 in Idaho ^{887,1502} and died 16 Apr 1978 ¹⁵⁰² at age 79.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 Rachel Whitted, age 1, born Mar 1899, Idaho
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Rachel Whitted, 11, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Rachel Whitted, 21, born Iowa
- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1492 Rachel V. Whitted, 31, born Idaho
- + 446 F vi. **Leonora Whitted**^{1490,1491} was born 27 Dec 1900 in Idaho^{1490,1503} and died 23 Jun 1978¹⁵⁰³ at age 77.

Leonora married **Jesse W. Walker** 1504,1505 (b. 22 Oct 1896, d. 2 Feb 1966) 14 Feb 1920 in Lewiston, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1506

447 M vii. **Jack Whitted** 490 was born 21 Nov 1903 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, 490,1507 died 8 Dec 1987 in Longview, Cowlitz, Washington 507 at age 84, and was buried in 1987 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Jack Whitted, 6, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Jack Whitted, 16, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Cowlitz View Memorial Gardens, 1987, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1507
- 448 F viii. **Esther Whitted**¹⁴⁹⁰ was born circa 1906 in Idaho. 1490

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Esther Whitted, 4, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Esther Whitted, 13, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Columbia County, Oregon. 1508 Esther Bartlett, 34, born ID

Esther married Earl Bartlett. Earl was born circa 1907 in Idaho.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Columbia County, Oregon. ¹⁵⁰⁸ Earl Bartlett, 33, born Idaho, laborer on road work project
- + 449 F ix. **Helen L. Whitted**¹⁴⁹⁰ was born 23 Nov 1908 in Idaho, ^{1490,1509,1510} died 16 Jul 1986^{1509,1510} at age 77, and was buried in 1986 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵⁰⁹

Helen married **Willard L. Irby**. 1511 (b. 6 Jan 1908, d. 21 Feb 1990)

+ 450 F x. Blanche Whitted¹⁴⁹¹ was born circa 1911 in Idaho. 1491

Blanche married **Roy L. Frame**. 1512 (b. ca. 1901)

451 M xi. **Orville N. Whitted** 1491,1513 was born circa 1913 in Idaho. 1491

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Orville Whitted, 7, born Idaho
- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1492 Orville N. Whitted, 17, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1493 Orville Whitted, 27, born Idaho

281. John L. Whitted⁸⁷⁸ (*William Clark Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.*¹) was born 8 Jan 1871 in Iowa, ^{878,910,911} died 4 May 1905 in Latah County, Idaho ⁹¹¹ at age 34, and was buried in 1905 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ⁹¹¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Fairfax, Osage, Kansas. 878 John Whitted, 9, born Iowa
- census: 1885, Dodge Twp., Boone, Iowa. 879 John Whitted, age 14
- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. John L. Whitted, age 29, born Jan 1871, Iowa, barber
- Cemetery: Juliaetta Cemetery, 1905, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 911 John L. whitted, born Jan. 8, 1871, Died, May 4, 1905

John married **Annie E. Cornwell**, ⁹¹² daughter of **A. Cornwell**, ¹⁵¹⁴ and **Fannie Morrison**, ¹⁵¹⁴ 14 Jul 1889 in Boone County, Iowa. ⁹¹³ Annie was born circa 1875. ⁹¹²

Marriage Notes: In the record of the marriage of J. L. Whitted, son of W. C. Whitted and Richardson, Annie E. Cornwell's father is listed as A. Cornwell and her mother's maiden name is Morrison. Their marriage was 14 July 1889 in Boone County, Iowa.

In 1892, on 15 Sept, another marriage was recorded in Boone County, Iowa. William Phipps, son of George and Emily Phipps, married Anna E. Cornwell OR Whitted. She is the daughter of A. Cornwell and Fannie Morrison.

Apparently John and Annie divorced, possibly in Boone Co., Iowa. No record of their divorce has been uncovered. Annie "Cornwell or Whitted" then married William Phipps in Boone County on 15 Sept 1892. And John married Minnie Weisenborn [indexed in the Illinois Vital Records database as

Weisenbou and in FamilySearch as Weisenbon] on 5 May 1893 in Paxton, Ford Co., Illinois. By 1900 John and Minnie were in Idaho.

John next married **Minnie Sofiah Weisenborn**, ^{914,915,916} daughter of **Peter Weisenborn**, ⁹¹⁴ and **Mary Jernts**, ⁹¹⁴ 5 May 1893 in Paxton, Ford, Illinois. ^{914,917} Minnie was born in 1875 in Illinois, ^{910,1515,1516} died 26 Apr 1930 in Union County, Oregon ⁹¹⁶ at age 55, and was buried in 1930 in Island City, Union, Oregon. ¹⁵¹⁵

General Notes: Minnie's correct name is probably Minnie Sofiah Weisenborn. She is indexed as Millie in the FamilySearch indexed data for her marriage to John Whitted but is listed as Minnie in the Illinois State Marriage database. Her surname is listed as Weisenbou, Weisenban, Wisinbar and Weisenbom and Weisenbaum, but the correct spelling is probably Weisenborn. She is always Minnie, not Millie in all other records.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 910 Minnie Whitted, 26, born Illinois
- census: 1910, Wilson, Owyhee, Idaho. 1517 Minnie Barnett, 35, born Illinois
- census: 1920, Ada County, Idaho. 1518 Minnie Barnett, 44, born IL, parents born Germany
- census: 1930, La Grande, Union, Oregon. 1519 Minnie S. Barnett, 54, born IL. George and Minnie are living with their daughter Edith and her husband Orval E. Doan
- Cemetery: Island City Cemetery, 1930, Island City, Union, Oregon. 1515

Children from this marriage were:

- + 452 F i. **Mabel Whitted**⁹¹⁰ was born in Mar 1894 in Illinois. ⁹¹⁰
 - Mabel married **John G. Miller** 1520,1521 (b. ca. 1892) 14 Feb 1914 in Canyon County, Idaho. 1522
- + 453 F ii. **Hazel Whitted**⁹¹⁰ was born 30 Nov 1895 in Idaho, ^{910,1523} died 23 Dec 1975 in Latah County, Idaho^{1523,1524} at age 80, and was buried in 1975 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁵²⁴
 - Hazel married **James Horace Hall** 1525 (b. 7 Aug 1888, d. 24 Jul 1968) 21 Nov 1914 in Latah County, Idaho. 1526
 - 454 F iii. **Edith Whitted**⁹¹⁰ was born in Jan 1898 in Idaho. ⁹¹⁰

General Notes: There is a marriage for an Edith Whitted in 1916 to Harry Doherty in Washington Co., Idaho. She is 18 and he is 24. In 1920, Edith and Harry Doherty are living in the household of George H. Smoot. Harry's brother Patrick, 12, and his mother, Cora, 45, are also living in the household. In 1930 Edith Whitted is married to Orval E. Doan and her mother, stepfather and siblings are also in the household in La Grande, Union Co., Oregon. In 1940 Orval is married to someone else and the census notes that in 1935 he had been living in La Grande. This could be one and the same Edith Whitted or two different persons. More research is needed to sort this out.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 910 Edith Whitted, 2, born Idaho
- census: 1910, Wilson, Owyhee, Idaho. 1517 Edith Barnett, 12, born ID
- census: 1930, La Grande, Union, Oregon. 1519 Edith E. Doan, 29, born ID

Edith married Orval E. Doan. 1519 Orval was born circa 1902 in Oregon. 1519

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, La Grande, Union, Oregon. ¹⁵¹⁹ Orval E. Doan, head of household, 28, born Oregon
- 455 M iv. Burton Whitted¹⁵¹⁷ was born circa 1905 in Idaho. 1517

- census: 1910, Wilson, Owyhee, Idaho. 1517 Burton Barnett, 5, born Idaho, father born KS, mother born IL
- census: 1920, Ada County, Idaho. 1518 Burton Whitted, 14, born Idaho
- census: 1930, La Grande, Union, Oregon. 1519 Burton L. Whitted, 26, born ID, father born

lowa, mother born IL

295. John T. Whitted ⁹⁵³ (*John Thomas Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born in 1877 in Illinois, ^{953,970} died in 1966 ⁹⁷⁰ at age 89, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1880, Douglas, Iroquois, Illinois. 953 John T. Whitted, 2, born IL
- census: 1900, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 951 John Whitted, 23, born IL
- census: 1910, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 952 John T. Whitted, son, 33, born IL
- census: 1920, Trenton, Williams, North Dakota. 1527 John T. Whitted, 42, born IL, parents born IN, salesman, store
- census: 1930, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1528 John Whitted, 52, born IL, parents born IN, age at first marriage: 30, salesman, oil station, living at 319 No. Main
- census: 1940, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1529 John Whitted, 62, born IL, attendant
- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 970

John married **Mae**. 971,972 Mae was born in 1884 in Illinois, 971,972 died 17 May 1973 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana 972 at age 89, and was buried in Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 972

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁷¹ Mae Whitted, 26, dau in law, born IL, father born IL, mother born IN
- census: 1920, Trenton, Williams, North Dakota. 1527 Minnie M. Whitted, wife, 37, born IL
- census: 1930, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1528 May Whitted, 46, born, IL, parents born IN, age at 1st marriage: 25
- census: 1940, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 1529 Mae Whitted, wife, 56, born IL
- Cemetery: Gilman Cemetery, Gilman, Iroquois, Illinois. 972

Children from this marriage were:

456 F i. **Vera G. Whitted** ^{1527,1528} was born about 1915 in North Dakota. ^{1527,1528}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Trenton, Williams, North Dakota. 1527 Vera G. Whitted, dau, 4 11/12 yrs., born ND
- 457 M ii. Gerald W. Whitted 1527,1528 was born about 1918 in North Dakota. 1527,1528

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Trenton, Williams, North Dakota. ¹⁵²⁷ Gerald W. Whitted, son, 2 0/12 yrs. born ND
- **301.** Emma A. Beck^{397,977} (Mary Jane Litton ⁴, Jane Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1859 in Indiana, ⁹⁷⁷ died in 1949⁹⁷⁷ at age 90, and was buried in Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. ⁹⁷⁷

General Notes: Emma was born Feb 1864 per the 1900 census, but 1859 per her tombstone

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. ³⁹⁷ Emma Beck, dau, 36, born Feb 1864, IN, parents born IN. She is living in the household of her mother, a widow; a grandson is living there, Harly, 16, but he may not be Emma's son.
- census: 1930, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁵³⁰ Emma Beck, mother [of Harley], 64, divorced, born IN
- Cemetery: Mace Cemetery, Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. 977 Mother: Emma A. Beck, 1859-1949 Emma married someone.

Her child was:

+ 458 M i. **Harley Beck**¹⁵³⁰ was born in Feb 1884 in Indiana, died in 1957 ¹⁵³¹ at age 73, and was buried in Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁵³¹

Harley married **Ella Leona**. 1532 (b. 1887, d. 1972)

313. Mary Leona Sherrill^{438,986} (Ruth Emily Williams ⁴, Ruth Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1872 in Indiana. ^{438,986}

Mary married Elbert Jarhoyd Bowman⁹⁸⁶ 26 Oct 1890 in Caldwell County, North Carolina. ⁹⁸⁶

The child from this marriage was:

- + 459 M i. **Ralph Irving Bowman**⁹⁸⁶ was born in 1894 in Caldwell County, North Carolina. 986

 Ralph married **Sara Frances Burgess**⁹⁸⁶ 12 Feb 1921 in Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina. 986
- **318.** William Washington Whitted ⁹⁸⁷ (John Lu Cortis ⁴, John S. ³, William ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹). William married someone.

His children were:

- + 460 F i. **Madge Marie Whitted**¹⁵³³ was born 16 Oct 1898.¹⁵³³

 Madge married **Albert Henry Colby**¹⁵³³ 17 Oct 1917.¹⁵³³
 - 461 M ii. **Leonard Wallace Whitted**¹⁵³³ was born 29 Nov 1901.¹⁵³³
 Leonard married **Mary Edith Williams**¹⁵³³ 11 Aug 1915.¹⁵³⁴
 - 462 F iii. Wilma Maureen Whitted¹⁵³³ was born 16 Oct 1906.¹⁵³³
 Wilma married Theodore Laverne Brown.¹⁵³³
- **322.** Jessie May Whitted⁹⁸⁸ (John Lu Cortis ⁴, John S. ³, William ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born about 1884 and died in Jan 1977⁹⁸⁸ about age 93.

Jessie married Alexander Ulysses Carlsen. 987

Children from this marriage were:

- 463 F i. Jannette Carlsen. 1535

 Jannette married Daniel Martin. 1535
- 464 F ii. Frances Carlsen. 1535
 Frances married Dean Snow. 1535
- **325. George C. Whitted**⁹⁹² (*John Clinton* ⁴, *Peoria Irwin* ³, *William* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 13 Jul 1884 in Iowa, ^{992,994} died 22 Apr 1951 ⁹⁹⁴ at age 66, and was buried in Mandan, Morton, North Dakota.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Cromwell, Burleigh, North Dakota. 1536 George C. Whitted, 36, born Iowa, farmer
- Cemetery: Mandan Union Cemetery, Mandan, Morton, North Dakota. 994 Plot: southside, lot 189, grave 5

George married **Daisy Terwilliger**. Daisy was born in Apr 1890 in Iowa. 1537

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Ecklund, Burleigh, North Dakota. 1537 Daisy Terwilliger, 10, born Apr 1890, born Iowa
- census: 1920, Cromwell, Burleigh, North Dakota. 1536 Daisy Whitted, wife, 29, born Iowa

Children from this marriage were:

465 M i. Steven Whitted was born 8 Jun 1911 in North Dakota, 1536,1538 died 11 Sep 1952 at age 41, and was buried in Mandan, Morton, North Dakota. 1538

- Cemetery: Mandan Union Cemetery, Mandan, Morton, North Dakota. ¹⁵³⁸
 Steven married Elizabeth H.. ¹⁵³⁸ Elizabeth was born 8 Oct 1915. ¹⁵³⁸
- 466 F ii. Florence Whitted was born circa 1916 in North Dakota. 1536
- **331. Verle Lyndon Barber** (Manerva A. Whitted ⁴, Peoria Irwin ³, William ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 28 Oct 1905 in Polk City, Polk, Iowa, ¹⁰⁰² died 30 Oct 1991 in Illinois ^{1002,1003} at age 86, and was

buried in Glen Ellyn, DuPage, Illinois. 1002

General Notes: Verle Lyndon Barber was listed as the parent of daughter Marilyn Ann in her Illinois, Cook County, birth record of 12 Jan 1929. He is 23 and his wife, Mary V. Hamerly, is 22. Father born Iowa, mother born Hobert Oklahoma.

His parents, Minnie Whitted and James D. Barber, had a daughter Winnefred Mable on 6 Mar 1886 in Douglas, Shelby County, Iowa; a son on 31 Aug 1887, same place; and a daughter, Lucille Louisa, born 11 Aug 1893, same place. Minnie would have been nearly 40 if Verle, born in 1905, was her son.

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Forest Hill Cemetery, Glen Ellyn, DuPage, Illinois. 1002 Grave 8, Lot 610, Section 8

Verle married **Mary Viola Hammerly** 1004 7 Sep 1927. 1004 Mary was born 7 May 1905 in Oklahoma Territory 1004 and died 3 Jan 1988 in Lakeview, Baxter, Arkansas 1004 at age 82.

General Notes: Birth and death info for Mary Viola is from her husband's memorial on Find A Grave. No burial has been found for her yet in Baxter County, Arkansas, where she is said to have died.

Children from this marriage were:

467 F i. Marilyn Ann Barber¹⁵³⁹ was born 12 Jan 1929 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois.

468 F ii. Verva Barber. 1540

Sixth Generation (3rd Great-Grandchildren)

352. Andrew Melvin Newlin⁹⁴⁸ (Rebecca Ann Whitted ⁵, Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 25 Nov 1870⁹⁴⁸ and died 13 Nov 1959 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois ⁹⁴⁸ at age 88.

Andrew married Anna Walker⁹⁴⁸ in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁹⁴⁸ Anna died 22 Aug 1960. ¹⁰⁴⁹

Andrew next married **Viola Henderson**¹⁰⁴⁸ 15 Feb 1893.¹⁰⁴⁸ Viola was born 25 Feb 1873¹⁰⁴⁸ and died 20 Apr 1911 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska¹⁰⁴⁸ at age 38.

Children from this marriage were:

469 F i. **Leona Rebecca Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁸ was born 11 Jan 1894 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois ¹⁵⁴¹ and died in Jun 1968¹⁰⁴⁸ at age 74.

Leona married Art Gardner¹⁰⁴⁸ about 1955.¹⁰⁴⁸

470 F ii. **Mabel Laura Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁸ was born 18 Jun 1895 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois ¹⁰⁴⁸ and died 7 Jun 1974¹⁰⁴⁸ at age 78.

Mabel married William Schlanker 1048 about 1955. 1048

471 M iii. Morris Elmer Newlin 1048 was born 19 Jan 1897 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois 1048 and died 17 Jan 1966 1048 at age 68.

Morris married Anna Buckley. 1048

- 472 M iv. **Clarence Vernon Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁸ was born 8 Mar 1898 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁴⁸ Clarence married **Cleo Connolly**. ¹⁰⁴⁸
- 473 F v. **Nellie Ray Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁸ was born 18 Jun 1901 in Larmar, Barton, Missouri ¹⁰⁴⁸ and died in Oct 1946 ¹⁰⁴⁸ at age 45.

Nellie married Martin Anderberg. 1048

- 474 M vi. **Melvin Whitted Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 3 Apr 1903 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska. ¹⁰⁴⁹ Melvin married **Ruby Sisson**. ¹⁰⁴⁹
- 475 M vii. **Cecil Allen Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 11 Jul 1907 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska. ¹⁰⁴⁹ Cecil married **Flora** ¹⁰⁴⁹
- 476 F viii. Clara Viola Newlin¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 11 Nov 1908 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska¹⁰⁴⁹ and died in Dec 1908.¹⁰⁴⁹
- + 477 F ix. **P. Genevieve Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 21 Mar 1911 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska¹⁰⁴⁹ and was christened 11 Jul 1968 in Suffolk County, Massachusetts. ¹⁰⁴⁹

P. married M Omar¹⁰⁴⁹ (b. 15 Nov 1901) in 1930 in Detroit, Wayne, Michigan. ¹⁰⁴⁹

Andrew next married Anna Towers Watts. 1049

Children from this marriage were:

- 478 M i. **Raymond Andrew Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 8 May 1913 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska¹⁵⁴² and died 13 Apr 1975¹⁵⁴² at age 61.
- 479 M ii. **Clifford Dale Newlin**¹⁰⁴⁹ was born 30 Oct 1915 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska. ¹⁵⁴² Clifford married **Ada Henderson Newlin**. ¹⁵⁴²
- **353.** Clara Arminda Newlin⁹⁴⁸ (Rebecca Ann Whitted ⁵, Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 2 May 1873⁹⁴⁸ and died 3 May 1953 in Buckley, Iroquois, Illinois ⁹⁴⁸ at age 80.

Clara married John Fogarty.948

Children from this marriage were:

480 M i. Clarence Russell Fogarty¹⁵⁴³ was born 15 Jul 1894.¹⁵⁴³
Clarence married Cecelia Jane Barnet¹⁵⁴³ 18 Jun 1923.¹⁵⁴³

481 F ii. **Edith Fogarty**¹⁵⁴³ was born 4 Oct 1896. 1543

Edith married Thomas Guy Osborne¹⁵⁴³ 14 Oct 1924. 1543

354. Arta May Baker¹⁰⁵⁵ (Nancy Estella Whitted ⁵, Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 10 Dec 1886 in Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois, ¹⁰⁵⁵ died 1 Jan 1966 in Jacksonville, Duval, Florida ^{1055,1059} at age 79, and was buried in Metairie, Jefferson, Louisiana. ¹⁰⁶⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 622 Arta M. Baker, dau, 13, born Dec 1886, IL
- census: 1910, Libertyville, Lake, Illinois. 1544 Arta M. Koon, wife, 33, married 4 yrs., born IL
- Cemetery: Garden of Memories, Metairie, Jefferson, Louisiana. 1060 Section G

Arta married **Arthur Wesley Koon**, ¹⁰⁵⁵, ¹⁰⁶¹ son of **Elmer Koon** ¹⁵⁴⁵ and **Mary Robinson**, ¹⁵⁴⁵ 15 Mar 1906 in Iroquois County, Illinois. ¹⁰⁵⁵ Arthur was born 23 Dec 1883 in Illinois, ¹⁰⁶¹, ¹⁰⁶¹, ¹⁵⁴⁴ died 20 May 1946 in Luling, St. Charles, Louisiana ¹⁰⁶¹, ¹⁵⁴⁵ at age 62, and was buried in Metairie, Jefferson, Louisiana. ¹⁰⁶¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Libertyville, Lake, Illinois. 1061,1544 Arthur W. Koon, head, 26, married 4 yrs, born IL, parents born IL
- Cemetery: Garden of Memories, Metairie, Jefferson, Louisiana. 1061 Section G

The child from this marriage was:

482 F i. Arta A. Koon was born about 1909 in Illinois.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Libertyville, Lake, Illinois. ¹⁵⁴⁴ Arta A. Koon, 1 2/12 yrs. born IL
- **357. Cora Alma Baker**¹⁰⁵⁵ (*Nancy Estella Whitted* ⁵, *Isaac Fadis Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esg.* ¹) was born 28 Dec 1897 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois, ¹⁰⁵⁵ died 17 Oct 1944 in Xenia, Greene, Ohio. ^{1055,1067} at age 46, and was buried in Xenia, Greene, Ohio. ¹⁰⁶⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. 622 Cora A. Baker, dau, 2, born Dec 1897, IL
- census: 1910, El Paso, Woodford, Illinois. 1050 Alma Baker, dau, 12, born IL
- census: 1920, Stoney Creek Township, Randolph, Indiana. 1546 Alma Bartlett, wife, 22, born IL
- census: 1930, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶³⁰ Elma Bartlett, wife, 32, born IL, age at 1st marriage: 18
- Cemetery: Woodland Cemetery, Xenia, Greene, Ohio. 1068 Section R

Cora married **Cloyd Cecil Bartlett**, ^{1069,1070,1071} son of **James L. Bartlett** ¹⁰⁶⁹ and **Emma C. Stoner**, ¹⁰⁶⁹ 24 Aug 1916 in Randolph County, Indiana. ^{1069,1072} Cloyd was born 11 Mar 1892 in Delaware County, Indiana, ^{1069,1070} died in 1976 ¹⁰⁷⁰ at age 84, and was buried in Xenia, Greene, Ohio. ¹⁰⁷⁰

Marriage Notes: 1st marriage for both.

Noted events in his life were:

- Military Service: Registration Card, WWI, Delaware County, Indiana. ¹⁰⁷¹ Name: Cloyd Cecil Bartlett. Born 11 Mar 1893, Delaware Co., IN, farmer.
- census: 1920, Stoney Creek Township, Randolph, Indiana. ¹⁵⁴⁶ Cloyd C. Bartlett, 26, born IN, farm laborer
- census: 1930, Artesia Township, Iroquois, Illinois. ⁶³⁰ Cloyd C. Bartlett, 37, born IN, parents born IN, farmer. Age at 1st marriage: 23
- Cemetery: Woodland Cemetery, Xenia, Greene, Ohio. ¹⁰⁷⁰

Children from this marriage were:

- 483 F i. Virginia Bartlett was born about 1922 in Indiana. 630
- 484 F ii. **Betty Bartlett** was born about 1928 in Illinois. ⁶³⁰
- **358.** Alice Estella Baker ^{1055,1073,1074} (Nancy Estella Whitted ⁵, Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 10 Dec 1902 in Onarga, Iroquois, Illinois. ¹⁰⁵⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, El Paso, Woodford, Illinois. 1050 Alice Baker, dau, 7, born IL
- census: 1920, Monroe Township, Randolph, Indiana. 1051 Alice Baker, dau, 16, born IL

Alice married James E. Langsford. 1075, 1076

The child from this marriage was:

485 M i. **James R. Langsford** was born 4 Apr 1922 in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana, 1547,1549 died 7 Jun 2016 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida 1549 at age 94, and was buried in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana. 1549

General Notes: Find A Grave (memorial 165308842) gives year of birth as 1922. Marriage registration gives year as 1924. Obituary gives year as 1922.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Holy Cross and Saint Joseph Cemetery, Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana.

James married **Mary Therese Clifton**,¹⁵⁴⁷ daughter of **Francis L. Clifton**¹⁵⁵⁰ and **Ida Margaret Metcalf**,¹⁵⁴⁷ 20 Feb 1941 in Martinsville, Morgan, Indiana. ¹⁵⁴⁷ Mary was born 26 Aug 1926 in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana. ¹⁵⁴⁷

364. James Walter Williams ⁶⁸² (Nancy Jane "Jennie" Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 27 Sep 1871 in Boone County, lowa, ^{682,1101,1102} died 14 Apr 1955 in Arlington, Arlington, Virginia ^{682,1103} at age 83, and was buried in Arlington County, Virginia. ¹¹⁰⁴

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁰¹ Walter Williams, age 28, born Sept 1872, Iowa, schoolteacher
- census: 1940, Arlington County, Virginia. ¹⁵⁵¹ James W. Williamson [sic], head, 68, born lowa, contractor, excavation; living at 3218 First Place N.; living in same place as in 1935.
- Occupation: 1955.¹¹⁰² Contractor, contracting business
- Cemetery: Columbia Gardens Cemetery, Arlington, Arlington, Virginia. 1102,1104

James married **Sallie Hallman**, ^{682,1105} daughter of **Vardra Magbee Hallman** ^{1552,1553,1554} and **Susan Miller**, ¹⁵⁵⁵ 8 Sep 1898 in Bartow, Polk County, Florida. ^{682,1106,1107} Sallie was born 30 Dec 1877 in Florida, ^{1105,1556} died 16 Apr 1964 in Dunn Loring, Fairfax, Virginia ^{1556,1557} at age 86, and was buried in Arlington, Arlington, Virginia.

General Notes: Death cert. gives date of birth as Dec 31. Tombstone: Dec. 30.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1880, Suwannee County, Florida. 1558 Sally Hallman, 2, dau, born FL
- census: 1940, Arlington County, Virginia. ¹⁵⁵¹ Sallie Williamson [sic], wife, 58, born FL, highest grade: 2 yrs college
- Cemetery: Columbia Gardens Cemetery, Arlington, Arlington, Virginia. 1105,1556

The child from this marriage was:

486 M i. **John R. Williams**¹⁵⁵¹ was born about 1919 in Florida. 1551

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1940, Arlington County, Virginia. 1551 John R. Williamson [sic], 21, born FL, 3 yrs of college; attended college this year

370. Waldon Irving Williams ^{1110,1111} (Nancy Jane "Jennie" Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 15 Aug 1890 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1110,1112,1113} died 30 Oct 1944 in Palmetto, Manatee, Florida ^{1110,1111} at age 54, and was buried in 1944 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1900, Florida. 1101 Waldon Williams, age 12, born Florida

- census: 1910, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1559 Waldon E. Williams, age 21, born Florida
- Military Service: World War I draft, 1917, Palmetto, Manatee, Florida. ¹¹¹³ Waldon Irving Williams, 27, born 15 Aug 1889, born Oneco, FL, mechanic, employed by H.C. Slaughter, Erie, FL. Supporting his mother and wife. Regis. card No. 288
- census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Waldon I. Williams, head, 29, born FL, parents born IN, car inspector for RR. His mother "Jennie" is living with them.
- census: 1930, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1560 Waldon I. (transcribed as J) Williams, age 39, born Florida
- census: 1940, Madera County, California. 1561 Waldon Williams, 49, married, head, born FL, last place of residence: Tampa, Hillsborough, FL, implement salesman
- Cemetery: Woodlawn Cemetery, 1944, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1562

Waldon married **Wilhelmina Moody**¹¹¹⁴ 15 Jun 1910. ¹¹¹⁰ Wilhelmina was born in 1895 in Florida, ^{1560,1563} died in 1973 ¹⁵⁶³ at age 78, and was buried in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁵⁶³

Marriage Notes: FamilySearch.org gives their marriage place as Palmetto, Manatee, Florida; Pedigree Resource File

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Wilhelmina Williams, wife, born FL, parents born FL
- census: 1930, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1560 Wilhelmina Williams, 34, born Florida, mother born NC, father born FL
- census: 1940, Madera County, California. 1561 Wilhelmina Williams, wife, 45, born FL, last residing in Tampa, Hillsborough, FL
- Cemetery: Garden of Memories Cemetery, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.

Children from this marriage were:

487 F i. Lorraine Williams 1560 was born circa 1913 in Alabama. 1560

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Lorraine Williams, dau, 8, born AL, parents born FL
- 488 M ii. Irving Williams 1560 was born circa 1914 in Florida. 1560

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Irving Williams, son, born FL, parents born FL
- 489 M iii. Milburn Williams¹⁵⁶⁰ was born circa 1917 in Florida. 1560

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1920, Cleveland, Cuyahoga, Ohio. 1097 Milburn Williams, son, 3 7/12, born FL, parents born FL

374. Mamie Alma Carroll^{1115,1116} (*Mary Elizabeth Whitted*⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted*⁴, *Jonathan Whitted*³, *Mary Whitted*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born in Dec 1872 in Rockport, Boone, Iowa, ^{1117,1118} died 16 Jan 1949 in Ventura, Ventura, California ¹¹¹⁶ at age 76, and was buried in Ventura, Ventura, California. ¹¹¹⁹

- census: 1900, Snowville, Box Elder, Utah. 1564 Mamie Schaffer, 27, born Dec 1872, Iowa, married 9 yrs, mother of 2 children both living, parents born IL
- census: 1910, Elko, Elko, Nevada. 1121 Mamie Schaeffer, wife, 37, born IA; married 18 yrs, mother of 2 children, both Iliving; father born Canada (Nova Scotia crossed out), mother born IL
- census: 1930, Oxnard, Ventura, California. 1120 Mamie Schaeffer, 58, wife, born Iowa, father born Canada, mother born Iowa; age at 1st marriage: 19
- census: 1940, Camarillo, Ventura, California. ¹¹¹⁸ Mamie A. Schaeffer, 67, wife, born lowa, living at the same house in 1935, living in Camarillo Judicial Twshp.
- Cemetery: Ivy Lawn Memorial Park, Ventura, Ventura, California. 1565 Section F, Lot 29, Space 7

Mamie married **John Wesley Schaeffer**. ¹¹¹⁵, ¹¹²⁰, ¹¹²¹, ¹¹²² John was born 12 Sep 1867 in Iowa, ¹¹¹⁸, ¹¹²⁰, ¹¹²¹, ¹¹²² died 5 Aug 1942 in Ventura County, California ¹¹²² at age 74, and was buried in Ventura, Ventura, California. ¹¹²²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Snowville, Box Elder, Utah. ¹⁵⁶⁴ James [sic] Schaffer, head, 30, born Sept 1869, Iowa, married 9 yrs., father born Germany, mother born Iowa, RR laborer
- census: 1910, Elko, Elko, Nevada. 1121 John Schaeffer, head, 42, married 18 yrs, born IA, parents born Ohio, foreman for RR
- census: 1930, Oxnard, Ventura, California. 1120 John Schaeffer, head, 61, born Iowa, age at 1st marriage: 22; father born MO, mother born IA; roadmaster for the railway
- census: 1940, Camarillo, Ventura, California. 1118 John Schaeffer, head, 72, born IA, living in same house in 1935.
- Military Service: Draft Registration, 1942, Camarillo, Ventura, California.
- Cemetery: Ivy Lawn Memorial Park, Ventura, Ventura, California.

Children from this marriage were:

490 M i. **Carl Edwin Schaeffer**^{1121,1567,1568} was born 7 Jun 1893 in Deeth, Nevada ^{1121,1564,1567,1569} and died 28 Nov 1943 in Los Angeles County, California ¹⁵⁶⁷ at age 50.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Snowville, Box Elder, Utah. 1564 Carl Schaffer, son, 7, born NV, June 1892,
- census: 1910, Elko, Elko, Nevada. 1121 Carl Schaeffer, son, 16, born NV, parents born IA
- Military Service: Draft Registration, 1917-1918, Spokane County, Washington. 1569
- census: 1930, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. ¹⁵⁶⁸ Carl E. Schaeffer, 36, head, born NV, parents born Iowa, age at 1st marriage: 21; automobile salesman

Carl married Viola. 1568 Viola was born about 1897 in Missouri. 1568

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Los Angeles County, California. ¹⁵⁶⁸ Viola Schaeffer, 33, wife, born MO, parents born MO; medical technician
- 491 M ii. **Walter Earl Shaffer**^{1121,1570} was born 24 May 1895 in Mott, Shasta, California, ^{1118,1570,1571,1572} died 24 Aug 1974 in Ventura County, California ^{1570,1573,1574} at age 79, and was buried in Ventura County, California. ¹⁵⁷⁰

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Snowville, Box Elder, Utah. 1564 Walter Schaeffer, 5, son, born May 1895, CA
- census: 1910, Elko, Elko, Nevada. 1121 Walter Schaeffer, 14, son, born CA, parents born IA
- census: 1940, Camarillo, Ventura, California. ¹¹¹⁸ Walter E. Schaeffer, 45, born CA, living in Ventura in 1935, accountant for retail stationer
- Cemetery: Ivy Lawn Memorial Park, Ventura, Ventura, California. 1570 Section: Garden of Memories

375. Mary Caroline Bass^{131,1125} (*Eliza Ann Whitted* ⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 19 Jan 1875 in Ridgeport, Boone, Iowa, ^{131,1125} died 24 Dec 1950 in Sarasota County, Florida. ^{1125,1128} at age 75, and was buried in 1950 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹¹²⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1326 Mary C. Hayes, widow, age 65, born lowa. Living in the rear of the residence is Mary's aunt, Martha "Mattie" Whitted Davis, also a widow
- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 1950, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Mary married **Reuben Edward Hayes**^{1125,1130} 24 Jun 1900 in Ellenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,1125,1131} Reuben was born 19 Aug 1874 in Webster, Sumter, Florida, ¹⁵⁷⁶ died 10 Feb 1930 in Brooksville, Hernando, Florida ^{131,1576} at age 55, and was buried in 1930 in Bushnell, Sumter, Florida. ¹⁵⁷⁷

Noted events in his life were:

 Cemetery: Indian Hill Cemetery, 1930, Bushnell, Sumter, Florida. 1577 Reuben Edward Hayes, Aug. 1876, Feb. 10, 1930, (son of Elijah)

Children from this marriage were:

- + 492 F i. **Vida Marie Hayes**^{131,1576} was born 12 Apr 1901 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1576} and died 12 Aug 1985 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ¹⁵⁷⁶ at age 84.
 - Vida married Oscar Lewis Williams 131,1576 12 Jan 1921. 131,1576
- + 493 M ii. **Vernon Edward Hayes**^{131,1576} was born 6 May 1902 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida^{131,1576} and died 28 Aug 1966 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida¹⁵⁷⁶ at age 64.
 - Vernon married Olive Mae Platt 131,1578 (b. 15 Feb 1901) 22 Dec 1920. 1576
- + 494 F iii. **Lois Spencer Hayes**^{131,1576} was born 19 Jun 1904 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1576} and died 15 Jun 1983 in Waycross, Ware, Georgia ¹⁵⁷⁹ at age 78.
 - Lois married **George R. French**^{131,1576} (d. Jun 1945) 17 Jun 1923. ^{131,1576}
 - 495 F iv. **Virginia Claire Hayes**^{131,1576} was born 8 Aug 1907 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1576} and died 11 Aug 1961 ¹⁵⁷⁶ at age 54.
 - Virginia married Stanley Jordan. 1576,1580
- **380. George Austin Bass**^{131,1127} (*Eliza Ann Whitted* ⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 23 Sep 1885 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{131,1127} and died 16 May 1953 in Boca Grande, Lee, Florida ^{1127,1136} at age 67.

George married **Annie Pearl Sullivan**^{131,1127} 1 Dec 1910 in Desoto County, Florida. ^{131,1127,1137} Annie was born 24 Apr 1887. ¹⁵⁸¹

Children from this marriage were:

- + 496 M i. Austin Spencer Bass 131,1581 was born 9 Jan 1912. 131,1581
 - Austin married Willa Belle Crews 131,1581 24 Dec 1934. 1581,1582
 - 497 M ii. **James Lavan Bass**^{1581,1583} was born 20 May 1913.^{131,1581}
 - James married Gladys La Rue Cassidy^{1581,1584} 10 Apr 1934. 1581,1585
 - 498 M iii. **John Edward Bass** 131,1581 was born 13 Oct 1915, 131,1581
 - 499 F iv. **Marian Velma Bass** 131,1581 was born 5 Jan 1928. 1581,1586
- **384.** Roscoe Banks Whitted ^{1141,1143} (William Franklin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 3 Feb 1882 in Vance, Tuscaloosa, Alabama, ^{1141,1143,1144} died 5 Nov 1970 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{1141,1143,1144} at age 88, and was buried 7 Nov 1970 in Palmetto, Manatee, Florida. ^{1143,1145}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 1587 Roscoe B. Whitted, born Alabama, age 28
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Rosco B. Whitted, age 36, born Alabama
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁸⁹ Roscoe B. Whitted, age 48, born Alabama, father born Iowa, mother born Alabama, Farm hand, celery farm
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1590 Roscoe B. Whitted, age 53, born Alabama, finished grammar school, laborer
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹¹ Roscoe Whitted, age 58, born Alabama, farm laborer
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹² Roscoe B. Whitted, age 63, born Alabama, completed 12th grade, laborer
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, 1970, Manatee County, Florida. 1143 "WHITTED, Roscoe B., Feb. 3, 1882, Nov. 5, 1970; Belle F., Apr. 4, 1889, Sept. 11, 1971." Plot: Block 12-E.

Roscoe married **Florence Belle West**^{1146,1147,1148} 21 Jun 1906 in Manatee County, Florida. ^{1141,1147,1149} Florence was born 4 Apr 1889 in Waldo, Alachua, Florida, ^{1146,1148,1593} died 11 Sep 1971 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida at age 82, and was buried in 1971 in Palmetto, Manatee, Florida. ¹¹⁴⁸

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 1587 Bell Whitted, age 21, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Florence B. Whitted, age 30, born Florida
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1594 Florence B. Whitted, age 40, born Florida, father born NC, mother born FL
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹⁰ Florence B. Whitted, age 46, born Florida, finished grammar school
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1591 Belle Whitted, wife, age 51, born Florida,
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹² Bell F. Whitted age 53, born Florida, completed 6th grade, housewife
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, 1971, Palmetto, Manatee, Florida. 1148 "WHITTED, Roscoe B., Feb. 3, 1882, Nov. 5, 1970; Belle F., Apr. 4, 1889, Sept. 11, 1971." Plot: Block 12-E.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 500 M i. **Alton Edwin Whitted** ^{131,1146,1595} was born 19 Jan 1908 in Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1595} died 14 Mar 1973 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{1146,1595} at age 65, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁵⁹⁵

Alton married Mae Dell Sadler. 1146,1596 (b. Abt 1910)

501 F ii. **Alice Louise Whitted** ^{131,1146,1597} was born 16 Aug 1909 in Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1597} died 9 May 1992 in Sarasota County, Florida ¹⁵⁹⁷ at age 82, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁵⁹⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 1587 Alice L. Whitted, age 7 mos. born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Alice L. Whitted, age 10, born Florida
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1594 Louise A. Whitted, age 20, born Florida
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1597

Alice married **Jack E. Prendes**^{1597,1598} in 1941.¹⁵⁹⁷ Jack was born 17 Oct 1907, ¹⁵⁹⁸ died 25 Jan 1994¹⁵⁹⁸ at age 86, and was buried in Bushnell, Sumter, Florida. ¹⁵⁹⁸

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Florida National Cemetery, Bushnell, Sumter, Florida. 1598

Alice next married William Frederick Sills 131,1146 29 May 1937. 131,1146

General Notes: No children.

+ 502 M iii. **Roy Roscoe Whitted**^{1146,1599,1600} was born 12 Apr 1912 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1600,1601} died 3 Jul 1969 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{1146,1600,1601} at age 57, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁶⁰⁰

Roy married **Julia E. Walker**. 1146,1602 (b. ca. 1922)

503 M iv. **Glen Jesse Whitted** ^{131,1146,1603} was born 10 Apr 1916 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1603} died 20 Mar 1989 in Sarasota County, Florida ¹⁶⁰³ at age 72, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁶⁰³

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Jessie G. Whitted, age 3 y, 8 m, born Florida
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1604 Glen Whitted, age 14, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1590 Glenn Whitted, age 19, born Florida, finished high school
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1603

Glen married Elizabeth in 1940. 1146

504 M v. **William Frederick Whitted** ^{131,1146,1605} was born 12 Aug 1920 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1605} died 14 Jul 2001 ¹⁶⁰⁵ at age 80, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee,

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net: 4 Jun 2020

Florida. 1605

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1604 Fred W. Whitted, age 9, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1590 Fred Whitted age 15, born Florida, high school
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹¹ Fred Whitted, son, age 19, born Florida, Delivery boy, postal telegraph
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1592 Fred. W. Whitted, age 24, born Florida, completed 6th grade, laborer
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1605

William married Myrtle Ray¹¹⁴⁶ in Apr 1945. 1146

505 M vi. Raymond Earl Whitted^{131,1145} was born 16 Dec 1923 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. ^{1145,1606}

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1604 Raymond E. Whitted, age 6, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1590 Raymond Whitted, age 11, born Florida
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹¹ Raymond Whitted, son, age 16, born Florida, Delivery boy, postal telegraph
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1592 Raymon Whitted, age 21, completed 6th grade, laborer

Raymond married Irma Lois Walker 1145,1607 2 Apr 1946 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. 1145,1607

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage License: Bradenton, Manatee County, Florida, 2 Apr 1946. 1607
- MarriageWitnesses: Mrs. Clarence C. Dailey and Mrs. W.F. Dailey, 2 Apr 1946. 1607
- Married by: Clarence C. Dailey, Minister, Church of Christ, 2 Apr 1946. 1607

388. James Albert Whitted ^{1201,1202} (Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 14 Feb 1893 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ^{131,1203,1204,1205,1206,1207} died 19 Aug 1923 in Camp Walton, Okaloosa, Florida ^{1205,1206,1208,1209,1210} at age 30, and was buried 22 Aug 1923 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ^{1203,1211}

General Notes: No record of birth has been found for Albert Whitted. One source says he was born in Disston City. St. Petersburg has no record of his birth and neither does the State of Florida. Articles written about him state that he was born in St. Petersburg.



Albert Whitted was the pilot of the "Falcon" - a plane he had built, flying with four passengers on 22 August 1923. The plane crashed into the bay near Camp Walton (now Ft. Walton Beach) in Florida. All on board were killed instantly.

- census: 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 1608 Albert Whitted, 7, born Feb 1893, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. 1609 Albert Whitted, 17, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- Occupation: Owner of a motorcycle repair shop, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁶¹⁰ His shop was located on Third Avenue South
- Occupation: Motorcycle racing, 1910, New Haven, New Haven, Connecticut. 1610
- Military Enlistment: 27 Mar 1917, New Haven, New Haven, Connecticut. 1611 enlisted as Landsman Master Mechanic for 4 years
- Military Service: Qualified as Airman, 23 Jul 1917, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1612 This is to

certify that James A. Whitted, Landsman/Quartermaster, has qualified as Airman in the United States Navy, having completed the prescribed course of instruction in the Aeronautic School, Enlisted Men's Class, on July 14, 1917, attaining a proficiency of 93.5 percent. Completed his ground and flight training at Pensacola

- Military Honors: U.S. Naval Aviator #179, 7 Dec 1917. One of the first 250 Naval Aviators
- Military Service: Flight Instructor, 1917, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. Served as Flight Instructor from 1917 to 1922
- Military Discharge: Chief Quartermaster, USN, 25 Sep 1918, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁶¹³ Discharged from the Receiving Ship, U.S.S. Naval Air Station, Pensacola and appointed Ensign in the U.S.N.R.F.
- Personal Description: Brown eyes, brown hair, fair complexion, 5 feet, 8 1/3 inches, 137 lbs., age 25 years, 7 mos., 25 Sep 1918.¹⁶¹⁴
- Military Promotion: to Lieutenant (j.g.), 17 Apr 1919. 1610
- Military Honors: Diploma of Honor of the Aerial League of America, Dec 1919, New York City, New York.¹⁶¹⁵ Awarded to Lieut. James Albert Whitted in recognition of the Patriiotic Services which he rendered to the cause of Humanity and Civilization, in the service of the United States, during the World War
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶¹⁶ J. Albert Whitted, son, 26, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL, aviator, airboat; residence: 656 1st St. North
- Occupation: Aviator, 1921. 1617
- Residence: 200 W. La Rua, 1921, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1618
- Military Discharge: Honorable Discharge from the Secretary of the Navy, 25 Sep 1922. ¹⁶¹⁹
 Know ye that James Albert Whitted served with valor, fidelity and ability as a Lieutenant (j.g.) in the Naval Reserve Force of the United States, and that he is hereby given an Honorable Discharge from the Naval Reserve Force on account of the termination of his enrollment as of 25 September 1922. Total service in Naval Reserve Force: 4 years.
- Residence: 200 W. La Rua St., 1923, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.
- Occupation: Military & Commercial Pilot, Aug 1923. 1620
- Death Cause: Airplane crash, 10:35 a.m., 19 Aug 1923, Camp Walton, Okaloosa, Florida. ^{1203,1621}
 While flying with four others in his seaplane *The Falcon*
- Cemetery: St. Michael's Cemetery, 22 Aug 1923, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1622
- Military Service: Officer in Charge of Aviator Group, Feb 1919, Guantanamo, Cuba. ¹⁶²¹ Sent to Guantanamo to coordinate aerial and fleet maneuvers in sea planes
- Misc: Albert Whitted Airport named in his honor, 1928, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida.
- Military Service: Naval Aviator #179, Serial #43396. 1621

James married **Frances Louise Brent**, ¹²⁰⁶, ¹²¹², ¹²¹³ daughter of **Francis Celestino Brent**, ¹²¹³, ¹⁶²⁴ and **Mary Ella Shuttleworth**, ¹²¹³, ¹⁶²⁴, ¹⁶²⁵ 14 Nov 1918 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹²¹⁴, ¹²¹⁵, ¹²¹⁶, ¹²¹⁷ Frances was born 12 May 1894 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹²⁰⁶, ¹²⁰⁶, ¹⁶²⁷, ¹⁶²⁸ was christened 10 Jun 1894 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹⁶²⁹ died 2 Aug 1995 in Coronado, San Diego, California. ¹²¹³, ¹⁶³⁰ at age 101, and was buried 9 Aug 1995 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁶³⁰



Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage Fact: Given in marriage by her brother Thomas William Brent, 14 Nov 1918 ¹⁸³¹
- Married by: Rev. Father Fullerton of St. Michael's Church, 14 Nov 1918. 1631
- Newspaper announcement: Pensacola Gazette, Pensacola, Florida, p.5, 14 Nov 1918. 1632

- Notice of Birth: The Daily News, May 1894, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1633 VITAL STATISTICS BIRTHS
 - F.C. Brent and wife, a daughter
- census: 1900, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1634 Frances L. Brent, dau, 6, born May 1894, FL,

- residence: 108 E. Romana St.
- Confirmation: 19 May 1907, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, 1635
- First Communion: 19 May 1907, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1636
- Residence: 200 W. La Rua, 1909, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1637
- Education: 15 Sep 1909, Manhattan, New York, New York. 1638 Entered the Academy of the Sacred Heart. Manhattanville
- census: 1910, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. ¹⁶³⁹ Frances L. Brent, dau, 15, born FL, residence: 200 W. La Rua
- Education: 1909-1913, Manhattan, New York, New York. 1640 Academy of the Sacred Heart, Manhattanville
- Residence: 200 W. La Rua,, 1916, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1178 Frances B. Whitted, daughter in law, 23, father born FL, mother born NY
- Residence: 1209 N. Palafox, 1927, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1642
- Residence: 411 W. Brainard St., 1930, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida.
- Residence: 1321 Cloncurry Rd., 16 May 1938, Norfolk, Norfolk, Virginia. 1644,1645
- Residence: 1414 Cloncurry Rd., May 1939, Norfolk, Norfolk, Virginia. 1646
- Residence: 2260 Manoa Rd., 1939, Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. 1647
- census: 1940, Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. 1648 Frances L. Fick, wife, 43, born FL, 2260 Manoa R.
- Residence: 936 J Ave., 1945-1946, Coronado, San Diego, California. 1649
- Residence: 303 6th St., 1947, Coronado, San Diego, California.
- Residence: 25 May 1956, Coronado, San Diego, California. 1650
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 9 Aug 1995, San Diego, San Diego, California. Plot #547, Grave
- Mortuary: Pinkham-Mitchell Mortuary, Imperial Beach, San Diego, California. 1651

Children from this marriage were:

- + 506 F i. Catherine Eugenia Whitted 1202,1652,1653,1654 was born 29 Sep 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, 1202 was christened 27 Oct 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, 1655 died 8 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California at age 91, and was buried 15 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California.
 - Catherine married **Capt. Charles Edward Healy USN**¹⁶⁵⁶ (b. 16 Dec 1914, d. 12 Aug 2003) 18 May 1940 in Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii.
- + 507 F
 ii. **Frances Louise Whitted** ^{1652,1657} was born 6 Oct 1922 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ^{1206,1658,1659} was christened 5 Nov 1922 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹⁶⁵⁹ died 31 Aug 2010 in San Diego County, California ¹⁶⁶⁰ at age 87, and was buried 7 Sep 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁶⁶⁰
 - Frances married **Arnold Yturralde** (b. 26 Aug 1926, d. 16 Oct 2015) 8 Jun 1949 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. ¹⁶⁵⁸
- **389. Clarence Elbridge Whitted** ¹²¹⁸ (*Thomas Austin Whitted* ⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 18 Jun 1896 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida ^{1219,1220} and died 15 Aug 1978 in Pinellas County, Florida ^{131,1221} at age 82.

- census: 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁶⁶¹ Clarence, 3, born June 1896, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁵ Clarence Whitted, 14, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹¹⁷⁸ Clarence E. Whitted, 23, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL, aviator. airboat



- Occupation: Mechanic, 1920. 1662
- Residence: 656 1st St. North, 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1663
- Occupation: Employed by St. Petersburg Novelty Works, 1922. 1157
- Residence: 933 1st North, 1922, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1157
- Residence: Aug 1923, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1664,1665
- census: 1930, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁶⁶ Clarence A. Whitted, age 35, born Florida, parents born Florida
- census: 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁶⁷ Clarence E. Whitted, 43, born Florida, auto mechanic, Studebaker, D. Price, residence in 1935: Union City, Hudson Co., NJ; living at 1435 Central Ave.
- State Census: 1945, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1668 C.E. Whitted, 423 21st Ave. No., age 47, born FL, completed Sr. High School, mechanic

Clarence married **Catherine Rosa Frenz**^{1222,1223,1224} 15 Oct 1927 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ^{1224,1225} Catherine was born circa 1902 in Gonsenheim, Germany, ^{1669,1670} died 30 Jan 1994 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ^{1671,1672} about age 92, and was buried in 1994 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁷¹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1673 Katherine Whitted, age 28, born Germany, immigration year 1925
- census: 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1667 Catherine Rosa Whitted, 38, born Germany, citizenship: Al
- State Census: 1945, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁶⁸ Mrs. Katherine Whitted, 423 21st Ave. No., age 42, born Germany, completed Sr. High School, saleslady
- Cemetery: Memorial Park Cemetery, 1994, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1671

Children from this marriage were:

- + 508 M i. **Eric A. Whitted**¹⁶⁷⁴ was born 5 Jan 1926 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida and died 20 Jan 2014¹⁶⁷⁵ at age 88.
 - Eric married **Elizabeth Jean "Betty" Thorp** 1676 (b. 6 Jan 1928, d. 8 May 2010) 10 Jun 1950 in St. Pete Beach, Pinellas, Florida. 1676,1677
- + 509 F ii. **Eleanor Marguerite Whitted** was born 1 May 1928 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. Florida. Florida.
 - Eleanor married **Edwin William Prescott** ^{1671,1679} 2 Apr 1949 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁸⁰
- **390. George Bracie Whitted** ¹³¹ (*Thomas Austin Whitted* ⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 1 Oct 1898 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida, ^{131,1226} died 24 Jun 1955 in Lakeland, Polk, Florida ^{1227,1228,1229} at age 56, and was buried in 1955 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ^{131,1226,1230,1231}

General Notes: George's death certificate gives his mother's name as Jewel Phillips. It should be Julia. The informant was not a family member.

- census: 18 Jun 1900, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁹¹ George, 1, born Oct 1898, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1910, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹¹⁵⁵ George Whitted, 11, born FL, father born IA, mother born IL
- census: 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. ¹¹⁷⁸ George B. Whitted, son, age 21, born Florida, father born IA, mother born IL, printer, photograph shop
- Occupation: Kodak finisher, 1920. 1662
- Residence: 656 1st St. North, 1920, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.

- census: 1930, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁶⁸² George Whitted, 31, born Illinois
 census: 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁶⁸³ George Whitted, 41, born Florida; living at 6432 Monroe Ave.; pipe fitter, steel co.
- Occupation: Pipe Fitter Foreman, American Steel Co., 23 Jun 1955, Hammond, Lake, Indiana.
- Obituary: The Hammond Times, 24 Jun 1955, Hammond, Lake, Indiana, 1684,1685 p.A-6.
- Funeral Home: Clarence J. Huber Funeral Home. 1955. Hammond. Lake. Indiana. 1684
- Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, 1955, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 338 Section 6

George married **Beatrice E. Pepperdine**, daughter of **Frank Pepperdine**¹⁶⁸⁶ and **Florence**, ¹⁶⁸⁶ 23 Aug 1922 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ^{131,1232} Beatrice was born 13 Feb 1903 in Indiana, ¹⁶⁸⁷ died in Dec 1994 in Lake County, Indiana ¹⁶⁸⁸ at age 91, and was buried in 1994 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ^{338,1689}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1690 Beatrice Pepperdine, born Indiana
- census: 1920, Lake County, Indiana. ¹⁶⁸⁶ Beatrice Pepperdine, 16, dau of Frank Pepperdine, born
- census: 1930, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1682 Beatrice Whitted, age 27, born Indiana
- census: 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1683 Beatrice Whitted, 37, born Indiana
- Residence: 6432 Monroe Ave., 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana, 1683
- Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, 1994, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 338 Section 6

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Dorothy Jean Whitted¹³¹ was born 18 Feb 1924 in Indiana. 1683,1691 + 510 F Dorothy married Jack Hartman. 1692
- ii. **John Melvin "Jack" Whitted**¹³¹ was born 9 Jan 1926 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida^{1683,1691} and died 26 May 2013 in La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana¹⁶⁹³ at age 87. + 511 M

John married **Georgia Ruth Schultz**1692 (b. 22 Sep 1931, d. 28 Dec 2017) 1 Jul 1950 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1693

- iii. Gerald Arthur "Jerry" Whitted¹³¹ was born 18 Jul 1929 in Indiana. ^{1683,1691} + 512 M Gerald married Ida Louise. 1692
 - iv. James Albert Whitted^{131,1694} was born 14 Dec 1941 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana, ¹⁶⁹⁴ died 513 M 8 Aug 2014 in Munster, Lake, Indiana 1694 at age 72, and was buried in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1694

Noted events in his life were:

• Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1694

James married **Jacqueline Frances Grutzius**, ¹⁶⁹² daughter of **Peter Theodore Grutzius** ¹⁶⁹⁵ and **Therese Frances Glavin**, ¹⁶⁹⁵ Jacqueline was born 29 Dec 1940 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana, died 3 Apr 1986 in Munster, Lake, Indiana at age 45, and was buried in 1986 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1230,169

Noted events in her life were:

 Cemetery: Elmwood Cemetery, 1986. Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ^{1230,1695} WHITTED. Jacqueline F., 1940-1986; James A., 1940-

394. William Graham Whitted⁵⁹ (Allen Whitted⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 24 Jun 1895 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1236,1244,1245,1246} died 4 Feb 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1246,1247} at age 100, and was buried in 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1247

- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Willie G. Whitted, age 14, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1696 William G. Whitted, age 24, born Florida, living in the household of his aunt, Eliza A. Bass

 Occupation: Baker.¹²⁴⁷ From the obit: Then his father sent him off away to learn the bakery trade, and father and son started the Whitted Bakery in Sarasota around 1918.

...

Later, Whitted and his younger brother, Walter, had a bakery on Mango Street...

The business thrived, and Whitted continued baking for many years, owning bakeries in Venice and Bowling Green.

- census: 1930, Venice, Sarasota, Florida. 1249 William G. Whitted, age 35, born Florida, boarder in household
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1697 William G. Whitted, Sarasota Rt. #2, outside city limits, age 39, born Florida, completed high school, rented home, nursery worker
- Obituary: Sarasota Herald-Tribune, 6 Feb 1996, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.
- Cemetery: Sarasota Memorial Park, 1996, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

William married **Mabel Clair Jacobs** ^{59,1248,1249} 16 Jan 1931 in Punta Gorda, Charlotte, Florida. ^{59,1250,1251} Mabel was born 12 Aug 1890 in Person County, North Carolina, ^{1697,1698,1699} died 19 Feb 1972 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1698,1699,1700} at age 81, and was buried in 1972 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

General Notes: In 1920 Mabel Jacobs Smith was living in Sampson County, North Carolina, with her husband, Richard C. Smith, age 42, born Georgia; her son, James A. Smith, age 6, born Georgia; her daughter Annella Smith, age 2 yrs, 5 mos., born Georgia. Mabel was 29, born in North Carolina.

In 1930 Mabel C. Smith was living in Venice, Sarasota, Florida, age 39, and was married. Her husband is not listed in the household and Mabel is listed as head. In addition to Annella, now 12, there is a son, William H. Smith, age 9. James, who would have been 16, is not in the household.

In 1930 there are two boarders living in the household, one of them being William G. Whitted, 35, born Florida. The following year, in January 1931, William and Mabel married in Charlotte County Florida. It is not known what happened to Richard C. Smith.

In 1935 William G. and Mabel C. Whitted are living in Manatee County. He is 39, she is 40. Living with them are James A. Smith, 22, stepson, and William H. Smith, 15, stepson.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Sampson County, North Carolina. 1701 Mabel C. Smith, age 29, born North Carolina
- census: 1930, Venice, Sarasota, Florida. 1249 Mabel C. Smith, age 39, born North Carolina, married, head of household
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1697 Mabel C. Whitted, age 40, born N.C., completed 2 yrs of high school, housewife
- Cemetery: Sarasota Memorial Park, 1972, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁰² Whitted, Mabel Claire, 12 Aug 1890 19 Feb 1972, W/O William C.

The child from this marriage was:

+ 514 F i. **Allie Mae Whitted** ^{131,1703} was born 28 Jan 1932 in Ft. Morgan, Morgan, Colorado ^{131,1697,1704,1705,1706} and died 4 Jan 2011 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1706,1707} at age 78.

Allie married Hiram Leon Mullinnix¹⁶⁹⁸ (b. 6 Dec 1931, d. 21 Apr 2006) 21 Oct 1950. 1698

395. Walter Mabrin Whitted ¹261 (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 14 Jul 1902 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1262,1263} died 6 Sep 1968 in Candler, Buncombe, North Carolina ¹²⁶³ at age 66, and was buried 9 Sep 1968 in Lake Toxaway, Transylvania, North Carolina. ^{1263,1264}

- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Walter M. Whitted, age 7, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Walter Whitted, age 17, born Florida
- Occupation: Sarasota Police Department, 15 Jan 1926, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1263,1708} Walter joined the police force in 1926 and retired in October 1963; promoted to Captain in 1958

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Hudson Park, Sarasota, Florida. 1265 Walter Whitted, age 33, head of household, born Florida, policeman; living in the area of Hudson Park in Sarasota
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁰⁹ W. M. Whitted, age 37, born Florida, policeman
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1266 Walter M. Whitted, age 42, born Florida, policeman
- Residence: 1968, Sapphire, Transylvania, North Carolina. 1263,1264 This was where Walter used to vacation and then moved after retiring
- Cemetery: Lakeside Cemetery, 1968, Lake Toxaway, Transylvania, North Carolina. 1263,1264
 The cemetery is alsoknown as the Lake Toxaway Baptist Church Cemetery. Neither his name nor his wife's was found in the cemetery on Find A Grave. Indexed info from the death cert. notes that burial was at Lake Toxaway Cemetery on 9 Sept
- Funeral Home: Moore Funeral Home, 1968, Brevard, North Carolina. 1263

Walter married **Neva Mae Meininger**, ^{1265,1266,1267,1268} daughter of **William Meininger** ¹⁷¹⁰ and **Laura Annie Johnson**, ¹⁷¹⁰ 20 Mar 1923 in Manatee County, Florida. ¹²⁶⁹ Neva was born 29 Apr 1907 in Hillsborough County, Florida, ^{1265,1710} died 11 May 1987 in Ashville, Buncombe, North Carolina ¹⁷¹⁰ at age 80, and was buried 14 May 1987 in Lake Toxaway, Transylvania, North Carolina. ¹⁷¹⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota County, Florida. 1265 Neva Whitted, wife, age 28, born Florida, housewife: in the Hudson Park area of Sarasota
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1709 Neva Whitted, age 32, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1945. 1266 Neva Mae Whitted, age 38, completed 8th grade, housewife
- Cemetery: Lakeside Cemetery, 14 May 1987, Lake Toxaway, Transylvania, North Carolina. 1710
 Death cert. says burial was at Lake Toxaway Baptist Church Cemetery which is supposedly the same as the Lakeside Cemetery

Children from this marriage were:

515 F i. **Caroline Elizabeth Whitted** 1265,1711 was born 15 Jun 1924 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida 1265,1711

General Notes: Name in 1940 and 1945 censuses is Carolyn.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota County, Florida. 1265 Caroline Whitted, age 11, born Florida
- 516 F ii. **Wandalyn Marie Whitted**^{1265,1711} was born 8 Dec 1928 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1265,1711}

General Notes: Name in 1940 and 1945 censuses is Wanda.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota County, Florida. 1265 Wandalyn Whitted, age 6, born Florida
- 517 F iii. **Jo Anne Whitted**^{1265,1711} was born 5 Nov 1934 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida, ^{1265,1711} died 5 May 1985 in Lee, Madison, Florida¹⁷¹¹ at age 50, and was buried in 1985 in Lee, Madison, Florida.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota County, Florida. 1265 Jo Anne Whitted, age 0, born Florida
- Cemetery: Stonewall Cemetery, 1985, Lee, Madison, Florida. 1712

396. Ruby Adis Whitted (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 9 Mar 1904 in Florida, ^{1236,1270,1271} died 7 Oct 1984 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida ^{1270,1271} at age 80, and was buried 9 Oct 1984 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1271,1272}

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Ruby A. Whitted, age 6, born Florida

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. Ruby Whitted, age 15, born Florida
 census: 1930, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. Ruby A. Foy, age 26, born Florida, mother born FL,
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Ruby A. Foy, age 28, wife, completed 1 yr high school, housewife
- Occupation: Nurse. 1272,1714
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1714 Ruby W. Foy, 518 4th Ct. [or St.], age 41, completed 12th grade, R. Nurse
- Cemetery: Rosemary Cemetery, 9 Oct 1984, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1271,1272

Ruby married **Archie Augustus Foy**^{1257,1273,1274} 13 Mar 1928 in Polk County, Florida. ^{1272,1275,1276} Archie was born 10 Apr 1908 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{1715,1716} died 3 Apr 1961 in Lake Charles, Calcasieu, Louisiana ¹²⁷² at age 52, and was buried in 1961 in Lake Charles, Calcasieu, Louisiana. ^{1272,1717}

General Notes: Margaret Dalton is listed as another wife of Archie Foy in The Whitted Family, by Michael and Anita Evanco. No other details are given. Margaret Dalton Foy is buried in the same cemetery as Archie Agustus Foy in Lake Charles, Louisiana - Orange Grove Cemetery. They appear to have matching tombstones. He died in 1961, she died in 1985. Archies first wife, Ruby, died in 1984 and her obituary does not mention Archie. If Archie divorced Ruby and married Margaret, no record of either event has yet been unearthed.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁷¹⁸ Archie A. Foy, age 2, born Florida, son of James H. Foy, father born GA, mother born FL
- census: 1930, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1713 Archie A. Foy, age 21, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Archie Foy, age 25, head of household, completed common school, farmer
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷¹⁴ Archie A. Foy, age 37, born Florida, completed 10th grade, brick mason
- Cemetery: Graceland Cemetery, 1961, Lake Charles, Calcasieu, Louisiana. 1717 Now called Orange Grove Cemetery. Archie Agustus Foy, April 10, 1908, April 3, 1961

Children from this marriage were:

i. Ramon Archie Fov^{1257,1272,1719} was born 11 Jan 1930 in Tampa. Hillsborough. 518 M Florida. 1257,1272

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1713 Ramon A. Foy, age 0, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1714 Ramon A. Foy, age 15,
- ii. **Leonard Allen Pearce Foy**^{1257,1272} was born 16 Dec 1931 in Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida^{1257,1272} and died 12 Jan 1983 in Pasadena, Harris, Texas¹²⁷² at age 519 M 51.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1945, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1714 Lenard A. Foy, age 13, born Florida
- iii. James Charles Foy^{1257,1272,1714} was born 7 Oct 1933 in Bradenton, Manatee, 520 M Florida. 1257,1272

Noted events in his life were:

census: State of Florida, 1945, Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹⁷¹⁴ James C. Foy, age 11,

397. Belden Oliver Whitted ¹²⁷⁷ (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 9 Dec 1905 in Oneco, Manatee, Florida, ^{1236,1278} died 18 Aug 1993 in Trenton, Gilchrist, Florida ¹²⁷⁹ at age 87, and was buried in 1993 in Chiefland, Levy, Florida. ¹²⁸⁰

- Occupation: Supervisor, City Government, and General Motors. 1280
- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Belven O. Whitted, age 4, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Belden Whitted, age 14, born Florida
- census: 1930, Delhi, Ingham, Michigan. 1283 Belden O. Whitted, age 23, born Florida, son-in-law of Omer A. Wilkins, head of household. Living with him in the household is Margaret A. Whitted, dau of Omer, and Belden O. Whitted, age 0, born Michigan, grandson of Omer A. Wilkins
- census: Florida State Census, 1945, Fort Myers, Lee, Florida. 1720 Belden Whitted, age 39, born Florida, fishmonger, school through 10th grade
- Residence: Rt. 1, Box 482, Chiefland, Florida, 1993. 1721
- Funeral Home: Knauf Funeral Home, Chiefland, Levy, Florida, 1993. 1280
- Cemetery: Chiefland, 1993, Chiefland, Levy, Florida. 1722 Belden Oliver Whitted, U.S. Navy, World War II, Dec 9, 1905 - Aug 18 1993

Belden married **Olive Fern Barnes**,¹²⁸¹ daughter of **Levi Alvin Barnes**¹⁷²³ and **Mary Eva Caswell**,¹⁷²⁴ 19 Dec 1924 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹²⁸² Olive was born 19 Mar 1908 in Northport, Leelanau, Michigan, died 1 Mar 1970 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ¹⁷²⁵ at age 61, and was buried in Mar 1970 in Pasco County, Florida. ¹⁷²⁶

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 22 Feb 1928, Sarasota County, Florida. 1727 Custody of children shared on a 6-mos. basis

Noted events in her life were:

- Occupation: Cigar roller, 1930, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1728
- Cemetery: Holton Cemetery, Mar 1970, Pasco County, Florida. 1726
- State Census: 1935, Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹⁷²⁹ Olive Ellis, 26, wife, living at 8307 11th St.

Children from this marriage were:

521 F i. **Dorothy Evelyn Whitted**¹⁷³⁰ was born 21 Oct 1925 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1731,1732}

Noted events in her life were:

Residence: 8307 11th St., Tampa, FL, Aug 1942. 1733

Dorothy married **William David Sage**¹⁷³⁰ 14 Aug 1942 in Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida. 1734 William was born about 1921 in Key West, Monroe, Florida. 1735

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Sheet Metal Worker, Aug 1942. ¹⁷³³
- Residence: 6903 N. Willow, Tampa, FL, Aug 1942. 1733
- 522 F ii. **Belda Fay Whitted** was born 27 Oct 1926 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷³²

Noted events in her life were:

 State Census: 1935, Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹⁷²⁹ Dorothy E. Whitted, living with stepfather, Jno. W. Ellis, age 9

Belda married **Robert Wilson McDonald**¹⁷³⁶ 24 Jul 1944 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷³⁷ Robert was born 9 Sep 1923 in Florida, ¹⁷³⁸ died 29 Oct 1975 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ¹⁷³⁸ at age 52, and was buried 1 Nov 1975 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹⁷³⁸

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Sunset Memory Gardens, 1 Nov 1975, Hillsborough County, Florida. 1738

Belda next married **William Charles Alday**¹⁷³² 8 Apr 1978 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida.¹⁷³⁹ William was born 27 Sep 1922 in Tennessee. ¹⁷³⁹

Belden next married **Margaret A. Wilkins**¹²⁸³ circa 1929.¹²⁸⁴ Margaret was born circa 1909 in Michigan.¹²⁸³

Marriage Notes: No marriage record has been found yet for Margaret and Belden but they were

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

probably married by 1930 when Belden Omer Whitted was born in Michigan. Belden Whitted Sr. had divorced his first wife in Feb 1928 so he probably married Margaret about 1929

Noted events in her life were:

 census: 1930, Delhi, Ingham, Michigan. 1283 Margaret A. Whitted, age 21, born Michigan, living in the household with her parents, Omer A. and Barbara A. Wilkins and other family members as well as her husband Belden O. Whitted and their son Belden O. Whitted

Children from this marriage were:

523 M i. Belden Omer Whitted 1740 was born 15 Jan 1930 in Lansing, Ingham, Michigan. 1283,1741

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Delhi, Ingham, Michigan. 1283 Belden O. Whitted, age 0, born Michigan
- Residence: Jun 1954, Lake Charles, Calcasieu, Louisiana. 1742 Whereabouts noted in divorce paperwork

Belden married Patricia Harvey¹⁷⁴¹ 24 Sep 1952 in Englewood, Sarasota, Florida. ^{1743,1744}

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Divorce Filed: 12 Nov 1954, Polk County, Florida. ¹⁷⁴²
- 524 M ii. **Allen Oliver Whitted**¹⁷⁴¹ was born 30 Oct 1935 in Lansing, Ingham, Michigan ¹⁷⁴¹ and died 22 Mar 2004¹⁷⁴⁵ at age 68.

Allen married **Mae Dell McBride**¹⁷⁴¹ 12 Dec 1953 in Calcasieu Parish, Louisiana. ¹⁷⁴¹ Mae was born 2 Dec 1939 in Lake Charles, Calcasieu, Louisiana. ¹⁷⁴⁶

Belden next married **Vivian June Gephart**, ¹²⁸⁵ daughter of **Robert Lewis Gephart** and **Mary Viola Nave**,. ¹⁷⁴⁷ Vivian was born 7 Jul 1911 in Huntington County, Indiana, died 21 Oct 1998 in Trenton, Gilchrist, Florida at age 87, and was buried in 1998 in Chiefland, Levy, Florida.

Marriage Notes: According to one researcher, Vivian married Belden sometime between 1935 and 1945.

General Notes: Vivian Gephart's father died before 1920; her mother remarried to John L. Shattuck; Vivian sometimes used the surname Shattuck when she was younger.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: Florida State Census, 1945, Fort Myers, Lee, Florida. 1748 Vivian Whitted, age 32, born Indiana, housewife, school through 10th grade
- Residence: Rt. 1, Box 482, Chiefland, Florida, 1993. 1280
- Cemetery: Chiefland Cemetery, 1998, Chiefland, Levy, Florida. 1749 WHITTED. Vivian J., July 4, 1912, Oct. 21, 1998; Belden O., Dec. 9, 1905, Aug. 18, 1993

398. Clyde J. Whitted ^{1286,1287} (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 23 May 1907 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1286,1288} died 6 Jul 2000 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1286,1288,1289} at age 93, and was buried 9 Jul 2000 in Wauchula, Hardee, Florida. ^{1286,1289}

- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Clyde J. Whitted, age 2, born Florida
- census: 1920. Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Clyde Whitted, age 12, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Clyde Whitted, age 27, head of household, born Florida, completed common school. owns house, electrician
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁰ Clyde Whitted, age 32, born Florida, electrician, completed 8th grade
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1258 Clyde Whitted, age 37, completed 9th grade, electrician
- Obituary: Sarasota Herald-Tribune, 7 Jul 2000, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1289 B Section, p. BS6
- Cemetery: Wauchula Cemetery, 2000, Wauchula, Hardee, Florida. ¹⁷⁵¹ WHITTED, Clyde Whitted, May 23, 1907, July 6, 2000; Married Mar. 21, 1929; Ruth E. Griffis, Aug. 12, 1902, Aug. 13, 1998

Clyde married **Ruth Estelle Griffis**,¹²⁹⁰ daughter of **Daniel Bartow Griffis**, and **Mary Elizabeth Hamilton**,¹²⁹⁰ 21 Mar 1929 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. Plorida. Ruth was born 12 Aug 1902 in Crescent City, Putnam, Florida, 1752,1753,1754 died 13 Aug 1998 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida 1290,1754 at age 96, and was buried in 1998 in Wauchula, Hardee, Florida. 1290

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Ruth P. Whitted, wife, age 30, completed high school, housewife
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1750 Ruth Whitted, wife, age 37, born Florida, completed 4 yrs of high school
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1258 Ruth Whitted, age 40, born Florida, completed 12th grade, housewife
- Cemetery: Wauchula Cemetery, 1998, Wauchula, Hardee, Florida. ¹⁷⁵³ WHITTED, Clyde Whitted, May 23, 1907, July 6, 2000; Married Mar. 21, 1929; Ruth E. Griffis, Aug. 12, 1902, Aug. 13, 1998

Children from this marriage were:

525 M i. **Allen Clyde Whitted**^{1750,1755} was born 22 Jun 1937 in Florida, ^{1750,1755} died 8 Mar 1998 in Texas¹⁷⁵⁵ at age 60, and was buried in 1998 in San Antonio, Bexar, Texas. ¹⁷⁵⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Fort Sam Houston National Cemetery, 1998, San Antonio, Bexar, Texas. 1755 Allan Whitted, AMN, US Air Force, Korea, June 22, 1937, Mar. 8, 1998
- 526 M ii. Larry Whitted¹²⁵⁸ was born circa 1941 in Florida. ¹²⁵⁸
- 527 F iii. **Mary Anita Whitted**¹⁷⁵¹ was born 18 Nov 1946 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ^{1751,1756} and died 21 Apr 2009 at age 62.

399. Ila Marie Whitted (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 8 Oct 1909 in Manatee County, Florida, ^{1236,1293,1294} died 5 Jan 2001 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1294,1295} at age 91, and was buried in Jan 2001 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹²⁹⁵

General Notes: Illa's name is given as Ila and Ida in some documents but it is Illa in her marriage license and certificate.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Manatee County, Florida. 1236 Ila M. Whitted, age 7 months, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Ida Whitted, age 10, born Florida
- census: 1940, Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁷ Ila M. Corbett, age 31, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁸ Ila Corbett, age 35, born Florida, completed 10th grade, metal worker
- Cemetery: Palms Memorial Park, Jan 2001, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1295 Section B, Lot 87, grave is unmarked but next to Hoke Corbett's gravestone

lla married **Colonel Hoke Corbett** ¹²⁹⁶ 2 Dec 1929 in Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹²⁹⁶ Hoke was born 15 Mar 1908 in Pearson, Coffee, Georgia, ^{1293,1759,1760} died 28 Dec 1986 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida ^{1293,1759,1760} at age 78, and was buried 31 Dec 1986 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Sulphur Springs, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁷ Colonel Corbett, age 32, born Georgia, lived in Tampa in 1935, bunch? maker, cigar manufacture. Sulphur Springs is an area in Tampa
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁸ Hoke Corbett, age 36, born Georgia, completed high school, U.S.C.G. [U.S. Coast Guard?]
- Cemetery: Palms Memorial Park, 31 Dec 1986, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁹ Lot 86, Section A: C. Hoke Corbett, U.S. Coast Guard, Mar. 15, 1908, Dec. 28, 1986.

The child from this marriage was:

528 F i. Patricia Marie Corbett was born 21 Apr 1945 in Baltimore, Maryland. 1293

400. Floyd Allen Whitted ¹²⁹⁷ (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary

Whitted ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 4 Jun 1911 in Manatee County, Florida, ¹²⁹⁷ died 4 Jun 2006 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1297,1298} at age 95, and was buried 8 Jun 2006 in Bluffton, Beaufort, South Carolina. ¹²⁹⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Floyd Whitted, age 8 born Florida. Floyd appears in this census twice, once in the household of his mother, Viola Whitted, and once in the household of his aunt, Eliza A. Bass, also in Manatee County
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. ¹²⁵⁷ Floyd A. Whitted, age 23, step-son, born Florida, completed twoyears of high school, common laborer
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁶¹ Floyd A. Whitted, age 28, single, lodger in the household of Ben F. Powell, attendant, retail gas & oil station
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁵⁸ Floyd Whitted, age 32, born Florida, completed 10th grade, electrician
- Obituary: "The State" newspaper, Columbia, South Carolina, 6 Jun 2006. 1297
- Cemetery: Maye River Baptist Church Cemetery, 8 Jun 2006, Bluffton, Beaufort, South Carolina. 1297,1762 Floyd Allen, Whitted, Sr., Jun. 4, 1911, Jun 4, 2006

Floyd married **Vera Bennett** ¹²⁹⁷ 30 Oct 1945 in Savannah, Chatham, Georgia. ¹²⁹⁹ Vera was born 26 Nov 1923 in South Carolina, ¹²⁹⁹ died 13 Jun 1997 in Jasper County, South Carolina ^{1763,1764} at age 73, and was buried in 1997 in Bluffton, Beaufort, South Carolina.

Noted events in her life were:

Cemetery: Maye River Baptist Church Cemetery, 1997, Bluffton, Beaufort, South Carolina. 1763
 Vera B., Whitted, Nov. 26, 1923, Jun. 13, 1997

The child from this marriage was:

i. Floyd Allen Whitted¹²⁹⁷ was born 21 Sep 1946 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹²⁹⁹ Floyd married someone Cheryl Ann Wienkop¹⁷⁶⁵ 5 May 1973 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁶⁶

Noted events in their marriage were:

Divorce: 23 Oct 1981, Hillsborough County, Florida, ¹⁷⁶⁷

401. Anita Mae Whitted (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 24 Mar 1913 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, ^{1300,1301} died 14 Sep 1995 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1302,1303} at age 82, and was buried in 1995 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³⁰⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Listed in census are Mary, age 6, born Florida
- census: 1930, Miami, Dade, Florida. ¹⁷⁶⁸ Mae Whitted, 24, single, roomer, father born IN, mother born FL; living in the boarding house of William O. Notley
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Miami, Dade, Florida. ¹⁷⁶⁹ Mae Cannon [indexed as Mac], age 22, born Texas [incorrect], wife
- census: 1940, Dade County, Florida. 1770 Anna Mae Naylor, age 24, born Florida, residence in 1935
 same place, beautician, beauty parlor
- Cemetery: Palms Robarts Memorial Park, 1995, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Anita married **Burney Wilson Cannon**¹³⁰¹ 14 Jun 1930 in Miami, Dade, Florida. ^{1301,1305} Burney was born circa 1911 in Texas. ^{1769,1771}

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: 1938, Dade County, Florida. 1772

Noted events in his life were:

 census: State of Florida, 1935, Miami, Dade, Florida. 1769 Bernie Cannon [indexed as Bennie], age 24, born Texas The child from this marriage was:

530 F i. Beldene Celeste Cannon was born 31 Jan 1934 in Miami, Dade, Florida. 1301

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1940, Dade County, Florida. 1770 Beldene Cnnon, age 8, stepdaughter, born Florida; suppl. questions: father born TX, mother born FL
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Miami, Dade, Florida. 1769 Beldene Cannon, age 3, born Texas, dau

Beldene married **John Clarence Abdul** 1301 31 Jan 1950 in Coeur d"Alene, Kootenai, Idaho. 1301

Noted events in their marriage were:

Divorce: 26 Apr 1985, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida, 1301

Anita next married **Edward C. Naylor** 25 Dec 1938 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{1306,1307} Edward was born 14 Apr 1917 in Chicago, Cook, Illinois ¹⁷⁷³ and died 26 Oct 1993 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ¹⁷⁷⁴ at age 76.

Marriage Notes: After Anita Mae and Edward C. Naylor divorced in 1946, Edward married Gladys Paden in Fort Lauderdale, Florida, on 23 March 1947. Marriage Book 22, p.247, cert. #5619.

Noted events in their marriage were:

Divorce: 1946. Sarasota. Sarasota. Florida. 1775

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Dade County, Florida. 1770 Edward C. Naylor, age 22, born Illinois, res. in 1935: Trenton, NJ
- Occupation: Electrician for a power company, 1940, Dade County, Florida.

Anita next married **Michael Hajduk Evanco Lt. Col.** 10 Sep 1948 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ^{1301,1308} Michael was born 3 Mar 1920 in Verona, Allegheny, Pennsylvania, ^{1301,1776,1777} died 30 Jan 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1776,1778} at age 75, and was buried in 1996 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Palms Robarts Memorial Park, 1996, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida.

402. Murray Whitted (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 23 May 1915 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{1300,1309,1310} and died 14 Mar 2006 in Manatee County, Florida ¹³¹¹ at age 90.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Murray Whitted, age 4y 7m, born Florida
- census: 1930, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1713 Murray L. Whitted, brother-in-law, age 14, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Murray Whitted, head of household, age 19, born Florida, 1 year high school, house rented, grove work
- census: 1940, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1780 Murray Whitted, age 24, born Florida, truck driver for an oil company; suppl questions: parents both born in Florida [but his father was born in Iowa]

Murray married **Alberta Hunter**^{1257,1312} 29 Oct 1934 in Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida. ^{1309,1313} Alberta was born circa 1918 in Bradenton, Manatee, Florida. ^{1257,1781}

Noted events in their marriage were:

- MarriageWitnesses: Mrs. Mae Cannon, sister of Murray Whitted, 29 Oct 1934, Fort Lauderdale, Broward, Florida. 1313
- Divorce: 1938, Charlotte County, Florida. 1782

Noted events in her life were:

census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Alberta, age 17, wife, common school, housewife

Murray next married **Verdie Irene Smith** 1314 15 Feb 1938 in Sarasota County, Florida. 1314 Verdie was born 21 Oct 1918 in Georgia 1783 and died 30 Mar 1996 in Sarasota County, Florida 1784,1785 at age 77.

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1783 Verdie I. Whitted, age 20, born Georgia

Children from this marriage were:

531 M i. Vernon M. Whitted 1786 was born circa 1940 in Florida. 1786

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Oneco, Manatee, Florida. 1786 Vernon M. Whitted, son, age 8/12 yr., born Florida
- 532 F ii. Rosemary Whitted¹³⁰⁹ was born 2 Jan 1943 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³⁰⁹

403. Allene Viola Whitted (Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 10 Oct 1918 in Florida, ^{1315,1316} died 6 Mar 1986 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington ^{1317,1318,1319} at age 67, and was buried in 1986 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹³²⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1256 Alline Whitted, age 1, born Florida
- census: State of Florida, 1935, Manatee County, Florida. 1257 Allene V. age 16, born Florida, step-daughter, completed 10th grade, student
- census: 1940, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹³²² Allene Bright, wife, age 21, completed 10th grade, born Florida
- Cemetery: Pines Cemetery, 1986, Opportunity, Spokane, Washington. ¹³¹⁷ BEEBE, Beloved wife and mother, Allene V., 1918-1986; Married July 12, 1944; Beloved husband and father, Henry L., 1923-1974

Allene married **Minor Preston Bright**^{1321,1322} 19 Aug 1935 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹³²¹ Minor was born circa 1910 in Florida. ¹³²² and died in Feb 1969 in Hillsborough County, Florida. ¹⁷⁸⁷ about age 59.

Marriage Notes: There is a record of divorce in Sarasota, Florida, for M. Preston Bright and Bernice Noles, 1934, Vol. 53, cert. #2425. This may be the same Preston Bright who married Allene Viola Whitted in Sarasota in 1935. If so, then he had been married before he married Allene. Florida Divorce Index. 1927-2001. FamilySearch.org

Noted events in their marriage were:

Divorce: 1944. Hillsborough County. Florida. 1788

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1940, Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. 1322 Preston Bright, age 30, completed 8th grade, born Florida, repairman, coal company

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Minor Preston Bright¹⁷⁸⁹ was born 28 Sep 1937 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁷⁸⁹
 General Notes: Minor Preston Bright's name was legally changed on 5 Mar 1945 to Preston Lee Beebe
- 534 F ii. **Barbara Allene Bright** was born 3 Sep 1941 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁷⁸⁹

 General Notes: Barbara Allene Bright's name was legally changed on 5 Mar 1945 to Barbara Allene Beebe

Allene next married **Henry Lee Beebe**^{1317,1319} 12 Jul 1944 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida. ^{1319,1323,1324} Henry was born 26 Mar 1923 in Langley, Island, Washington, ^{1319,1790,1791} died 27 Jan 1974 ^{1317,1791} at age 50, and was buried in 1974 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹⁷⁹⁰

- Military Enlistment: Army Air Force, Dec 1943, Spokane, Spokane, Washington. 1792
- Military Service: Army Air Force, 1944-1945.¹⁷⁹³ During WWII: As a B-17 Fortress gunner, Staff Sgt. Beebe flew 35 missions in the European theater of operations, winning the Air Medal with three oak leaf clusters, and the Purple Heart.

Cemetery: Pines Cemetery, 1974, Opportunity, Spokane, Washington. ¹³¹⁷ BEEBE, Beloved wife and mother, Allene V., 1918-1986; Married July 12, 1944; Beloved husband and father, Henry L., 1923-1974

Children from this marriage were:

- 535 F i. Viola Ronnilee Beebe 1319 was born 22 Jan 1946 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. 1319
- 536 F ii. Mary Louise Beebe 1319 was born 27 Jul 1947 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida, 1319
- 537 F iii. Linda Gail Beebe 1319 was born 24 Aug 1948 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1319
- **404.** Ethel Gertrude Davis 131 (Martha Ellen Whitted 5 , Elbridge Mabrin Whitted 4 , Jonathan Whitted 3 , Mary Whitted 2 , Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 26 Mar 1884 131 and died 30 Jun 1924 131 at age 40.

Ethel married Milton Ware Turner¹³¹ 8 Jul 1904.¹³¹

Children from this marriage were:

- 538 M i. Milton Hayward Turner¹⁷⁹⁴ was born 16 Aug 1907¹³¹ and died in Nov 1908¹³¹ at age 1.
- 539 F ii. Olynthus Ware Turner. 131
- **406.** Samuel Jones Davis¹³¹ (Martha Ellen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 13 May 1887. ¹³¹

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 721 Sam J. Davis, 23, born Florida

Samuel married Myra Katherine¹³¹ 11 May 1919.¹³¹

Children from this marriage were:

- 540 F i. Marian Catherine Davis 131 was born 19 May 1920. 131
- 541 M ii. Samuel James Davis¹³¹ was born 11 Mar 1922.¹³¹
- 542 F iii. **Vivian Davis**¹³¹ was born 16 Jun 1923.¹³¹
- **414.** Clara G. Whitted ¹³⁷⁰ (William Whitted ⁵, Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1885 in Indiana ¹³⁷⁰ and died 24 Mar 1973 in Marengo, Calhoun, Michigan ¹³⁷¹ at age 88.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, New Trier, Cook, Illinois. 1795 Clara Stout, 25, wife, born IN
- Residence: Mar 1912, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹³⁵³ Mentioned in the obituary of her sister, Agnes Loraine, as Mrs. Claude Stout of Marshall, MI.
- census: 1920, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. 1796 Clara W. Stout, 35, wife, born IN
- census: 1930, Marengo, Calhoun, Michigan. 1797 Clara W. Stout, 45, wife, born IN
- Cemetery: Oakridge Cemetery, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. 1798 Plot: 4, Williamson, Lot 19-5

Clara married **Claude S. Stout**, ¹³⁷⁰ son of **C. S. Stout** ¹³⁷⁰ and **Victoria E. Jenks**, ¹³⁷⁰ 12 Aug 1908 in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹³⁷² Claude was born 25 Jan 1880 in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan, ^{1370,1799} died 28 Jan 1951 in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan ¹⁷⁹⁹ at age 71, and was buried in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹⁸⁰⁰

General Notes: Middle name on Find A Grave is given as Selah. Unverified info.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, New Trier, Cook, Illinois. 1795 C.S. Stout, head, 29, born Michigan
- census: 1920, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹⁷⁹⁶ Claude S. Stout, head, 39, born Michigan
- census: 1930, Marengo, Calhoun, Michigan. 1797 Claude S. Stout, head, 50, born Michigan
- Cemetery: Oakridge Cemetery, 31 Jan 1951, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹⁸⁰⁰ Plot: 4, Williamson, Lot 19

Children from this marriage were:

543 F i. Elizabeth J. Stout 1796,1797 was born circa 1910 in Michigan. 1797

544 M ii. **William W. Stout**^{1797,1801} was born circa 1911 in Michigan.¹⁷⁹⁷
545 F iii. **Harriet Lorraine Stout** was born 31 Dec 1912 in Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan.¹⁸⁰²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Marengo, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹⁷⁹⁷ Harriet L. Stout, 17 born MI
 Harriet married Eugene Purcell 29 Dec 1933 in LaGrange County, Indiana. ¹⁸⁰² Eugene was born 21 Oct 1911 in Columbus, Trumbull, Ohio. ¹⁸⁰²
- 546 F iv. Margaret I. Stout 1796,1797 was born circa 1914 in Michigan. 1797
- 547 M v. Richard K. Stout 1796,1797 was born circa 1917 in Michigan. 1797
- **415.** Agnes Loraine Whitted (William Whitted ⁵, Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1890 in Indiana, ¹³⁷³ died 7 Mar 1912 in St. Louis, Missouri ¹³⁵³ about age 22, and was buried in Mar 1912 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵³

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Nokomis, Montgomery, Illinois. 1373 Lorene W. Criswell, 20, born Indiana, both parents born Indiana
- Obituary: The Daily Clintonian, 11 Mar 1912, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁵³ p.1: Bring Body Home

Mrs. AGNES LORAINE CRISWELL, a former Clinton girl, died in a hospital at St. Louis, last Friday, of tuberculosis of the bowels, and the body arrived in Clinton, accompanied by her husband, John Criswell, Sunday morning. It was taken to the home of her brother, Horace Whitted and father, William Whitted, on South Third Street. The funeral will be held from the M.E. Church at 2:30 Tuesday afternoon. Besides her husband, a son about 4 years old, and 2 brothers, Horace and Enoch, the latter in the Navy, and a sister, Mrs. Claude Stout of Marshall, MI, survive.

Mrs. Criswell was born and raised in Clinton and had many friends here. She and her husband moved from here to Nokomis, IL, and from there to St. Louis. An operation was at first performed in the hospital last week for appendicitis, but a second operation was necessary and revealed the real nature of the disease.

Agnes married **John L. Criswell**. 1373 John was born 29 Jul 1887 in Ohio 1373,1803 and died in Mar 1964 at age 76.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Nokomis, Montgomery, Illinois. 1373 John L.Criswell, 28, born Ohio
- census: 1920, Crawford County, Kansas. ¹⁸⁰⁴ John L. Criswell, 37, married, born Ohio. He has remarried since his wife died in 1912 to Lenora, age 31, born IL. Son Elmonte is 11, born IL
- census: 1930, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan. ¹⁸⁰⁵ John L. Criswell, 48, married, born Ohio, parents born Ohio. John and wife Lenora A. are the only two in the household

The child from this marriage was:

i. Elmont E. Criswell 1373 was born 16 Apr 1908 in Illinois 1373,1806 and died 29 Aug 1992 1806 at age 84.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Nokomis, Montgomery, Illinois. 1373 Elmont E. Criswell, age 2, born Illinois
- census: 1920, Crawford County, Kansas. 1804 Elmonte Criswell, 11, born IL
- **419.** Mary Letha Adams (Adalula Adilen Whitted ⁵, Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 26 Jul 1892 in Indiana. ^{1385,1393,1394}

General Notes: Mary L. Adams middle name has been spelled as Leofa, Leafa, Leafy and Letha in various documents.

There are several marriage records for Mary and in each case her surname is Adams. She married first, Clyde Shell Turner on 3 Apr 1911 in Clinton, IN. First marriage for both. MF 2224337, p.353.

She married a Harry (N. or U.) Dunn on 13 Nov 1917 in Indianapolis. He was single, her status was

unknown. MF 499412 & 413547, p.312.

She married Harry Dunn again on 1 Jan 1920 in Vigo County, IN. Mary's record says she was married before but marriage ended in divorce in 1916, Newport, IN. MF 1392804, p.319

Her next marriage was to John Henry Young on 7 July 1924 in Vigo County, IN. Mary stated she was married once before but that ended in divorce in 1918. MF 1905908, p.255

Some of the MF images are not available online yet and must be looked at before all of these marriages can be sorted out.

In the 1930 census, Letha Adams is living in the household with Charles and Lula, her parents, surname is Adams. In 1930, a son, Charles O. (or A.), is living with her and her parents. In his marriage application in 1939, he is Charles A. Adams, born 9 July 1917 in West Terre Haute, IN. His father's name is unknown. He was adopted by Mary L. Adams, his foster mother.

In her mother's obituary in 1943 (in Find A Grave):

Mrs. Lulu Adams, 74, New Goshen, died at the home of her daughter, Mrs. J. C. Caslin, 1660 Liberty Ave, Terre Haute at 4:45 a.m. Friday following a long illness. Apparently Mary married one more time at least. In the 1940 census there is a Julius C. and Mary McCaslin living in Terre Haute. Mary is 47, about the right age, so this could be her.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Wabash Township, Parke, Indiana. ¹³⁸⁵ Mary L. Adams, age 7, born July 1892, Indiana
- census: 1910, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1386 Leafa Adams, age 17, born Indiana
- Occupation: Book Keeper, 1911, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1807
- census: 1930, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. 1388 Letha Adams, 37, born Indiana

Mary married **Clyde Shell Turner**, ¹³⁹⁵ son of **George Washington Turner**, 3 Apr 1911 in Vermillion County, Indiana. Clyde was born 10 Dec 1888 in Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. ¹³⁹⁵

Marriage Notes: This is a first marriage for both Clyde and Mary.

Noted events in their marriage were:

Marriage License: 3 Apr 1911, Vermillion County, Indiana. 1809

The child from this marriage was:

549 M i. Charles O. Adams¹³⁸⁸ was born 9 Jul 1917 in West Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{1388,1810}

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1930, Fayette, Vigo, Indiana. ¹³⁸⁸ Charles O. Adams, son, age 12, born Indiana Charles married **Thelma June Shute**, daughter of **Harry Shute** ¹⁸¹⁰ and **Edna Richardson**, ¹⁸¹⁰ 4 Nov 1939 in Vigo County, Indiana. ¹⁸¹⁰ Thelma was born 12 Jun 1917 in Vermillion County, Indiana. ¹⁸¹⁰

Mary next married **Harry N. Dunn**, ¹³⁹⁶ son of **Taylor Dunn** and **Mary Newman**, ¹⁸¹¹ 13 Nov 1917 in Indianapolis, Marion, Indiana. ¹³⁹⁷, ¹³⁹⁸ Harry was born 19 Sep 1891 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ¹³⁹⁶

Marriage Notes: There is another marriage record for Harry Dunn and Mary L. Adams in Vigo County, Indiana, 1 Jan 1920 license issued and marriage was certified. Harry has been married once before, spouse died in 1915. Mary was married once before; it ended in divorce in 1916. Mary is living in Terre Haute, working as a clerk. Harry is a barber. His mother, who is deceased, is Matilda Leon. No mention of their 1917 marriage in Marion County. *Indiana Marriages*, 1811-2007, FHL database, MF 1392804, p.319.

Mary next married **John Henry Young**, son of **Alram Young**¹³⁹⁹ and **Anna Stemson**, ¹³⁹⁹ 4 Jul 1924 in Vigo County, Indiana. ¹³⁹⁹ John was born 3 Sep 1887 in Brooklyn, Kings, New York.

Marriage Notes: In this marriage, according to the marriage license application, Mary's name is given as Mary Leafa Adams. This is not her first marriage and she has been married once before. Marriage ended in divorce in 1918. This is the first marriage for John. He is a farmer, presently living in

Staunton, Indiana.

420. Virginia May Whitted^{1414,1415} (*Florence Morgan Whitted* ⁵, *Enoch Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 30 Apr 1901 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ^{1414,1415,1416} died 25 Jul 1992 in Portage, Porter, Indiana ¹⁴¹⁴ at age 91, and was buried in 1992 in Merrillville, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁴¹⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Calumet Park Cemetery, 1992, Merrillville, Lake, Indiana. 1414 Gravestone: Virginia W. Frame, 1901-1992
- Obituary: :Portage Journal-Press, 29 Jul 1992, Portage, Porter, Indiana.

Virginia married **John T. Frame**,¹⁴¹⁴ son of **John Frame**^{1415,1417} and **Barbara Thompson**,^{1415,1417} 2 Apr 1923 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{1415,1417} John was born 25 May 1900 in North Lanarkshire, Scotland, ^{1812,1813,1814} died 2 Dec 1965 in Lake County, Indiana ¹⁸¹² at age 65, and was buried in Dec 1965 in Merrillville, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁸¹²

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Miner, 1923, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1415 Information given in marriage license application
- Occupation: Machinist, Power & Fuel Dept of U.S. Steel, 1963. 1812
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 2 Dec 1965, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1815 JOHN FRAME CLINTON, IND. (Special)

John Frame, 64, Gary, formerly of Clinton, died Friday morning. He is survived by the widow, Virginia; two sons, John, Gary, and Russell, in Utah; three sisters, Mrs. Barbara McCormick, Gary, Mrs. Jeanette Stewart, Evergreen Park, Ill., and Mrs. Mary Smith, Chicago, and 10 grandchildren. Services will be at Gary.

Cemetery: Calumet Park Cemetery, 1965, Merrillville, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁸¹² Gravestone: John T. Frame, 1900-1965

Children from this marriage were:

550 M i. **John M. Frame**. 1812

551 M ii. **Russell William Frame**^{1812,1816} was born 15 Aug 1929 in Indiana¹⁸¹⁶ and died 14 Nov 1997 in Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California¹⁸¹⁶ at age 68.

421. Mary Florence Whitted¹⁴¹⁸ (Florence Morgan Whitted⁵, Enoch Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 20 Jan 1903 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ¹⁴¹⁸ died 28 Jul 1979 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ¹⁴¹⁸ at age 76, and was buried 31 Jul 1979 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,1418}

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Roselawn Memorial Park, 31 Jul 1979, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 338,1418 Gravestone: MAIR, Mary F., 1903-1979, Adam, 1901-1986
- Obituary: Princeton Daily Clarion, 30 Jul 1979, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana.

Mary married **Adam Mair Jr.**, ^{1419,1420} son of **Adam Mair** ¹⁴²⁰ and **Janet Burnside**, ¹⁴²⁰ 2 Jun 1923 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{1421,1422} Adam was born 14 Mar 1901 in Larkhall, Lanarkshire, Scotland, ^{1419,1817,1818} died 30 May 1986 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ¹⁴¹⁹ at age 85, and was buried 2 Jun 1986 in Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. ^{338,1419}

Noted events in his life were:

- Occupation: Miner, 1923, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana. 1422
- Cemetery: Roselawn Memorial Park, 2 Jun 1986, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 338,1419 Gravestone: Gravestone: MAIR, Mary F., 1903-1979, Adam, 1901-1986
- Obituary: Princeton Daily Clarion, 2 Jun 1986, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1419

Children from this marriage were:

552 M i. Robert Mair. 1420

553 M ii. Charles Mair. 1420

422. Russell France Whitted ¹⁴²³ (Florence Morgan Whitted ⁵, Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 12 Oct 1904 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ¹⁴²³ died 13 Mar

1953 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana 1424,1425 at age 48, and was buried 15 Mar 1953 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1423

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1819 Russell E. Whitted, age 35, electric motorman, Kings Coal Mine
- Occupation: Electric motorman, Kings Coal Mine, 24 Apr 1940, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana.
- Residence: 602 State Street, 24 Apr 1940, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1819
- Obituary: Terre Haute Tribune, 14 Mar 1953, Terre Haute, Vigo, Indiana. 1423,1820 RUSSELL F. WHITTED.

CLINTON, Ind., March 14. -- (Special)

- --Russell F. Whitted, 48 years old, of Princeton, formerly of Clinton, died at the Princeton General Hospital Thursday. Mr. Whitted was reported to have suffered a cerebral hemorrhage while at work at King Mine where he was employed. Surviving are his morhter, Mrs. Mollie Whitted, of Gary; his wife, Mary Dennis Whitted; one daughter, Betty Jean Walker of Standish, Mich., also formerly of Clinton; one brother, Charles, of Princeton; four sisters, Mrs. Mary Mair, Appleton, Wis.; Mrs. Virginia Frame, Gary; Mrs. Audrey Osborne, Chicago, Ill, and Mrs Mildred Gilmore, Clinton. Funeral services will be held at the Colvine Mortuary in Princeton at 2 o'clock Sunday afternoon. Rev. John Magness will officiate, with burial in Odd Fellows cemetery.
- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 15 Mar 1953, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1423,1425 The cemetery is in Patoka Township. Section ENE, Row 3, Lot 165. *Russell F. Whitted, 1904-1954*

Russell married **Mary J. Dennis**. ^{1426,1427} Mary was born in 1910 in Indiana, ^{1821,1822} died in 1970 in 1970 at age 60, and was buried in 1970 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana.

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 1970, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ¹⁴²⁵ Cemetery is in Patoka Township. Section ENE, Row 3, Lot 165. *Mary J. Whitted, 1910-1970*
- census: 1940, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1819 Mary J. Whitted, age 29, born Indiana

The child from this marriage was:

554 F i. Betty Jean Whitted^{1423,1824} was born circa 1929 in Illinois. ¹⁸²⁵

423. Charles Edward Whitted ⁸³⁹ (Florence Morgan Whitted ⁵, Enoch Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 4 Sep 1906 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ^{1428,1429} died 25 Jul 1971 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ^{1428,1429} at age 64, and was buried 26 Jul 1971 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ^{1428,1430}

Noted events in his life were:

- Obituary: Princeton Daily Clarion, 26 Jul 1971, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana.
- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 26 Jul 1971, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1428,1430 Section: ESE Row 19 Lot 681: WHITTED: Oveda M., 1907-2007; Charles E., 1906-1971

Charles married **Oveda Mae "Bobby" Neidlinger**, ¹⁴²⁸ daughter of **Ernest Neidlinger**, ¹⁸²⁶ and **Ada Payne**, ¹⁸²⁶ Oveda was born 27 Sep 1907 in Rosedale, Parke, Indiana, ¹⁸²⁶ died 25 Sep 2007 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana, ¹⁸²⁶ at age 99, and was buried 29 Sep 2007 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana, ^{1430,1826}

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 29 Sep 2007, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1430,1826 Section: ESE Row 19 Lot 681: WHITTED: Oveda M., 1907-2007; Charles E., 1906-1971
- Obituary: Princeton Daily Clarion, 27 Sep 2007, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1826

The child from this marriage was:

555 M i. Robert Whitted. 1827

424. Mildred Elizabeth Whitted ⁸³⁹ (*Florence Morgan Whitted* ⁵, *Enoch Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 29 Aug 1908 in Shepardsville, Vigo, Indiana, ^{839,1431} died 5 Sep 1990 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana ^{839,1431,1432} at age 82, and was buried 8 Sep 1990 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ^{1431,1432}

- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 8 Sep 1990, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431,1432 Gravestone: GILMOUR, Mildred, Aug. 29, 1908 - Sept. 5, 1990; Alexander, Aug. 15, 1906 - Sept. 15, 1980
- Obituary: Princeton Daily Clarion, 6 Sep 1990, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana.

Mildred married **Alexander Raymond Gilmour**¹⁴³² 12 Feb 1926 in Marshall, Parke, Indiana. ⁸³⁹ Alexander was born 15 Aug 1906 in Carbon, Clay, Indiana, ^{1431,1828} died 15 Sep 1980 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana, ^{1431,1828} at age 74, and was buried 17 Sep 1980 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. ^{1431,1828}

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 17 Sep 1980, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431,1828 Gravestone: GILMOUR, Mildred, Aug. 29, 1908 - Sept. 5, 1990; Alexander, Aug. 15, 1906 - Sept. 15, 1980
- Obituary: Princeton Clarion, 16 Sep 1980, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431,1828

Children from this marriage were:

- 556 M i. Alexander Gilmour Jr.. 1828
- 557 F ii. **Patricia L. Gilmour**¹⁸²⁸ was born in 1927¹⁸²⁸ and died in 2008¹⁸²⁸ at age 81.
- 558 M iii. **Jack Edward Gilmour**¹⁸²⁹ was born 5 Jan 1929, 1431,1828 died 3 Oct 1979^{1431,1828} at age 50, and was buried in 1979 in Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: IOOF Cemetery, 1979, Princeton, Gibson, Indiana. 1431 Sec ESE Row 25 Lot 78: Jack Edward Gilmour, Pvt. US Army, World War II, Korea, Jan 5, 1929 - Oct 3, 1979
- **427. Nellie E. Whitted** ¹⁴³⁵ (Charles Smith Whitted ⁵, Andrew Jackson Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Jun 1893 in Missouri. ¹⁴³⁵

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1438 Nellie E. Burgust, age 46, born Missouri

Nellie married Frank L. Burgust. 1438 Frank was born circa 1891 in Missouri. 1438

Children from this marriage were:

- 559 M i. Robert L. Burgust 1438 was born circa 1924 in Florida. 1438
- 560 F ii. **Jean E. Burgust**¹⁴³⁸ was born circa 1928 in Florida. ¹⁴³⁸
- 561 F iii. Ruth A. Burgust¹⁴³⁸ was born circa 1929 in Florida. 1438
- **431.** Ethel M. Whitted (Charles Smith Whitted ⁵, Andrew Jackson Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esg. ¹) was born circa 1900 in Illinois. ⁸⁶⁹

Noted events in her life were:

 census: 1930, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1436 Ethel M. Cornell, age 29, born Illlinois. Living in household of her parents with her husband and two children

Ethel married Edison R. Cornell. 1436 Edison was born circa 1892 in Florida. 1830

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1930, Apopka, Orange, Florida. 1436 Edison R. Cornell, age 38, born Florida. Living with his wife's parents

Children from this marriage were:

- 562 M i. Edgar R. Cornell 436 was born circa 1924 in Florida. 436
- 563 F ii. **Edna M. Cornell** 436 was born circa 1826 in Florida. 436
- **435.** Estella May Whitted 1442,1451,1452 (Henry J. Whitted 5, William Clark Whitted 4, Jonathan Whitted 3, Mary Whitted 7, Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 22 Sep 1914 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, 1442,1453 died 9 Mar 1993 in Boise, Ada, Idaho 1454 at age 78, and was buried in Boise, Ada, Idaho. 1451

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1442 Estella Whitted, 5, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1446 Estella M. Whitted, 15, born Idaho, father born Iowa, mother born NC. Living in the same neighborhood is Leo A. Sorenson, 26, and his wife, Bessie B., 22. Estella marries Leo in 1933.
- census: 1940, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁸³¹ Stella Sorenson, wife, 25, born Idaho, living in Lewiston, ID. in 1935
- Cemetery: Dry Creek Cemetery, Boise, Ada, Idaho. 1451 Plot: Pleasantview 015-17-H
- Obituary: Estella May Severson, 11 Mar 1993, Pullman, Whitman, Washington. Moscow-Pullman Daily News, Pullman, WA & Moscow, ID, p.3A

Estella married **Leopold Arnold "Leo" Sorenson** ^{1452,1455} 10 Jun 1933 in Latah County, Idaho. ^{1453,1456} The marriage ended in divorce in 1951. Leopold was born 17 Feb 1904 in Denmark, ¹⁸³² died 1 Dec 1983 in Kenai Peninsula Borough, Alaska ¹⁸³³ at age 79, and was buried in Kenai, Kenai Peninsula Borough, Alaska. ¹⁸³²

Noted events in their marriage were:

Divorce: 17 Sep 1951, Latah County, Idaho. 1452

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1831 Leo Sorenson, head, 36, born Denmark, farmer
- Cemetery: Kenai City Cemetery, Kenai, Kenai Peninsula Borough, Alaska. Section D, Block 6, #3

Children from this marriage were:

- 564 F i. Leona Mae Sorenson^{892,1831} was born 7 Mar 1934 in Lewiston, Nez Perce, Idaho.^{892,1831}
- 565 F ii. Frances Marie Sorenson^{892,1834} was born 4 Jan 1936 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. ^{892,1831}
- 566 F iii. **Donna Lee Sorenson**^{892,1831} was born 14 May 1937 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho^{892,1831} and died 29 Mar 2006 in Eagle, Ada, Idaho⁸⁹² at age 68.
- 567 F iv. **Norma Jean Sorenson**^{892,1831} was born 8 Nov 1938 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho, ^{892,1831} died 17 Apr 2006 in Soldotna, Kenai Peninsula, Alaska ⁸⁹² at age 67, and was buried in Kenai Peninsula Borough, Alaska. ¹⁸³⁵

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Kenai City Cemetery, Kenai, Kenai Peninsula Borough, Alaska. 1835
- + 568 M v. **Martin Johann Sorenson-Whitted** ¹⁸³⁶ was born 17 Feb 1940 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, ^{1836,1837} died 9 Apr 1968 in San Francisco, California ^{1836,1837} at age 28, and was buried in Portland, Multnomah, Oregon. ¹⁸³⁷

Martin married **Dixie Lee Mayhak** 1838 (b. Abt 1939) 14 Feb 1962 in San Francisco, California. 1838

- 569 F vi. **Alice Lorraine Sorenson**⁸⁹² was born 17 Feb 1940 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho ⁸⁹² and died 3 Jan 2009 in Elk City, Idaho, Idaho ⁸⁹² at age 68.
- 570 F vii. **Mary Ann Sorenson**⁸⁹² was born 14 Sep 1944.⁸⁹²
- 571 F viii. Betty June Sorenson⁸⁹² was born 20 Jun 1945 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. ⁸⁹²

Estella next married **Olef Severson**¹⁴⁵⁷ 20 Oct 1951 in Coeur d'Alene, Kootenai, Idaho. ^{1453,1458} Olef was born 29 Apr 1912 in Idaho, ^{1457,1839,1840} died 12 Jan 1983¹⁴⁵⁷ at age 70, and was buried in Jerome, Jerome, Idaho. ¹⁴⁵⁷

- Military Enlistment: 10 Jan 1942, Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹⁸⁴¹ Olef Severson, citizen, born 1912, Idaho. Private, Air Corps
- Cemetery: Jerome Cemetery, Jerome, Jerome, Idaho. 1457
- **438.** Raymond J. Whitted^{900,1470} (Harmon A. Whitted⁵, William Clark Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 Apr 1884 in Pilot Mound, Boone, Iowa, ^{900,1471} died 13 Apr 1953 in Lane County, Oregon. ¹⁴⁷² at age 69, and was buried in 1953 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁴⁷³

- census: 1900, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 900 Raymond Whitted, son, age 16, born Apr 1884, Iowa, farm laborer
- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 Raymond J. Whitted, 35, born Iowa
- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. 1474 Raymond J. Whitted, 45, born Iowa
- census: 1940, Orofino, Clearwater, Idaho. 1843 Raymond J. Whitted, 55, born Iowa, checker in a pole vard
- Residence: Riverside Avenue, 4 Apr 1940, Orofino, Clearwater, Idaho. 1843
- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1953, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁴⁷³ "Raymond J. Whitted, Husband and Father, April 5, 1994-April 13, 1953."

Raymond married **Maude A. White**, ¹⁴⁷⁴, ¹⁴⁷⁵ daughter of **Frank H. White** and **Mary A.**, 10 Dec 1908 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁴⁷⁶ Maude was born 20 Oct 1890 in Idaho, ¹⁴⁷⁴, ¹⁸⁴⁴, ¹⁸⁴⁵ died in Feb 1964 in Oregon at age 73, and was buried in 1964 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon.

Marriage Notes: Ray J. Whitted, of Peck, Idaho, and Maude White, of Juliaetta, Idaho, were married by Hattie Hatfield, an Ordained Minister, on 10 Dec 1908 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. Witnesses were Mary A. White and W.A. Whitted.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 1844 Maude A. White, 10, born Oct 1890, Idaho
- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 Maud A. Whitted, 29, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. ¹⁴⁷⁴ Maud A. Whitted, 38, born Idaho, father born Iowa, mother born IL
- census: 1940, Orofino, Clearwater, Idaho. 1843 Maude A. Whitted, 49, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1964, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. 1847 "Maude A. Whitted, 1890-1964."

Children from this marriage were:

+ 572 M i. **Frank Theodore Whitted** ^{1842,1848} was born 9 Jun 1910 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho ^{1842,1848,1849} and died 23 Mar 1957 in Humboldt County, California ¹⁸⁴⁸ at age 46.

Frank married Mildred Tripplett. 1850,1851 (b. ca. 1905)

573 F ii. Ethel M. Whitted 1474 was born circa 1915 in Idaho. 1474

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 Ethel N. Whitted, 5, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. 1474 Ethel M. Whitted, 15, born Idaho
- 574 M iii. **William A. Whitted**¹⁴⁷⁴ was born 18 Sep 1917 in Idaho, ^{1474,1852} died 26 Jul 1991 in Oakridge, Lane, Oregon ¹⁸⁵² at age 73, and was buried in 1991 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁸⁵²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 William A. Whitted, 2 yrs, 3 mos, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. 1474 William A. Whitted, age 12, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1991, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. 1852 "William A. Whitted, Sept. 18, 1917 July 26, 1991."
- 575 M iv. **James J. Whitted**¹⁴⁷⁴ was born 13 Apr 1919 in Idaho, ¹⁴⁷⁴ died 20 Apr 1961 in Lane County, Oregon¹⁸⁵³ at age 42, and was buried in 1961 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon.

- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 James Whitted, 9 mos., born Idaho
- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. 1474 James J. Whitted, age 10, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Orofino, Clearwater, Idaho. 1843 James J. Whitted, 20, born Idaho, camp teacher, Forest Service

- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1961, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. 1854
 James married Clara. 1855
- 576 M v. **John W. Whitted** 1474,1856 was born circa 1924 in Idaho. 1474

- census: 1930, Ahsahka, Clearwater, Idaho. 1474 John L. Whitted, 6, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Orofino, Clearwater, Idaho. 1843 John W. Whitted, 16, born Idaho
- **439. Dennis Harmon Whitted** 900,1477 (Harmon A. Whitted 5, William Clark Whitted 4, Jonathan Whitted 3, Mary Whitted 7, Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 28 Aug 1887 in Alma, Harlan, Nebraska, 900,1478 died 6 Jan 1960 in Douglas County, Oregon 1479 at age 72, and was buried in 1960 in Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1480

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 900 Dennis Whitted, son, age 12, born Aug 1887, Nebraska, farm laborer
- census: 1910, Central Ridge, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1461 Dennis H. Whitted, 22, born Nebraska
- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1857 Dennis H. Whitted, age 32, born Nebraska, son-in-law. Dennis and his family are living with Ruth's parents.
- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Dennis H. Whitted, 42, born Nebraska
- Cemetery: Myrtle Creek IOOF Cemetery, 1960, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon.
- Occupation: stock raising for H.A. Whitted, Jun 1917, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 1478

Dennis married **Ruth Knight**, ^{1481,1482} daughter of **Howard E. Knight**, 7 Sep 1911 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho. ^{1481,1483} Ruth was born in 1893 in Idaho, ^{1857,1860} died 10 Jul 1935 in Douglas County, Oregon ¹⁴⁸² at age 42, and was buried in 1935 in Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. ¹⁸⁶⁰

Marriage Notes: Ruth Knight and Dennis Whitted both resided in the town of Peck, ID at the time of their marriage. The marriage took place in the home of the bride's father, Howard E. Knight in the town of Peck, Nez Perce County, with Howard and Harmon Whitted, Dennis' father, as witnesses. They were married by A. M. Lambert, a Methodist minister. The license and certificate are recorded in a marriage book with the county named as Latah, but Latah is crossed out on the certificate wording and Nesperse was inserted. Their marriage is indexed in the Latah County Marriage Index.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1857 Ruth M. Whitted, dau, age 26, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. ¹⁸⁵⁸ Ruth M. Whitted, 36, born ID, father born MN, mother born Ohio
- Cemetery: Myrtle Creek IOOF Cemetery, 1935, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1860,1861 RUTH, wife of D.H. Whitted, 1893-1935

Children from this marriage were:

- + 577 F i. **Ruby M. Whitted**¹⁸⁵⁷ was born circa 1912 in Idaho. ¹⁸⁵⁷ Ruby married **Sellars**. ¹⁸⁵⁸
 - 578 M ii. **Howard Harmon Whitted** 1857,1862 was born 5 Mar 1913 in Idaho 1857,1862 and died 19 Feb 1989 in Douglas County, Oregon 1862,1863 at age 75.

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1857 Howard H. Whitted, age 6, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Howard Whitted, 17, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Douglas County, Oregon. 1864 Howard Whitted, 26, single, born ID, lodger in the home of Ada Moore
- Residence: North Myrtle Precinct, 1935, Douglas County, Oregon. ¹⁸⁶⁴ Howard is living in the same house he was living in the 1940 census
- Occupation: Farm laborer, 1940, Douglas County, Oregon. ¹⁸⁶⁴ Probably in Myrtle Creek Howard married **Florence L.**. ¹⁸⁶⁵ Florence was born 6 Jul 1897, ¹⁸⁶⁵ died 24 Aug 1980 in Douglas County, Oregon ¹⁸⁶⁶ at age 83, and was buried in 1980.

- 579 M iii. **Unnamed Whitted** was born 11 Aug 1915 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho, ¹⁸⁶⁷ died 11 Aug 1915 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho, ¹⁸⁶⁷, and was buried 12 Aug 1915 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho ¹⁸⁶⁸
- 580 M iv. **Donald H. Whitted**¹⁸⁵⁷ was born circa 1917 in Idaho. ¹⁸⁵⁷

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1857 Donald H. Whitted, age 3, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Donnald H. Whitted, 13, born ID
- 581 F v. **Unnamed Whitted** was born 27 Jun 1919 in St. Maries, Benewah, Idaho, ¹⁸⁶⁹ died 27 Jun 1919 in St. Maries, Benewah, Idaho, ¹⁸⁷⁰ and was buried 28 Jun 1919 in St. Maries, Benewah, Idaho. ¹⁸⁶⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- Cemetery: Woodlawn Cemetery, 28 Jun 1919, St. Maries, Benewah, Idaho. 1869
- 582 F vi. Waulta F. Whitted¹⁸⁵⁸ was born circa 1921 in Idaho. 1858

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Waulta F. Whitted, 9, born ID
- 583 M vii. Lowell D. Whitted 1858 was born circa 1925 in Oregon. 1858

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Lowell D. Whitted, 5, born OR
- 584 F viii. Marian F. Whitted 1858 was born circa 1930 in Oregon. 1858

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Marian F. Whitted, 0 yrs. old, born OR
- **440. Blanche Sarah Whitted**^{900,1484,1485} (*Harmon A. Whitted*⁵, *William Clark Whitted*⁴, *Jonathan Whitted*³, *Mary Whitted*², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 18 Dec 1891 in Idaho, ^{900,1485,1486} died 7 Jun 1949 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁴⁸⁵ at age 57, and was buried in 1949 in Salida, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁴⁸⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 900 Blanch Whitted, dau, age 8, born Dec 1891, Idaho
- census: 1920, Stanislaus County, California. 1468 Sarah B. Galloway, 28, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1871 Blanche Galloway, 38, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1872 Blanche S. Galloway, 48, born Idaho
- Residence: 40 Shoemake Ave., 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1872 Blanche and husband William are living next door to their son Orlie and his family
- Cemetery: Wood Colony Cemetery, 1949, Salida, Stanislaus, California. 1487 GALLOWAY, William R., 1879-1955; Blanche S., 1891-1949

Blanche married **William Romer Galloway**, ^{1488,1489} son of **Daniel K. Galloway**, ¹⁸⁷³ and **Sarah J. Peers**, ^{1874,1875} 23 Dec 1909 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho. ¹⁴⁸⁸ William was born 7 Oct 1878 in Kentucky, ^{1876,1877,1878} died 24 Dec 1955 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁷⁹ at age 77, and was buried in 1955 in Salida, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁸⁷⁹

Marriage Notes: Blanche S. Whitted, of Peck, and William R. Galloway, of Peck, were married in Peck, Nez Perce County, Idaho, by J.B. Bucholz, Minister of the Gospel, on 23 Dec 1909. Witnesses were Emile and Fannie Goffinet.

- census: 1900, Chickasaw Nation, Indian Territory, United States. ¹⁸⁸⁰ W.R. Galaway, 22, born KY, Oct 1878, farmhand, parents both born KY. Living in household of Walter Goldsby
- census: 1920, Stanislaus County, California. 1468 William R. Galloway, 42, born KY, living in Wood Colony Precinct
- census: 1930, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1871 William R. Galloway, 51, born KY

- Residence: 40 Shoemake Ave, 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1872
 census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1872 William R. Galloway, 61, born KY, no occupation
- Cemetery: Wood Colony Cemetery, 1955, Salida, Stanislaus, California. 1879 GALLOWAY, William R., 1879-1955; Blanche S., 1891-1949

Children from this marriage were:

i. Orlie Raymond Galloway¹⁸⁸¹ was born 3 Apr 1911 in Idaho, ¹⁸⁸¹ died 20 Oct 1980 in + 585 M Stanislaus County, California 1881 at age 69, and was buried in 1980 in Salida, Stanislaus,

Orlie married **Joyce Evelyn Ramsey**. 1883,1884 (b. 6 Apr 1909, d. 7 May 1953)

ii. Verner B. Galloway 1885 was born 24 Sep 1912 in Idaho 1885 and died 16 Oct 1991 in + 586 M Stanislaus County, California 1885 at age 79.

> Verner married Mildred Elizabeth Regnier 1886,1887,1888 (b. 29 Aug 1911, d. 13 Jul 1993) 1 Sep 1935 in Los Angeles County, California. 1889

iii. **Donald K. Galloway**¹⁸⁷¹ was born 6 Jul 1920 in Stanislaus County, California ^{1871,1890} and died 9 Mar 1987 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁹¹ at age 66. + 587 M

Donald married Roberta A. Conner. 1892, 1893 (b. 28 Feb 1918, d. 29 Sep 1975)

443. Alice D. Whitted (William Albert Whitted 5, William Clark Whitted 4, Jonathan Whitted 3, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Jul 1894 in Idaho. 887

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 Alice Whitted, age 5, born Jul 1894, Idaho,
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Alice Whitted, 15, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1894 "Albie" D. Palmer, 25, born Idaho, parents born Iowa
- census: 1930, Snoqualmie, King, Washington. 1497 Alice D. Palmer, 35, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. 1895 Daisy A. Palmer, 45, born ID

Alice married Lloyd Arthur Palmer^{1497,1498} 8 Oct 1917 in Lewiston, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1498 Lloyd was born circa 1895 in Washington. 149

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1894 Loyd A. Palmer, 25, born WA
- census: 1930. Snoqualmie. King, Washington. 1497 Llovd Palmer, 35, born WA
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. 1895 Lloyd A. Palmer, 45, born WA, pipe fitter, pulp mill

Children from this marriage were:

i. Gordon A. Palmer^{1497,1894} was born circa 1920 in Idaho. 1497

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1894 Gordon A. Palmer, 7 mos., born Idaho
- census: 1930, Snoqualmie, King, Washington. 1497 Gorden Palmer, 10, born ID
- ii. Frank Palmer¹⁴⁹⁷ was born circa 1922 in Idaho. 1497 589 M

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Snoqualmie, King, Washington. 1497 Frank Palmer, 8, born ID
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. 1895 Frank A. Palmer, 18, born ID
- iii. Raymond Palmer¹⁴⁹⁷ was born 29 Aug 1922 in Idaho^{1497,1896} and died 1 Feb 1981 in Los 590 M Angeles County, California 1896 at age 58.

General Notes: There is a Raymond A. Palmer listed in the California Death Index. Death was 1 Feb 1981 in Los Angeles, CA. Raymond was born 29 Aug 1922 in Idaho and his

mother's maiden name was Whitted. Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Snoqualmie, King, Washington. 1497 Raymond Palmer, 7, born ID
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. 1895 Raymond Palmer, 17, born ID

444. James A. Whitted (William Albert Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 26 Sep 1896 in Idaho, ^{887,1499} died 14 Jun 1956 in Springfield, Lane, Oregon ¹⁴⁹⁹ at age 59, and was buried in 1956 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁴⁹⁹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 887 James Whitted, age 3, born Sept 1896, Idaho
- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 James Whitted, 13, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 James Whitted, 23, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1956, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. 1499 "James A. Whitted, Resting peacefully with Jesus, 1896-1956."
- Obituary: 1956.¹⁴⁹⁹ Name of newspaper, date and place not noted: "WHITTED James Albert Whitted passed way at his home, 1430 S. Street, Springfield, on June 14, 1956, at the age of 59. He was born in Jenesee [Genesee], Ida., Sept 26, 1896, and had resided in Springfield the past 9 years. He was married in Moscow, Ida. on Sept. 18, 1918, to Pearl Frame, who survives him. Besides his wife, he is survived by 2 daughters: Mrs. Don Patrick of Springfield and Dorris Whitted of Springfield; 1 son, Ronald of Springfield, 3 grandchildren; his mother, Mary Whitted of Kelso, Wash; 3 brothers and 6 sisters. Funeral service will be held at Buell Chapel on Monday, June 18, 1956, at 2 p.m., with interment in Rest Haven Memorial Park."

James married **Pearl E. Frame**¹⁵⁰⁰ 18 Sep 1918 in Latah County, Idaho. ¹⁵⁰¹ Pearl was born 27 Sep 1901, ¹⁵⁰⁰ died 16 May 1987 in Springfield, Lane, Oregon ¹⁵⁰⁰ at age 85, and was buried in 1987 in Eugene, Lane, Oregon. ¹⁵⁰⁰

Marriage Notes: Jim Whitted, of Genesee, Latah County, and Pearl Frame, of Moscow, Latah County, were married by Homer E. Estes, Minister of the Gospel on 18 Sept 1918 in Moscow, Idaho. Witnesses were Mrs. W. L. Frame and Anna Frame

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1897 Pearl Whitted, 18, daughter in law of head of household, William A. Whitted: born Indiana
- Cemetery: Rest-Haven Memorial Park, 1987, Eugene, Lane, Oregon. 1500 "Pearl E. Whitted, Asleep in Jesus, 1901-1987."

The child from this marriage was:

591 F i. **Dorothy Whitted** was born circa 1920 in Idaho.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. ¹⁸⁹⁸ Dorothy Whitted, 3 mos., born Idaho, granddau of head of household. William A. Whitted
- **446.** Leonora Whitted ^{1490,1491} (William Albert Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 27 Dec 1900 in Idaho ^{1490,1503} and died 23 Jun 1978 ¹⁵⁰³ at age 77.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Nora Whitted, 9, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Leonora Whitted, 19, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Tahoe, Idaho, Idaho. 1899 Lenora Walker, 29, born ID
- census: 1940, Idaho County, Idaho. 1504 Lenora Walker, 39, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Pine Grove Cemetery, 1978, Kooskia, Idaho, Idaho. 1503 Lenora Walker, Dec. 27, 1900, June. 23, 1978

Leonora married **Jesse W. Walker** ^{1504,1505} 14 Feb 1920 in Lewiston, Nez Perce, Idaho. ¹⁵⁰⁶ Jesse was born 22 Oct 1896 in Fort Scott, Bourbon, Kansas, ^{1504,1505} died 2 Feb 1966 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington ¹⁵⁰⁵ at age 69, and was buried 5 Feb 1966 in Kooskia, Idaho, Idaho. ¹⁵⁰⁵

- census: 1930, Tahoe, Idaho, Idaho. 1899 Jesse W. Walker, 33, born KS
- census: 1940, Idaho County, Idaho. 1504 Jesse W. Walker, 42, born Kansas, farmer
- Cemetery: Pine Grove Cemetery, 1966, Kooskia, Idaho, Idaho. 1505 "Jesse Wilbert Walker, Idaho, PFC 18 Regt USMC, World War I, Oct. 22, 1896-Feb 2, 1966."

Children from this marriage were:

592 F i. Gertrude Walker¹⁸⁹⁹ was born circa 1922 in Idaho. 1899

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1930, Tahoe, Idaho, Idaho. 1899 Gertrude M. Walker, 8, born ID

593 M ii. Leo W. Walker¹⁵⁰⁴ was born circa 1926 in Idaho. 1504

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Tahoe, Idaho, Idaho. 1899 Leo W. Walker, 4, born ID
- census: 1940, Idaho County, Idaho. 1504 Leo W. Walker, 14, born ID
- 594 F iii. Margaret E. Walker¹⁵⁰⁴ was born circa 1928 in Idaho. 1504

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Tahoe, Idaho, Idaho. 1899 Margaret E. Walker, 2, born ID
- census: 1940, Idaho County, Idaho. 1504 Margaret E. Walker, 12, born ID
- 595 M iv. Lyle J. Walker¹⁵⁰⁴ was born circa 1931 in Idaho. 1504

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Idaho County, Idaho. 1504 Lyle J. Walker, 9, born ID
- **449. Helen L. Whitted** ¹⁴⁹⁰ (William Albert Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 23 Nov 1908 in Idaho, ^{1490,1509,1510} died 16 Jul 1986 ^{1509,1510} at age 77, and was buried in 1986 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵⁰⁹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Little Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. 1490 Hellen Whitted, age 1 yr, 4 mos, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Helen Whitted, 11, born Idaho
- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1900 Helen Irby, 21, born ID
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. ¹⁵¹¹ Helen Irby, 31, born ID
- Cemetery: Green Hills Memorial Gardens, 1986, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵⁰⁹ IRBY, Willard L., 1908-1990; Helen L., 1908-1986

Helen married **Willard L. Irby**. ¹⁵¹¹ Willard was born 6 Jan 1908, ^{1511,1901} died 21 Feb 1990¹⁹⁰¹ at age 82, and was buried in 1990 in Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, McGowan, Cowlitz, Washington. 1900 Willard L. Irby, 21, born ID
- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. 1511 Willard Irby, 32, born ID, assistance foreman, pulp mill
- Cemetery: Green Hills Memorial Gardens, 1990, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵⁰⁹ IRBY, Willard L., 1908-1990; Helen L., 1908-1986

The child from this marriage was:

596 M i. **Elwood Irby**¹⁵¹¹ was born circa 1931 in Washington. ¹⁵¹¹

- census: 1940, Cowlitz County, Washington. ¹⁵¹¹ Elwood Irby, 9, born WA
- **450.** Blanche Whitted ¹⁴⁹¹ (William Albert Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary

Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1911 in Idaho. ¹⁴⁹¹ Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1491 Blanche Whitted, 9, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵¹² Blanche I. Frame, 29, born Idaho

Blanche married Roy L. Frame. 1512 Roy was born circa 1901 in Oregon. 1512

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵¹² Roy L. Frame, 39, born Oregon, laborer, pulp mill

Children from this marriage were:

597 F i. Patricia Ann Frame¹⁵¹² was born circa 1929 in Oregon. ¹⁵¹²

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1512 Patsy Ann Frame, 11, born Oregon

598 M ii. Hollis Leroy Frame¹⁵¹² was born circa 1930 in Oregon. ¹⁵¹²

Noted events in his life were:

census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. 1512 Hollis Leroy Frame, 10, born Oregon

599 F iii. **Janice Frame**¹⁵¹² was born circa 1937 in Washington. ¹⁵¹²

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Kelso, Cowlitz, Washington. ¹⁵¹² Janice Frame, 3, born Washington

452. Mabel Whitted ⁹¹⁰ (John L. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esg. ¹) was born in Mar 1894 in Illinois. ⁹¹⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 910 Mabel Whitted, 6, born Illinois
- census: 1910, Wilson, Owyhee, Idaho. 1517 Mabel Barnett, 16, born IL
- census: 1920, Canyon County, Idaho. 1521 Mabel A. miller, 23, born IL
- census: 1930. Enterprise. Wallowa, Oregon, ¹⁹⁰² Mabel Miller, 36, born IL
- census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Mabel Miller, 46, born IL

Mabel married **John G. Miller**^{1520,1521} 14 Feb 1914 in Canyon County, Idaho. ¹⁵²² John was born circa 1892 in Iowa. ¹⁵²¹

Marriage Notes: Mabel A. Whitted, of Nampa, Canyon County, and John G. Miller, of Kuna, Ada County, were married by Willard W. Deal, Minister of the Gospel, on 15 Feb 1914 in Nampa, Canyon Co., Idaho. Witnesses: A.L. Gowen and Celia Gowen.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Canyon County, Idaho. 1521 John G. Miller, 28, born Iowa, father born U.S., mother born Iowa
- census: 1930, Enterprise, Wallowa, Oregon. 1902 John Miller, 37, born Iowa
- census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Jack Miller, 48, head of household, born lowa, laborer, State Hwy. Dept.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 600 F i. Mildred Miller was born circa 1915 in Illinois.

Mildred married **Floyd J. Nash** 1904 (b. 21 Apr 1912, d. 12 Mar 1984) 26 Jan 1933 in Baker County, Oregon. 1905

601 M ii. **Dick Miller**¹⁹⁰² was born circa 1923 in Idaho. ¹⁹⁰²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Enterprise, Wallowa, Oregon. 1902 Dick Miller, 7, born ID
- census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. Dick Miller, 17, born ID,

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

- 602 F iii. **Helen Miller**¹⁹⁰² was born circa 1926 in Idaho. ¹⁹⁰² Noted events in her life were:
 - census: 1930, Enterprise, Wallowa, Oregon. 1902 Helen Miller, 4, born ID
 - census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Helen Miller, 14, born ID
- **453.** Hazel Whitted ⁹¹⁰ (John L. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 30 Nov 1895 in Idaho, ^{910,1523} died 23 Dec 1975 in Latah County, Idaho ^{1523,1524} at age 80, and was buried in 1975 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁵²⁴

- census: 1900, Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. 910 Hazel Whitted, 4, born Idaho
- census: 1910, Wilson, Owyhee, Idaho. 1517 Hazel Barnett, 14, born ID
- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1906 Hazel R. Hall, 23, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 Hazel R. Hall, 24, born ID
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 Hazel R. Hall, 44, born ID
- Cemetery: 1975, Moscow, Latah, Idaho. 1524 HALL, Hazel Rae, Nov. 30, 1895, Dec. 23, 1975 Married Nov. 21, 1914 James Horace, Aug 7, 1888, July 24, 1968

Hazel married **James Horace Hall** ¹⁵²⁵ 21 Nov 1914 in Latah County, Idaho. ¹⁵²⁶ James was born 7 Aug 1888 in North Carolina, ^{1906,1909} died 24 Jul 1968 in Latah County, Idaho ¹⁹⁰⁹ at age 79, and was buried in 1968 in Moscow, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁹⁰⁹

Marriage Notes: Hazel Ray Whitted, of Genesee, Latah Co., and James Horace Hall, of Genesee, were married by H.F. Barstow, a Minister of the Gospel, on 21 Nov 1914 in Genesee, Latah Co., Idaho. Witnesses: C.B. Clark & Arthur E. Hall. Recorded in Book 5, p.153.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1906 James H. Hall, 31, born NC
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 James H. Hall, 41, born NC
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 James H. Hall, 51, born NC, landscape helper
- Cemetery: Moscow Cemetery, 1968, Moscow, Latah, Idaho. 1909 HALL, Hazel Rae, Nov. 30, 1895, Dec. 23, 1975 Married Nov. 21, 1914 James Horace, Aug 7, 1888, July 24, 1968

Children from this marriage were:

603 M i. James H. Hall 1906 was born circa 1917 in Idaho. 1906

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1906 James H. Hall, 3 yrs, 6 mos, born ID
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 James H. Hall, 13, born ID
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 James H. Hall Jr., 23, born ID, field man, seed company
- 604 M ii. Gilbert Hall 1906 was born circa 1918 in Idaho. 1906

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1906 Gilbert Hall, 2 yrs., 1 mo., born ID
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 Gilbert H. Hall, 12, born ID
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 Gilbert H. Hall, 22, born ID, farm laborer
- 605 M iii. Richard G. Hall 1906 was born circa 1919 in Idaho. 1906

- census: 1920, Latah County, Idaho. 1906 Richard G. Hall, 10 mos., born ID
- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 Richard Hall, 11, born ID
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 Richard G. Hall, 21, born ID, common laborer
- 606 M iv. Gale Hall 1907 was born circa 1922 in Idaho. 1907

- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 Gale Hall, 8, born ID
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 Gale Hall, 18, born ID, farm laborer
- 607 M v. Robert Hall¹⁹⁰⁷ was born circa 1926 in Idaho. 1907

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Lenville, Latah, Idaho. 1907 Robert Hall, 4, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Latah County, Idaho. 1908 Robert Hall, 15, born ID, farm laborer
- **458.** Harley Beck¹⁵³⁰ (Emma A. Beck⁵, Mary Jane Litton ⁴, Jane Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Feb 1884 in Indiana, died in 1957 ¹⁵³¹ at age 73, and was buried in Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁵³¹

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1900, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 397 Harley Beck, grandson, born Feb 1884, age 16, born IN
- census: 1930, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁵³⁰ Harley Beck, head, 45, born Indiana, parents born Indiana, age at first marriage, 45, farmer, truck farm living in the household is his mother, Emma; also his new bride, Lenoa (Leona)
- census: 1940, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 1910 Harley Beck, head, 56, farm laborer, born IN
- Cemetery: Mace Cemetery, Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. 1531

Harley married **Ella Leona**. ¹⁵³² Ella was born in 1887 in Indiana, ^{1530,1532} died in 1972 at age 85, and was buried in Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁵³²

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 1530 Lenoa [Leona], wife, 43, born IN, age at first marriage, 43
- census: 1940, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 1910 E. Leona Beck, wife, 52, born Missouri
- Cemetery: Mace Cemetery, Mace, Montgomery, Indiana. 1532 Wife, Ella Leona Beck

Children from this marriage were:

608 F i. **Jean M. Beck**¹⁹¹⁰ was born about 1927 in Indiana. ¹⁹¹⁰

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1940, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. ¹⁹¹⁰ Jean M. Beck, dau, 13, born IN
- 609 F ii. June E. Beck¹⁹¹⁰ was born about 1928 in Indiana. 1910

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1940, Walnut Township, Montgomery, Indiana. 1910 June E. Beck, dau, 12, born IN
- **459.** Ralph Irving Bowman⁹⁸⁶ (Mary Leona Sherrill ⁵, Ruth Emily Williams ⁴, Ruth Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in 1894 in Caldwell County, North Carolina. ⁹⁸⁶

Ralph married Sara Frances Burgess 986 12 Feb 1921 in Charlotte, Mecklenburg, North Carolina. 986

The child from this marriage was:

- + 610 M i. **Ralph Irving Bowman**⁹⁸⁶ was born in Sep 1921 in Iredell County, North Carolina. ⁹⁸⁶ Ralph married **Nancy Yursik**⁹⁸⁶ in Jan 1944. ⁹⁸⁶
- **460.** Madge Marie Whitted ¹⁵³³ (William Washington ⁵, John Lu Cortis ⁴, John S. ³, William ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 16 Oct 1898. ¹⁵³³

Madge married Albert Henry Colby¹⁵³³ 17 Oct 1917. 1533

Children from this marriage were:

+ 611 M i. **Murl Colby**. ¹⁹¹¹

Murl married Roberta. 1911

612 F ii. **Dorothy Colby**¹⁹¹¹ died about 1963.¹⁹¹¹

Dorothy married **Jim Hesse**. 1911

Seventh Generation (4th Great-Grandchildren)

477. P. Genevieve Newlin¹⁰⁴⁹ (Andrew Melvin Newlin ⁶, Rebecca Ann Whitted ⁵, Isaac Fadis Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 21 Mar 1911 in Elmwood, Cass, Nebraska¹⁰⁴⁹ and was christened 11 Jul 1968 in Suffolk County, Massachusetts. ¹⁰⁴⁹

Noted events in her life were:

· Baptism: United Methodist Church, Suffolk County, Massachusetts.

P. married **M Omar** 1049 in 1930 in Detroit, Wayne, Michigan. 1049 M was born 15 Nov 1901 in Tripoli, Lebanon. 1543

Children from this marriage were:

- 613 M i. **Richard M. Omar**¹⁹¹² was born 9 Nov 1930 in Detroit, Wayne, Michigan. ¹⁹¹²
 Richard married **Florence Gardner**¹⁹¹² 25 Feb 1955. ¹⁹¹²
- 614 F ii. **Eva H. Omar**¹⁹¹² was born 24 Dec 1932 in Quincy, Suffolk, Massachusetts. ¹⁹¹² Eva married **Walter Clouse**. ¹⁹¹²
- 615 M iii. **David S. Omar**¹⁹¹² was born 27 Mar 1935 in Quincy, Suffolk, Massachusetts. ¹⁹¹²
 David married **Joyce Reogas**¹⁹¹² 11 Jun 1965. ¹⁹¹²
- **492. Vida Marie Hayes**^{131,1576} (*Mary Caroline Bass* ⁶, *Eliza Ann Whitted* ⁵, *Elbridge Mabrin Whitted* ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 12 Apr 1901 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida^{131,1576} and died 12 Aug 1985 in Tampa, Hillsborough, Florida ¹⁵⁷⁶ at age 84.

Vida married Oscar Lewis Williams 131,1576 12 Jan 1921. 131,1576

Children from this marriage were:

- 616 M i. Lewis Yarbrough Williams 131 was born 13 Feb 1924. 131
- 617 F ii. Iris Carmen Williams 131 was born 23 Oct 1927. 131
- 618 F iii. Merlie Vernice Williams 131 was born 23 Sep 1929. 131
- 619 M iv. Larien Elbridge Williams¹³¹ was born 19 Oct 1933.¹³¹
- **493. Vernon Edward Hayes**^{131,1576} (Mary Caroline Bass ⁶, Eliza Ann Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 May 1902 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida^{131,1576} and died 28 Aug 1966 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida¹⁵⁷⁶ at age 64.

Vernon married **Olive Mae Platt**, ^{131,1578} daughter of **Robert Platt** ¹⁵⁷⁸ and **Sarah Coker**, ¹⁵⁷⁸ 22 Dec 1920. ¹⁵⁷⁶ Olive was born 15 Feb 1901 in Fruitville, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁵⁷⁸

Children from this marriage were:

- 620 F
 i. Olive Lucille Hayes^{131,1578} was born 22 Nov 1921 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. ^{131,1578}
 Olive married Calvin M. Everett¹⁵⁷⁸ 2 Jan 1939 in Palmetto, Manatee, Florida. ^{1578,1913}
- 621 F ii. **Joyce Laverne Hayes**^{131,1578} was born 5 Sep 1925. ^{131,1578} Joyce married **W. L. Ransbottom**. ¹⁵⁷⁸
- **494.** Lois Spencer Hayes^{131,1576} (Mary Caroline Bass ⁶, Eliza Ann Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 19 Jun 1904 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida^{131,1576} and died 15 Jun 1983 in Waycross, Ware, Georgia ¹⁵⁷⁹ at age 78.

Lois married **George R. French**^{131,1576} 17 Jun 1923.^{131,1576} George died in Jun 1945 in Lake Wales, Polk, Florida. ¹⁵⁷⁹

Children from this marriage were:

- 622 F i. Caroline Emelie French¹⁵⁷⁹ was born in Jul 1924. 1579
- 623 F ii. Claire Marie French¹⁵⁷⁹ was born 11 Aug 1931.¹⁵⁷⁹
- **496.** Austin Spencer Bass^{131,1581} (George Austin Bass ⁶, Eliza Ann Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 9 Jan 1912. ^{131,1581}

Austin married Willa Belle Crews 131,1581 24 Dec 1934. 1581,1582

The child from this marriage was:

624 F i. Iris Lavita Bass¹³¹ was born 3 Aug 1938.¹³¹

500. Alton Edwin Whitted ^{131,1146,1595} (Roscoe Banks Whitted ⁶, William Franklin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 19 Jan 1908 in Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida, ^{131,1146,1595} died 14 Mar 1973 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida ^{1146,1595} at age 65, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. ¹⁵⁹⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1910, Terra Ceia, Manatee, Florida. 1587 Alton E. WHitted, age 2, born Florida
- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Alton E. Whitted, age 11, born Florida
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1594 Alton E. Whitted, age 22, born Florida
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1595

Alton married Mae Dell Sadler. 1146,1596 Mae was born about 1910 in Florida. 1914

The child from this marriage was:

625 F i. Virginia Eloise Whitted 131 was born 27 Mar 1931 in Florida. 131

Noted events in her life were:

• census: Taylor County, Florida, 18 Apr. 1915

502. Roy Roscoe Whitted 1146,1599,1600 (Roscoe Banks Whitted 6, William Franklin Whitted 5, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted 4, Jonathan Whitted 3, Mary Whitted 2, Thomas Sr. Esq. 1) was born 12 Apr 1912 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida, 131,1146,1600,1601 died 3 Jul 1969 in Sarasota, Manatee, Florida 1146,1600,1601 at age 57, and was buried in Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1600

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Manatee County, Florida. 1588 Rosco R. Whitted, age 7, born Florida
- census: 1930, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1594 Ray [sic] R. Whitted, age 18, born Florida
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1591 Roy Whitted, age 27, born Florida, operator of mowing machine; supplementary question: usual occupation: garage mechanic
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1258 Roy R. Whitted, age 33, born Florida, completed 8th grade, mechanic
- Cemetery: Gillette Cemetery, Gillette, Manatee, Florida. 1600

Roy married Julia E. Walker. 1146,1602 Julia was born circa 1922 in Florida. 1258

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹²⁵⁸ Julia E. Whitted, age 23, born Florida, completed 10th grade, housewife
- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1591 Julia Whitted, age 18, born Florida

Children from this marriage were:

626 F i. Frances J. Whitted 1591,1916 was born circa 1934 in Florida. 1258

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1591 Frances Whitted, dau, age 5, born Florida
- 627 F ii. Lois E. Whitted¹²⁵⁸ was born circa 1939 in Florida. 1258

- census: 1940, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. ¹⁵⁹¹ Lois Whitted, dau, age 11 mos., born Florida
- 628 M iii. Roy E. Whitted was born circa 1943 in Florida. 1258

506. Catherine Eugenia Whitted ^{1202,1652,1653,1654} (James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 29 Sep 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹²⁰² was christened 27 Oct 1920 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹⁶⁵⁵ died 8 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California at age 91, and was buried 15 Sep 2012 in San Diego, San Diego, California.

Noted events in her life were:

- Notice of Birth: Pensacola Gazette, 30 Sep 1920, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1654 p.5: ANNOUNCE BIRTH OF A DAUGHTER
 Mr. and Mrs. Albert Whitted (Frances Brent) announce the birth of a daughter, September 29.
- census: 1930, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1917 living at 411 W. Brainard St.
- census: 1940, Honolulu, Honolulu, Hawaii. 1648 Catherine E. Fick, dau, 19, born FL, 2260 Manoa Rd.
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 15 Sep 2012, San Diego, San Diego, California.

Catherine married **Capt. Charles Edward Healy USN**, ¹⁶⁵⁶ son of **James Henry Healy** and **Lucy Gertrude Miller**, ¹⁹¹⁸ 18 May 1940 in Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. Charles was born 16 Dec 1914 in St. Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota, ¹⁹¹⁹ died 12 Aug 2003 in Coronado, San Diego, California at age 88, and was buried 16 Aug 2003 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁹²⁰



Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage/Church: Sacred Heart Church, Punahou, Oahu, Hawaii, 18 May 1940.
- Newspaper announcement: Honolulu Star-Bulletin, 25 May 1940. 1921

Noted events in his life were:

- Birth Fact: Born in St. Luke's hospital, St. Paul, Ramsey, Minnesota.
- · Occupation: Officer, United States Navy.
- census: 1930, Lincoln Township, Washington, Minnesota. 1922 Charles E. Healy, son, 15, born MN
- census: 1940, Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. 1648 Charles E. Healy, lodger, 26, born MN, Ensign, USNR
- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 16 Aug 2003, San Diego, San Diego, California.

Children from this marriage were:

- + 629 F

 Mary Linda Healy was born 20 Aug 1942 in Corpus Christi, Nueces, Texas.
 Mary married Scott Vaught 16 Jun 1962 in Coronado, San Diego, California.

 Mary next married Thomas George Miller (b. 11 Aug 1935) 17 Dec 1966 in San Juan, Puerto Rico.
- + 630 F ii. Anne Elizabeth Healy was born 5 Jan 1944 in Lake City, Columbia, Florida. 1924

 Anne married Eugene Allen Field (b. 20 Jan 1941, d. 20 Jan 2013) 14 Jun 1968 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.
- + 631 F iii. Lucy Carroll Healy was born 2 Sep 1945 in Coronado, San Diego, California.
 Lucy married Thomas Rivers Jackson (b. 13 Aug 1940) 30 Dec 1972 in San Diego, San Diego, California.

507. Frances Louise Whitted ^{1652,1657} (James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 Oct 1922 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ^{1206,1658,1659} was christened 5 Nov 1922 in Pensacola, Escambia, Florida, ¹⁶⁵⁹ died 31 Aug 2010 in San Diego County, California ¹⁶⁶⁰ at age 87, and was buried 7 Sep 2010 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁶⁶⁰



- census: 1930, Pensacola, Escambia, Florida. 1926 Residence: 411 W. Brainard St.
- census: 1940, Honolulu, Territory of Hawaii. 1648 Frances L. Fick, dau, 17, born FL, 2260 Manoa Rd.

• Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, 7 Sep 2010, San Diego, San Diego, California. 1660 Frances married **Arnold Yturralde**, son of **Moises Yturralde** 1927 and **Elena Hinajosa**, 8 Jun 1949 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. 1658 Arnold was born 26 Aug 1926 in Calexico, California, 1658 died 16 Oct 2015 in San Diego, San Diego, California 1928 at age 89, and was buried in San Diego, San Diego, California. 1928

Noted events in his life were:

Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California.



Children from this marriage were:

- 632 F i. **Frances Louise Yturralde** was born 25 Jan 1950 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. 1929 General Notes: Frances joined an order of nuns
- + 633 F ii. **Maria Isabella Yturralde**¹⁹³⁰ was born 5 Aug 1951 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. ^{1930,1931}

 Maria married **Felipe "Phil" Salines Sarquilla** ¹⁹³⁰ (b. 5 Aug 1952) 5 May 1970 in San Diego, San Diego, California.
 - 634 F iii. **Ella Carol Yturralde**¹⁶⁵⁸ was born 27 Apr 1953 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. ¹⁶⁵⁸
 Ella married **Guy Clinton Biggs** 25 Aug 1985 in Bonita, San Diego, California. ¹⁹³² Guy died 10 May 2015 ¹⁹³³ and was buried 18 May 2015 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁹³³

Noted events in their marriage were:

 Marriage/Church: Little Chapel of the roses, 25 Aug 1985, Bonita, San Diego, California. 1932

Noted events in his life were:

- Cemetery: Holy Cross Cemetery, San Diego, San Diego, California. 1933
- + 635 M iv. **Mark Arnold Yturralde**¹⁹³⁴ was born 19 Oct 1955 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California. ^{1934,1935}

Mark married **Elizabeth Natalie Ramsdell** ^{1934,1936} (b. 1 Aug 1958) 28 May 1977 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California. ¹⁹³⁶

- 636 M v. **Ronald Anthony Yturralde** was born 4 Nov 1963 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California and died 11 Aug 1986 in San Diego, San Diego, California 1937 at age 22.
- + 637 F vi. **Cecilia Lorraine Yturralde**¹⁹³⁸ was born 5 Sep 1969 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California.¹⁹³⁹

Cecilia married **Theodoric Joseph "Ted" Green ^{1938}** 21 Dec 1991 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. 1938

508. Eric A. Whitted ¹⁶⁷⁴ (Clarence Elbridge Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 5 Jan 1926 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida and died 20 Jan 2014 ¹⁶⁷⁵ at age 88.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1667 Eric A. Whitted, son, age 14, born Florida
- State Census: 1945, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1668 Eric A. Whitted, age 19, born Florida, 423 21st Ave. No., completed high school, occupation: Army
- Residence: Oct 2004, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida.
- Obituary: 30 Jan 2014.¹⁶⁷⁵ Tampa Bay Times: "Eric A. Whitted, the first principal of Lakewood high, dies at 88"

Eric married **Elizabeth Jean "Betty" Thorp**¹⁶⁷⁶ 10 Jun 1950 in St. Pete Beach, Pinellas, Florida. ¹⁶⁷⁶, 1677 Elizabeth was born 6 Jan 1928 in Milwaukee, Milwaukee, Wisconsin ¹⁹⁴⁰ and died 8 May 2010 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida ¹⁹⁴⁰ at age 82.

Noted events in their marriage were:

Church: St. John's Church, 10 Jun 1950, St. Pete Beach, Pinellas, Florida.

Noted events in her life were:

 Occupation: Language Arts Teacher, Azalea Middle School, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1940 for 17 years

Children from this marriage were:

638 M i. Michael Whitted.

639 M ii. Leland Whitted.

640 F iii. Laura Whitted.

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Pinellas Park, Florida, Oct 2004.

509. Eleanor Marguerite Whitted ^{1671,1678} (Clarence Elbridge Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 1 May 1928 in St. Petersburg, Hillsborough, Florida. ¹⁶⁷¹

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1930, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1941 Eleanor Whitted, age 1, born Florida
- census: 1940, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1667 Elinor M. whitted, dau, age 11, born Florida
- State Census: 1945, St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1668 Elanor Whitted, 423 21st Ave., No., age 16, born FL, completed Sr. High School, student

Eleanor married Edwin William Prescott 1671,1679 2 Apr 1949 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida. 1680

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage License: Courthouse, Clearwater, Pinellas County, Florida, 31 Mar 1949.
- MarriageWitnesses: Mrs. George W. Barr and Eric A. Whitted, 2 Apr 1949.

Children from this marriage were:

641 M i. Edwin William Prescott II¹⁶⁷¹ was born 18 Oct 1949. 1671

642 M ii. William Henry Prescott¹⁶⁷¹ was born 25 Dec 1950. 1671

643 F iii. Lynn Whitted Prescott was born 23 Nov 1952. 1671

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Oldsmar, Florida, Oct 2004.

Lynn married Dewitt Claire Hooker.

644 M iv. Bradford Patrick Prescott was born 30 Dec 1955. 1671

510. Dorothy Jean Whitted¹³¹ (George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 18 Feb 1924 in Indiana. ^{1683,1691}

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1683 Dorothy Jean, dau, age 17 born Indiana

Dorothy married Jack Hartman. 1692

Children from this marriage were:

647 F

645 M i. Robert Hartman. 1692

646 F ii. Dana Hartman. 1692

648 M iv. Charles Hartman. 1692

iii. Kim Hartman. 1692

511. John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ¹³¹ (George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin

Whitted ⁴, *Jonathan Whitted* ³, *Mary Whitted* ², *Thomas Sr. Esq.* ¹) was born 9 Jan 1926 in St. Petersburg, Pinellas, Florida ^{1683,1691} and died 26 May 2013 in La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana ¹⁶⁹³ at age 87.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1683 Jack Whitted, son, age 14, born Florida
- Residence: La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana, Oct 2004.
- Military Service: U.S. Army Air Corp. 1693 Served during WWII
- Funeral Home: Haverstock Funeral Home, May 2013, La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana. 1693

John married **Georgia Ruth Schultz**¹⁶⁹² 1 Jul 1950 in Hammond, Lake, Indiana. ¹⁶⁹³ Georgia was born 22 Sep 1931 in Monon, White, Indiana, ¹⁹⁴² died 28 Dec 2017 in La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana ¹⁹⁴² at age 86, and was buried in La Porte, LaPorte, Indiana. ¹⁹⁴²

Marriage Notes: Georgia's obit on Find A Grave gives a marriage date of 24 June 1950 in Lake County, Indiana.

Children from this marriage were:

+ 649 F i. Lynn Ellen Whitted. 1692

Lynn married Lee Christopher. 1692

+ 650 F ii. Beth Elaine Whitted. 1692

Beth married Peter Rodgers. 1692

+ 651 F iii. Carol Lee Whitted. 1692

Carol married Gary Crocker. 1692

+ 652 F iv. Jill Ann Whitted. 1692

Jill married Jon Plotkin. 1692

Jill next married Al Cummins. 1693

+ 653 F v. Jean Marie Whitted. 1692

Jean married Robert Stitt. 1692

+ 654 F vi. Jan Michelle Whitted 1692 died 21 Sep 2008. 1943

Jan married Howard Stich. 1692

512. Gerald Arthur "Jerry" Whitted¹³¹ (George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 18 Jul 1929 in Indiana. ^{1683,1691}

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1940, Hammond, Lake, Indiana. 1683 Gerald Whitted, son, age 10, born Indiana

Gerald married Ida Louise. 1692

Children from this marriage were:

655 F i. Lois Whitted. 1692,1944

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Dyer, Indiana, Oct 2004.

Lois married Ray Digiacomo. 1944

656 F ii. Laurie Whitted. 1945

Noted events in her life were:

• Residence: Dyer, Indiana, Oct 2004.

Laurie married Unknown Rowe. 1945

657 M iii. Jerry Whitted. 1945

658 M iv. Jack Whitted. 1944

659 M v. George Whitted. 1944

514. Allie Mae Whitted ^{131,1703} (William Graham Whitted ⁶, Allen Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 28 Jan 1932 in Ft. Morgan, Morgan, Colorado ^{131,1697,1704,1705,1706} and died 4 Jan 2011 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida ^{1706,1707} at age 78.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: State of Florida, 1935, Sarasota, Manatee, Florida. 1697 Alice M. Whitted, age 3, dau, born Colorado
- census: State of Florida, 1945, Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1946 Alice Mae Whitted, age 13, born Colorado

Allie married **Hiram Leon Mullinnix**¹⁶⁹⁸ 21 Oct 1950.¹⁶⁹⁸ Hiram was born 6 Dec 1931 in Smithville, Lee, Georgia^{1947,1948} and died 21 Apr 2006 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida¹⁹⁴⁸ at age 74.

The child from this marriage was:

- i. Patricia Ann Mullinnix was born 1 Jul 1953 in Sarasota, Sarasota, Florida. 1947
 Patricia married William K. Middleton 1947 1 Feb 1974. 1947
 Patricia next married Paul Hand. 1947
- **568.** Martin Johann Sorenson-Whitted ¹⁸³⁶ (Estella May Whitted ⁶, Henry J. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 17 Feb 1940 in Genesee, Latah, Idaho, ^{1836,1837} died 9 Apr 1968 in San Francisco, California ^{1836,1837} at age 28, and was buried in Portland, Multnomah, Oregon. ¹⁸³⁷

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1940, Genesee, Latah, Idaho. 1831 Martin Sorenson, son, less than 1 year, born Idaho
- Cemetery: Willamette National Cemetery, Portland, Multnomah, Oregon. 1837

Martin married **Dixie Lee Mayhak**¹⁸³⁸ 14 Feb 1962 in San Francisco, California. ¹⁸³⁸ Dixie was born about 1939. ¹⁹⁴⁹

Children from this marriage were:

- 661 F i. Erica A. Whitted was born 26 Nov 1964 in San Francisco, California. 1950
- 662 F ii. Karen L. Whitted was born 13 Apr 1963 in San Francisco, California. 1890
- **572.** Frank Theodore Whitted ^{1842,1848} (Raymond J. Whitted ⁶, Harmon A. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 9 Jun 1910 in Peck, Nez Perce, Idaho ^{1842,1848,1849} and died 23 Mar 1957 in Humboldt County, California ¹⁸⁴⁸ at age 46.

General Notes: Frank Theodore Whitted also went by Ted Whitted and Theodore Frank Whitted in various records.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Clearwater County, Idaho. 1842 Frank T. Whitted, 9, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Potlatch, Latah, Idaho. ¹⁹⁵¹ Ted Whitted, 20, born Idaho. Living as a roomer with the Vernon Menden family

Frank married **Mildred Tripplett**, ^{1850,1851} daughter of **Jefferson D. Tripplett**. Mildred was born circa 1905 in Juliaetta, Latah, Idaho. ^{1851,1952}

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Gifford, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1851 Mildred F. Tripplet, 5, born Idaho
- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1953 Mildred F. Triplett, 15, born Idaho

The child from this marriage was:

- i. Ivan Eugene Whitted 1850 was born in 1931, 1850 was christened in Potlatch, Latah, Idaho, died 3 Mar 1931 in Potlatch, Latah, Idaho, 1850 and was buried 6 Mar 1931 in Southwick, Nez Perce, Idaho. 1850
- **577.** Ruby M. Whitted¹⁸⁵⁷ (Dennis Harmon Whitted⁶, Harmon A. Whitted⁵, William Clark Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1912 in Idaho. ¹⁸⁵⁷

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Nez Perce County, Idaho. 1857 Ruby M. Whitted, age 7, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. 1858 Ruby M. Sellars, 18, born ID

Ruby married Sellars. 1858

The child from this marriage was:

664 F i. Florence M. Sellars was born circa 1929 in Oregon.

Noted events in her life were:

 census: 1930, Myrtle Creek, Douglas, Oregon. ¹⁸⁵⁸ Florence M. Sellars, granddau, 1, born OR

585. Orlie Raymond Galloway¹⁸⁸¹ (Blanche Sarah Whitted ⁶, Harmon A. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 3 Apr 1911 in Idaho, ¹⁸⁸¹ died 20 Oct 1980 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁸¹ at age 69, and was buried in 1980 in Salida, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁸⁸²

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Stanislaus County, California. 1468 Orlie Galloway, 8, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1871 "Orley R. Galloway," 19, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1883 Orlie R. Galloway, 29, born ID, laborer for cement contractor
- Cemetery: Wood Colony Cemetery, 1980, Salida, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁸⁸² "Orlie R. Galloway, April 3, 1911, Oct. 2, 1980, Loyal Husband, Father, Grandfather, Friend and Pal."

Orlie married **Joyce Evelyn Ramsey**, ¹⁸⁸³, ¹⁸⁸⁴ daughter of **Roy Ramsey Ramsey**, ¹⁹⁵⁴ and **Mary Darwin**, ¹⁹⁵⁴ Joyce was born 6 Apr 1909 in Nebraska, ¹⁵⁷¹, ¹⁸⁸³ died 7 May 1953 in Stanislaus County, California, ¹⁹⁵⁵ at age 44, and was buried in 1953 in Modesto, Stanislaus, California. ¹⁹⁵⁶

General Notes: Joyce is listed in the 1910 census as Joyce Ramsey, in Logan, Gage Co., Nebraska, dau of Roy and Mary Ramsey. In the 1920 census she is living with Allan and Leota Darwin, in Sherman, Gage Co., Nebraska, listed as an adopted daughter. In the California Death Index, at her death in 1953, her father's name is Ramsey and her mother's name is Darwin. Most likely, Joyce's mother, Mary, was Mary Darwin, sister of Allan.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1910, Logan, Gage, Nebraska. 1954 Joyce Ramsey, age 1, dau of Roy Ramsey, born NE
- census: 1920, Sherman, Gage, Nebraska. 1957 Joyce Ramsey, 11, born Nebraska, adopted daughter
- census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1883 Joyce Galloway, 31, born Nebraska
- Cemetery: Modesto Acacia Memorial Park, 1953, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1956 Joyce Evelyn R. Galloway, April 6, 1909 - May 7, 1953, Plot: Tr 56, Gr 44

The child from this marriage was:

665 M i. **Duane S. Galloway**¹⁸⁸³ was born circa 1932 in California. ¹⁸⁸³

586. Verner B. Galloway¹⁸⁸⁵ (Blanche Sarah Whitted ⁶, Harmon A. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 24 Sep 1912 in Idaho ¹⁸⁸⁵ and died 16 Oct 1991 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁸⁵ at age 79.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1920, Stanislaus County, California. 1468 Verner Galloway, 7, born Idaho
- census: 1930, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1871 "Verna B. Galloway," 17, born Idaho
- census: 1940, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. 1886 Verner B. Galloway, 27, born Idaho, elevator operator in an office bldg.
- Residence: 3442 Hollydale Dr., 12 Apr 1940, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California.

Verner married **Mildred Elizabeth Regnier**, ^{1886,1887,1888} daughter of **Ulysses Regnier** and **Maggie Geist**, ¹⁹⁵⁹ 1 Sep 1935 in Los Angeles County, California. ¹⁸⁸⁹ Mildred was born 29 Aug 1911 in

Kansas^{1886,1888} and died 13 Jul 1993 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁸⁸ at age 81.

Marriage Notes: Marriage application papers list groom as Verner B. Galloway, Modesto, CA, age 22, born Idaho, occupation: Minister. Father: Wm. R. Galloway born KY; mother Blanch S. Whitted, born ID. Mildred Elizabeth Regnier, of Glendale, CA, age 23, born KS, occupation: Graduate nurse. Father Ulysses Regnier, born KS; mother, Maggie Geist, born KS. Marriage performed by Rev. Lewis A. Regnier, Minister of the Gospel, United Brethren in Christ

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Nov 1967, Stanislaus County, California. 1893 Mildred E. Regnier and Verner B. Galloway

Noted events in her life were:

census: 1940, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. ¹⁸⁸⁶ Mildred E. Galloway, 28, born Kansas

Children from this marriage were:

666 F i. Charlene Margaret Galloway^{1887,1960} was born 11 Dec 1936 in Los Angeles County, California.¹⁸⁸⁷

Noted events in her life were:

census: 1940, Los Angeles, Los Angeles, California. 1886 Charlene M. Galloway, 3, born CA

Charlene married Henry Morito. 1961

667 M ii. **Theldon Verner Galloway** was born 27 Jun 1944 in Modesto, Stanislaus, California ^{1962,1963} and died 20 Aug 2013 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁹⁶³ at age 69.

587. Donald K. Galloway¹⁸⁷¹ (Blanche Sarah Whitted ⁶, Harmon A. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 6 Jul 1920 in Stanislaus County, California ^{1871,1890} and died 9 Mar 1987 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁸⁹¹ at age 66.

Noted events in his life were:

- census: 1930, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1871 Donald K. Galloway, 9, born California
- census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1892 Donald Galloway, 19, married, head of household, farmer, living in same place in 1935. Place is Salida but is crossed out and Modesto entered.

Donald married **Roberta A. Conner**. Roberta was born 28 Feb 1918 in California 1892,1964 and died 29 Sep 1975 in Stanislaus County, California 1965 at age 57.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• Divorce: Dec 1970, Stanislaus County, California. 1966

General Notes: There are two records for Roberta's death in the California Death Index. One gives her middle initial as E and one as A.

Noted events in her life were:

census: 1940, Modesto, Stanislaus, California. 1892 Roberta Galloway, 22, wife, born CA

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Donald Kay Galloway was born 19 Aug 1940 in Stanislaus County, California. 1890
 Donald married Diane M. Mitchell 1967 28 Dec 1965 in Stanislaus County, California. 1967
- 669 F ii. Charlotte Blanche Galloway was born 14 Oct 1941 in Stanislaus County, California. 1890
- 670 M iii. Jimmie Lee Galloway was born 8 Dec 1942 in Stanislaus County, California. 1890
- 671 M iv. **Carlo Roy Galloway** was born 15 Aug 1945 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁹⁶⁸ and died 28 Jun 1994 in Stanislaus County, California ¹⁹⁶⁹ at age 48.

600. Mildred Miller (Mabel Whitted ⁶, John L. Whitted ⁵, William Clark Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born circa 1915 in Illinois.

Noted events in her life were:

- census: 1920, Canyon County, Idaho. 1521 Mildred Miller, 5, born ID
- census: 1930, Enterprise, Wallowa, Oregon. 1902 Mildred Miller, 15, born IL
- census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Mildred Nash, dau, 25, born ID

Mildred married **Floyd J. Nash**¹⁹⁰⁴ 26 Jan 1933 in Baker County, Oregon. ¹⁹⁰⁵ Floyd was born 21 Apr 1912 in Rifle, Garfield, Colorado, ^{1970,1971} died 12 Mar 1984 in Union County, Oregon ¹⁹⁷⁰ at age 71, and was buried in 1984 in La Grande, Union, Oregon. ¹⁹⁷²

Marriage Notes: Mildred Lucille Miller, 19, of La Grange, Oregon, and Floyd J. Nash, 22 & 9 mos., of La Grande, Oregon, were married 26 January 1933 by Oscar Gibson, Methodist Minister, in the Methodist parsonage in Baker, Baker Co., Oregon. Witnesses: Catherine Edwards and R.G. Smith.

In the Marriage License application, Floyd was born in Rifle, Colorado. He is a laborer and this is his first marriage. His father was born in Colorado and his mother in Oklahoma. Mildred was born in New Plymouth, Idaho. This was her first marriage. Father born Nebraska [altho in every census he is born in Iowa] and Mother born IL.

General Notes: There is a gravestone in Hillcrest Cemetery in La Grande, Union County, Oregon, for Floyd Judson Nash, 1912-1984. His spouse on the gravestone is Goldie Pearl Paulune [Pauline] Davis Nash, 1894-1972. This is probably the same Floyd who was married to Mildred Miller. No death information has been found for Mildred and no marriage information for Floyd's second marriage.

Noted events in his life were:

 Cemetery: Hillcrest Cemetery, 1984, La Grande, Union, Oregon. ¹⁹⁷² Division E. Block 14, Lot 3, Grave 6

Children from this marriage were:

672 F i. Edythe Ann Nash¹⁹⁰³ was born circa 1933 in Oregon. ¹⁹⁰³

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Edythe Ann Nash, granddau, 7, born OR

673 F ii. Ellen Larue Nash¹⁹⁰³ was born circa 1936 in Oregon. ¹⁹⁰³

Noted events in her life were:

• census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Ellen Larue Nash, granddau, 4, born OR

674 M iii. Robert Nash¹⁹⁰³ was born circa 1939 in Oregon. ¹⁹⁰³

Noted events in his life were:

• census: 1940, Grant County, Oregon. 1903 Robert Nash, grandson, 1, born OR

610. Ralph Irving Bowman ⁹⁸⁶ (Ralph Irving Bowman ⁶, Mary Leona Sherrill ⁵, Ruth Emily Williams ⁴, Ruth Pleasants ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born in Sep 1921 in Iredell County, North Carolina. ⁹⁸⁶

Ralph married Nancy Yursik⁹⁸⁶ in Jan 1944.⁹⁸⁶

The child from this marriage was:

675 M i. **Ralph Lee Bowman**. 986 Ralph married **Sue**. 986

611. Murl Colby¹⁹¹¹ (Madge Marie Whitted ⁶, William Washington ⁵, John Lu Cortis ⁴, John S. ³, William ², Thomas Sr. Esg. ¹).

Murl married Roberta. 1911

Children from this marriage were:

676 F i. Murlynn Colby. 1973

Murlynn married Galen Jones. 1973

677 M ii. Roger Colby. 1973

Roger married Vanita. 1973

678 F iii. Patricia Colby. 1973

Produced by: Anne Healy Field, kakadu AT annefield.net, www.annefield.net : 4 Jun 2020

Patricia married **Ed Epler**. 1973

Eighth Generation (5th Great-Grandchildren)

629. Mary Linda Healy (Catherine Eugenia Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esg. ¹) was born 20 Aug 1942 in Corpus Christi, Nueces, Texas.

Noted events in her life were:

Birth Fact: Spohn Hospital, 20 Aug 1942, Corpus Christi, Nueces, Texas. 1974



Mary married **Scott Vaught** 16 Jun 1962 in Coronado, San Diego, California. Marriage status: annulment. They had no children.

Mary next married **Thomas George Miller**, son of **George John Miller**¹⁹⁷⁵ and **Dorothy Mae Johnson**, ¹⁹⁷⁵ 17 Dec 1966 in San Juan, Puerto Rico. Thomas was born 11 Aug 1935 in Gages Lake, Lake, Illinois. ¹⁹⁷⁵

Noted events in his life were:

- · Occupation: U.S. Navy; architect.
- · Residence: Grayslake, Illinois.

Children from this marriage were:

- i. Charles Brent Miller was born 5 Aug 1971 in Milwaukee, Milwaukee, Wisconsin. 1975
 Charles had a child. Marriage status: unmarried.
 Charles married Carrie Little 24 Jul 2010 in Tinley Park, Cook, Illinois. 1976
- 680 F ii. Cynthia Diane Miller was born 29 Dec 1974 in Woodstock, McHenry, Illinois. 1975
 Cynthia married Zachary Ransel 17 Jun 2006 in Lake Forest, Lake, Illinois. Zachary was born in Elkhart, Elkhart, Indiana. 1977
- 681 F iii. **Michelle Elizabeth Miller** was born 27 May 1976 in Woodstock, McHenry, Illinois. ¹⁹⁷⁵
 Michelle married **David Cutrano** 18 Jul 2003 in Grayslake, Lake, Illinois.

 Michelle next married **Chris Adams**.
- **630.** Anne Elizabeth Healy (Catherine Eugenia Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 5 Jan 1944 in Lake City, Columbia, Florida. ¹⁹²⁴

Noted events in her life were:

- Birth Fact: Born at 4 A. M. Lake Shore Hospital, 5 Jan 1944. 1978
- Confirmation: St. Francis Xavier Church, 4712 N. 3d St., Phoenix, AZ, 20 Mar 1955. 1979
- Education: 1962, Washington, D.C. High School Graduation, Georgetown Visitation Preparatory School
- Education: 1967, Tallahassee, Leon, Florida. Florida State University, B.A. History, with a minor in Library Science.
 - Undergraduate work at University of San Diego, College for Women, 1962-1963; George Washington University, 1964-1965; Florida State University, 1965-1967. 1967-1968, Florida State University graduate work in Library Science and student teaching.
- Education: 1990, San Jose, Santa Clara, California. Masters Degree, Library and Information Science, and Teacher-Librarian Credential
- Occupation: 1986-2006, Atwater, Merced, California. District Librarian, Atwater Elementary School District



Anne married **Eugene Allen Field**, son of **Howard Allen Field** and **Miriam Elaine Grasz**, 14 Jun 1968 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia. Eugene was born 20 Jan 1941 in Nappanee, Elkhart, Indiana, ¹⁹⁸⁰ died 20 Jan 2013 in Hughson, Stanislaus, California at age 72, and was buried 25 Jan 2013 in Patterson, Stanislaus, California.

Noted events in their marriage were:

Church: Saint Peter Clavers Church, Dulwich, SA. 1981

Noted events in his life were:

- Birth Fact: Born at home in a blizzard, delivered by a returned African missionary. 20 Jan 1941. 1982
- Cemetery: Patterson District Cemetery, 25 Jan 2013, Patterson, Stanislaus, California.

Children from this marriage were:

682 F i. Lucie Catherine Field 1983 was born 6 Jun 1969 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia. 1984

Noted events in her life were:

- Education: B. A. in History, California Polytechnic University at San Luis Obispo, Jun 1995.¹⁹⁸⁵
- Education: M.A. in Drama, San Francisco State University, May 2005. 1986
- Residence: 321 5th Ave. #4, San Francisco CA 94118, Aug 2006. 1986
- Occupation: University administrator, San Francisco State University, Sep 2006. 1986
- 683 M ii. Victor Allen Field was born 12 Oct 1970 in Adelaide, South Australia, Australia. 1987

Noted events in his life were:

Education: B. A. in Philosophy, California State University at San Diego, 1997.

631. Lucy Carroll Healy (Catherine Eugenia Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 2 Sep 1945 in Coronado, San Diego, California.

Noted events in her life were:

Graduation: 8th Grade, 1 Jun 1959, Jacksonville Beach, Duval, Florida. 1989



Lucy married **Thomas Rivers Jackson**, son of **Charles Stuart** and **Helga Andersen**, 30 Dec 1972 in San Diego, San Diego, California. ¹⁹²⁵ Thomas was born 13 Aug 1940 in San Francisco, San Francisco, California.

Noted events in his life were:

Adoption: 1990 Adopted By William Kelsie Jackson And Kathryn "Kay

Children from this marriage were:

- 684 M i. **Brian Kelsie Jackson** was born 1 Sep 1975 in San Diego, San Diego, California. 1991

 Brian married **Esther Rosa Reyes** 6 Dec 1996 in San Diego, San Diego, California. 1993

 Esther was born 7 Jan 1975 in San Diego, San Diego, California. 1994
- 685 M ii. Christopher Brent Jackson was born 3 May 1978 in San Diego, San Diego, California. 1991
- **633.** Maria Isabella Yturralde¹⁹³⁰ (Frances Louise Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 5 Aug 1951 in Yuma, Yuma, Arizona. ^{1930,1931}

Maria married **Felipe "Phil" Salines Sarquilla** ¹⁹³⁰ 5 May 1970 in San Diego, San Diego, California. Felipe was born 5 Aug 1952. ¹⁹³⁰



Children from this marriage were:

- i. Julia Christine Farrell Sarquilla¹⁹³⁰ was born 15 Dec 1970.¹⁹³⁰
 Julia married Joseph Keith Farrell¹⁹⁹⁵ 2 Oct 1993 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹⁹⁹⁵
- 687 F ii. Carmella Marie Sarquilla 1930 was born 17 Mar 1972. 1930
- 688 F iii. Veronica Michelle Sarquilla 1930 was born 23 Oct 1973. 1930

Veronica married **Patrick Anthony Crockford**¹⁹⁹⁵ 28 Sep 2002 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹⁹⁹⁶

- 689 M iv. Raphael Michael Gabriel Sarquilla 1930 was born 29 Dec 1974. 1930
- 690 M v. Anthony Joseph Sarquilla¹⁹³⁰ was born 14 Jun 1976. 1930
- 691 M vi. Ignatius Jean Sarquilla 1930 was born 10 May 1978. 1930
- 692 M vii. John Felipe Sarquilla 1930 was born 29 May 1980. 1930
- 693 M viii. Matthew Joseph Sarquilla 1930 was born 8 Feb 1982. 1930
- 694 F ix. **Josette Philomena Sarquilla** 1930 was born 25 Jan 1983. 1930

Josette married **Joseph Laurence Schlosser**¹⁹⁹⁷ 8 Jul 2006 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. 1997

Noted events in their marriage were:

- Marriage/Church: St. Michael's Church, 8 Jul 2006, Spokane, Spokane, Washington.
- 695 M x. Christen Paul Sarquilla¹⁹³⁰ was born 22 Aug 1984.¹⁹³⁰
- **635.** Mark Arnold Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ (Frances Louise Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 19 Oct 1955 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California. ^{1934,1935}

Mark married **Elizabeth Natalie Ramsdell** ^{1934,1936} 28 May 1977 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California. ¹⁹³⁶ Elizabeth was born 1 Aug 1958. ¹⁹³⁴

Children from this marriage were:

- 696 M i. Mark Matthew Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ was born 25 Nov 1977.¹⁹³⁴
 697 F ii. Mary-Beth Ann Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ was born 13 Nov 1978.¹⁹³⁴
 698 F iii. Caroline Marie Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ was born 24 Apr 1980.¹⁹³⁴
 699 M iv. Nicholas Charles Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ was born 18 Dec 1982.¹⁹³⁴
- 700 M v. Christopher John Yturralde 1934 was born 13 Dec 1983. 1934
- 701 M vi. Andrew James Yturralde 1934 was born 4 Aug 1986. 1934
- 702 M vii. Natalie Christine Yturralde¹⁹³⁴ was born 6 Jul 1988.¹⁹³⁴
- **637.** Cecilia Lorraine Yturralde¹⁹³⁸ (Frances Louise Whitted ⁷, James Albert Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) was born 5 Sep 1969 in Chula Vista, San Diego, California. ¹⁹³⁹

Cecilia married **Theodoric Joseph "Ted" Green** ¹⁹³⁸ 21 Dec 1991 in Spokane, Spokane, Washington. ¹⁹³⁸

Noted events in their marriage were:

Church: St. Michael's Church, 21 Dec 1991, Spokane, Spokane, Washington. 1938

Children from this marriage were:

- 703 M i. Derek Arnold Green was born 19 Sep 1992.
- 704 M ii. Kendall Lourance Green was born 19 Apr 1994.
- 705 M iii. Frances Louise Green was born 15 Jan 1995.
- 706 M iv. Collin Andrew Green was born 10 Oct 1997.
- 707 F v. Caitlin Lorraine Green was born 15 Sep 2002.
- **649.** Lynn Ellen Whitted 1692 (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted 7, George Bracie Whitted 6, Thomas Austin

Whitted⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted⁴, Jonathan Whitted³, Mary Whitted², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹). Lynn married **Lee Christopher**. ¹⁶⁹²

Children from this marriage were:

708 M i. Scott Christopher. 1692 709 F ii. Jenna Christopher. 1692

650. Beth Elaine Whitted ¹⁶⁹² (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ⁷, George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹).

Beth married Peter Rodgers. 1692

The child from this marriage was:

710 M i. Peter Rodgers. 1692

651. Carol Lee Whitted ¹⁶⁹² (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ⁷, George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹).

Carol married Gary Crocker. 1692

The child from this marriage was:

711 F i. Sierra Crocker. 1692

652. Jill Ann Whitted ¹⁶⁹² (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ⁷, George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹).

Jill married Jon Plotkin. 1692

Children from this marriage were:

712 M i. **Max Plotkin**. 1692

713 F ii. Rachel Plotkin. 1692

Jill next married AI Cummins. 1693

653. Jean Marie Whitted ¹⁶⁹² (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ⁷, George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹).

Jean married Robert Stitt. 1692

Children from this marriage were:

714 M i. Robert Jackson Stitt. 1692

715 M ii. Marshall Lee Stitt. 1692

654. Jan Michelle Whitted ¹⁶⁹² (John Melvin "Jack" Whitted ⁷, George Bracie Whitted ⁶, Thomas Austin Whitted ⁵, Elbridge Mabrin Whitted ⁴, Jonathan Whitted ³, Mary Whitted ², Thomas Sr. Esq. ¹) died 21 Sep 2008. ¹⁹⁴³

Jan married Howard Stich. 1692

Children from this marriage were:

716 M i. Hunter Stich. 1692

717 F ii. Rayne Stich. 1692

- 1. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information.
- 2. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.1.
- 3. Family Group Sheets from Donald P. Whitted, 1983.
- 4. Obituary: Thomas Whitted, Esq., d.1820, in: Marriage and Death Notices in Raleigh Register and North Carolina State Gazette, vol. 1, 1799-1825, compiled by Carrie L. Broughton... from files in the North Carolina State Library. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1966, August 18, 1820, p.3.
 - 5. 1790 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, p.92.
 - 6. 1810 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, Hillsborough.
- 7. Obituary: Thomas Whitted, Esq., d.1820, in: Marriage and Death Notices in Raleigh Register and North Carolina State Gazette, vol. 1, 1799-1825, compiled by Carrie L. Broughton... from files in the North Carolina State Library. Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1966, 18 August 1820, p.3.
- 8. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, There are 273 images in the probate file.
 - 9. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.4.
- 10. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Robert Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 11. MyFamily.com, Whitted Family, Mildred Burfford email to David Whitehead, webpage coordinator, 10 Feb 2003. Died 30 July 1839, Jefferson Co., MO.
 - 12. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.4.
- 13. MyFamily.com, Whitted Family, Email from: "Mildred Burfford" <Mildred_Burfford@tennesseewhiteheads.com> To: "David Whitehead" <whit5879@bellsouth.net> Sent: Monday, February 10, 2003 1:54 PM

Subject: Robert Whitehead

Mildred gives a date of 1792, not 1794, for the marriage but gives no source.

- 14. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 15. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Nelly [Whitted], intermarried with Williams Gapinns," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 16. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, James Roberts, bondsman.
- 17. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.112. Abstract of Marriage Bond for Ellender Whited and William Gappins, 7 November 1797. James Roberts, bondsman.
- 18. Orange County, North Carolina, Marriage Records, 1782-1868, by Frances T. Ingmire, 3 vol. in 1, p.51. Ellender [Eleanor] Whited and Williams Gappins, 7 November 1797.
 - 19. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.45.
- 20. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "John Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 21. Death Certificate: Lorenzo D. Whitted, 1899, Indiana State Board of Health, Cert. #370, Lorenzi Don Whitted, died 29 Nov 1899, Flinn Township, Lawrence County, IN, Father: John Wesley Whitted, born NC.
- 22. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #42306400.
- 23. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.45. The Evancos notes locate the Erie Cemetery near Bedford.
- 24. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 46200081.
 - 25. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 46200081.

- 26. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.328. Abstract of marriage of John Whithed and Ruth Allen. William Gappins, bondsman.
- 27. North Carolina, Division of Archives and History, Index to Marriage Bonds filed in the North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh [North Carolina] North Carolina Dept. of Cultural Resources, [1977?], John Whithed and Ruth Allen, 3 June 1803, Record # 073 02 435, Bond #000102048. Bondsman: William Gappins, Witness: Jno. Taylor.
- 28. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 16205646.
- 29. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, John Whitted and Susannah Clayton, married 28 Aug 1839, Lawrence Co., p. 178, Vol. B.
 - 30. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 31. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Mary [Whitted], intermarried with Thomas Pleasant," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
 - 32. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 33. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, line 23, family #1541. Mary's husband, Thomas Pleasant(s) is listed in census with his daughter and son-in-law, Ruth and John Williams. Mary is not listed.
- 34. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p. 242: Abstract of marriage of Thomas Pleasants and Mary Whithead. William Gappins, bondsman.
- 35. Orange County, North Carolina, Marriage Records, 1782-1868, by Frances T. Ingmire, 3 vol. in 1, p.52. Mary Whitehead and Thomas Pleasants, 9 December 1801.
 - 36. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 37. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "James Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted. Esq.
 - 38. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
 - 39. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.2.
- 40. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Thomas Whitted junior," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 41. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7254837.
- 42. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.401. The Evancos list his place of death as probably Orange County, North Carolina.
- 43. Marriage Bond of Thomas Whitted and Peggy Lashley, 14 December 1807 (North Carolina Marriage Bonds, 1741-1868;), Bond #: 000102081. Bondsman: Sterling Talley, Witness: A B Bruce.
- 44. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.330. abstract of marriage of Thomas Whitted and Peggey Lashley. Sterling Talley, bondsman.
 - 45. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.3.
- 46. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "William Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 47. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.3. p.5: the authors state in narrative that death was ca. 1839.
- 48. H. Franklin Andrews, History of Audubon County, Iowa (Indianapolis, Ind., B.F. Bowen & Co., 1915, p.113; biographical sketch of Peoria Irwin Whitted from this book on the Parke County Indiana Biographies at the Parke Co., Indiana, GenWeb site: http://ingenweb.org/inparke/Biographies/WParkeBiographies.htm;), Biographical sketch of Peoria Irwin Whitted, gives his mother's name as Armena, not Aratha.

- 49. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.328. Abstract of marriage for William Whithed and Aratha Howard. Thomas Pleasants, bondsman.
- 50. North Carolina, Division of Archives and History, Index to Marriage Bonds filed in the North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh [North Carolina] North Carolina Dept. of Cultural Resources, [1977?], William Whithed and Aratha Howard, 23 November 1812. Record #073 02 436. Bond #000102058. Bondsman: Thomas Pleasant, Witness: J. Taylor.
 - 51. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234.
- 52. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Joseph Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 53. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #45701987.
 - 54. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.2.
- 55. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234, 16 September 1850. age given in census is 61, place of birth, N.C.
 - 56. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org.
- 57. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Iowa: http://iagenweb.org/boards/jasper/biographies/index.cgi?review=211296, "J.A. Whitted" biographical sketch from The History of Jasper County, Chicago, Western Historical Company, 1878. Died aged 71 yrs, 2 mos, 10 days.
- 58. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Iowa: http://iagenweb.org/boards/jasper/biographies/index.cgi?review=211296, "J.A. Whitted" biographical sketch from The History of Jasper County, Chicago, Western Historical Company, 1878.
 - 59. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information.
- 60. Probate papers: Thomas Whitted, Esq, Data and images extracted from FHL MF 2069373: North Carolina, Estate Files, 1663-1979, from files at the NC State Archives, Raleigh, NC, Named in the probate papers as "Ruth Whitted," one of the children of Thomas Whitted, Esq.
- 61. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.150. Abstract of marriage of Richard Howard and Ruth Whitted. Abel Smith, bondsman.
- 62. North Carolina, Division of Archives and History, Index to Marriage Bonds filed in the North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh [North Carolina] North Carolina Dept. of Cultural Resources, [1977?], Thomas Whithed and Sarah Kirk, 4 September 1813. Record #073 02 435, Bond #000102049.
- 63. Orange County, North Carolina, Marriage Bonds. Typed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, Salt Lake City, Utah, 1943, p.435: Thos Whithed and Sarah Kirk, 4 Sept 1813, Bondsman: J. Taylor.
- 64. North Carolina Estate Files, 1663-1979, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, FHL MF 2069373, images 1306-1308.
 - 65. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.4.
- 66. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 71575827 date of death is from the tombstone inscription.
- 67. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 71575827.
- 68. Website: Whitehead, Robert Cemetery, http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~mojchs/DavesCemArticles/WhiteheadCemetery.pdf. Article is by Dave Hallemann.
- 69. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give her birth date as before 1800 with no location.
 - 70. 1840 U.S. Census. Missouri, Plattin Township, Jefferson Co.
- 71. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give her birthplace as Orange Co., North Carolina.
- 72. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give his birthplace as Orange Co., North Carolina.

- 73. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.4. Don Whitted just had the name Samuel. The Evancos had the middle name Asa and the title Rev.
- 74. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, date of birth given as Feb 1803. The Evancos give his birthplace as North Carolina.
- 75. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #160041675.
 - 76. 1850 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson County, household and family 1008.
- 77. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #162003762.
- 78. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Extracted from FHL MF 966085, Jefferson County Marriage Records Sept 1849-Mar 1871, p.82.
- 79. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give her birth date as ca. 1795 in Orange Co., North Carolina.
- 80. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give his birth place as Roane County, Tennessee.
- 81. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.4. Donald Whitted gives his death date as 1845.
 - 82. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, Marriage date is 1831.
- 83. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, John S. Whitehead and Lydia Butler, 19 May 1836, Jefferson, Missouri. Extracted from FHL MF 966084.
 - 84. 1830 U.S. Census. Missouri, Plattin Township, Jefferson Co.
- 85. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give her birth date as before 1810 in Orange Co., North Carolina.
 - 86. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.5.
 - 87. 1810 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange Co., Hillsborough, p.791.
- 88. History of Lawrence County, Indiana, A Re-Production of the Original "History of Lawrence, Orange and Washington Counties" 1884, Paoli, IN, Stout's Print Shop, 1965.
 - 89. 1830 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, p.73/144.
 - 90. 1840 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, p.226.
 - 91. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.410, Family #1188, 13 September 1850.
 - 92. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.152.
 - 93. Lawrence County, Indiana, Wills, 1821-1918, Will of John Whitted, d.1866, p.27-28. FHL MF 476760.
- 94. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880284.
- 95. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880283.
- 96. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, David Johnston and Polly Whitted, marr license date 18 May 1822, Lawrence, IN, p.58 certificate info was not filled in, so marriage date may be different.
- 97. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880111.
- 98. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880110.
- 99. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Lewis Whitted and Eliza Litton, married 21 Oct 1840, Lawrence Co., IN, p.237.
 - 100. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.153, household 1046.

- 101. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, family 1997.
- 102. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, 5.
- 103. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Henry Thorn and Eliza Whitted married 20 Feb 1834, Lawrence Co., IN, FHL MF 476758, image 280, p.489 [indexed as Henry Thom].
- 104. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give his middle name as Allen and his title as Rev.
- 105. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos give his birth date as 3 Jan. 1810.
- 106. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #101157968.
- 107. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, The Evancos list ca. 1830 as the marriage date.
- 108. Marriage License & certificate: Thomas Allen Whitted and Rosanna Ikerd (image copy of marriage license and certificate, state of Indiana, Lawrence County, provided by Sue Bowman via email, 9 Oct 2009;), License was granted on 13 Sept 1831 in Bedford, Lawrence Co; the marriage was two days later performed by Wm. Newland, J.P.
 - 109. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149.
- 110. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 38, place of birth, N.C.
- 111. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49507132.
- 112. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.46.
- 113. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #148114230.
- 114. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Zachariah Whitted and Ellen Jane Teague, 8 Mar 1855, Lawrence Co., IN. Lawrence Co. Marriages, 1845-1860, p.476, image 528.
- 115. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 60238742.
- 116. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 60238809.
- 117. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #13820865.
 - 118. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family 1153.
- 119. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 138126596.
- 120. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150049801.
- 121. Death Certificate: Lorenzo D. Whitted, 1899, Indiana State Board of Health, Cert. #370, Lorenzi Don Whitted, died 29 Nov 1899, Flinn Township, Lawrence County, IN.
- 122. Death Certificate: Lorenzo D. Whitted, 1899, Indiana State Board of Health, Cert. #370, Lorenzi Don Whitted, died 29 Nov 1899, Flinn Township, Lawrence County, IN, age at death: 76 yrs, 10 mos, 7 days.
- 123. History of Lawrence County, Indiana, A Re-Production of the Original "History of Lawrence, Orange and Washington Counties" 1884, Paoli, IN, Stout's Print Shop, 1965, p.346: Lorenzo D. Whitted.
- 124. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150050089.
- 125. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, Lorenzo D. Whitted and Polly ann Ellison, 3 Sept 1846, Lawrence Co., IN, FHL MF 476758, p.73.
 - 126. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.410, Family #1188, 13 September 1850.

age given in census as 57.

- 127. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 128. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.1.
- 129. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.337.
- 130. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 49, place of birth N.C.
 - 131. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983.
- 132. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.4. Date of death is given as 1867 but gravestone gives year as 1866.
- 133. Family Group Sheet from Donald P. Whitted, 1983, Unverified information, Death date for Jonathan is 1866 in this group sheet.
- 134. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Jonathan Whitted's tombstone gives dates 1801-1866. Find-A-Grave memorial #6400893, Spangler Cemetery, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana.
 - 135. Family Group Sheet from Col. Michael & Anita Evanco (1980s).
- 136. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.33.
- 137. Cemetery visit by author, Aug 2012. Jonathan is buried here, but a search of the cemetery failed to turn up the gravestone.
 - 138. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850.
- 139. Marriage Bonds of Orange County, North Carolina, Second Series [1818-1822] (Davie Poplar Chapter, N.S.D.A.R., Chapel Hill, NC, 1971;), Groom Index, p.38.
- 140. Orange County, North Carolina, Marriage Bonds. Typed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, Salt Lake City, Utah, 1943, 38. Marriage Bond of Jonathan Whitted and Nancy Clark, 24 July 1821. Bondsman, Mason Glasson, Jasper -x-x Glossin. Witness, J. Taylor, Jr.
- 141. North Carolina, Division of Archives and History, Index to Marriage Bonds filed in the North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh [North Carolina] North Carolina Dept. of Cultural Resources, [1977?], Under Bride's List. Nancy Clark and Jonathan Whithed, 24 July 1821, Record #073 04 038, Bond #000103079, Bondsmen: Mason Glasson, Jasper Glossin. Witness: J.Taylor, Jr.
- 142. Marriages of Orange County, North Carolina, 1779-1868, comp. by Brent H. Holcomb, Baltimore: Genealogical Publishing Co., 1983, p.330: Jonathan Whitted and Nancy Clark, 24 July 1821; Mason Glasson, Jasper Glossin, bm.
- 143. Marriage License and Certificate of Johnathan Whitted and Mary Hunter (State of Indiana, Parke County, Circuit Court of Rockville, License No. 3649. Date of License and Marriage 23 January 1858;).
- 144. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, line 23, family #1541. Age given on census is 61. Place of birth looks like N.C. or N.J.
- 145. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #39160285.
- 146. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.337, Death was about 1850 according to this source.
- 147. Lawrence County, Indiana, Deed Books, Deed Book 1, p.367, Thomas Pleasant conveys to John Williams for \$1200, on 28 Dec 1858. Proof that Thomas Pleasant was still alive on that date.
 - 148. 1820 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., p.105.
 - 149. 1830 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, p.66.
 - 150. 1840 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., p.227.
- 151. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, line 23, family #1541, 27 September 1850.

- 152. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Jesse Johnson and Polly Pleasant, 13 Jan 1820, Lawrence Co., IN, p.16. FHL MF 1317624, image 476. Also FHL MF 476758, image 40.
 - 153. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, family 1538.
- 154. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.339.
- 155. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, David Litton and Jane Pleasant, 24 Feb 1834, Lawrence Co., IN, p.490.
 - 156. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, family 1743.
- 157. Marriage certificate and license: John Pleasant and Nancy Allen, 1835, p. 566, License, 31 Oct, married 1 Nov, Lawrence Co., Indiana Marriage Registration, FHL MF 4839030, img 65.
 - 158. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541.
 - 159. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 41.
- 160. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 39159965.
 - 161. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541.
- 162. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.341.
- 163. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 39159850.
- 164. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Ruth Pleasant and John Williams, 31 July 1828, Lawrence Co., IN, p.253. FHL MF 476758, image 163.
 - 165. 1850 U.S. Census. Tennessee, Maury Co., dist. 12, family 1538.
 - 166. 1850 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, 1st District, family 539.
- 167. Historical Sketches: Cane Creek Baptist Church, Website: www.canecreek.org. Cane Creek Baptist Church, Hillsborough, Orange Co., North Carolina, Number 34: March 2013: Sidney Whitted. http://www.canecreek.org/files/historical_sketches/34_sidney_whitted.pdf.
- 168. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47178674.
- 169. North Carolina, Division of Archives and History, Index to Marriage Bonds filed in the North Carolina State Archives, Raleigh [North Carolina] North Carolina Dept. of Cultural Resources, [1977?], Sidney Whithead and Salley Woody, 5 January 1836, Record # 073 02 435, Bond #000102047. Bondsman: Alvis Crawford and J. Taylor, Witness: none.
- 170. Orange County, North Carolina, Marriage Bonds. Typed by the Genealogical Society of Utah, Salt Lake City, Utah, 1943, p.435: Sidney Whithead and Salley Woody, 5 Jan 1836. bondsmen & witnesses: Alvis Crawford and J. Taylor.
- 171. North Carolina Marriages, 1759-1979, FamilySearch.org database, Rebecca Whitted and John Durham. FHL MF 6330295.
- 172. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7254838.
- 173. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 125736698.
- 174. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #136192443.
- 175. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #17626742.
- 176. Arkansas Marriages, 1837-1944, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org. Henry L. Bizzell, born 1853, age 24, and Liddie M. Bizzell, born 1855, age 22, married 27 Mar 1877, Miller Co., Arkansas. Extracted from FHL MF 1005447, Marriages v. A-B 1875-1883, Miller Co., Ark, Levi C. Whitted, 41, born 1824, and Mary F. Bone, 20, born 1845, 16 Nov 1865, Phillips Co., Ark. Marriage Vol. D, FHL MF 1018975, p.379, transcription; original: Vol. A, 1859-1900, p.120, FHL

MF 1017677.

- 177. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.5.
 - 178. 1820 U.S. Census. Tennessee, Maury County, p.33.
 - 179. 1830 U.S. Census. Tennessee, Maury County, p.371.
- 180. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.5, 10.
 - 181. 1850 U.S. Census. Iowa, Keokuk County, Steady Run, family 319, household 295.
 - 182. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Cass Co., Cass Twshp, p.5, household 34.
- 183. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.3, 7. Book A, p.19, Parke County, Indiana, Marriage records.
- 184. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.3, 8.
- 185. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Charles W. Duzan and Mariah Whitted married 17 Mar 1841, Vermillion Co., Indiana. From FHL MF 2224334, p.63, record #199.
- 186. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.4.
- 187. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.4, 9: Boulder Twp., Linn, Iowa, but Find A Grave gives another location.
- 188. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 142094746.
- 189. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.9, 10.
- 190. Marriage Certificate: John S. Whitted and Martha Ann Scott, 1844, Vermillion County, Indiana, Marriage records, Bk. 3, p.11, record 33. FHL MF 2224336, Marriage records, v. 1-3, 1824-1861.
 - 191. 1850 U.S. Census. Iowa, family no. 310, household 293.
- 192. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035101: Mabel F. Dickey and Forrest B. Whitted, married 23 Apr 1893, Douglas Twp., Audubon, IA. Father of groom: P.J. Whitted.
- 193. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.4 birth date of 30 June 1929 is probably incorrect because most of his censes records indicate a birth about 1832.
- 194. H. Franklin Andrews, History of Audubon County, Iowa (Indianapolis, Ind., B.F. Bowen & Co., 1915, p.113; biographical sketch of Peoria Irwin Whitted from this book on the Parke County Indiana Biographies at the Parke Co., Indiana, GenWeb site: http://ingenweb.org/inparke/Biographies/WParkeBiographies.htm;), Date of birth given in this biographical sketch is February 29, 1832.
- 195. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Father of male child 17 July 1881, Audubon, Iowa: Peora I. Whitted, 49, born Murray [Maury] Co., TN. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035100.
- 196. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #55058831, created by Deb.
- 197. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Mother of Whitted male child 17 July 1881, Audubon, Iowa: Louisa C. Montgomery, father Peora L. Whitted. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035100.
- 198. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035101: Mabel F. Dickey and Forrest B. Whitted, married 23 Apr 1893, Douglas Twp., Audubon, IA. Mother of groom: Louisa Montgomery.
- 199. H. Franklin Andrews, History of Audubon County, Iowa (Indianapolis, Ind., B.F. Bowen & Co., 1915, p.113; biographical sketch of Peoria Irwin Whitted from this book on the Parke County Indiana Biographies at the Parke Co., Indiana, GenWeb site: http://ingenweb.org/inparke/Biographies/WParkeBiographies.htm;), This source gives date of marriage as 28 Feb, not 20 Feb.
- 200. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1035101: P.S. Whitted and Louisa C. Montgomery, 28 Feb 1860, Audubon County.

- 201. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #38206051, created by Unioneer.
 - 202. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 1, p.2.
 - 203. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234, 16 September 1850.
 - 204. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion Co., Summit township, p.172.
- 205. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234, 16 September 1850. age is given in census as 63, place of birth, N.C.
- 206. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #45701993.
- 207. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850. Thomas may be the son of Joseph Unverified.
- 208. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.407. This source gives his parents as Joseph Whitted and Mary (Polly) Sykes.
- 209. Death Certificate: Thomas A. Whitted, 1904, Indiana State Board of Health, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, Cert. 457. Informant: J.J. Johnson, Bedford [son in law].
- 210. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850. age given in census is 33, place of birth, N.C.
- 211. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #58236967.
- 212. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.407.
- 213. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Thomas A. Whitted, and Annie Schaefer, 19 Mar 1896, Lawrence Co., IN, Marriage Record Book I [eye] p.455, FHL MF 1317732, image 255.
- 214. Marriage record: Thomas A. Whitted and Annie Schaffer, 1896, Lawrence Co., Indiana, Marriage applications, vol. 2, 1892-1898, p.30, #10: Thomas A. Whitted, 2d marriage, & Annie Schaffer [below this is Ealm or Elm, Annie], mother of groom: Polly Sikes, residing in Bedford, Lawrence Co., age [of groom] 60 [but he would be older than that], date of application 12 Mar 1896. FHL MF 1317736, image 107.
- 215. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 45702068.
 - 216. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Twshp.
- 217. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, John S. Whitted & Elizabeth Ellen Owens, 17 Jan 1847, Lawrence, IN. FHL MF 476759, img 330, p.91.
- 218. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234, 16 September 1850. Joseph is listed under Joseph and Polly Whitted, age 19. He may be a relative or he may be their youngest child. No other children are listed.
- 219. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, p.13, Joseph A. Whitted and Lucy Ann Woody. FHL MF 986183, image 151.
- 220. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.413, family #1234, 16 September 1850. age given in census is 19, place of birth, In.
- 221. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #94574378.
- 222. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1034511, img 489, p.15, #167: Joseph Whitted, 57, farmer, d. 2 Aug 1881, Fairview, Jasper Co., married, born IN, resident in Iowa 30 yrs, cause: typhoid fever, bur 2 Aug in Monroe.
 - 223. 1850 U.S. Census, Iowa, Marion County, house #11. Middle name is Ann.
- 224. Jasper, Marshall & Grundy Counties, Iowa, by Clyde D. Woody, Chicago, Biographical Pub. Co., 1894, pp. 344-45, Names are probably not in order.
- 225. Marion County, Iowa, Marriage Records, 1845-1928, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1019714, Marriage vol. 1-2, 1845-1872, img 53, p.92, #: 364: Joseph A. Whitted & Lucy Ann Woody, License 15 Nov, Marriage 17 Nov 1853.

- 226. 1820 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, p.416.
- 227. 1830 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, p.276.
- 228. 1850 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, 1st district, household 533.
- 229. 1860 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, District south Side NC Railroad, p.62, household 475.
- 230. North Carolina Estate Files, 1663-1979, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, 1820, Richard Howard [Sr], FHL MF 2057699, images 578-579. Wife (widow) Elizabeth wishes to have her son Richard administer the will because she is old and wishes friend Thomas Whitted Jr. to be executor with him.
- 231. 1830 U.S. Census. North Carolina, 1820, Richard Howard [Sr], FHL MF 2057699, images 578-579. Wife (widow) Elizabeth wishes to have her son Richard administer the will because she is old and wishes friend Thomas Whitted Jr. to be executor with him.
 - 232. 1840 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, p.222.
- 233. North Carolina Estate Files, 1663-1979, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, Richard Howard, 1863, Orange County, FHL MF 2057699, images 564-577.
 - 234. 1830 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Plattin Township, p.117.
 - 235. 1840 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, p.114.
- 236. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #162003762 for his daughter Clarissa.
- 237. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #162003762 for her daughter Clarissa.
- 238. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #162003762 notes that stone is missing but the funeral parlor record gave death as 1 Feb 1889, age 78.
 - 239. 1860 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.64, family 1231.
 - 240. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, P.O. Hillsboro, p.5, family 41.
 - 241. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.21, family 190.
- 242. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #84830337.
 - 243. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, P.O. Hillsboro, p.6.
- 244. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, James N. Whitehead and Amanda Cheesman, 12 Jul 1866, Jefferson Co., MO. FHL MF 966085, image 220, p.374, Marriage Book C.
- 245. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #29981299.
 - 246. 1900 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.1A, family #1.
- 247. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #29980783.
- 248. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Nancy Jane Whithead and Elbert Ogle, 5 Oct 1854, Jefferson Co. MO. FHL MF966085, Jefferson Co. Marriage Records, 1849-1871, p.74.
- 249. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, George E. Whitehead and Ann Maria Woodson married 1 Oct 1856, Jefferson Co. MO. FHL MF966085, Jefferson Co. Marriage Records, 1849-1871, p. 110.
- 250. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Sarah Rebecca Whitehead and John Ogle, 3 July 1856, Jefferson Co. MO. FHL MF966085, Jefferson Co. Marriage Records, 1849-1871, p. 106.
- 251. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #157118073.
- 252. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Robert M. Whitehead and Margaret M. Honey 12 Apr 1865, Jefferson Co. MO. FHL MF966085, Jefferson Co. Marriage Records, 1849-1871, p. 322.
 - 253. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #29293208.

- 254. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #29293188.
 - 255. 1830 U.S. Census. Missouri, John Whitehead.
 - 256. 1840 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township.
 - 257. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valley Township, P.O. Hillsboro, p.34, family 261.
 - 258. 1850 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson County, Dist. 42, family #992.
 - 259. 1860 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, p.33, family 123.
 - 260. 1900 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson County, De Soto. Sheet 23A, E.D. 62.
- 261. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 18202840.
- 262. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Rachel P. Whitehead and Samuel A. Rippey, 12 Feb 1860, De Soto, Jefferson Co. MO. FHL MF966085, Jefferson Co. Marriage Records, 1849-1871, p.173, image 124.
- 263. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #80060544.
- 264. Missouri Marriages, 1750-1920, FamilySearch.org database, Robert B. [sic] Whitehead and Amanda Whitehead, 8 Aug 1872, Jefferson Co., MO. FHL MF 2031808, image 50, marriage records 1871 1881, p.35.
- 265. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 24674706.
- 266. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 114576888.
- 267. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880303.
- 268. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880163.
- 269. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880296.
- 270. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61880313.
 - 271. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.153, P.O. Bedford, family 1046.
 - 272. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.154, P.O. Bedford, family 1046.
 - 273. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Greene Co., Taylor Township, house #147.
 - 274. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Morgan County, Jackson Township, p.66.
 - 275. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Monroe Co, Richland Township, P.O. Elletsville, p.21.
- 276. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #101157801.
 - 277. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Morgan Co., Martinsville, p.19.
- 278. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #101157882.
 - 279. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, P.O. Bedford, p.154.
- 280. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 13550720.
- 281. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 47471113.

- 282. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 36, place of birth is N.C.
- 283. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 43634399.
- 284. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 13, place of birth is In.
- 285. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 11, place of birth is In.
- 286. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 8, place of birth is In.
- 287. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 5, place of birth is In.
- 288. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 3, place of birth is In.
- 289. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.408, family #1149. age given in census is 1, place of birth is In.
- 290. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #148114057.
 - 291. 1840 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, p.228.
 - 292. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Jackson Co., Owen Township, family 391.
- 293. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 5063692.
- 294. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 60397360.
- 295. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 60397390.
 - 296. 1870 U.S. Census, Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.7, household #48.
 - 297. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.8D.
- 298. History of Lawrence County, Indiana, A Re-Production of the Original "History of Lawrence, Orange and Washington Counties" 1884, Paoli, IN, Stout's Print Shop, 1965, p.346.
- 299. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #117733610.
- 300. Indiana Death Index, 1882-1920, Database at FamilySearch.org, from a series produced by the Indiana Works Progress Administration, Book H-23, p.2, Indiana Works Progress Administration, County Health Office, Brownstown. Mooney is now called Clear Spring.
 - 301. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Jackson Co., Owen, E.D. 112, Sheet 157C.
 - 302. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Jackson Co, Owen Township, ED 75, sheet 5A, family #88.
- 303. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, William F. Whitted and Elizabeth Ellison, Jackson County, Indiana, Marriage Records, vol. E, 1863-1867, p.276. FHL MF 1314625.
- 304. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 122365333.
- 305. Apprenticeship: Jonathan Whitted, 1806, North Carolina, County Court of Pleas and Quarter Sessions, Orange County, microfilm of original at the state archives in Raleigh, NC. FHL MF 306046, Minutes of the Court, Feb 1806.
- 306. Iroquois County Genealogical Society, webpage: http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~ilicgs/index.htm#famous, Biography of Isaac Whitted: http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~ilicgs/bio/page10.htm.
- 307. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Abstract of census data, FamilySearch.org, Clinton Township, fam. # 907, p.134.

- 308. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Abstract of census data, FamilySearch.org, page 134, family # 907, MF803303.
- 309. Cemetery visit by author, Aug 2012. Jonathan is buried here but a search of the cemetery failed to turn up the gravestone.
- 310. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 45, place of birth, N.C.
- 311. Cemetery Record: Nancy Rogers Clark Whitted, Burial Records, Boone County [lowa], vol. 3, K-P. Born 12-2-1804, Died 3-27-1857. p.522. FHC MFiche.
 - 312. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882.
- 313. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Nancy Rogers Clark Whitted. Memorial #7407735.
 - 314. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 4, p.4.
- 315. Gravestone: Isaac Fadis Whitted, d.1909 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008), Memorial #27112286. date of birth on gravestone.
- 316. Iroquois County Genealogical Society, webpage: http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~ilicgs/index.htm#famous, Biography of Isaac Whitted: http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~ilicgs/bio/page10.htm, with picture. Born 24 Aug 1822, Chatham Co., NC.
- 317. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 4, p.4. Gives date and place of death.
- 318. Gravestone: Isaac Fadis Whitted, d.1909 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008), Memorial #27112286. Dates on gravestone: 24 Aug 1822 30 Oct 1909.
- 319. Gravestone: Isaac Fadis Whitted, d.1909 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008), Memorial #27112286.
 - 320. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.9.
- 321. Marriage Certificate: Isaac Whitted and Mary Pearson, 1845, Parke County, Indiana, Marriage records, vol. B, p.96; FHL MF 2209418, vol. A-D, 1833-1857.
- 322. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.11.
- 323. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Isaac Whitted and Emily Stafford, 21 May 1863, Parke Co., IN. FHL MF 2209419, image 269, Marriage Book E, p.481, Record 4423.
 - 324. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.327, family #921, 19 September 1850.
- 325. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.327, family #921, 19 September 1850. age in census given as 25, place of birth, N.C.
- 326. Gravestone: Elbridge Mabrin Whitted, d.1899 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004), Gravestone gives place of birth as Chatham Co., NC, and date of birth as 28 Feb 1824.
- 327. Gravestone: Elbridge Mabrin Whitted, d.1899 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004), Gravestone gives place of death as Orange Ridge, but no Orange Ridge can be located.
- 328. Gravestone: Elbridge Mabrin Whitted, d.1899 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004).
- 329. Marriage Certificate: Elbridge Whitted and Caroline Aldridge, 1846, State of Indiana, Parke County, Circuit Court of Rockville, License No. 1487. Date of License and Marriage May 1, 1846; vol. B, p.177. FHL MF 2209418: Marriage records, v. A-D, 1833-1857.
- 330. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.12.
- 331. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Mary Ann Whitted Bennage, Find A Grave Memorial #15150612. Information provided by James M. Phillips and Vickie Clark; accessed 19 Apr 2009.

- 332. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.12. License 992.
- 333. Marriage Certificate: Mary Ann Whitted and John Bennage, 1843, Parke county Marriage Records, Vol. A, p.180, cert. no. 992. FHL MF 2209418, Marriage records, v. A-D, 1833-1857.
- 334. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32.
- 335. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 21, place of birth, N.C.
- 336. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. This source gives 17 May; a family group sheet from the Evancos says 7 May.
- 337. Obituary: Enoch Whitted (Weekly Clintonian [Vermillion County, IL], Friday, 10 May 1901; transcription posted on web page at FindAGrave.com, Memorial# 6400878, posted by James M. Phillips).
 - 338. Cemetery visit by author, August 2012.
- 339. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. The Evancos list her as Eliza E. Hise.
 - 340. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #85, p.287, family #338.
 - 341. Email: Ann Heiser to Anne Field 25 July 2005, Ann Heiser names her as Elizabeth Hise.
- 342. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. License 2466.
- 343. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400878, created by James M. Phillips.
- 344. Marriage Certificate: Enoch Whitted and Eliza Hise, 1851, Parke Co. Indiana Marriage Record Vol. 3, p.322, certificate #2466. Family History Library Microfilm 2209418: Marriage records, vol. A-D, 1833-1857.
- 345. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.5.
- 346. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #165420875.
- 347. Email: James Phillips to Anne Field, 2000, James Phillips is a descendant of Enoch M. Whitted and Florence Morgan Whitted, Name is given as Alex Andrew Bookless.
- 348. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.5: Name is given as Alexander Bookless.
- 349. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #137709945.
- 350. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Alexander Bookless and Sarah Jane Whitehead, 25 Mar 1846, Parke Co., IN, p.169, record #1470.
- 351. Death Certificate: Charles S. Whitted, 1935, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 13596, vol. 679, Charles Smith Whitted, 11 Aug 1935. FHL MF 2135811, Death certificates, v676-680 (cert. no. 12001-14500) 1935, name of father, Andrew Jackson Whitted, on Charles Smith Whitted's death certificate.
- 352. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, extracted from FHL MF 2135445, Cert. #19265; death of Theo Q. Whitted, name of father: Andrew J. Whitted.
- 353. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 17, place of birth N.C.
- 354. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 34519419, created by James M. Phillips.
- 355. Death Certificate: Charles S. Whitted, 1935, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 13596, vol. 679, Charles Smith Whitted, 11 Aug 1935. FHL MF 2135811, Death certificates, v676-680 (cert. no. 12001-14500) 1935, name of mother, Mary M. Green, on Charles Smith Whitted's death certificate.
- 356. Death Certificate: Harmon A. Whitted, 1919, State of Idaho, Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 25761, Extracted data and image from FamilySearch.org database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937," Wm. C.

Whitted, born Iowa, father of Harmon A. WHitted.

- 357. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 13, place of birth, Ind.
- 358. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341129, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips. Tombstone gives date of birth only, not place.
- 359. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 6, p.21. This source gave only the year of death and gave Juiliaetta, Nez Perce County for the place of death.
- 360. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341129, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips. Tombstone gives full date of death.
- 361. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341129, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips.
- 362. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341133, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips. Source of name is in biographical information for the memorial.
- 363. Death Certificate: Harmon A. Whitted, 1919, State of Idaho, Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 25761, Extracted data and image from FamilySearch.org database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937," Sarah A. Richardson, born NC, mother of Harmon A. Whitted.
- 364. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 6, p.21.
- 365. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage of William Whitehead and Sarah Richardson, 26 July 1860, Boone Co., Iowa. Extracted data from FamilySearch database: Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, taken from FHL MF 1034317.
- 366. Marriage Records: Boone County Iowa, Marriage records 1851-1862, FHL MF 1034317, item 7, img 458: Early Marriages: No. 13 26 July 1860, William Whitehead & Sarah Richardson.
- 367. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 10, place of birth, Ind.
 - 368. 1850 U.S. Census, Indiana, Parke County, district 83, family 882.
 - 369. Obituary: Druzilla [Whitted] Surface (Lyndon, Kansas: Peoples Herald, Thursday, February 7, 1929, p.1).
- 370. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 7, place of birth, Ind.
- 371. Gravestone: Druzilla Whitted Surface, d.1929 (Mt. Zion Cemetery, Osage Co., KS, cemetery transcription by Jean Pinick, Interment.net website http://www.interment.net/data/us/ks/osage/mt_zion.htm, accessed 16 July 2008), b. 1843, d. 1929, age 86yr 23days, wife of N S.
 - 372. Letter from Michael Evanco to Anne Field, 18 December 1987, Place of death given in letter.
- 373. Obituary: Druzilla [Whitted] Surface (Lyndon, Kansas: Peoples Herald, Thursday, February 7, 1929, p.1), age at death was 86 years.
 - 374. Letter from Michael Evanco to Anne Field, 18 December 1987.
- 375. Gravestone: Druzilla Whitted Surface, d.1929 (Mt. Zion Cemetery, Osage Co., KS, cemetery transcription by Jean Pinick, Interment.net website http://www.interment.net/data/us/ks/osage/mt_zion.htm, accessed 16 July 2008).
- 376. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.102.
- 377. Record of Marriage of William F. Holstin to Druzilla Whitted, 2 November 1860, Parke County, Indiana, Marriage Records, #288, Marriage was on Nov. 2d and the record was returned for recording on Nov. 3d, 1860, by William P. Cummings, Minister of the Gospel.
- 378. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.104.
- 379. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 25314546.

- 380. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.103.
- 381. Record of Marriage of Calvin Carter and Druzilla [Whitted] Holstin, Parke County, Indiana, Marriage Records, Book 5, p.68, #68;, Record of marriage was returned for recording on 15 October 1865 by John Baker, J.P.
- 382. Kansas County Marriages, 1855-1911, FamilySearch.org database with images, Noah S. Surface, 38, of Valley Brook, and Drusilla A. Carter, 40, of Junction Twshp, 19 Sep 1883, Osage Co., KS, FHL MF 2231025, image 113, Vol. 3, p.146.
- 383. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.325, family #882, 17 September 1850. age is given in census as 6, place of birth. Ind.
- 384. Gravestone: John T. Whitted, d.1880 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Age at death on gravestone: 38 yrs, 2 mos, 26 days. This would put his birth in 1842, not 1844.
- 385. Gravestone: John T. Whitted, d.1880 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on gravestone: 5 Sept 1880.
- 386. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 27112915, created by Bob & Nancy Cannon.
- 387. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District 137, Jackson Twshp., Family #36; extracted from FHL MF 442942, p.159. Unverified.
- 388. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District 137, Jackson Twshp., Family #36; extracted from FHL MF 442942, p.159. Mary M. Hunter, age 16, born Indiana.
 - 389. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org, Clinton, p.103.
 - 390. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.21, family 143.
 - 391. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Montgomery Co., Walnut Township, p.27.
 - 392. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Flinn Township, p.19, family 129.
 - 393. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Guthrie Township, p.4, family 27.
- 394. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, p.551, record 143. Morgan M. Litton and Harriet Kindred, license 25 Dec 1856, married 28 Dec 1856, Lawrence Co., IN, FHL MF 4839122, img 567.
- 395. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 201896699.
- 396. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, David M. Beck & Nancy Jane Litton, 6 Sep 1855, Lawrence Co., Indiana. FHL MF 476758.
 - 397. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Montgomery Co., Walnut Township, Sheet 11, ED 117, family 252.
- 398. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 36882320.
- 399. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, David M. Beck and Nancy Jane Litton, license 5 Sept, marriage 6 Sept 1855, Lawrence Co., p.491, FHL MF 476758 img 871.
 - 400. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Monroe Co., Perry Township, P.O. Bloomington, p.129, family 902.
- 401. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63871136.
 - 402. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.130, family 888.
- 403. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Thomas Pleasant and Margaret F. Dotson, license 22 Nov 1858, married 25 Nov 1858, Lawrence Co., IN, FHL MF 476758 image 950, record 149, p.648.
 - 404. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, line 23, family #1541.
 - 405. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.23, family 162.
 - 406. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.6.
 - 407. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1,

p.340.

- 408. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 41.
- 409. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541, 27 September 1850. age given in census is 21.
- 410. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47100468.
 - 411. Email: Sue Bowman to Anne Field, Oct 2009, Sue gives Isaac's middle initial as W.
 - 412. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, P.O. Bedford, p.149.
- 413. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47099232.
- 414. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.341. Source gives middle name as Riley.
- 415. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49469422.
 - 416. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 18.
- 417. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49468426.
- 418. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, William R. Williams and Mary Jane Harris, 12 Jan 1854, Lawrence Co., IN. Vol. C, p.416, FHL MF 1317625, image 568.
- 419. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.344.
- 420. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, William R. Williams and Mahala Rupert, 23 Jan 1859, Lawrence Co., IN. p.657.
- 421. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.346.
- 422. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49471984.
- 423. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, William R. Williams and Ruth E. Woodsmall, 25 May 1869, Lawrence Co., IN, p.230.
- 424. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.342.
- 425. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49468400.
- 426. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #49468400.
- 427. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49743923.
- 428. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.341. This source gives her middle name as Ellen.
 - 429. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 17.
- 430. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 106968656.
- 431. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, James Allen and Mary Ellen Williams, 23 Feb 1852, Lawrence Co., IN. p.324.
- 432. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.341, 342.
 - 433. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49468051.

- 434. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 11.
- 435. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 61243921.
 - 436. Email: Sue Bowman to Anne Field, 27 Sept 2009, Middle name is given in email as Emily.
- 437. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 39159461.
 - 438. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Flinn Township, p.5.
 - 439. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 8.
 - 440. Email: Sue Bowman to Anne Field, 27 Sept 2009.
- 441. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 38519195.
- 442. Email: Sue Bowman to Anne Field, Oct 2009, The 1870 census records that they were married within this year in March.
- 443. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Julius Sherrill and Ruth E. Williams, 10 Mar 1870, Lawrence Co., IN, p.300.
- 444. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49744283.
- 445. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.342. The source spells his name as Mortmoer; this may just be a typo.
- 446. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Caroline Williams and Mortimer Crabb, 19 Mary 1867, Lawrence Co., IN, p.39.
- 447. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #49744400.
 - 448. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Flinn Township, p.420, family #1541. age given in census is 4.
- 449. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49750034.
 - 450. 1840 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange Co., southern district.
 - 451. 1860 U.S. Census. North Carolina, Orange County, Chapel Hill, p.6.
- 452. North Carolina Estate Files, 1663-1979, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, Orange County, Feb 1863 court term. FHL MF 2069373.
 - 453. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Orange Co., Chapel Hill Township, p.2.
- 454. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 47178728.
- 455. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 47178576.
- 456. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 16402471.
- 457. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 16402456.
- 458. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #29942846.
- 459. North Carolina Deaths, 1906-1930, FamilySearch.org database with images, FHL MF 1893454, image 210, NC State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Orange County, cert. 203. Mary Ellen Whitted Cheek, 77, widow of T.F. Cheek.
 - 460. North Carolina Deaths, 1906-1930, FamilySearch.org database with images, FHL MF 1893454, image 210, NC

- State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Orange County, cert. 203. Mary Ellen Whitted Cheek, 77, widow of T.F. Cheek. Born 24 Apr 1847.
- 461. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #42719144.
- 462. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #160041675: Samuel E. Whitted.
- 463. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 47178628.
- 464. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #47178496.
- 465. North Carolina Deaths, 1931-1994, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, NC State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Durham Co., cert. 81. FHL MF1943109. J. M. Whitted, husband of Ella H. Whitted, died 20 Nov 1935, Durham, NC. Date of birth: 9 June, no year given.
- 466. North Carolina Deaths, 1931-1994, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, NC State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Durham Co., cert. 81. FHL MF1943109. J. M. Whitted, husband of Ella H. Whitted, died 20 Nov 1935, Durham, NC.
- 467. North Carolina Deaths, 1931-1994, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, NC State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Durham Co., cert. 81. FHL MF1943109. J. M. Whitted, husband of Ella H. Whitted, died 20 Nov 1935, Durham, NC. Maplewood Cemetery.
- 468. North Carolina Deaths, 1931-1994, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, NC State Bd. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Durham Co., cert. 35984 Hugh Edwin Whitted: names mother as Ella Howerton.
- 469. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 47178401.
- 470. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 116896148.
- 471. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 59881218.
- 472. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #77563549.
- 473. Tennessee Death Records, 1914-1955, FamilySearch.org indexed database with images, vol. 31, cert 20, Tennessee State Bd. of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, Knox County. FHL MF 1299624, image 1934.
- 474. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.7.
- 475. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.8.
- 476. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.10. History of Linn County, Iowa. Chicago: Western Historical Company, 1878, p.705, Boulder Twp.
- 477. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.10.
- 478. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.9.
 - 479. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Town of Exira, p.29, household 188.
 - 480. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Exira Township, unpaged, household #12.
 - 481. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Exira, Sheet 12C, E.D. 25.
 - 482. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Exira, Sheet 6B, E.D. 24.
- 483. H. Franklin Andrews, History of Audubon County, Iowa (Indianapolis, Ind., B.F. Bowen & Co., 1915, p.113; biographical sketch of Peoria Irwin Whitted from this book on the Parke County Indiana Biographies at the Parke Co., Indiana, GenWeb site: http://ingenweb.org/inparke/Biographies/WParkeBiographies.htm;).
 - 484. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #55058830, created by Deb - gives date but not place.

- 485. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #55058830, created by Deb.
 - 486. 1850 U.S. Census. Illinois, Hancock County (Family no. 1112).
- 487. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #153392853, created by Julie Grabill Rasmussen.
- 488. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035100: Rosalie Whitted, born 10 Apr 1888, Audubon, Iowa, to John Clinton Whitted and Hester Coglon.
- 489. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1674088: John C. Whitted and Hester J. Coglan, married 19 Dec 1881, Johnson Co. IA.
- 490. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #74545060, created by Linda Stockton.
- 491. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #74545138, created by Linda Stockton.
- 492. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, A.L. Sewell, 27, and Mabel Whitted, 24, married 16 Jan 1888 in Irvin [sic] Iowa. Parents: Samuel Sewell & Sarah McKeeber, B.L. Whitted and Louisa Montgomery.
- 493. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #114527226, created by pomnik: name on gravestone Manerva A. Barber.
- 494. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #114527226, created by pomnik.
- 495. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #114526413, created by pomnik.
- 496. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, John D. Barber and Minnie Whitted, married 26 Mar 1885 in Exira. Audubon. Iowa. FHL MF 1035101. p.265.
- 497. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #120409187, created by J.B. Mogren Forrest spelled with two "r"s and middle name of Bates.
- 498. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #120409187, created by J.B. Mogren.
- 499. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Lynn Orlando Whitted, born 10 Sep 1906, to Forest B. Whitted and Mable Dickey. Data extracted from FHL MF 1321763.
- 500. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #120411860, created by J.B. Mogren.
- 501. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035101: Mabel F. Dickey, born 1876 in Walnut, Pottawattami, IA, and Forrest B. Whitted, born Exira Audubon, IA, married 23 Apr 1893, Douglas Twp., Audubon, iA.
- 502. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #117748466, created by Julie Grabill Rasmussen.
- 503. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Memorial #117748466, created by Julie Grabill Rasmussen.
 - 504. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850.
 - 505. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.101.
 - 506. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Bedford, p.43, family 446.
- 507. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850. age given in census is 34, place of birth, KY.
- 508. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.407. Source gives place of birth as Shelby County, KY.

- 509. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #58237422.
- 510. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #58237977.
- 511. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850. age given in census is 11, place of birth, Ind.
 - 512. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick township, family 909.
- 513. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.407. Her name is given in source as Lucinda (Lucy) (or Sarah S.) Whitted.
- 514. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, p.389, family #909, 25 September 1850. age given in census is 7, place of birth, Ind.
- 515. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, vol. 1, p.407. Source gives city and county of birth.
- 516. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #67064367.
 - 517. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Bedford, Shawswick Township, Sheet 6A.
- 518. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Joseph J. Johnson and Sarah L. Whitted, 16 Jul 1873, Bedford, Lawrence, IN. Lawrence Co. Marriages, vol. E, 1867-1873, p.590.
 - 519. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion Co., Summit Twshp., p.171.
- 520. Jasper, Marshall & Grundy Counties, Iowa, by Clyde D. Woody, Chicago, Biographical Pub. Co., 1894, pp. 344-45.
- 521. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, 45702068.
- 522. Correspondence: Clyde D. Woody to Anne Field, Dec 1985; family group sheets, census and other data. Clyde is the grandson on John Thompson Woody.
- 523. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 45702057.
- 524. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, John T. Woody and Mareal [sic] Whitted, 1 Jan 1865, Marion Co., Iowa. FHL MF 1019714, image 268.
- 525. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1863452, img 719, p.48: Mary Sykes Whitted Dunaway, died 14 May 1923, Fairview, Jasper Co., IA. Widowed. b. 17 Nov 1850, IN, 72 y, 5m, 27d, housewife, father: John Whitted, mother Elizabeth Owens, both born IN.
- 526. Iowa, Death Certificates, 1904-1968, FamilySearch.org, MF 101784559, img 678, Cert 50-537. Mrs. Mary Sykes Whitted Dunaway.
 - 527. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview Township, Sheet 13B, household 332.
 - 528. Iowa, Death Certificates, 1904-1968, FamilySearch.org, MF 101784559, img 678, Cert 50-537.
- 529. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 131959445.
- 530. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1863452, img 719, p.48: Mary Sykes Whitted Dunaway, died 14 May 1923, Fairview, Jasper Co., IA. Widowed. b. 17 Nov 1850, IN, 72 y, 5m, 27d, housewife, father: John Whitted, mother Elizabeth Owens, both born IN. Buried 5-16-1923, Monroe, IA.
- 531. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 156186529.
- 532. Iowa, Death Certificates, 1904-1968, FamilySearch.org, MF 102869853, img 697, cert. 50-00721. John David Dunaway.
- 533. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, FHL MF 1019714, img 261, p.500, no. 124: John D. Dunaway & Mary Whitted, License Oct 6, Married Oct 9, 1864, by Justice of the Peace Jacob C. Brown.
 - 534. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Shawswick Township, household 1233.

- 535. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, p.49, family 376.
- 536. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, p.24, family 212.
- 537. 1850 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion Co., household #11.
- 538. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Named in death record of his daughter: Lucy Ann Whitted, death 20 Nov 1907, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, age 71, father: John Woody, Mother: Mary Horton. p.32, cert. 121. FHL MF 1863452, image 68.
- 539. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Named in death record of her daughter: Lucy Ann Whitted, death 20 Nov 1907, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, age 71, father: John Woody, Mother: Mary Horton. p.32, cert. 121. FHL MF 1863452, image 68.
- 540. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #94574402.
- 541. Jasper, Marshall & Grundy Counties, Iowa, by Clyde D. Woody, Chicago, Biographical Pub. Co., 1894, pp. 344-45, p.424.
- 542. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1863452, image 68, p.32, cert. 121: Lucy Ann Whitted, b. 9 Nov 1836, widow, retired, death 20 Nov 1907, Monroe, Jasper, Iowa, age 71, father: John Woody, b. NC, Mother: Mary Horton. Bur 23 Nov., Monroe Cem.
 - 543. 1850 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion County, house #11.
- 544. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23546702.
- 545. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23546692.
- 546. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23927749.
- 547. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23927738.
 - 548. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, p.24, family 212. Middle initial given as A.
- 549. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #113782347.
- 550. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1034511, img 488, p.14, #166: Mary Whitted, 24, d. 20 Sep 1881, single, b. Iowa. Died Fairview Twshp., of typhoid fever. Buried in Monroe Sept 20.
 - 551. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion Co., Summit Township, p.33, family 358.
 - 552. 1930 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Buffalo Co., Valley Township, p.4A, family #76.
- 553. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #59085577.
 - 554. 1900 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Custer Co., Loup Township, sheet 8B, family 162.
 - 555. 1910 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Buffalo Co., Kearney, Ward 3, p.2B, family 49.
 - 556. 1920 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Buffalo Co., Kearney, sheet 13A household 266.
- 557. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial #59085579.
- 558. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #86859235.
- 559. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial #86859232.
- 560. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #45701983.
- 561. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150970831.

- 562. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 153262083.
- 563. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #100650490.
- 564. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #100650518.
- 565. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #35159130.
- 566. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #35159127.
- 567. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #80060553.
 - 568. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Valle Township, Jefferson Co., p.11, family 92.
 - 569. 1860 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co. Central Township, p.10, household 67.
 - 570. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.45, family 340.
 - 571. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.15, family 131.
 - 572. 1860 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.10.
- 573. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #30671862.
- 574. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #30010296.
- 575. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150498781.
- 576. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Joachim Township, p.21, family 190. Name in census looks like Egar C.
 - 577. 1860 U.S. Census, Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, p.41, dwelling 189.
 - 578. 1870 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Central Township, p.44, family 320.
 - 579. 1880 U.S. Census. Arkansas, Nevada County, Dist. 213, Sheet 467A.
 - 580. 1910 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, De Soto City, sheet 4B, E.D. 42, family 93.
- 581. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 18202843.
 - 582. 1920 U.S. Census. Missouri, Jefferson Co., Valle Township, sheet 9A, E.D. 45, family 195.
- 583. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 18202838. Middle name: Hamilton.
- 584. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 18202838.
 - 585. Email: Alice Reppy to Anne Healy Field, 2010, 2016.
- 586. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18202839.
- 587. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18202837.
- 588. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18202842.
- 589. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #18202836.

- 590. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #52241260.
- 591. Website: Genealogy.com, User Tree: David-Whitehead-Tennessee: http://www.genealogy.com/ftm/w/h/i/David-Whitehead-Tennessee/GENE1-0006.html: Descendants of Thomas Whitted, Esquire.
- 592. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #10450769.
- 593. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #10450758.
- 594. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #42194660.
- 595. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #42194672.
- 596. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #101157766.
 - 597. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Sugar Creek Township, family 1029.
 - 598. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Sugar Creek Township, p.112.
 - 599. 1880 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Artesia Township, p.21, family 181.
 - 600. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Artesia Township, Buckley village, sheet 6A, family 122.
 - 601. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 3, p.9.
- 602. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #126846883, created by Sue.
- 603. Gravestone: Andrew Jackson Whitted, d.1870 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;).
- 604. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.10. Pigeon Grove Cemetery is between Buckley and Cissna Park, Iroquois Co., Illinois. This is a Quaker Cemetery. However, no Pigeon Grove Cemetery can be located. Andrew's gravestone is in the Cissna Park Cemetery, Cissna Park. Illinois.
- 605. Gravestone: Andrew Jackson Whitted, d.1870 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Andrew has a separate, older gravestone which has this inscription. There is another newer monument listing Isaac and Emily Stafford Whitted on one side and on the other, the children of Mary Pearson and Isaac Whitted: Andrew J., Rebecca Ann, and Charles S.
- 606. Gravestone: Rebecca Ann Whitted Newlin, d.1874 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on tombstone: 14 July 1874; age at death: 24 yrs, 11 mos.
- 607. Gravestone: Rebecca Ann Whitted Newlin, d.1874 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on gravestone: 14 July 1874.
- 608. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.10. According to the Evancos in their book, Pigeon Grove Cemetery is between Buckley and Cissna Park, Iroquois Co., Illinois. This is a Quaker Cemetery. However, Pigeon Grove Cemetery has not turned up on any search online. Rebecca's tombstone is in the Cissna Park Cemetery.
- 609. Gravestone: Rebecca Ann Whitted Newlin, d.1874 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Rebecca's husband is not among the many Newlins buried at Cissna Park Cemetery.
- 610. Gravestone: Rebecca Ann Whitted Newlin, d.1874 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Rebecca's gravestone says that she was the bride of Allen T. Newlin.
- 611. Gravestone: Charles Sumner Whitted, d.1878 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Memorial# 27112592.
- 612. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.9. age at death: 21 yrs., 2 mos., 25 days.
 - 613. Gravestone: Charles Sumner Whitted, d.1878 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website

<www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on tombstone is 6 May 1878.

- 614. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.10. Pigeon Grove Cemetery is between Buckley and Cissna Park, Iroquois Co., Illinois. This is a Quaker Cemetery however, no Pigeon Grove Cemetery can be located. His tombstone is in the Cissna Park Cemetery, Cissna Park, Illinois.
- 615. Gravestone: Charles Sumner Whitted, d.1878 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Memorial# 27112592. Charles has a separate, older gravestone which has this inscription. There is another newer monument listing Isaac and Emily Stafford Whitted on one side and on the other, the children of Mary Pearson and Isaac Whitted: Andrew J., Rebecca Ann, and Charles S.
- 616. Gravestone: Emily Stafford Whitted, d.1875 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Gravestone gives date of birth.
- 617. Gravestone: Emily Stafford Whitted, d.1875 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on gravestone: 4 Aug 1875.
- 618. Gravestone: Emily Stafford Whitted, d.1875 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;).
 - 619. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk.3, p.11.
- 620. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721.
- 621. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721. Place of birth: Annapolis, IL.
 - 622. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Onarga Township, Onarga village, sheet 5B.
- 623. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25156079.
- 624. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721. FHL MF 1321548, image #467.
- 625. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #118104125.
- 626. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Joseph E. Stephens, 25, born Homer, Ohio, and Edith Adelia Whitted, 21, born Buckley, IL, married 23 Dec 1886, Iroquois Co., IL FHL MF 1321548, image 481, p.187.
- 627. Gravestone: Mary Effie Whitted Pacey, d.1939 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Gravestone gives birth and death years only.
- 628. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Mary Effie Whitted Pacey died 11 May 1939, Artesia, Iroquois, IL, age 71, spouse: George Pacey, father: Isaac Whitted, mother: Emily Stafford. FHL MF 1819832, image 712.
- 629. Gravestone: Mary Effie Whitted Pacey, d.1939 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Mary Effie is buried with her husband George. Name on stone is Effie, not Mary.
 - 630. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Artesia Township, sheet 4B.
 - 631. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Artesia Township, sheet 2B.
- 632. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #26953692.
- 633. Iroquois County, Illinois, Index to Marriage Records, Book D, p.217, Mary Effie Whitted. FHL MF 1321548, image 85; George H. Pacey, p.217, FHL MF 1321547, image 1162.
- 634. Gravestone: George H. Pacey, d.1939 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Gravestone gives birth and death years only.
- 635. Gravestone: George H. Pacey, d.1939 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;).
 - 636. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Artesia Township, sheet 4B.

- 637. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #26953675.
- 638. Gravestone: Perly G. Whitted, d.1870 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of birth on gravestone is 18 Nov 1869.
- 639. Gravestone: Perly G. Whitted, d.1870 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on gravestone is 29 Jan 1870; there is one old gravestone for Perly as well as her name and dates on a large monumental stone.
- 640. Gravestone: Perly G. Whitted, d.1870 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;).
- 641. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Fred E. Whitted listed as father of Vera Emily Whitted on Vera's death cert. data extracted from FHL MF 1818553; Vera Emily Whitted died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign. Cert.#4935.
- 642. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk.3, p.11. place is given as Artesia Township.
- 643. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, data extracted from FHL MF 1818553; Vera Emily Whitted died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign, Cert. #4935. Place of birth of father, Fred E. Whitted is Buckley, IL which is in Artesia Township.
- 644. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #39561542, created by Becky Jacobs.
- 645. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Myrtle Baylor is listed as the mother of Vera Emily Whitted in her death cert. data extracted from FHL MF 1818553; Vera Emily Whitted died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign, age 34. Cert. #4935.
- 646. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Extracted from FHL MF 1321549, Iroquois County, IL, marriages, vol. C.
- 647. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1954079, Marriage records, 1820-1951, Probate Court, Union County, Ohio, vol. L-N, p.173, #8972.
- 648. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.41.
- 649. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1321549.
- 650. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 26959463, created by Bob & Nancy Cannon.
 - 651. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Lyons, dist. 39, sheet 42A, household 884.
 - 652. 1930 U.S. Census. California, Sonoma County, Dist 27, sheet 6B, household 143. Listed as living in Ocean.
 - 653. 1940 U.S. Census. California, San Francisco County, San Francisco, Dist. 38-177, family no. 9, sheet 88A.
- 654. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1321549, John F. Levering and Cora A. Whitted married 6 Sept 1894, Iroquois County, IL.
- 655. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Thomas McLachlan, and Cora A. Levering, married 31 Jan 1919, Los Angeles Co., California State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Local register no. 508. Extracted from FHL MF 1033285, Los Angeles Co. marriage certificates, vol. 310-313, 1918-19.
- 656. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Thomas McLachlan, widowed, and Cora A. Levering, divorced, married 31 Jan 1919, Los Angeles County. California State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Local register no. 508. Extracted from FHL MF 1033285, Los Angeles Co. marriage certificates, vol. 310-313, 1918-1919.
- 657. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.12. Name given to him in this source is Birdie.
- 658. Gravestone: Bird L. Whitted (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of birth on gravestone: 20 Apr 1875.
- 659. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.12.

- 660. Gravestone: Bird L. Whitted (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Date of death on tombstone: 14 Jan 1895.
- 661. Gravestone: Bird L. Whitted (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;).
 - 662. 1840 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, p.318 or 164.
- 663. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, Bridgeport P.O, Dodge Township, p. 44, dwelling # 360.
- 664. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, P.O. Mineral Ridge, P.O. Mineral Ridge, p. 26, Family #169.
 - 665. 1885 State Census. Florida, no Page #, Dwelling #505.FHC MF 0888969.
 - 666. Cemetery visit by author.
- 667. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #24032556.
- 668. Obituary: Elbridge Whitted, Manatee County Public Library Historical Image Digital Collection, Mrs. Julia Reasoner Fuller's first scrapbook page 31. http://www.mymanatee.org/home/government/departments/neighborhood-services/library/historical.html, Name of newspaper and date not given.
 - 669. 1840 U.S. Census. Indiana, p.17.
 - 670. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Putnam County, Cloverdale Township, p.556, family #153.
- 671. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, John R. Williams household, E.D. 67, Supv. Dist. #2, sheet #6, dwelling #117, family #119, p.250A.
- 672. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.327, family #921, 19 September 1850. age given in census as 25, place of birth, KY.
- 673. Gravestone: Caroline E. Aldridge Whitted, d.1900 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004), Gravestone gives place of birth as Montgomery Co., KY, and date of birth as 20 Apr 1822.
- 674. Gravestone: Caroline E. Aldridge Whitted, d.1900 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004), Gravestone gives place of death as Orange Ridge, but no Orange Ridge can be located.
- 675. Gravestone: Caroline E. Aldridge Whitted, d.1900 (Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Major Adams Cemetery (New Cemetery), Bradenton, Manatee Co., Florida, October 2004).
- 676. Letter from Frank Aldridge to his niece Eliza Ann Whitted, 11 September 1900, Resumé of letter excerpted from the book "Aldridge Records," by Franklin Rudolph Aldridge. 1966.
 - 677. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, Bridgeport P.O, p.44, dwelling #360.
 - 678. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, P.O. Mineral Ridge, p.26, Family #169.
 - 679. 1885 State Census. Florida, Manatee County, no Page #, Dwelling #505. FHC MF 0888969.
- 680. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, E.D. 67, 27th Precinct,p.250A, Tampa City, 2307 Highland Ave., family #119. Living with son-in-law, John R. Williams.
- 681. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, 24032819.
- 682. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.46.
- 683. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #83, p.327, family #921, 19 September 1850. age given in census as 2, place of birth, Ind.
- 684. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.46. This source gives her death date as 23 June 1924.
- 685. Florida Death Certificates, 1877-1939, Florida Dept. of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, FamilySearch.org database with images, FHL MF 2116298, img 1449, Vol. 187, cert. #7434, Duval Co., 1923: Jennie R. Williams, age 72, born Sep 15, 1849, Kentucky, widow, died 31 July 1923.

- 686. Website: FamilySearch.org, Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992; marriage of John R. Williams and Jennie Whitted, 14 Mar 1869. Boone Co., Iowa: from FHL MF 1034318.
- 687. Marriage Records: Boone County Iowa, Marriage records v. 1-2 1861-1876, FHL MF 1034318, image 198, p.336: License granted 11 Mar 1869 to John R. Williams & Jennie Whitted; married 14 March at John Whitted's.
- 688. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.43.
- 689. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.57.
- 690. Website: FamilySearch.org, Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992; marriage of A.J. Johnson & Margaret Whitted, 7 Mar 1875, Boone Co., Iowa; from FHL MF 1034318.
- 691. California, Death Index, 1905-1939, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, images of index, Mary E. Carroll, 7 Oct 1921, Ventura County, CA, age 68, cert #40921, FHL MF 1686044, img 463.
- 692. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 57101183.
- 693. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.43, date given as 26 May 1852.
- 694. 1920 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Los Angeles Assembly District 62, ED 142, Sheet 6A, household 191.
- 695. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.43. Gives marriage date as 9 Dec.
- 696. Marriage Certificate: Mary Elizabeth Whitted & William H. Carroll, 1871, Boone County, Iowa, Marriage Records, vol. 2, p204. Wm. H. Carroll and Mary E. Whitted. FHL MF 1034318.
- 697. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 64945402, created by Sandra.
- 698. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Source is for date of marriage, not place. The Evancos give Ridgeport as the place of marriage.
- 699. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, marriage of John F. Bass & Eliza Whitted, 20 Dec 1873, Boone Co., Iowa; from FHL MF 1034318.
- 700. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.44.
- 701. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.44. Source is for date of death only.
- 702. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #112478722.
- 703. Death Certificate: James Albert Whitted, No. 15470 (1923), Florida, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State Board of Health, Jacksonville, Lists father as Thos. Austin Whitted.
- 704. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.95.
- 705. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Thomas A. Whitted household, town of St. Petersburg, Precinct #1, House #517, June 18, 1900, p. 20A.
- 706. Death Certificate: Thomas Austin Whitted, Florida, Registrar of Vital Statistics, Pinellas Co. Health Dept, St. Petersburg, Certificate # 783.
- 707. Funeral card: Thomas A. Whitted, d.1946, Baynards Chapel, St. Petersburg, Florida;, Card says born in Boone, lowa, but he was actually born in Ridgeport, Boone County, lowa.
 - 708. Obituary: Thomas A. Whitted, d.1946, St. Petersburg Times, 26 June 1946.
 - 709. Funeral card: Thomas A. Whitted, d.1946, Baynards Chapel, St. Petersburg, Florida;.
- 710. Gravestone: Thomas Austin Whitted, d.1946, Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough Co., Florida, October 2004.

- 711. Death Certificate: James Albert Whitted, No. 15470 (1923), Florida, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State Board of Health, Jacksonville, Lists mother as Nettie Phillips. Lists mother as Nettie Phillips.
- 712. Marriage License and Certificate of Thomas A. Whitted and Julia Jenetta [Jenettie] Phillips, State of Florida, County of Hillsborough, Clerk of the Circuit Court. Date of License April 4, 1887. Date of Marriage April 19, 1887.
- 713. Birth certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, b.1905, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009;, State file # 20623, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate was filed by sworn affidavit of Viola McKendree, formerly Viola Whitted, on 6 Dec 1940, Sarasota County, FL probably a delayed birth certificate. Place of birth of father is Boone Co., Iowa. Age on 9 Dec 1905 was 45.
- 714. Death certificate: Allen Whitted, d.1919, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed July 2012, Cert. #7061, State Board of Health of Florida, filed 10 Aug 1919.
- 715. Death Certificate: Allen Whitted, 1919, State Board of Health of Florida, Cert. #7061. FHL MF 2116762, Florida death certificates, v.73-78, (cert. no. 6001-9000), 1919.
- 716. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 4, p.11.
- 717. Death certificate: Allen Whitted, d.1919, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed July 2012, Cert. #7061, State Board of Health of Florida, filed 10 Aug 1919; this source gives date of burial.
- 718. Marriage Certificate: Allen Whitted and Allie M. Graham, 1894, Manatee County, Florida, Marriages Licenses, 1885-1898, vol. A, p.342. FHL MF 1012933. License and certificate: 30 May 1894.
- 719. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, In this source her name is given as Annie Viola Walker.
- 720. Marriage certificate and license: Allen Whitted, Viola Walker, State of Florida, Manatee County, #174, license, 22 Dec, marriage, 23 Dec, 1900; recorded 29 Dec 1900 in Record Book B of Marriage Licenses, p.87, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed July 2012.
- 721. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County (Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org), Terra Ceia, family # 100, p.6.
 - 722. Evanço, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988, Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.1.
- 723. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Mattie E. Davis, 1947, Sarasota, Florida, vol. # 1240, cert. #4411.
- 724. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #65384971, created by Sandra.
- 725. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, info extracted from FHL MF 1017159, Manatee Co. marriages.
- 726. Marriage Certificate: Martha Whitted and Henry Davis, 1883, Manatee County, Florida, Marriage Licenses. FHL MF 1017159, Licenses, alphabetical by groom, 1856-1885.
 - 727. 1850 U.S. Census. Pennsylvania, Summit Co., Springfield Twshp, family 72.
 - 728. 1860 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath Twshp., p.145, family 1141.
 - 729. 1870 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit, Co., Bath, p.26, family 227.
 - 730. 1880 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath, p.13, family 142.
 - 731. 1900 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Akron, sheet 3A, E.D. 80, family 59.
- 732. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 15150612, created by Vickie Clark.
- 733. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #15150593, Information provided by James M. Phillips and Vickie Clark; accessed 19 Apr 2009.
- 734. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #15150593; Information provided by James M. Phillips and Vickie

- Clark; accessed 19 Apr 2009.
- 735. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150717.
 - 736. 1870 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit, Co., Bath, p.26, family 226.
- 737. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150712.
- 738. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Henry Cover and Mery E. Bennage, 28 Apr 1864, Summit Co., OH, Vol. C, p.347, no.479, FHL MF 900962, image 213.
 - 739. 1870 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit, Co., Bath, p.25, family 226.
- 740. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #15150501.
- 741. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, Cert. 35453: Louisa Harris, b. 17 Aug 1846, Indiana, d. 18 May 1937, Northampton, OH. widowed. Father: John Brunage, born PA, mother Mary Whitted, born NC, buried Bath, Ohio. Informant: Florence Thayer.
 - 742. 1860 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath Twshp., p.145.
 - 743. 1880 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath, p.23, family 232.
- 744. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Nancy L. Bennage and John S. Harris, 18 Apr 1864, Summit Co., OH. Marriage license #473, Summit County Marriage record bk C, p.346. FHL MF 900962.
- 745. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #15150508.
 - 746. 1870 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit, Co., Bath, p.26, family 228.
- 747. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, George W. Bennage and Viola Green, 17, 9 Sep 1869, Summit Co., OH. FHL MF 900963, image 350. vol. 1, 1865-1870, p.515.
- 748. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, J. Quincy Bennage, cert. 31176, b. 7 Feb 1851, Ohio, d. 6 May 1914, Ghent, Ohio. father: John Bennage, b. PA, mother Mary Whitted, born SC, informant: Mrs. Eva Bennage.
- 749. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #146604763.
 - 750. 1880 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath, p.13, family 145.
- 751. Ohio Marriages, 1800-1958, FamilySearch.org database, J.Q. Bennage and Mary Sollman, 11 Apr 1872, Summit, Ohio, FHL MF 900964, v.2.
- 752. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, William F. Bennage, b. 30 Dec 1852, Akron, OH, d. 28 May 1933, Akron, OH., Cert. 961 or 30804. Father: DJohn Bennage, born PA, mother: Mary, born SC. burial at Rose Hill Burial Park. Occupation: painter.
- 753. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #169183049.
 - 754. 1880 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath, p.16, family 179.
- 755. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #169183073.
- 756. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, William D. Bennage and Clara E. Beatty, 10 Oct 1878, Summit Co., OH. vol. 3, p.269, FHL MF 900965, image 221.
- 757. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150584.
 - 758. 1900 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Akron, sheet 2B, E.D. 64, family 40.
- 759. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, vol. 4, 1881-1884, Summit County: Jacob W. Bennage and Emma E. Allman.
- 760. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, vol. 4, 1881-1884, Summit County: Jacob W. Bennage and Emma E. Allman, p.239. FHL MF 900966, image 208.

- 761. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Ashtabula Co., marriage records 1927-1930, Vol. Y: Jacob W. Bennage, 68, and Kathryn [Whittaker] Cole, 54, married 2 Nov 1929, p.40.
- 762. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Ashtabula Co., marriage records 1927-1930, Vol. Y: Jacob W. Bennage, 68, and Kathryn Cole, 54, married 2 Nov 1929, p.40.
- 763. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Jacob W. Bennage and Nellie B. Chase married 19 Mar 1895 in Trumbull Co., Ohio. Extracted from FHL MF 905551, p.31.
 - 764. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database.
- 765. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Nellie B. Bennage and Albert E. Smith married 10 Dec 1920 in Cuyahoga Co., Ohio. Application #154527, vol. 120, p.406.
- 766. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150623.
- 767. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150520.
- 768. Ohio County Death Records, 1840-2001, Probate Court, Summit County, Ohio, Vol. 2, p.77, death from typhoid fever.
 - 769. 1880 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Bath, p.16, family 180.
- 770. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, Amelia Bennage, b. 11 Aug 1860, Germany, d. 15 Nov 1916, Akron, OH. Cert. 70883. Widowed. Burial at East Bath Center.
- 771. Ohio Marriages, 1800-1958, FamilySearch.org database, Cleber Bennage and Amelia Boltz married 26 Oct 1877 in Summit Co., Ohio. FHL MF 900965, image 147, vol. 3, p.161. Amelia's last name is clearly Boltz, not Bolty.
- 772. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150530.
 - 773. 1910 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit County, Cuyahoga Falls, E.D. 177, Sheet 10A, household 247.
- 774. Ohio, Death Index, 1908-1932, 1938-1944, and 1958-2007, FamilySearch.org, indexed data, Amelia Bennage, died 15 Nov 1916. Summit Co., Ohio, p.545.
- 775. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, Alfred W. Bennage, b.22 Jun 1861, Akron, OH, d. 3 May 1926, Dayton, OH, widowed. father: John Bennage, born PA, mother: Mary Whitted, born NC, burial Akron, OH. Cert. 34023
 - 776. 1900 U.S. Census. Ohio, Summit Co., Akron, sheet 13A, E.D. 80, family 296.
- 777. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, Alfred W. Bennage and Sarah A. Averill, 3 Oct 1880, Summit Co., OH. FHL MF 900965, image 400, vol. 3, p.511. Sarah was a minor and permission was given.
- 778. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 153391301.
- 779. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 25911188.
- 780. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 25911165.
- 781. Ohio Marriages, 1800-1958, FamilySearch.org database, Extracted from FHL MF 0900966 V. 4: J.W. Allman and Emma A. Bennage.
- 782. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 15150617.
- 783. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Abstract of census data, FamilySearch.org, p.135, family #910, MF 803303.
- 784. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, p.40, Subdivision No.222, Clinton Township, family #284.
 - 785. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Clinton, sheet 28B, E.D. 89, family 632.
- 786. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. Year of birth given as 1831.

- 787. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, District #85, p.287, family #338. age given in census is 18.
- 788. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400872, created by James M. Phillips.
- 789. Will: Eliza Hise Whitted, 1904, Vermillion County, Indiana, Probate order book, v. M-N, 1915-1922, p.417-418, FHL MF 2224463.
- 790. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted data from Family Search.org, Clinton, sheet 13A, family 292.
- 791. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, transcription of the obituary for Elizabeth Hise Whitted, Daily Clintonian, 22 Sept 1916, found on the web site memorial #6400872, created by James M. Phillips.
- 792. Obituary: Elisa Hise Whitted, d.1916, Terre Haute Tribune, Friday, 22 Sept 1916, Terre Haute, IN; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute.
- 793. Marriage certificate and license: Arthur Whitted and Nellie Day, 1910, State of Indiana, Vigo County. License and certificate both on 21 Oct 1910; license signed at the courthouse in Terre Haute. Marriage was by Justice of the Peace. Accessed image at Vigo County Marriage Index: 1818-1958, website: Vigo County Public Library, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, July 2012.
- 794. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407720, created by James M. Phillips.
- 795. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407720, created by James M. Phillips. Source gives day of death as July 30 but that is probably the date of the obit. Source gives only Vermillion County as place of death.
 - 796. Cemetery visit by author, Aug 2012. No tombstone was found but George is buried here.
- 797. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 39318831, created by James M. Phillips.
- 798. Marriage Certificate: George Rogers Whitted and Mary Whitson, 1874, Vermillion County Marriage Records, Book 5, p.15. FHL MF 2224335, Marriage records, v. 4-6, 1861-1894, License on Jan. 17, marriage on Jan. 18, 1874.
- 799. Spangler Cemetery Transcription, Clinton Township, Indiana (USGenWeb Vermillion County webpage, transcribed by Marion H. Gray, Dave Koch, and Alta Koch, http://www.genwebsite.org/vermillion/, accessed 15 July 2008), Age at death was 16 yrs., 7 mos., 7 days.
- 800. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407671, created by James M. Phillips.
- 801. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. Their day of death is slightly different.
- 802. Spangler Cemetery Transcription, Clinton Township, Indiana (USGenWeb Vermillion County webpage, transcribed by Marion H. Gray, Dave Koch, and Alta Koch, http://www.genwebsite.org/vermillion/, accessed 15 July 2008), Tombstone gives date of death as 19 Mary 1873.
- 803. Spangler Cemetery Transcription, Clinton Township, Indiana (USGenWeb Vermillion County webpage, transcribed by Marion H. Gray, Dave Koch, and Alta Koch, http://www.genwebsite.org/vermillion/, accessed 15 July 2008), Row 15.
- 804. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. The Evancos give his middle name as Edgar but this is not correct.
 - 805. Email: Ann Heiser to Anne Field 25 July 2005.
- 806. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Abstract of census data, FamilySearch.org, p.135, family #910, MF 803303; age 3 in the census.
- 807. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, p.40, Subdivision No.222, Clinton Township, family #284; age 12 in census.
- 808. Death Certificate: William Whitted, 1945, State of Alabama, Dept. of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. State File #15519, Registrar's #1152. FHL MF 1908798, Alabama Deaths, 1908-1974, Death Certificates 13801-16100, 1945, Age at death: 92 yrs, 9 mos, 29 days. Date of birth given as 18 Nov 1852, but this is incorrect should be 1857. Place of birth: Clinton, Ind.
 - 809. Alabama Deaths, 1908-1974, FamilySearch database, William Whitted, died 17 Aug 1945, Mobile, Mobile,

Alabama; age at death: 92 y 9m 29d; spouse's name: Cora Hunt, father's name: Ennoch Whitted; mother's name: Lizza Hice. Cert. #15519.

- 810. Death Certificate: William Whitted, 1945, State of Alabama, Dept. of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. State File #15519, Registrar's #1152. FHL MF 1908798, Alabama Deaths, 1908-1974, Death Certificates 13801-16100, 1945, Died in the City Hospital, Mobile, Alabama, 17 Aug 1945. Informant was his son, R.H. Whitted. His usual address was in the town of Prichard, Mobile Co., AL. Age at death: 92 yrs, 9 mos, 29 days. Date of birth given as 18 Nov 1852, but this is incorrect.
- 811. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 50982378, created by Tim Childree. Although the name on the gravestone is William W. Whitted, this is William, son of Enoch and Eliza Hise Whitted.
- 812. Death Certificate: William Whitted, 1945, State of Alabama, Dept. of Commerce, Bureau of the Census. State File #15519, Registrar's #1152. FHL MF 1908798, Alabama Deaths, 1908-1974, Death Certificates 13801-16100, 1945.
- 813. Email: Ann Heiser to Anne Field 25 July 2005, Ann Heiser is a descendant of Jonathan Whitted through his son Enoch M. Whitted. Ann gives the name as Cora Bess Hunt but I have no seen any proof of this.
- 814. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 74170667, created by Carolyn Schwab.
- 815. Marriage Certificate: William Whitted and Cora Hunt, 1880, Vermillion County, Indiana, Marriage Book 5, p.383: William Whitted and Cora Hunt. License and certificate, 16 Dec 1880. Married by John Washburn, Justice of the Peace. From FHL MF 2224335, Vermillion County marriage records, vol. 4-6, 1861-1894.
- 816. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400883, created by James M. Phillips.
- 817. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400885, created by James M. Phillips.
- 818. Marriage Certificate: Josephine Whitted and James G. Clark, 1880, Vermillion County, Indiana, Marriage Records, vol. 5, p.316. License 31 Dec 1879, Marriage, James G. Clark and Josie Whithead, 1 Jan 1889, George Wells, J.P. FHL MF 2224335, Marriage records, v. 4-6, 1861-1894.
- 819. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.32. Gives date of birth as Feb 1862 but this does not work out right.
- 820. Spangler Cemetery Transcription, Clinton Township, Indiana (USGenWeb Vermillion County webpage, transcribed by Marion H. Gray, Dave Koch, and Alta Koch, http://www.genwebsite.org/vermillion/, accessed 15 July 2008). Age at death: 10 mos.. 19 days.
- 821. Spangler Cemetery Transcription, Clinton Township, Indiana (USGenWeb Vermillion County webpage, transcribed by Marion H. Gray, Dave Koch, and Alta Koch, http://www.genwebsite.org/vermillion/, accessed 15 July 2008).
- 822. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.33. near Clinton, Indiana.
- 823. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Idora Whitted, Spangler Cemetery, Vermillion County, Indiana, Memorial # 7407687. Buried in Row 15.
- 824. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7348849, created by James M. Phillips.
- 825. Obituary: Charles Clark Whitted, 1903, The Weekly Clintonian, 3 Apr 1903, Clinton, Vermillion, IN; from the Clinton Public Library.
- 826. Obituary: Charles Clark Whitted, d.1903, Terre Haute Evening Gazette, Friday, 27 Mar 1903, from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 827. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 32627876, created by James M. Phillips.
- 828. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.33. Middle initial is F or G.
- 829. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted data from Family Search.org, Clinton, Ward 4, Family # 377, p.17. Census gives his name as Charles F. Adams.
 - 830. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage license application for Clyde

- Shell Turner and Mary Leafy Adams. She was born 26 July 1892 in Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN. Father: Charles Francis Adams, b. Vermillion Co., IN. Mother: Adalula Whitted, b. Clinton Twp., IN. FHL MF 2224337, p.353.
- 831. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 40351116, created by James M. Phillips.
- 832. Website: Vermillion County Indiana Genealogy, http://vermillion.genwebsite.org/, Record of Marriage: Charles F. Adams and Adalula Whitted; license 21 Nov 1891; marriage 22 Nov 1891. Looks like this is from Vol. 6 of the marr records; the page number is illegible.
- 833. Marriage Certificate: Adalula Whitted and Charles F. Adams, 1891, Vermillion County, Indiana, Marriage Records, vol. 6, p.433, 22 Nov 1891. FHL MF 2224335, Marriage records, v. 4-6, 1861-1894.
- 834. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Mary Whitted and Adam Mair, 2 June 1923. Cert. #5907; name of father: Florence Whitted.
- 835. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.33: Gives date of birth as 7 Sept 1871 differes from date given by a descendant of Florence Morgan Whitted.
- 836. Email: James Phillips to Anne Field, 2000, James Phillips is a descendant of Enoch M. Whitted and Florence Morgan Whitted, Date of birth given as 4 Sept 1871, Clinton, Indiana.
- 837. Obituary: Florence Morgan Whitted, d.1941, "Florence Whitted Dies Friday After Few Days illness," Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN, The Clintonian, 21 April 1941.
- 838. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Enoch Whitted, Clinton, Vermillion Co., IL, Memorial #6400878; accessed 19 Apr 2009.
- 839. Email: James Phillips to Anne Field, 2000, James Phillips is a descendant of Enoch M. Whitted and Florence Morgan Whitted.
- 840. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #6400853, created by James M. Phillips.
- 841. Email: James Phillips to Anne Field, 2000, James Phillips is a descendant of Enoch M. Whitted and Florence Morgan Whitted. This source gives several given names for "Molly."
- 842. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Mary Whitted and Adam Mair, 2 June 1923. Cert. #5907. Mother's name: Mollie France.
- 843. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400863, created by James M. Phillips; marriage date and place mentioned in the obituary.
- 844. Record of Marriage: Florence M. Whitted and Mollie R. France, 1900, Record of returns of marriages, Vermillion County, Indiana, Book 7, p.397. FHL MF 2224336, Marriage records, Vol. 7-9, 1894-1918, Florence M. Whitted, of Clinton, IN, carpenter, age 30, born Clinton, father Enoch Whitted, mother Eliza Hise, 1st marriage. Mary R. France of Clinton, age 29, born Brazil, IN. father: Joseph France, mother Elizabeth Jackson, 1st marriage. Married in Clinton 28 Nov 1900 by E. Willis Sanders.
- 845. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 5, p.33. Middle initial is G or C.
- 846. Marriage certificate and license: Cora Whitted & Charles C. Clinton, 7 Aug 1919, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. Cert. #836853; license: 7 Aug 1919. Charles is 48, of Chicago, Cook Co., Cora G. Whitted is 40, of Clinton, Vermillion Co., Indiana. Married by Jesse S. Davey, minister of the gospel. FHL MF 1030705, Cook Co., IL, marriage licenses, nos. 836761-838053 1919.
- 847. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 34541505, created by James M. Phillips.
- 848. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Cora W. Clinton, Birth: 9 Sept 1872, Death: 25 Feb 1961, Orange [Co.], California, born Indiana, Mother: Hise.
- 849. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Cora W. Clinton, Death: 25 Feb 1961, Orange [Co.], California, born Indiana, Mother: Hise.
 - 850. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 34541505, created by James M. Phillips. This source says she was cremated at death. No cemetery mentioned.

- 851. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, E.D. 78, sheet 1A, family #4.
- 852. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Los Angeles, Ward 55, E.D. 60-767, line 68 (plus supplementary questions at bottom of page, page 63B.
- 853. Marriage certificate and license: Cora Whitted & Charles C. Clinton, 7 Aug 1919, Chicago, Cook, Illinois. Cert. #836853; license: 7 Aug 1919. Charles is 48, of Chicago, Cook Co., Cora G. Whitted is 40, of Clinton, Vermillion Co., Indiana. Married by Jesse S. Davey, minister of the gospel. FHL MF 1030705, Cook Co., IL, marriage licenses, nos. 836761-838053 1919, Charles is 48 on his marriage license in 1919 but Cora is 40, and was born in 1872, so his date might not be correct.
 - 854. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Liberty, family #942.
 - 855. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Crescent Township, Crescent Village, sheet 7B, family #121.
 - 856. 1860 U.S. Census. Illinois, Douglas Co., Township 16 N, Range 10E, p.801, family #530.
 - 857. 1870 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Sheldon, p.8, family 51.
 - 858. 1880 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Village of Sheldon, p.12D, family #73.
- 859. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 52424758, created by James M. Phillips.
 - 860. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Adams Twshp, dwelling #102, p.13.
- 861. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 52423087, created by James M. Phillips.
- 862. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, extracted from FHL MF 2135445, Cert. #19265. Birthplace: Annapolis, Indiana.
 - 863. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, extracted from FHL MF 2135445, Cert. #19265.
 - 864. 1870 U.S. Census. California, San Diego County, Adams Twshp, dwelling #102, p.13.
- 865. United States National Homes for Disabled Volunteer Soldiers, 1866-1938, FamilySearch.org database with images, p.15825.
 - 866. 1910 U.S. Census. Kansas, Shawnee Co., Topeka, Ward 2, sheet 8B.
 - 867. 1930 U.S. Census. Kansas, Shawnee Co., Topeka, Ward 2, sheet 11A.
- 868. United States Veterans Administration Pension Payment Cards 1907-1933, FamilySearch.org database, Cert. # 1181978. FHL MF 1636468, image 564.
 - 869. 1910 U.S. Census. Missouri, St. Louis County, St. Louis (Independent City), Ward 3, family #109, p.5.
- 870. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Charles Smith Whitted, death: 1935, Orange County, FL.
- 871. Death Certificate: Charles S. Whitted, 1935, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 13596, vol. 679, Charles Smith Whitted, 11 Aug 1935. FHL MF 2135811, Death certificates, v676-680 (cert. no. 12001-14500) 1935.
- 872. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 43177854, created by Leonard Sapone.
- 873. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Artelia Ann Whitted, death: Feb 1956, Orange County, FL, Cert. #6166, vol. #1780.
- 874. Death Certificate: Charles S. Whitted, 1935, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 13596, vol. 679, Charles Smith Whitted, 11 Aug 1935. FHL MF 2135811, Death certificates, v676-680 (cert. no. 12001-14500) 1935, name of wife on Charles' death cert.: Artelia Whitted.
- 875. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #43177886, created by Leonard Sapone.
- 876. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 19000453, created by Oz.

- 877. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, P.O. Mineral Ridge, p.25, dwelling #165.
- 878. 1880 U.S. Census. Kansas, Osage County, Fairfax, p.96A. Extracted census data from FamilySearch.org.
- 879. 1885 State Census. Iowa, Boone County, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 1021443.
- 880. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341133, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips. Names of Sarah's parents and their dates are given in her memorial.
- 881. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341133, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips.Tombstone gives full date of birth and place of birth.
- 882. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, town of Genesee, family #293, E.D. 73, p.245, Sheet 14A.
- 883. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341133, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips.Tombstone gives full date of death.
- 884. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341133, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum; maintained by James M. Phillips.
- 885. Obituary: Estella May Severson, 1993, Moscow-Pullman Daily News, Pullman, Washington/Moscow, Idaho, 11 Mar 1993, p.3A. Accessed at http://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2026&dat=19930311&id=Ys8qAAAAIBAJ&, Estella's father name is given as Henry G. Whitted.
- 886. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #26502083.
 - 887. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, E.D. 73, Sheet 18B.
- 888. Death Certificate: Henry Whitted, 1927, State of Idaho, Dept. of Public Welfare, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State File #56640. Data and image accessed at FamilySearch.org, database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937," Death certificate gives year of birth as 1858, 1900 census says 1857.
 - 889. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, 2016. Born in Ridgeport.
- 890. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 26502083, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum, maintained by James M. Phillips.
- 891. Death Certificate: Henry Whitted, 1927, State of Idaho, Dept. of Public Welfare, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State File #56640. Data and image accessed at FamilySearch.org, database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937."
 - 892. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, 2016.
 - 893. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, E.D. 73, Sheet 18B. In census her name is Ella.
- 894. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, E.D. 73, Sheet 18B. Henry and Ellen have been married 8 years.
- 895. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage license and certificate of Henry Whitted and Leona Hall, 2 July 1904, recorded in Marriage Bk. 2, p.455; images and data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 1535100.
- 896. Obituary: Estella May Severson, 1993, Moscow-Pullman Daily News, Pullman, Washington/Moscow, Idaho, 11 Mar 1993, p.3A. Accessed at http://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2026&dat=19930311&id=Ys8qAAAAIBAJ&, Estella's mother's name is given as Leona T. Hall Whitted.
 - 897. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, 2016. Middle name Tima.
- 898. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage license and certificate of Henry Whitted and Leona Hall, 2 July 1904; recorded in Marriage Bk. 2, p.455. Images and data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 1535100.
 - 899. Correspondence: Doris Baird to Anne Field, 1985, of Palatine, IL, Information on William Clark Whitted family.
 - 900. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, Central Ridge Precinct, E.D. 82, Sheet 2B.
- 901. Death Certificate: Harmon A. Whitted, 1919, State of Idaho, Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Cert. # 25761, Extracted data and image from FamilySearch.org database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937."

- 902. Douglas County, Oregon, Cemetery Index, Genealogical society of Douglas County, Oregon, http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~orgsdc/wencemeteryindex.html, Surnames Wen to Who, Corinda P. Whitted, 1853-1927, Glendale Masonic Cemetery.
- 903. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data from database "Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934," extracted from FHL MF 1034319.
 - 904. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Pilot Mound Township, page 112, family #711.
- 905. Death Certificate: William Albert Whitted, 1945, William Albert WHitted, 27 Sept 1865 30 Jan 1945; age at death: 79 yrs, 4 mos, 3 days. Spouse: Mary; father: William Whitted; mother: Sarah. Indexed data from FamilySearch.org database "Washington, Death Certificates, 1907-1960. Extracted from FHL MF 2032396.
- 906. Obituary: William Albert Whitted, 1945, Longview Daily News, Longview, WA, 30 Jan 1945, p.6. From the Longview Public Library.
- 907. 1930 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, McGowan, E.D. 31, sheet 3B, family #72. Gives middle initial as E.
- 908. 1940 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, Kelso, Ward 1, Election Precinct 52, Ross; E.D. 8-66, sheet 8B, family #210. Middle name given as Ester.
 - 909. Obituary Index, Longview Public Library, Longview, WA; online index, http://www.longviewlibrary.org/.
 - 910. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Juliaetta, E.D. 73, sheet 2A.
- 911. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #27514384, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum.
- 912. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage, J.L. Whitted and Annie E. Cornwell. Indexed data from database "Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934," extracted from FHL MF 1034319.
- 913. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage, J.L. Whitted and Annie E. Cornwell. Indexed data from database "Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934," extracted from FHL MF 1034319. Annie E. Cornwell and J.L. Whitted, 14 Jul 1889, Boone Co., Iowa. He is 19, she is 14.
- 914. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage record of Millie S. Weisenban and John Whitted, 5 May 1893, Paxton, Ford, Illinois. Indexed data from FamilySearch database "Illinois, Marriages, 1815-1935." Extracted from FHL MF 1401877.
- 915. Website: Illinois Statewide Marriage Index, 1763-1900, Illinois State Archives, http://www.ilsos.gov/GenealogyMWeb/marrsrch.html, Listed in database as Minnie S. Weisenbou.
 - 916. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death of Minnie Sofiah Barnett, 26 Apr 1930, Union, Oregon, Certificate #61.
- 917. Website: Illinois Statewide Marriage Index, 1763-1900, Illinois State Archives, http://www.ilsos.gov/GenealogyMWeb/marrsrch.html, John Whitted and Minnie S. Weisenbou married 5 May 1893, Ford County, IL. License #5058, recorded in Vol. 1, p.177.
- 918. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25341122, maintained by James M. Phillips; created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum.
- 919. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage record: Carrie Whitted Oswald and Walter Leonard Back, 15 Jun 1920, Vancouver, B.C., Canada. Image and data from FamilySearch.org database "British Columbia, Marriage Registrations, 1859-1932. Middle name given as Drucilla.
- 920. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org database "British Columbia, Death Registrations, 1872-1986." Extracted from FHL MF 2033722.
- 921. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage record: Carrie Whitted Oswald and Walter Leonard Back, 15 Jun 1920, Vancouver, B.C., Canada. Image and data from FamilySearch.org database "British Columbia, Marriage Registrations, 1859-1932. Name indexed as Walter Edward but image shows Leonard.
- 922. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org database "British Columbia, Death Registrations, 1872-1986." Extracted from FHL MF 2033929.
- 923. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage record: Carrie Whitted Oswald and Walter Leonard Back, 15 Jun 1920, Vancouver, B.C., Canada. Image and data from FamilySearch.org database "British Columbia, Marriage Registrations, 1859-1932.
 - 924. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Dist. 83, family 882.

- 925. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Adams Twshp., p.23, household 151.
- 926. 1880 U.S. Census. Kansas, Osage County, Junction Twshp, p.3, household 32.
- 927. 1900 U.S. Census. Kansas, Osage Co., Lyndon City, Valley Brook Twshp, Sheet 14A.
- 928. Website: Interment. net, http://www.interment.net/data/us/ks/osage/mt_zion.htm.
- 929. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 26056369, created by Maurice Jensen.
- 930. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.102. According to a family researcher [p.102] the pension records of Noah Surface give William Holstin's date and place of death.
- 931. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Marriage was on Nov. 2d and the record was returned for recording on Nov. 3d, 1860, by Book 6, p.102.
 - 932. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Adams Twshp., p.27, household 178.
- 933. Kansas County Marriages, 1855-1911, FamilySearch.org database with images, William I. Carter, 25, and Mary L. Garvin, 20, 28 Jan 1892, Ottawa, Franklin Co., KS. FHL MF 1451456, image 501, Vol. F, p.
- 934. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #8438295.
- 935. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #8438290.
- 936. Kansas County Marriages, 1855-1911, FamilySearch.org database with images, F.D. Phelan, 25, of Fairfax, and Ellen Carter, 18, of Valley Brook, 18 Mar 1889, Osage Co., KS. FHL MF 2231025, Image 486, vol. D, p.312.
- 937. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #160471891.
- 938. Kansas County Marriages, 1855-1911, FamilySearch.org database with images, Squire H. Seever, 24, and Effie Carter, 21, 3 Jun 1893, Osage Co., KS. FHL MF 2210893, image 680, vol. 1, p.367.
- 939. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #160471900.
- 940. Texas Deaths, 1890-1976, FamilySearch.org, Noah Surface, died 6 May 1940, Jim Wells Co., TX. Born 23 Feb 1845. Mother: Sarah Irick, Father: Adam Surface. Cert. #24476. Data extracted from FHL MF 2118552.
- 941. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.107.
- 942. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.108. Information was from death certificate. Age was 95 years.
- 943. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #12780231, created by Keith.
- 944. Website: Indiana Digital Archives, www.in.gov/icpr, http://www.indianadigitalarchives.org/ViewRecord.aspx? RID=EF31E87B1E1A384674FBF5C5CA1457B1.
 - 945. 1870 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Artesia Township, p.27.
 - 946. 1880 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Douglas Twshp, Sheet 182B, E.D. 129.
 - 947. 1850 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Washington Twshp., Dist. 137, household 542.
- 948. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.13.
 - 949. United States Veterans Administration Pension Payment Cards 1907-1933, FamilySearch.org database.
 - 950. 1860 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, p.150, household 1091.
 - 951. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Gilman City, Ward 1-3, Sheet 7A, household 247.
 - 952. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Gilman, Ward 1, Sheet 3B household 69.

- 953. 1880 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Sheet 182B, E.D. 129.
- 954. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 60476431, created by James M. Phillips.
- 955. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521. FamilySearch.org, indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1983373. Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521.
- 956. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521. FamilySearch.org, indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1643317. father: John T. Whitted, born Chattem (Chatham), NC, mother: Achsah P. Newlin, born Indiana. Occup: Bank Cashier, spouse: Jessie Mae Baker Whitted.
- 957. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521. FamilySearch.org, indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1983373.
- 958. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521. FamilySearch.org, indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1983373. Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Gilman Cem. Cert. # 1521.
- 959. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, Frank A. Whitted, d. 23 Jan 1943, Gilman, Iroquois, IL, age 76, b. 24 Mar 1866, Burial: 25 Jan 1943, Cert. # 1521. Spouse: Jessie Mae Baker Whitted. FamilySearch.org, indexed database, extracted from FHL MF 1983373.
- 960. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #8066000.
- 961. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Ida Anna Whitted and Fred James Wilkinson married 10 Oct 1888, Iroquois, Illinois. Extracted from FHL MF 1321548.
- 962. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #102941059.
 - 963. 1900 U.S. Census. Colorado, Pueblo Co., Pueblo, Ward 3, sheet 5A.
- 964. Illinois, Cook County Deaths, 1878-1994, FamilySearch.org database, Catherine Whitted, 19 Dec 1948, Bremen, Cook, IL. born 30 Apr 1867, MA, to Michael Crowe and Ellen Dorc, widow of Edward, buiried Gilman, IL.
- 965. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #102940844.
 - 966. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Gilman, Douglas Twshp., E.D. 74, family 56.
 - 967. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, ED 16-1897, sheet 14A.
 - 968. 1940 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, Chicago, Ward 6, sheet 17A?.
 - 969. 1880 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, v.
- 970. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 102941524, created by Joseph Anthony.
 - 971. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Gilman, sheet 3B, family 69.
- 972. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #77220293.
- 973. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #27112859.
- 974. United States General Index to Pension Files, 1861-1934, FamilySearch.org, MF 541041, image 3542, name: Morgan M. Litton, beneficiary name: Harriet E. Litton.
- 975. United States Civil War soldiers Index, 1861-1865, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Morgan M. Litten, AKA Morgan M. Litton, Private, union, 87th Regiment, Indiana Infantry, Co. K; from NARA MF M540, roll 44, FHL MF 881765.
- 976. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Carrie E. Litton and W. Curtis Flinn, license 10 Nov, Married 12 Nov 1885, Lawrence Co., Indiana, Vol. G, 1880-1886, p.510.
 - 977. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 33616208.

- 978. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, P.O. Guthrie, p.8, family 60.
- 979. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Shawswick Township, p.17, ED 75, family 335.
- 980. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63871137.
- 981. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63871134.
- 982. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63871135.
- 983. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63638039.
- 984. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, In the Whitted Family, by Michael and Anita Evanco, the last child in the family is Joseph Williams, born ca. 1848; married to Judah Haggard. More research needs to be done on the two Josephs.
- 985. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 49471470.
 - 986. Email: Sue Bowman to Anne Field, Oct 2009.
- 987. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.11.
- 988. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.12.
- 989. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.11, 15 March 1968 but Find A Grave gives Nov 15.
- 990. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 27396419.
- 991. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 27396418.
 - 992. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Sharon Twshp, E.D. 32, Sheet 9B.
- 993. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, John Irving Whitted born 29 Jan 1883 to J.C. Whitted and Hester Coylon. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035100.
- 994. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 74142011, created by ProgBase.
- 995. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035100: Rosalie Whitted, born 10 Apr 1888, Audubon, Iowa, to John Clinton Whitted and Hester Coglon.
 - 996. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Audubon County, Sharon Twshp, E.D. 32, Sheet 9B: Rosa L., 12, dau.
- 997. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035100: Thomas Franklin Bates Whitted born 6 Jan 1894, Audubon, Iowa.
- 998. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, James D. Barber marriage data, name of father John K. Barber. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035101.
- 999. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, James D. Barber marriage data, name of mother: Sarah Charles Data extracted from FHL MF 1035101.
- 1000. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Winnefred Mable Barber born 6 Mar 1886 in Doublas, Shelby, Iowa, to James O. Barber and M. J. Whitted. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035104.
- 1001. Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Lucille Louisa Barber, born 11 Aug 1893 to James D. Barber and Menervia Whitted. Data extracted from FHL MF 1035104.
- 1002. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #14863440, created by Michael Harrington.

- 1003. Social Security Death Index, Verle L. Barber, 86, born 28 Oct 1905, IL, died 30 Oct 1991.
- 1004. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #14863440, created by Michael Harrington (Verle L. Barber's burial info).
- 1005. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035101: Mabel F. Dickey and Forrest B. Whitted, married 23 Apr 1893, Douglas Twp., Audubon, IA. Father of bride: R. M. Dickey.
- 1006. Iowa Marriages, 1809-1992, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 1035101: Mabel F. Dickey and Forrest B. Whitted, married 23 Apr 1893, Douglas Twp., Audubon, IA. Mother of bride: Hester Stephens.
 - 1007. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., p.20D.
- 1008. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #67064366.
 - 1009. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence Co., Bedford, E.D. 12, p.20.
 - 1010. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lawrence County, Bedford, p.20D.
- 1011. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #67064359.
- 1012. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, Serial #1418.
- 1013. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #67064378.
 - 1014. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview Township, p.44.
- 1015. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, John T. Woody, 7 Feb 1917, Newton, Jasper, Iowa, age 77, parents: John Woody, Mary Horton, Cert. 221, p.243.
 - 1016. 1860 U.S. Census. Iowa, Marion Co., Summit Twshp., p.172.
 - 1017. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fair View, E.D. 98, p.27.
 - 1018. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, E.D. 20, Sheet 12B.
- 1019. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 45702028.
 - 1020. 1870 U.S. Census. Kansas, Cherokee Co., Neosh Twshp., p.1.
 - 1021. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Fair View, Jasper Co, ED 98, Sheet 205D.
- 1022. Iowa, County Death Records, 1880-1992, FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 1034511, img 612, Reg. #239: John D. Dunaway, b. 19 Sep 1837, KY, age 69 yrs, 8 m.,28 d. divorced; father A. Dunaway, b. VA. mother: Mary Dewease. Farmer. Informant: J.C. Dunaway. Died 8 Jun 1907 in Monroe, Jasper Co. Buried 10 Jun Monroe East Cem.
 - 1023. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview Township, Sheet 10B, line 73.
 - 1024. Iowa, Death Certificates, 1904-1968, FamilySearch.org, MF 102869853, img 697, cert. 50-00721.
 - 1025. 1885 State Census. Iowa, Japer Co,, Monroe, p.27 or 240, family no. 162.
 - 1026. 1895 State Census, Iowa, p.9. line 1.
 - 1027. 1900 U.S. Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview Township, Sheet 13B, household 334.
- 1028. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 131959444.
 - 1029. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Fair View, Jasper Co, ED 98, Sheet 205D; in census as Lidy, transcribed as Lula.
- 1030. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 98503038.
- 1031. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 98502930.

- 1032. Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Matt. Oswald and Lydia Dunaway, married 27 Nov 1895, Jasper, Iowa.
 - 1033. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Fair View, Jasper Co, ED 98, Sheet 205D; listed in census as Mattie.
- 1034. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 153339434.
- 1035. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 116434631.
 - 1036, 1880 U.S. Census, Iowa, Fair View, Jasper Co. ED 98, Sheet 205D; in census as Ettie,
- 1037. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 98482603.
- 1038. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 38783613.
 - 1039. 1885 State Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, p.27, family 162.
- 1040. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 59672450.
 - 1041. 1885 State Census. Iowa, Jasper Co., Fairview, p.27, family 162; listed as Mertie.
- 1042. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 85921918.
 - 1043. 1885 State Census. Iowa, Jasper County, p.239, family 130.
- 1044. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 63652438.
 - 1045. 1895 State Census. Iowa, Jasper County, p.239, family 130.
 - 1046. Email: Alice Reppy to Anne Healy Field.
- 1047. Gravestone: Rebecca Ann Whitted Newlin, d.1874 (Cissna Park Cemetery gravestones, FindaGrave website <www.findagrave.com>, accessed 13 July 2008;), Rebecca has a separate, older gravestone which has this inscription. There is another newer monument listing Isaac and Emily Stafford Whitted on one side and on the other, the children of Mary Pearson and Isaac Whitted: Andrew J., Rebecca Ann, and Charles S.
- 1048. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.15.
- 1049. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.16.
 - 1050. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Woodford Co., El Paso, sheet 3A, West 2d St.
 - 1051. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Randolph Co., Monroe Township, Parker City, sheet 2A.
 - 1052. 1930 U.S. Census. Indiana, Randolph Co., Parker City, Monroe Township, sheet 7B.
- 1053. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721. father of groom: Henry Baker.
- 1054. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721. mother of groom: Elizabeth West.
- 1055. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.20.
- 1056. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, William Henry Baker and Nancy Estella Whitted, 10 Feb 1886, Iroquois Co. Register of Marriages, p.173. License #4721. Place of birth: Ottawa, IL.
- 1057. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25156121.
 - 1058. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Randolph Co., Monroe Township, Parker City, sheet 10B.

- 1059. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Arta May Koon, died Jan 1966, Duval, Florida, Vol. 2780, cert. 2087.
- 1060. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #119852180.
- 1061. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #119852186.
- 1062. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25156051.
- 1063. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.20. Surname given as Weller.
- 1064. Illinois Marriages, 1815-1935, FamilySearch.org database, George Baker & Nellie Mitchell, 5 Nov 1907, Bloomington, McLean, IL. FHL MF Illinois Marriages, 1815-1935, image 760. Record #19080.
- 1065. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25156106.
- 1066. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #25156038.
- 1067. Ohio Deaths, 1908-1953, FamilySearch.org database, Ohio Dept of Health, Certificate of Death, cert. 61936. Cora Alma Bartlett, 17 Oct 1944, Caesarcreek Township, Greene Co. FHL MF 2032406, image 3078.
- 1068. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #40783320.
- 1069. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Date of license: 24 Aug 1916, Marriage Application Book, Vol. 11, July 1916-June 1917, p.18. FHL MF 1655012, image 44.
- 1070. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #40783310.
- 1071. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, #41. Delaware County, Indiana, FHL MF 1493141, image 152.
- 1072. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Vol. 15, 1912-1917, p.520 certificate (no number) issued 24 Aug 1916. FHL MF 1654844, image 325.
- 1073. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, James Langsford & Mary Therese Clifton, married 20 Feb 1941, Martinsville, Morgan Co., Indiana. FHL MF 1929495, image 389, p.410. Alice Estella Baker: mother of groom.
- 1074. Obituary: James R. Langsford, 2016, Indianapolis, Indiana, Indianapolis Star, 16 June 2016. Legacy.com obituary, Mother of deceased: Alice E. Baker-Langsford.
- 1075. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, James Langsford & Mary Therese Clifton, married 20 Feb 1941, Martinsville, Morgan Co., Indiana. FHL MF 1929495, image 389, p.410. James Langsford: father of the groom, James Langsford.
- 1076. Obituary: James R. Langsford, 2016, Indianapolis, Indiana, Indianapolis Star, 16 June 2016. Legacy.com obituary, father of deceased: James E. Langsford.
- 1077. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.40.
- 1078. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, TBk. 3, p.40.
- 1079. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #138241286.
 - 1080. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, Artesia, Dist. 60, Sheet 16A, Houshold 304.
 - 1081. 1920 U.S. Census. Illinois, Marion County, Prospect, Dist. 146, Sheet 9B, household 279.
- 1082. Obituary: Myrtle Baylor Whitted, 1918, Name and date of newspaper not noted. Accessed at Find A Grave Website, Memorial #39017237, created by Becky Jacobs.
 - 1083. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

- taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #39593602, created by Becky Jacobs.
- 1084. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, data extracted from FHL MF 1818553; Vera Emily Whitted died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign, age 34. Occupation: nurse. Cert. #4935.
- 1085. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Plot: Lot 146 Section NAG1.
- 1086. Illinois Deaths and Stillbirths, 1916-1947, FamilySearch.org database, data extracted from FHL MF 1818553; Vera Emily Whitted died 7 Feb 1938 in Champaign, age 34. Cert. #4935.
 - 1087. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Champaign County, Dist. 18, Sheet 2A, household 62.
- 1088. Illinois, County Marriages, 1810-1934, FamilySearch.org indexed database, data extracted from FHL MF 338047, Champaign County marriages. Beulah Ivy Whitted and George Seely Johnston married 1927 in Champaign County, Illinois, p.168.
 - 1089. Social Security Death Index, FamilySearch.org, indexed database.
- 1090. "Marriage Licenses Granted," Notice of marriage license issue to George S. Johnston and Beulah Ivy Whitted, "Daily Illini," 19 Jan 1927, published in Champaign, Illinois.
 - 1091. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Champaign County, Dist. 3, Sheet 6A, household 85.
- 1092. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.42.
- 1093. Ohio County Marriages, 1789-2013, FamilySearch.org database, data and image extracted from FHL MF 1954079, Marriage records, 1820-1951, Probate Court, Union County, Ohio, vol. L-N, p.173, #8972. Agosta is near Larue and New Bloomington.
- 1094. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #81877306, created by Becky Jacobs.
- 1095. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Tampa, Ward 2, Precinct 27, E.D. 67, p.6A E.D. 67, 27th Precinct, 2307 Highland Ave., family #119.
 - 1096. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Port Tampa, Family #15.
 - 1097. 1920 U.S. Census. Ohio, Cuyahoga Co., Cleveland, Ward 26, ED 495, household 148.
- 1098. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 30117770.
- 1099. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Tampa, Ward 2, Precinct 27, E.D. 67, p.6A. Place of birth is Indiana; date of birth: Feb 1846 but gravestone says 1845.
- 1100. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #30120406.
 - 1101. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Tampa, Ward 2, Precinct 27, E.D. 67, p.6A.
- 1102. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for James Walter Williams, born 27 Sept 1871, Boone, Iowa; died 15 Apr 1955, Arlington, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #8770, reg. No. 168.
- 1103. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for James Walter Williams, born 27 Sept 1871, Boone, Iowa; died 15 Apr 1955, Arlington, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #8770, reg. No. 168. Informant: John R. Williams, son.
- 1104. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 90009551.
- 1105. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for Sallie H. Williams, born 31 Dec 1877, Florida; died 16 Apr 1964, Dunn Loring, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #11222, cert. No. 297.
- 1106. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Polk County, vol. A-B, marr licenses 1862-1902, p.413, FHL MF 977545, img 654; James W. Williams and Sallie Hallman, 8 Sept 1898, Bartow, Polk FL.
- 1107. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for James Walter Williams, born 27 Sept 1871, Boone, Iowa; died 15 Apr 1955, Arlington, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #8770,

- reg. No. 168. Wife: Sallie Williams.
- 1108. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 158634066.
- 1109. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 30172192.
- 1110. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.47.
 - 1111. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Manatee, FL, died 1944, Vol. 1117, cert. 20679.
- 1112. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 30172237.
- 1113. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, Manatee Co., FL, Regis card 288.
- 1114. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Details: Bk. 3, p.47.
- 1115. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.58.
- 1116. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Mamie Alma Schaeffer, 16 Jan 1949, Ventura, CA, born Iowa, father's name Carroll, mother's name Whitted.
- 1117. Ancestral File (Familysearch.org website;), Submitted by rfoy3323452, database, FamilySearch.org. Unverified information.
 - 1118. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Ventura Co., Camarillo Judicial Twshp, Sheet 4B, family #46.
- 1119. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memoiral 192427975.
 - 1120. 1930 U.S. Census. California, Ventura Co., Oxnard, Sheet 22B, household 329.
 - 1121. 1910 U.S. Census. Nevada, Elko Co., Elko, ED 14, Sheet 3B, household 71.
- 1122. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 130803897.
 - 1123. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet #3.
- 1124. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), Sarasota, E.D. 1, Family #378, sheet 14A.
- 1125. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.67.
- 1126. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.66.
- 1127. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.68.
- 1128. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Mary Caroline Hayes, 1950, Sarasota, Florida, vol. #1443, cert. #27421.
- 1129. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, 65386620.
 - 1130. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Spelled Rubin in Bea's information.
- 1131. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, Book B, p.71, Reuben Edward Hays of Ellenton and Mary Caroline Bass of Ellenton. License issued June 23, 1900, in Braidentown, married 24 June 1900.
- 1132. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.78.
 - 1133. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives M or N as

middle initial.

- 1134. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.78. The Evancos note that Jennie married Arthur Thomas Roblin on 15 September 1914 or 1934. But Arthur died 25 March 1934 so the marriage was more likely 1914. Her first husband, Samuel Davis, died in 1911.
- 1135. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the marriage date as Sept. 15, 1934, but this is probably wrong.
- 1136. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, George Austin Bass, death cert. #16228, vol. 1598, d.1953, Lee Co., FL.
- 1137. Florida County Marriages, 1830-1957, FamilySearch.org database with images, Bk. 1, p.178, cert #140, George A. Bass, 25, and Annie Pearl Sullivan, 23, both of Arcadia, FL. License issued Dec 1, 1910.
- 1138. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 64945465.
- 1139. 1880 U.S. Census. Alabama, Tuscaloosa County, Accessed data at FamilySearch.org, 2012. Info extracted from FHL MF 1254034, p.650.
- 1140. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #112478605.
- 1141. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.81.
- 1142. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #126076192.
- 1143. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #59456241, created by JoLinn.
 - 1144. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Roscoe Whitted, 3 Feb 1882 Nov 1970.
- 1145. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.83.
- 1146. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.82.
 - 1147. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, info extracted from FHL MF 1012934.
- 1148. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #59455932, created by JoLinn.
- 1149. Marriage Certificate: Roscoe Banks Whitted and Florence Belle West, 1906, Manatee County, Florida, Marriages Licenses, Book B, p.314. Roscoe Banks Whitted and Florence Bell West, 21 June, 1906. FHL MF 1017162, Licenses, alphabetical by groom, 1905-1909.
- 1150. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #125813010.
 - 1151. 1885 State Census. Florida, no Page #, Dwelling #505. FHC MF 0888969.
- 1152. Tax Assessment Roll, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough County, Florida, 1891 (FHC MF 907983, Miscellaneous records comp. by the DAR, Pinellas County, Florida;), p.86. listed as T.A. Whitted for 1891.
- 1153. Personal Property Tax Roll for 1892, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough County, Florida (FHC MF 907983, Miscellaneous records comp. by the DAR, Pinellas County, Florida;), p.75, 79. listed as T.A. Whitted.
 - 1154. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, p.20A, House #517, Precinct #1, June 18, 1900.
- 1155. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, St. Petersburg. E.D. 20, Sheet 21B, Township 31. April 30, 1910. Central Ave. West. Family #562.
- 1156. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg (FHL Microfilm #1820229), p.457, sheet 23, E.D. 133, Family #371. 1st St. North, 15 Jan. 1920. FHL MF 1820229.
- 1157. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1922 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930509;), p.523.
 - 1158. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), ED 12, sheet 12 B, Precinct 28. Thomas

- A., 71, born lowa machinist for a lumber company.
- 1159. 1935 State Census. Florida, Pinellas County, Family History Library, indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org, St. Petersburg, line 21, precinct 27, p.31?.
 - 1160. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg, Election Precinct 39, E.D. 52-42, Family #8, p.1A.
- 1161. Obituary: Thomas A. Whitted, 1946, St. Petersburg Times, 27 June 1946, p.2; clipping from the Pinellas Genealogy Society.
- 1162. DAR, Boca Ciega Chapter (St. Petersburg, FL), Gravestone Inscription for Thomas Austin Whitted, Pinellas County, Florida, Cemetery Inscriptions, DAR, Washington, D.C. FHC MF 869287 item 1;, p.2. His gravestone includes an IOOF marker and flag.
 - 1163. Cemetery visit by author, Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough Co., Florida, October 2004.
- 1164. Death Certificate: Julia Jeanette Whitted, Registrar of Vital Statistics, Pinellas Co. Health Dept, St. Petersburg, Florida, 26 August 1982.
- 1165. Court Proceedings, Harrisburg, Saline Co., Illinois, Wednesday, January 23, 1884. Listed in the probate record as Mollie Phillips, Jarvis Pierce's daughter.
- 1166. Probate Docket of Jarvis Pierce (d.1880)--Court proceedings (Harrisburg, Illinois: Saline County Courthouse, Probate Box 19, #1;), Final report for the estate of Jarvis Pierce names Mollie Phillips as the daughter of Jarvis Pierce.
- 1167. Death Certificate: Julia Jeanette Whitted, Registrar of Vital Statistics, Pinellas Co. Health Dept, St. Petersburg, Florida, 26 August 1982, First name is Mary, last name Unknown. Mrs. Clarence E. Whitted was informant for death certificate.
- 1168. Pension Application of Zephaniah Phillips (Washington, D.C., Dept. of the Interior, Bureau of Pensions, 1898;), Lists names of children and birthdates (but not place of birth). Information from National Archives, Military Records for Zephaniah Phillips. Lists names of children and birthdates (but not place of birth). Information from National Archives, Military Records for Zephaniah Phillips.
- 1169. 1880 U.S. Census. West Virginia, Ohio County, Wheeling, Ward 5, E.D. 204, p.314. States that "Nettie" was born in Illinois. States that "Nettie" was born in Illinois.
- 1170. Death Certificate: Julia Jeanette Whitted, Registrar of Vital Statistics, Pinellas Co. Health Dept, St. Petersburg, Florida, 26 August 1982, Certificate states that she was born in Paducah, Kentucky, but research indicates that it was more likely Dixon, Illinois.
- 1171. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea, wife of George Bracie Whitted, wrote that "Granny Whitted said she ws born in Dixon, Illinois. Her brother Zeph says Paducah, KY." Zephaniah Phillips is listed in the 1870 Census for Dixon, Lee County, Illinois. The census was taken in June 1870. Bea, wife of George Bracie Whitted, wrote that "Granny Whitted said she ws born in Dixon, Illinois. Her brother Zeph says Paducah, Kentucky." Zephaniah Phillips is listed in the 1870 Census for Dixon, Lee County, Illinois. The census was taken in June 1870.
 - 1172. Funeral card: Julia J. Whitted, d.1949, Baynard's Chapel, St. Petersburg, FL;.
 - 1173. Obituary: Julia J. Whitted, d.1949, St. Petersburg Times, 2 December 1949.
- 1174. Gravestone: Julia Jeanettie Phillips Whitted, d.1949, Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough Co., Florida, October 2004;, Julia is buried with her husband with one headstone. Julia is buried with her husband with one headstone.
- 1175. 1880 U.S. Census. West Virginia, Ohio County, Wheeling, Ward 5, E.D. 204, p.314. "Nettie" is 9, born Illinois, father born Toronto, mother born Illinois. "Nettie" is 9, born Illinois, father born Toronto, mother born Illinois.
- 1176. 1885 State Census. Florida, p.38, June 30, 1885, Family number 389. Julia, age 14, born Illinois. Julia, age 14, born Illinois.
- 1177. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, p.20A, House #517, Precinct #1. FHC MF 1240170. FHC MF 1240170
- 1178. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg (FHL Microfilm #1820229), p.457, sheet 23, E.D. 133. Family #371.
- 1179. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1922 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930509;), p.523. Whitted Realty Co (Mrs. J J Whitted), Real Estate, Rentals and Loans, 637 Central av. Whitted Realty Co (Mrs. J J Whitted), Real Estate, Rentals and Loans, 637 Central av.

- 1180. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1922 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930509;), p.523. Julia is listed under her husband, Thomas A. Julia is listed under her husband, Thomas A.
- 1181. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), ED 12, sheet 12B, precinct 28. Listed as Julia J., 59, born Illinois. Listed as Julia J., 59, born Illinois.
- 1182. 1935 State Census. Florida, Pinellas County, Family History Library, indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org, St. Petersburg, line 22, precinct 27, p.31?.
 - 1183. Obituary: Julia Phillips Whitted, 1949, St. Petersburg imes, 2 Dec 1949, St. Petersburg, Florida, p.14.
- 1184. Gravestone Inscription for Julia Jeanettie Whitted, Greenwood Cemetery Inscriptions, St. Petersburg, Florida. FHC MF 869287, p.2.
- 1185. Gravestone: Julia Jeanettie Phillips Whitted, d.1949, Cemetery visit by Anne Healy Field to Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg, Hillsborough Co., Florida, October 2004;.
- 1186. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), Date of birth on tombstone: 24 Dec 1888
- 1187. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), Date of death on tombstone: 28 Jul 1889
- 1188. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), burial was in NE 1/4, section 48; a young girl is sleeping on the top of the headstone.
- 1189. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, The year could be 1915 it looks like a 6 is written over a five.
- 1190. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), No headstone found; info from interment ledger; burial in NE 1/4, section 48.
 - 1191. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, p.20A, House #517, Precinct #1. FHC MF 1240170.
- 1192. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, St. Petersburg, Family #562, p.21; indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1193. Website: Pinellas Genealogy Society, St. Petersburg, Pinellas County, Florida, Cemetery indexes, http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~flpgs/pgs-cemetery-indexes.htm, Greenwood Cemetery, St. Petersburg.
 - 1194. Florida Death Index, 1877-1939, Database, FamilySearch.org.
- 1195. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), No headstone found; interment info provided by researcher Verna Daniels and obituary; burial was in the NE 1/4, section 48.
- 1196. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Source gives date of death as 1938.
- 1197. Obituary: Geneva Lawson Whitted, 1937, St. Petersburg Times, 28 June 1937; accessed at Google News Archives.
- 1198. Florida Death Index, 1877-1939, Database, FamilySearch.org, Geneva Lawson Whitted, 26 May 1891 27 June 1937, born Hahira, Georgia, died Clearwater, Pinellas, Florida, widowed, spouse, Charlie Whitted, father: John Lawson, mother: Etta Lawson.
- 1199. 1935 State Census. Florida, Pinellas County, Family History Library, indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org, Clearwater, Precinct 19.
- 1200. Obituary: Geneva Lawson Whitted, d.1937, St. Petersburg Times, 28 June, 1937, St. Petersburg, FL. Accessed through Google News Archives.
- 1201. Arthur, Reginald Wright, Contact!: Careers of US Naval Aviators, Assin\gned Numbers 1 to 2000, Washington, DC: Nval Aviator Register, 1967. Copies of pages sent by Larry Grimes, p.342.
 - 1202. Birth Certificate: Catherine Eugenia Whitted, Escambia Co. Health Dept., Registrar's Office, Pensacola, Fla.
 - 1203. Death Certificate: James Albert Whitted, No. 15470 (1923), Florida, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State Board of

Health, Jacksonville.

- 1204. Tombstone Photograph of James Albert Whitted (St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida (photo taken by Capt. Charles Edward Healy);), tombstone says "b. at St. Petersburg."
- 1205. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up.
- 1206. List of Brent Family Names and Dates from Catherine Fick Healy (photocopy in the possesion of Anne Healy Field:).
- 1207. Enlistment Record for James Albert Whitted, U.S. Navy, Document signed by USN paymaster, 25 September 1918, gives enlistment date and place, ratings held during enlistment, date and place of birth and personal description, Place of birth: St. Petersburg, Florida; date of birth: 14 February 1893.
- 1208. Death Certificate: James Albert Whitted, No. 15470 (1923), Florida, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State Board of Health, Jacksonville, Informant: Thomas W. Brent.
- 1209. Bamford, Hal, "Albert Whitted. Famed Aviation Pioneer Dies in Pensacola Crash," Unidentified newspaper, 19 August 1923, Copy of clipping in possession of Anne Field.
- 1210. Tombstone Photograph of James Albert Whitted (St. Michael's Cemetery, Pensacola, Escambia County, Florida (photo taken by Capt. Charles Edward Healy);).
- 1211. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, James Albert Whitted, b. at St. Petersburg, Fla., Feb. 14, 1893, d. Pensacola, Fla., Aug. 19, 1923.
- 1212. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County. Pensacola, E.D. 17, Precinct 34, April 18, 1910, Sheet #5B, line 92. Name on census is Frances L.
 - 1213. Family Bible of Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent.
- 1214. Marriage License and Certificate of James Albert Whitted and Frances Louise Brent, County Clerk's Office, [Pensacola], Escambia Co., Florida. No. 8408, Date of License 12 November 1918. FHL MF 0941006, Marriage Bk. T, p.572.
 - 1215. Brent, Frances Louise (Personal interview with Frances Louise).
 - 1216. Family Bible of Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent, Marriage was Thursday, 14 Nov 1918.
- 1217. Brent Baptisms & Marriages, transcribed from the records of St. Michael's Catholic Church, Pensacola, Florida, by Dicy V. Bowman, May 1985. Copy of transcription provided by a Brent descendant, p.388, Marriage of James A. Whitted, s/o T.A. Whitted & Julia Phillips, married 14 Nov 1918, Frances L. Brent, d/o Francis Brent & Maria Ella Shuttleworth. Wit.: James Watson & Catherine [Brent] Watson. Another entry is on p.472.
- 1218. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), Sheet 10A, ED 11. Listed as Clarence A. Whitted, 32, born Florida, car mechanic at a garage. Middle initial should be E and parents born Florida, but father was born in lowa.
- 1219. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives his place of birth as St. Petersburg.
 - 1220. Social Security Death Index, date of birth given as 18 June 1896; indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1221. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Clarence E. Whitted, 15 Aug 1978, Pinellas County, FL, age 82.
- 1222. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea has Catherine R. but no last name.
 - 1223. Email: Lynn Hooker to Anne Field, 12 January 2005, Lynn says her names was Katarina Rosa Frenz.
- 1224. Marriage Certificate: Clarence E. Whitted & Catherine Frenz, 1927, Pinellas County, Florida, Marriage Records, Book 9, p.69, cert. #69. FHL MF 2115411.
- 1225. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, License and certificate #6053, recorded in Marriage Book 9, p.69; extracted from FHL MF 2115681.

- 1226. Death certificate: George Bracie Whitted, 1955, Florida State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State File No. 17455.
 - 1227. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Beatrice gave the year as 1956.
- 1228. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, George B. Whitted, d. 1955, Polk Co., Florida. Cert. #17455, vol. 1732.
- 1229. Death certificate: George Bracie Whitted, 1955, Florida State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State File No. 17455, Cause of death: Probably Coronary Thrombosis.
 - 1230. Cemetery visit by author, Aug 2012.
- 1231. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #157626687.
- 1232. Marriage License and certificate of George Bracie Whitted and Beatrice E. Pepperdine, 1922 (Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009. Certificate #4610, Hillborough Co., Florida;), Verso of certificate notes that the marriage record was filed in book 13, p.22, by Julian L. Hazard, County Judge on 24 Aug 1922.
- 1233. Historic Greenwood Cemetery webpage (Pinellas Genealogy Society, Burial database, http://www.historicgreenwood.com/pages/homepage.html; accessed 14 July 2008), Interment info extracted from interment ledger; burial in NE 1/4, section 48.
- 1234. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Dodge Township, P.O. Mineral Ridge, p.26, Family #169. Listed in census as Ellen.
- 1235. Birth certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, b.1905, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009;, State file #20623, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate was filed by sworn affidavit of Viola McKendree, formerly Viola Whitted, on 6 Dec 1940, Sarasota County, FL probably a delayed birth certificate. Occupation of father listed on son Belden's birth certificate.
- 1236. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County (Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org), E.D. 93, Precinct 16, Family #301.
 - 1237. Obituary: Allen Whitted (The Sarasota Times, July 10, 1919, p.5).
- 1238. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Vol. 4, p.10.
- 1239. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 66583061, created by Robert; this source give gravestone inscription.
- 1240. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 27725600, maintained by Robert Koehler.
 - 1241. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives 1898 as year of death.
- 1242. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.15; this source gives her burial in Major Adams Cemetery in Bradenton but there is a stone for her in Rosemary Cemetery in Sarasota next to Allen Whitted.
- 1243. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #66583062, created by Robert.
 - 1244. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives 1897 for year of birth.
- 1245. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67124492, created by Gerry; obit notes that he was born in the Oneco area in what was then Manasota County.
- 1246. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; William G. Whitted, 24 June 1895 3 Feb 1996.
- 1247. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67124492, created by Gerry.
- 1248. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives the name as Mabel Smith.

- 1249. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), Venice, E.D. 9, Family #77, sheet 3B.
 - 1250. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives the date only.
- 1251. Marriage certificate and license: William G. Whitted and Mabel Smith, 1931, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Charlotte County, Florida, cert. #146; image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org; "Florida, Marriages, 1830-1993, database, [Smith was Mabel's married name from her previous marriage].
- 1252. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Accessed Jan 2009. Gives date of birth, not place.
- 1253. Birth certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, b.1905, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009;, State file #20623, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate was filed by sworn affidavit of Viola McKendree, formerly Viola Whitted, on 6 Dec 1940, Sarasota County, FL probably a delayed birth certificate. Birth place of Belden's mother was Arcadia, Florida. Age at his birth on 9 Dec 1905 was 25.
- 1254. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Accessed Jan 2009. Give date of death, not place.
- 1255. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Accessed January 2009.
 - 1256. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet #6.
- 1257. 1935 State Census. Florida, Manatee County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 16 (Oneco), p. 36?, data abstracted from FHL MF 2425164.
- 1258. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Princinct 1, Beverly Terrace, unpaged.
- 1259. Obituary: Annie Walker Whitted McKendree, Copy of obituary on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed July 2012, Name of newspaper and date not noted.
- 1260. Obituary: Annie Walker Whitted McKendree, 1960, Sarasota Herald-Tribune, 18 Nov 1960, p.4; accessed at news.google.com/newspapers, July 2012.
- 1261. Death Certificate: Walter Mabrin Whitted, 1968, North Carolina State Board of Health, Office of Vital Statistics, Cert. #29709. FHL MF 1983292, Middle name on death certificate is spelled wrongly as Maburn.
- 1262. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.19.
- 1263. Death Certificate: Walter Mabrin Whitted, 1968, North Carolina State Board of Health, Office of Vital Statistics, Cert. #29709. FHL MF 1983292.
- 1264. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.21.
 - 1265. 1935 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Precinct 3.
- 1266. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Precinct 3.
- 1267. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, info extracted from FHL MF 1012936; name on marriage cert. is Neva M. Meininger.
- 1268. Death Certificate: Walter Mabrin Whitted, 1968, North Carolina State Board of Health, Office of Vital Statistics, Cert. #29709. FHL MF 1983292, name of spouse on death certificate of Walter M. Whitted was Neva Meninger of Sapphire, NC.
 - 1269. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, Info extracted from FHL MF 1012936.
 - 1270. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org. Ruby Foy, 9 Mar 1904 Oct 1984.
- 1271. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 66583063, created by Robert.
- 1272. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.26.

- 1273. 1945 State Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org; data extracted from FHL MF 2425192, Precinct 19. Name is listed as Archie A. Foy.
- 1274. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.26 source for middle name spelled Augustus but tombstone spells it Agustus.
- 1275. Florida Marriages, 1837-1974, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, info extracted from FHL MF 977550, Polk Co. marriages. Ruby was 22 when she married, so marriage was abt 1926.
- 1276. Marriage License: Ruby Whitted and Archie Foy, 1928, Polk County, Florida, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Book 11, p.153. Ruby is 22, Archie is 21, both live in Sarasota. License is filled out and dated 13 March 1928 but the certificate is not filled out nor dated. FHL MF 977550, Polk Co., Florida, Marriage records, v. 10-11.
- 1277. Birth certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, b.1905, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009;, State file #20623, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate was filed by sworn affidavit of Viola McKendree, formerly Viola Whitted, on 6 Dec 1940, Sarasota County, FL probably a delayed birth certificate. Parents are listed as Allen Whitted and Viola Walker.
- 1278. Birth certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, b.1905, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009;, State file #20623, Florida, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics. Certificate was filed by sworn affidavit of Viola McKendree, formerly Viola Whitted, on 6 Dec 1940, Sarasota County, FL probably a delayed birth certificate. Date of birth: 9 Dec 1905, Oneco, Manatee Co., FL.
- 1279. Death Certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, d.1993, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009, Florida, Certificate of Death, filed 20 August 1993. Age at death was 87; he died at the Tri-County Nursing Home, cause of death not noted.
- 1280. Death Certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, d.1993, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009, Florida, Certificate of Death, filed 20 August 1993.
- 1281. Record of birth: Olive Fern Barnes, 1908, State of Michigan, Leelanau County, Suttons Bay, copy of record certified by Michelle L. Crocker, Clerk of the County of Leelanau and of the Circuit Court, Record #380-4. Olive Fern Barnes, born March 19, 1908, Village of Northport; father Levi A. Barnes, plumber; mother: Mary Eva Caswell. Recorded in Book 3, p.241, Copy of birth record on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/.
- 1282. Marriage certificate and license: Belden Whitted and Olive Barnes, 1924, License and marriage, 19 Dec 1924, Belden Whitted and Olive Barnes; marriage performed by the county judge, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/.
 - 1283. 1930 U.S. Census. Michigan, Ingham County, Delhi, E.D. 4, Family #273, sheet 11A.
- 1284. 1930 U.S. Census. Michigan, Ingham County, Delhi, E.D. 4, Family #273, sheet 11A. Belden is married with a son born during 1930 so was likely married in 1929.
- 1285. Death Certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, d.1993, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009, Florida, Certificate of Death, filed 20 August 1993. Vivian filled out the information on the death certificate.
- 1286. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Accessed Jan 2009. http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=29194028.
- 1287. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County (Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org), E.D. 93, Precinct 16, Family #301. Name is listed as Clyde J. Whitted.
- 1288. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Clyde Whitted, 23 May 1907 6 July 2000, last res.: Manatee, FL.
- 1289. Obituary: Clyde Whitted, 2000, Sarasota Herald-Tribune, Sarasota, Florida, 7 July 2000, Section B, p. BS6; accessed via Google News and NewsLibrary.com, July 2012.
- 1290. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Accessed Jan 2009. http://www.findagrave.com/cgi-bin/fg.cgi?page=gr&GRid=29193972.
- 1291. Marriage License and Certificate of Clyde Whitted and Patsy Ruth Griffis, 1929 (Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009), License and certificate #336, Tampa, Hillsborough Co., Florida. License and

- marriage were on 21 March 1929. Name of bride is Patsy Ruth Griffis. Married by George E. Cornelius, Notary Public.
- 1292. Marriage certificate and license: Clyde Whitted and Patsy Ruth Griffis, 1929, Imaged and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org; "Florida, Marriages, 1830-1993" database; extracted from FHL MF 2115686, cert. #3177.
- 1293. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.54.
- 1294. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org. Ila W. Corbett, 8 Oct 1909 5 Jan 2001, last res: Sarasota, Sarasota, FL.
- 1295. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #65539600, created by Gerry, info taken from obituary.
- 1296. Marriage certificate and license: Illa M. Whitted and Hoke Corbett, 1929, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Hillsborough County, Florida, C.J. #450, cert. #16190; recorded in Marriage Book 8, p.450; image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.com, "Florida, Marriages, 1830-1993" database, extracted from FHL MF 2115688.
- 1297. Obituary: Floyd Allen Whitted, d.2006 ("The State,", Columbia, South Carolina, 6 June 2006; accessed at the web site Genealogy Trails: Beaufort County Obituaries, South Carolina: http://genealogytrails.com/scar/beaufort/w_obits_beaufort.htm).
- 1298. Social Security Death Index, Floyd A. Whitted, 4 June 1911 4 June 2006, age 95; indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1299. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.56.
 - 1300. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet #8.
- 1301. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.58.
- 1302. Social Security Death Index, Anita W. Evanco, 24 Mar 1913 14 Sept 1995, Sarasota; accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1303. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Anita M. Evanco, 14 Sept 1995, Sarasota, cert. # 108169; accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1304. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67098577, created by Susan Bowman.
- 1305. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Mae Whitted & Burney W. Cannon; 14 Jun 1930; indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 2115690.
- 1306. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org; extracted info from FHL MF 2115730; Edward C. Naylor Jr. and Mae Cannon, license and marriage on 25 Dec 1938, Bradenton, Manatee Co., recorded in Marriage Book I, p.497; Lic. & cert. #24308.
- 1307. Marriage Certificate: Anita Mae Whitted Cannon and Edward C. Naylor Jr., 1938, Manatee County, Florida, Marriage Certificates, Marriage Book I, p. 497 [or 407], cert. #24308. FHL MF 2115730, item 1, Anita's name on marriage certificate is Mae Cannon.
 - 1308. Ancestral File (Familysearch.org website;), unverified info.
- 1309. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.71.
- 1310. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, place of birth, Sarasota, from his marriage application, 1934.
 - 1311. Social Security Death Index, Murray Whitted, 23 May 1915 -14 Mar 2006.
- 1312. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Application for marriage license, Murray Whitted and Alberta Hunter; image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 2241551.
- 1313. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Marr license and cert. #17080, recorded in Marriage book 12, p.424; license and marriage on 29 Oct 1934; image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 2241551.
- 1314. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, License and Cert. #3777 for Murray Whitted and Verdie Irene Smith; recorded in Marriage Book 3, p.152.

- 1315. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet #6; source gives place of birth as Florida, age 1.
 - 1316. Social Security Death Index, indexed data from FamilySearch.org. Allene Beebe, 10 Oct 1918 Mar 1986.
- 1317. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Tombstone Project Washington [state]; http://www.usgwtombstones.org/washington/spokane.htm.
 - 1318. Social Security Death Index, Allene Beebe, 10 Oct 1918 Mar 1986.
- 1319. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.77.
- 1320. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #73308237, created by Jack Cady.
- 1321. Marriage certificate and license: Allene Whitted and M.P. Bright, 1935, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, State of florida, Sarasota County, Allene Whitted and M.P. Bright, license and marriage on 19 Aug 1935; image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org; info extracted from FHL MF 2115711. Recorded in Marriage book 2, p.425.
- 1322. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Tampa, Election Precinct 27, E.D. 70-87, Family #37, sheet 2A.
- 1323. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Henry L. Beebe and Allene Bright, 1944, Hisslborough, Florida; Vol. 928, cert. 27535.
- 1324. Marriage Certificate: Allene Whitted Bright and Henry L. Beebe, 1944, Hillsborough County, Florida, Marriage Certificates, Marriage Book 58, p.1103, Cert. #27535. FHL MF 2115784.
- 1325. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet 15; extracted from FHL MF 1820226.
- 1326. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 1, E.D. 58-1A, family #499, p.21B.
- 1327. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 1, data extracted from FHL MF 2425209.
- 1328. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Beatrice gives date of 12 August for his death.
- 1329. Gravestone: Henry Haywood Davis, d.1912 (Transcription of Parrish Cemetery gravestones, Parrish, Manatee County, Florida, by Pam Parrish, USGenWeb Archives, http://www.flgenhistonline.com/counties/manatee/Cemetery/Parrish_whit e.html, accessed 14 July 2008;), Dates on stone are Jan 12 1859 Aug 24 1912.
- 1330. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #32961860, created by Doug Lindsey.
- 1331. Gravestone: Henry A. Davis, d.1886 (Transcription of Parrish Cemetery gravestones, Parrish, Manatee County, Florida, by Pam Parrish, USGenWeb Archives, http://www.flgenhistonline.com/counties/manatee/Cemetery/Parrish_white.html, accessed 14 July 2008;).
- 1332. Gravestone: Henry A. Davis, d.1886 (Transcription of Parrish Cemetery gravestones, Parrish, Manatee County, Florida, by Pam Parrish, USGenWeb Archives, http://www.flgenhistonline.com/counties/manatee/Cemetery/Parrish_white.html, accessed 14 July 2008;), Dates on stone: Mar 6 1886 Mar 20 1886, also "Baby."
- 1333. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives her name as Mattie Hennerrita.
 - 1334. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org, Clinton, p.101.
- 1335. Schwab, Carolyn, Newspaper Extracts from "The Hoosier State" Newport, Vermillion County, Indiana, Westminster, Maryland: Willow Bend Books, c.2006-7.
- 1336. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, E.D. 88, Clinton Township, family #14, page 1B; extracted from FHL MF 1240408 at FamilySearch.org.
- 1337. Obituary: George Rogers Whitted, d.1929, Terre Haute Tribune, 30 July 1929, Terre Haute; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
 - 1338. Cemetery visit by author, Aug 2012. No tombstone found.

- 1339. Indiana Death Index, 1882-1920, Database at FamilySearch.org, from a series produced by the Indiana Works Progress Administration, Mary Whitted, death: 30 Nov 1917, Terre Haute, IN, age 63.
- 1340. Obituary: Mary Whitson Whitted, d.1917, Terre Haute Tribune, 1 Dec 1917, Terre Haute, IN; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 1341. Obituary: Mary Whitson Whitted, 1917, The Daily Clintonian, 3 Dec 1917; from the Clinton Public Library, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana.
- 1342. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memoria I# 68122629, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1343. Obituary: Thomas Whitted, d.1954, Terre Haute Tribune, 24 Nov 1954, Terre Haute; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 1344. Obituary: Thomas Whitted, 1954, The Daily Clintonian, 24 Nov 1954; from the Clinton Public Library, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana.
- 1345. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Thomas Whitted and Mary Ellen Gross, Record of Marriages, Vermillion Co., IN, p.12, FHL MF 2224342, image 279. Marr cert, p.295, FHL MF 2224336, image 507.
- 1346. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 171656219.
 - 1347. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, p.268, FHL MF 2224337, image 434.
- 1348. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Bertha Whitted and Dean Adams Dewell, cert. #8228.
- 1349. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Bertha Whitted and Dean Adams Dewell, cert. #8228; name of groom's father is noted in the license application.
- 1350. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Bertha Whitted and Dean Adams Dewell, cert. #8228; name of groom's mother given in license application.
- 1351. Marriage certificate and license: Arthur Whitted and Nellie Day, 1910, State of Indiana, Vigo County. License and certificate both on 21 Oct 1910; license signed at the courthouse in Terre Haute. Marriage was by Justice of the Peace. Accessed image at Vigo County Marriage Index: 1818-1958, website: Vigo County Public Library, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, July 2012, Surname of Emma on her daughter's marriage license application looks like Dibe or Dihe difficult to make out.
- 1352. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted data from Family Search.org, Ward 4, Clinton, family #292, page 13.
- 1353. Obituary: Agnes Loraine Whitted Criswell, 1912, The Daily Clintonian, Tuesday, 11 Mar 1912, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, p.1; accessed at the USGENWEB Indiana, Vermillion county webpage.
 - 1354. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted info from FamilySearch.org indexes, Sheet 9.
 - 1355. 1930 U.S. Census. Louisiana, Washington County, Family #261, Sheet 11B.
 - 1356. 1940 U.S. Census. Alabama, Mobile County, Election precinct 9, E.D. 49-12, Family #30, sheet 2B.
- 1357. U.S., Burial Registers, Military Posts and National Cemeteries, 1862-1960, Ancestry.com database, Ledger page shows his name as Samuel E. Hunt.
- 1358. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #67548045, created by Harrison Pierce.
 - 1359. 1870 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, Clinton, family #256, p.36.
- 1360. Death certificate: Reuben Horace Whitted, 1965, State of Alabama, Cert. #17562: Ruben Horace Whitted, death: 28 July 1965, Mobile, Alabama. FHL MF 1909080, Alabama Dept. of Health, Death certificates no. 16801-19600.
- 1361. Record of Marriage: Reuben Whitted and Ada Rhoades, 1908, Vermillion County Marriage Records, v. C-16, 1904-1910, p.21,22. FHL MF 2224342, item 3, born in Clinton, age 27 at time of his marriage.
- 1362. Death certificate: Reuben Horace Whitted, 1965, State of Alabama, Cert. #17562: Ruben Horace Whitted, death: 28 July 1965, Mobile, Alabama. FHL MF 1909080, Alabama Dept. of Health, Death certificates no. 16801-19600,

- Age 82, born 30 Oct 1882, Clinton, IN; father William Whitted.
- 1363. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 50982367, created by Tim Childree.
- 1364. Record of Marriage: Reuben Whitted and Ada Rhoades, 1908, Vermillion County Marriage Records, v. C-16, 1904-1910, p.21,22. FHL MF 2224342, item 3.
- 1365. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 50982356, created by Tim Childree.
- 1366. Death Certificate: Ada Rhoades Whitted, 1946, State of Alabama, Dept. of Commerce, Bureau of the Census, cert. #21177. Death of Ada Rhodes Whitted, 27 Nov 1946, at Providence Hospital in Mobile, AL. Born in Clinton, IN, father Andrew Rhodes, mother Laura Smith. Informant was her husband Mr. R.H. Whitted. Burial at Pine Crest Cemetery, 11-29-46, undertaker: Higgins Mortuary.
- 1367. Marriage Certificate: Reuben Whitted and Adah Rhoads, 1908, Vermillion County Marriage Records, Book 8, p.461. FHL MF 2224336, Marriage records, v. 7-9, 1894-1918.
- 1368. Record of Marriage: Reuben Whitted and Ada Rhoades, 1908, Vermillion County Marriage Records, v. C-16, 1904-1910, p.21,22. FHL MF 2224342, item 3, Reuben H. Whitted of Nokomis, IL, age 27, miner, born Clinton, IN; father: Wm Whitted, married by C. H. Leeson, Nov. 28, 1908, Record #540. Mother's maiden name: Cora B. Hunt. Name of bride: Ada Rhoads of Clinton, age 23, father: Andrew Rhoads; mother: Laura J. Smith; 1st marriage. Married in Clinton, IN.
- 1369. Record of Marriage: Reuben Whitted and Ada Rhoades, 1908, Vermillion County Marriage Records, v. C-16, 1904-1910, p.21,22. FHL MF 2224342, item 3, born Clinton, age 23 at time of marriage.
- 1370. Marriage record: Clara G. Whitted and Claude S. Stout, 1908, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan, 12 Aug 1908, Return of Marriages, vol. 5, 1899-1908, p.281, record #285. FHL MF2342680, item 1, img 527.
- 1371. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #60426044, created by William Kinney.
- 1372. Marriage record: Clara G. Whitted and Claude S. Stout, 1908, Marshall, Calhoun, Michigan, 12 Aug 1908, Return of Marriages, vol. 5, 1899-1908, p.281, record #285. FHL MF2342680, item 1, img 527, Claude S. Stout, 28, of Marshall, MI, born MI, office man, father: C.S. Stout, mother: Victoria E. Jenks; Clara G. Whitted, 23, of Marshall, born IN, stenographer, father: Wm. W. Whitted, mother: Cora B. Hunt. J.R. Mitchell, Minister.
 - 1373. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Montgomery County, Family #34, p.9B; indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1374. Obituary: Agnes Loraine Whitted Criswell, 1912, The Daily Clintonian, Tuesday, 11 Mar 1912, Clinton, Vermillion, Indiana, p.1; accessed at the USGENWEB Indiana, Vermillion county webpage, Mentioned as a brother in his sister's obituary.
 - 1375. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org, Clinton, p.114B.
 - 1376. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Clinton Twshp., E.D. 88, Family #220, p.11B.
- 1377. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted data from Family Search.org, Clinton, Family #133, p.6.
- 1378. Death certificate: James G. Clark, 1930, Indiana State Board of Health, Cert. 20005, copy sent to the author by James M. Phillips.
- 1379. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400883, created by James M. Phillips; Charlie W. Clark, mentioned in his mother's obit.
- 1380. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, ref.# vol.66, p.320, FHL MF 1905909 gives his full birthdate.
 - 1381. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, ref.# vol.66, p.320, FHL MF 1905909.
- 1382. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400883, created by James M. Phillips; Ernest Clark, son, mentioned in obit of his mother.
- 1383. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 73014914, created by Carolyn Schwab.
- 1384. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 73014932, created by Carolyn Schwab.

- 1385. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Image and data from FamilySearch.org, Wabash Twshp., E.D. 69, Family #92, p.5A.
- 1386. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted data from Family Search.org, Clinton, Ward 4, Family #377, p.17.
 - 1387. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vigo County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet 22.
- 1388. 1930 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vigo County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Fayette, E.D. 0001, Family #242, Sheet 10B.
- 1389. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vigo County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Fayette, E.D. 84-1, Family #285, p.13A.
- 1390. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 32627876, created by James M. Phillips; from the obit.
- 1391. Obituary: Adalula Whitted Adams, 1943, The Daily Clintonian, 24 September 1943, Clinton, Vermillion, IN; from the Clinton Public Library.
- 1392. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Parke County, Image and data from FamilySearch.org, Wabash Twshp., E.D. 69, Family #92, p.5A. Listed in census as age 30, born Jan 1870.
- 1393. Website: Vermillion County Indiana Genealogy, http://vermillion.genwebsite.org/, "Index to Supplemental Record Marriage Applications Vermillion County 1904-1920." Accessed by a general search on "Whitted." Index compiled by Indiana Works Progress Administration 1939. Mary's parents listed as Charles F. & Adalula Whitted Adams.
- 1394. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage lic. application for Clyde Shell Turner & Mary Leafy Adams, b. 26 July 1892 in Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN. Father: Charles Francis Adams, b. Vermillion Co., IN. Mother: Adalula Whitted, b. Clinton Twp., IN. FHL MF 2224337, p.353.
- 1395. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage license application for Clyde Shell Turner and Mary Leafy Adams. He was born 10 Dec 1888, Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN, occupation miller, father: George Washington Turner, first marriage. FHL MF 2224337, p.353.
- 1396. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, Harry N. Dunn & Mary Leofa Adams, 13 Nov 1917. Harry born 19 Sept 1891, Terre Haute, IN. FHL MF 499412.
- 1397. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Harry N. Dunn & Mary Leofa Adams, 13 Nov 1917. Marital status for Harry: single; for Mary: unknown. FHL MF 499412.
- 1398. Indiana Marriages, 1780-1992, Indexed database at FamilySearch.org, FHL MF 413547, p.312. Harry U. Dunn and Mary L. Adams married 13 Nov 1917 in Indianapolis. Mother's name is Matilda Newman in this source.
- 1399. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, FHL MF 1905908, image 530. Marriage of John Henry Young and Mary Leafa Adams, 4 July 1924 in Vigo Co., Indiana.
 - 1400. 1880 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org, Clinton, page 103.
- 1401. 1900 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Clinton Township, Clinton, E.D. 89, Ward 1-4, family #632, p.28B.
 - 1402. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vigo County, Indexed data at FamilySearch.org, Fayette, family #93, p.5.
 - 1403. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Extracted info from FamilySearch.org indexes, Sheet 8.
- 1404. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Mary Whitted and Adam Mair, 2 June 1923. Cert. #5907. father's occupation stated in application for license.
- 1405. 1930 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Clinton, E.D. 6, family # 260, page 10B.
- 1406. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Vermillion County, Image and data from FamilySearch.org, Clinton Township, Clinton, Ward 3, E.D. 83-4, family #17, p.1B.
- 1407. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Find A Grave Memorial # 6400853.
- 1408. Obituary: Florence Morgan Whitted, d.1941, Terre Haute Tribune, 20 Apr 1941, Terre Haute, obituary from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
 - 1409. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all

taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400863, created by James M. Phillips; name of father from the obituary.

- 1410. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 6400863, created by James M. Phillips; name of mother from the obituary.
- 1411. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial # 6400863 created by James M. Phillips.
- 1412. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Find A Grave Memorial # 6400863, info from her obit.
- 1413. Obituary: Mollie France Whitted, d.1958, Terre Haute Tribune, 21 July 1958, from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 1414. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Find A Grave Memorial # 15042473, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1415. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Virginia May Whitted and John T. Frame. Cert. #5907.
- 1416. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p.42. Place of birth: Indiana, date of birth: 30 Apr 1901.
- 1417. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p.42.
- 1418. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 15121038, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1419. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 15121306, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1420. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p290.
- 1421. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p.290.
- 1422. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Mary Whitted and Adam Mair, 2 June 1923. Cert. #5907.
- 1423. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407635, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1424. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407635, created by James M. Phillips. The obituary gives Thursday as day of death; the memorial gives Friday the 13th as the day of death.
- 1425. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Gibson County Indiana Genealogy, Cemetery Records, with photos of headstones by Daniel L. Elliott.Section ENE, Row 3, Lot 165.
- 1426. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407635, created by James M. Phillips; listed in obit as Mary Dennis Whitted.
- 1427. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Gibson County, Patoka Township, Princeton. household #491, E.D. # 26-14, p.21A; listed as Mary J. Whitted.
- 1428. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 15120756, created by James M. Phillips.
 - 1429. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Charles Whitted, 4 Sept 1906 July 1971.
- 1430. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Gibson County Indiana Genealogy, Cemetery Records, with photos of headstones by Daniel L. Elliott.Section: ESE Row 19 Lot 681.
- 1431. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Gibson County Indiana Genealogy, Cemetery Records, with photos of headstones by Daniel L. Elliott.Section: Sec ESE Row 25 Lot 78.

- 1432. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407559, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1433. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 41615879, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1434. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 41615862, created by James M. Phillips.
 - 1435. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, E.D. 12, Douglas Township, Gilman City, family #53, page 3A.
- 1436. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Orange County, Index and image at FamilySearch.org, Apopka, E.D. 43, family # 227, page 9B.
 - 1437. Florida Death Index, 1877-1969, FHL microfiche, Artelia Whitted, Cert. 6166, Vol. 1780. Death, Feb 1956.
- 1438. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Orange County, Indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org, Apopka, Election Precinct 31, E.D. 48-48, family #117, p.6A.
- 1439. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 43177886, created by Leonard Sapone.
- 1440. 1900 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois County, E.D. 12, Douglas Township, Gilman City, family #53, page 3A. Estella in 1900 census; Estella in 1910 census.
 - 1441. 1910 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee, Sheet 8A, family #153.
 - 1442. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Sheet 8B, family #205.
- 1443. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #26502084, maintained by James M. Phillips, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum.
- 1444. Website: FamilySearch.org, Male birth, 30 Jul 1907, to Henry and Leona Hall Whitted in Genesee, Latah, Idaho. Child is unnamed. Place of birth of mother is "Hayward, N. Carolina." This is probably Haywood County, NC. Extracted from FHL MF 1535103.
 - 1445. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Lenville, Sheet 1A, family #12.
 - 1446. 1930 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Lenville, Sheet 1A, family #12.
 - 1447. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, Middle name Henry.
- 1448. Idaho Births and Christenings, 1856-1965, FamilySearch.org database, Unnamed male born 30 July 1907 to Henry Whitted, 50, farmer of Genesse, ID, farmer, born Boone Co., Iowa, and Leona Hall, 30, born Hayward, North Carolina. Register of births, p.1, FHL MF 1535103 Item 6.
 - 1449. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, Date and place of death.
 - 1450. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, 2016, middle name Lee.
- 1451. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #128234749.
- 1452. Idaho Divorce Index, 1947-1961, FamilySearch.org database, Leopold Arnold Sorensen and Estella May Sorensen, 17 Sept 1951.
- 1453. Obituary: Estella May Severson, 1993, Moscow-Pullman Daily News, Pullman, Washington/Moscow, Idaho, 11 Mar 1993, p.3A. Accessed at http://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2026&dat=19930311&id=Ys8qAAAAIBAJ&.
- 1454. Obituary: Estella May Whitted Severson, 1993, Moscow-Pullman Daily News, 11 Mar 1993, p.3A. Pullman, WA., Moscow, ID. Copy of obit sent to author by a descendant.
- 1455. Obituary: Estella May Severson, 1993, Moscow-Pullman Daily News, Pullman, Washington/Moscow, Idaho, 11 Mar 1993, p.3A. Accessed at http://news.google.com/newspapers?nid=2026&dat=19930311&id=Ys8qAAAAIBAJ&, In the obituary for Estella his name is given as Leo Sorenson.
- 1456. Idaho County Marriages, 1864-1950, FamilySearch.org database with images, Index to Record of Marriage Certificates: Stella Whitted and Leo Sorenson married 10 June 1933, Moscow, ID, book 9, p.342. FHL MF 1535100, image 183.
- 1457. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #79209508.

- 1458. Idaho Marriage Index, 1947-1961, FamilySearch.org database, Estella Sorensen and Olef Severson, 20 Oct 1951, Kootenai, ID, cert. 14696.
- 1459. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death certificate for stillborn child of Henry and Leona Hall Whitted, 22 Apr 1920. State of Idaho, Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, File No. 30147. Indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937."
- 1460. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death certificate for stillborn child of Henry and Leona Hall Whitted, 22 Apr 1920. State of Idaho, Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, File No. 30147. Indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937."
 - 1461. 1910 U.S. Census, Idaho, Nez Perce County, Family #24, sheet 6A.
- 1462. Website: FamilySearch.org, Listed in Corrinda Tomlinson's marriage record as her father. Indexed data from database "lowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934," extracted from FHL MF 1034319.
- 1463. Website: FamilySearch.org, Listed in Corrinda Tomlinson's marriage record as her mother. Indexed data from database "Iowa, County Marriages, 1838-1934," extracted from FHL MF 1034319.
- 1464. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, Central Ridge Precinct, E.D. 82, Sheet 2B. This source gives her birth date as Apr 1856. Marr record gives it as about 1852.
- 1465. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Corinda P. Whitted, 22 May 1927, Douglas County, OR, cert. #107.
 - 1466. 1870 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Pilot Mound Township, p.6, family #44.
 - 1467. 1880 U.S. Census. Iowa, Boone County, Pilot Mound, page 45B, family #2.
- 1468. 1920 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Wood Colony Precinct, Sheet 19, family #384; data extracted from FHL MF 1829151 at FamilySearch.org.
- 1469. Will: Corinda P. Tomlinson Whitted, 1927, Azalea, Douglas Co., Oregon. Latah Co., Idaho, Will Book 2, p.265, #1829. Accessed at USGenWeb Archives: http://files.usgwarchives.net/or/douglas/wills/whitted-corindap.txt.
- 1470. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 6, p.41.
- 1471. "Iowa, County Births, 1880-1935," FamilySearch.org database, Birth record for Raymon J. Whitted, 6 Apr 1884, Pilot Mound, Boone, Iowa; father Harmon Whitted, mother, Corinda Tomlinson. Extracted from FHL MF 1034315.
- 1472. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, from database "Oregaon, Death Index, 1903-1998." Indexed data. Death cert. #4068.
- 1473. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 76745148, created by Rebecca Boardman.
- 1474. 1930 U.S. Census. Idaho, Clearwater County, E.D. 1, family #4, sheet 1A. Data from FamilySearch.org 1930 census data.
- 1475. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 76770877, created by Rebecca Boardman. Gravestone gives middle initial as "A."
- 1476. "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950," FamilySearch.org database, Data and image from database: "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Extracted data from FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535101, marriage license, certificate & record of marriage. Recorded in Book 3, p.260.
- 1477. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1509282. Name of father of stillborn is Dennis Harmon Whitted.
- 1478. "World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918," FamilySearch.org database, Dennis Harmon Whitted, born 28 Aug 1887, Almas Nebraska. 29 yrs. old, living at Troy [Latah] Idaho. Occupation: stock raising for H.A. Whitted in Juliaetta. Married with 3 children. Registration card #57. Extracted from FHL MF 1452218.
- 1479. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Dennis H. Whitted, 6 Jan 1960, Douglas Co., OR, spouse: Ruth Whitted, Cert. #203.
- 1480. Douglas County, Oregon, Cemetery Index, Genealogical society of Douglas County, Oregon, http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~orgsdc/wencemeteryindex.html, Surnames Wen to Who, Dennis H. Whitted, 1887-1960, Myrtle Creek Odd Fellows.
 - 1481. Website: FamilySearch.org, from the database "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Extracted data from

- FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535101, marr register, license and certificate. Recorded in Marriage Record Book 4, p.205.
- 1482. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Ruth Whitted, 10 Jul 1935, Douglas Co., OR. Spouse: Denis Whitted. Cert. #146.
- 1483. "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950," FamilySearch.org database, from the database "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Extracted data from FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535101, marr register, license and certificate. Recorded in Marriage Record Book 4, p.205.
- 1484. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28676526, created by Connie. Name on tombstone is Blanche S. Galloway but the memorial data gives her name as Blanche Sarah Galloway.
- 1485. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Blanche Sarah Galloway, born 18 Dec 1891, Idaho; died 7 Jun 1949, Stanislaus Co., CA; father's name: Whitted; mother's maiden name: Tomlinson.
- 1486. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28676526, created by Connie. Memorial gives her full date of death, tombstone gives year.
- 1487. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28676526, created by Connie.
- 1488. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Data and image extracted from FHL MF 1516569.
- 1489. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org. Gives middle name as Romer.
 - 1490. 1910 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Little Potlatch, p.10, family #169.
 - 1491. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Sheet 8B, family #206.
 - 1492. 1930 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, McGowan, E.D. 31, sheet 3B, family #72.
- 1493. 1940 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, Kelso, Ward 1, Election Precinct 52, Ross; E.D. 8-66, sheet 8B, family #210.
- 1494. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 103857585.
- 1495. Obituary: Mary Esther Whitted, 1962, Longview Daily News, Longview, WA; 01 Jan 1962, p.18. From the Longview Public Library.
- 1496. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 103857155.
 - 1497. 1930 U.S. Census. Washington, King County, Snoqualmie, E.D. 367, sheet 4B, family 97.
- 1498. "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950," FamilySearch.org database, Marriage of Alice D. Whitted and Lloyd Arthur Palmer, 8 Oct 1917, Lewiston, Nez Perce, ID. Data and image extracted from FHL MF 1516570.
- 1499. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67756602, created by Jonathon Mauser.
- 1500. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67756563, created by Jonathon Mauser.
- 1501. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data and images from database "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Marriage Bk 6, p.159. Extracted data and images from FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535102.
- 1502. Obituary Index, Longview Public Library, Longview, WA; online index, http://www.longviewlibrary.org/, Rachel Bell Whitted, 12 Mar 1899 16 Apr 1978.
- 1503. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23409355, created by Larry Linehan.
 - 1504. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Idaho County, Harpster Elec. Precinct, E.D. 25-27, sheet 3A, family 48.
- 1505. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23409363, created by Larry Linehan.

- 1506. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23409363, created by Larry Linehan, Info from obituary.
- 1507. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 23394978, created by Piper.
 - 1508. 1940 U.S. Census. Oregon, Columbia County, Delena Election Precinct, E.D. 5-11, sheet 61B, family 168.
- 1509. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #37100271, created by Scott Bolliger.
- 1510. Social Security Death Index, FamilySearch.org. Death of Helen Irby, July 1986, Cowlitz Co., WA; born 23 Nov 1908.
- 1511. 1940 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, Ostrander, Election Precinct 20 Rainbow, E.D. 8-40, sheet 10A, family 239.
- 1512. 1940 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, Kelso, Election Precinct 52 Ross, E.D. 8-66, sheet 8B, family 211.
- 1513. 1930 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, McGowan, E.D. 31, sheet 3B, family #72. Middle initial given as N.
- 1514. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage of William Phipps and Annie Cornwell Whitted, 15 Sept 1892, Boone Co. lowa. Indexed data from database "lowa, Marriages, 1809-1992." Extracted from FHL MF 1034319.
- 1515. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28889985, created by Edwyn J. Wilson.
- 1516. Website: FamilySearch.org, 15 Sept 1907, Kendrick, Latah, Idaho. Data and image from database "Idaho, Marriages, 1878-1898; 1903-1942" and Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Extracted from FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535103. Bride's year of birth is 1874, she is 33.
 - 1517. 1910 U.S. Census. Idaho, Owyhee County, Wilson, sheet 6B, family 74.
 - 1518. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Ada County, sheet 11A, family 213.
 - 1519. 1930 U.S. Census. Oregon, Union County, La Grande, E.D. 36, sheet 4B, family 93.
- 1520. "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950," FamilySearch.org database, Marr of John G. Miller and Mable A. Whitted, 14 Feb 1914, Canyon County, ID. Indexed data and image extracted from FHL MF 1255606.
 - 1521. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Canyon County, Sheet 7A, family 47.
- 1522. "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950," FamilySearch.org database, Marr of John G. Miller and Mable A. Whitted, 14 Feb 1914, Canyon County, ID.Instrument #58610 Indexed data and image extracted from FHL MF 1255606.
- 1523. Social Security Death Index, Hazel Hall, born 30 Nov 1895, died Dec 1975, Latah Co., ID. From FamilySearch.org database.
- 1524. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23768372, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum.
- 1525. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage of Hazel Ray Whitted & James Horace Hall, 21 Nov 1914, Latah Co., ID. from "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950. Extracted from FHL MF 1535100.
- 1526. Website: FamilySearch.org, Marriage of Hazel Ray Whitted & James Horace Hall, 21 Nov 1914, Latah Co., ID. Book 5, p.153. From "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950. Extracted from FHL MF 1535100.
 - 1527. 1920 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Williams Co., Trenton, sheet 2B, family 38.
 - 1528. 1930 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois Co., Douglas Twshp., Gilman City, sheet 6A, family 140.
 - 1529. 1940 U.S. Census. Illinois, Iroquois, Gilman, sheet 61A, family 178.
 - 1530. 1930 U.S. Census. Indiana, Montgomery Co, Walnut Township, ED 30, Sheet 7B, family 181.
- 1531. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 33616244.
- 1532. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 33616120.

- 1533. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.14.
- 1534. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.14. This marriage date has a question mark after it in the source.
- 1535. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.13.
 - 1536. 1920 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Burleigh County, Cromwell Township, sheet 4A, E.D. 72, family #46.
 - 1537. 1900 U.S. Census. North Dakota, Burleigh County, Ecklund Township, sheet 10A, family #148.
- 1538. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 74142012, created by ProgBase.
- 1539. Illinois, Cook County, Birth Certificates, 1871-1940, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Marilyn Ann Barber born 12 Jan 1929, Chicago, Cook, IL, to Verle Lyndon Barber, 23, and Mary V. Hamerly, 22, born Hobert, OK. Cert.# 1397.
- 1540. Newspaper clipping: Barbers 50th wedding anniversary, Thursday, 25 Aug 1977, name of paper not given. Sent by wife of the Barbers' grandson via email, Daughters are Marilyn (Mrs. Anthony Andre) of Florence, OR, and Verva (Mrs. Roy Taft) of Glen Ellyn, IL.
- 1541. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.14.
- 1542. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.17.
- 1543. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.18.
 - 1544. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Lake Co., Libertyville township, Village of Rockefellar, sheet 10B.
- 1545. Louisiana Deaths Index, 1850-1875, 1894-1956, FamilySearch.org database, Arthur W. Koon, died 20 May 1946, Luling, St. Charles, Louisiana, age 62, born IL, Father: Elmer Koon, mother: Mary Robinson, spouse: May Baker. Cert. #160.
 - 1546. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Randolph Co., Stoney Creek Township, Sheet 2B.
- 1547. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, James Langsford & Mary Therese Clifton, married 20 Feb 1941, Martinsville, Morgan Co., Indiana. FHL MF 1929495, image 389, p.410.
- 1548. Obituary: James R. Langsford, 2016, Indianapolis, Indiana, Indianapolis Star, 16 June 2016. Legacy.com obituary.
- 1549. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 165308842.
- 1550. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, James Langsford & Mary Therese Clifton, married 20 Feb 1941, Martinsville, Morgan Co., Indiana. FHL MF 1929495, image 389, p.410. father of bride: Francis L. Clifton.
 - 1551. 1940 U.S. Census. Virginia, Arlington County, ED 7-23, Sheet 6B, Household #165.
- 1552. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for Sallie H. Williams, born 31 Dec 1877, Florida; died 16 Apr 1964, Dunn Loring, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #11222, cert. No. 297. Father: Vadra Magee Hallman.
- 1553. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 37741846.
- 1554. Florida Deaths, 1877-1939, FamilySearch.org database, FHL MF 2116178, img 317, file no. 210: Vardra Magbee Hallman, died 29 Jan 1921, Jacksonville; born 1 Jan 1921, NC; age 80, widowed; parents: Daniel Hallman & Sarah Cline, burial: Bartow, FL.
- 1555. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for Sallie H. Williams, born 31 Dec 1877, Florida; died 16 Apr 1964, Dunn Loring, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #11222, cert. No. 297. Mother: Susan Miller.
- 1556. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 90009587.

- 1557. Virginia Death Certificates, 1912-1987, FamilySearch.org dbase, Death cert. for Sallie H. Williams, born 31 Dec 1877, Florida; died 16 Apr 1964, Dunn Loring, VA. VA Dept of Health, Bur. of Vital Statistics, State File #11222, cert. No. 297. Age at death: 86. Informant: John R. Williams, son.
 - 1558. 1880 U.S. Census. Florida, Suwannee County, Dist. 1, Live Oak, p.19, ED 145.
 - 1559. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Port Tampa, family #15.
 - 1560. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Tampa, Family #177, p.7B.
 - 1561. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Madera County, Judicial Township 3, Sheet 20A.
- 1562. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #30172237, created by Joan Mcdonald.
- 1563. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 64362663.
- 1564. 1900 U.S. Census. Utah, Box Elder Co., Snowville, Rawlins, Promontory Precincts, Dist 208, Sheet 8B, household 189.
- 1565. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 192427975.
 - 1566. United States World War II Draft Registration Cards.
- 1567. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Carl Edwin Schaeffer, 28 Nov 1943, Los Angeles, CA; born 7 June 1893, NV; mother's name Carroll.
 - 1568. 1930 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Los Angeles, sheet 12A, ED 19-354, household 274.
- 1569. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, Carl Schaeffer, Spokane County, Stevens County, Washington. Born 7 June 1893, Deeth NV.
- 1570. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 130817135.
- 1571. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California.
- 1572. World War I Selective Service System, Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Walter Earl Schaeffer, born 24 May 1895, Mott, CA. FHL MF 1544441, img 4214.
- 1573. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Walter E Schaeffer, 24 Aug 1974, Ventura, California, born CA.
 - 1574. Social Security Death Index, Walter Schaeffer, 79, born 24 May 1895, died Aug 1974.
- 1575. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #65386620, created by Sandra.
- 1576. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.69.
- 1577. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #36108853, created by Kathleen Belfiore Schuma.
- 1578. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.75.
- 1579. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.77.
- 1580. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives Virginia's husband as Dwight E. Dyess, married 3 May 1935
- 1581. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.79.

- 1582. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the year of marriage as 1935.
 - 1583. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Middle name may be Lavan.
- 1584. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the last name as Cassady.
- 1585. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the date as April 2 or 7, 1938.
- 1586. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the year of birth as 1927.
- 1587. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County (Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org), Terra Ceia, Family #63, p.4.
 - 1588. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet 13.
- 1589. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), Sheet 4A, p.218, family #98. Listed as Roscoe B, age 48, age at first marriage 24, born Alabama.
- 1590. 1935 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 10.
- 1591. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Election Precinct 2, E.D. 58-9, Family #16, sheet 1B.
- 1592. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Precinct 2, Beverly Terrace.
- 1593. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), NARA roll 333, sheet 4A, ED 13. Listed in census as Florence B., age 40, born Florida.
 - 1594. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), Sheet 4A, p.218, family #98.
- 1595. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 59455670.
- 1596. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives her name as Mae Dill Whiddan.
- 1597. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 59544025.
- 1598. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 124760666.
- 1599. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives his name as Roscoe Roy.
- 1600. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 59456799.
 - 1601. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Roy Whitted, 12 Apr 1912 July 1969.
- 1602. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives his wife's name as Sara Lee Dryman. They had a child named Elizabeth born May 29, 1939.
- 1603. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 59456015.
- 1604. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County (National Archives Roll 333), Sarasota, Sheet 4A, p.218, family # 98.
- 1605. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial 61469832.
 - 1606. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea gives year of birth as 1924.
- 1607. Marriage Certificate and License for Raymond Earl Whitted and Irma Lois Walker, 1946 (Manatee County, Florida, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Marriage Book K, p.324, Certificate # 9876. FHC MF 2115800;).

- 1608. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, p.20A, House #517. FHC MF 1240170.
- 1609. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, p.21B, #459.
- 1610. "Whitted Funeral to be Wednesday," Newspaper article after the death of Albert Whitted. St. Petersburg Times, Vol. 41, #147, Tuesday, 21 Aug 1923.
- 1611. Enlistment Record for James Albert Whitted, U.S. Navy, Document signed by USN paymaster, 25 September 1918, gives enlistment date and place, ratings held during enlistment, date and place of birth and personal description, Albert enlisted for 4 years. His ratings during enlistment were LMM(A), QM2c, QM1c, CQM(A).
- 1612. Certificate of Qualification Aeronautic School: James. Albert Whitted, Enlisted Men's Class. Certificate #161, 23 July 1917.
- 1613. U.S. Navy Discharge Certificate: James Albert Whitted, Bureau of Navigation & U.S. Navy; special discharge for James Albert Whitted to be appointed Ensign in the U.S.N.R. F., 25 Sept 1918, Pensacola, Florida.
- 1614. Enlistment Record for James Albert Whitted, U.S. Navy, Document signed by USN paymaster, 25 September 1918, gives enlistment date and place, ratings held during enlistment, date and place of birth and personal description.
- 1615. Diploma of Honor of the Aerial League of America, awarded to Lieut. James Albert Whitted, New York City, Dec 1919 by the Aerial Legue of America.
- 1616. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg (FHL Microfilm #1820229), p.457, sheet 23, E.D. 133, line 18, Family #371.
- 1617. R. L. Polk & Co.'s Pensacola City Directory, 1919-20, vol. X, R.L. Polk & Co., publishers, Jacksonville, Fla, p.434.
 - 1618. R. L. Polk & Co.'s Pensacola City Directory, 1919-20, vol. X, R.L. Polk & Co., publishers, Jacksonville, Fla, 434.
- 1619. Honorable Discharge: James Albert Whitted, Certificate from the Secretary of the Navy dated 25 Sept 1922, signed for the Secretary by Capt. K.M. Bennett, U.S.N.
- 1620. Death Certificate: James Albert Whitted, No. 15470 (1923), Florida, Bureau of Vital Statistics, State Board of Health, Jacksonville, commercial aviator.
- 1621. Arthur, Reginald Wright, Contact!: Careers of US Naval Aviators, Assin\gned Numbers 1 to 2000, Washington, DC: Nval Aviator Register, 1967. Copies of pages sent by Larry Grimes, p.82.
 - 1622. Cemetery visit by author. May 2007.
 - 1623. Website: AWAPS (Albert Whitted Airport Preservation Society) (www.awaps.org, accessed January 2012).
- 1624. St. Michael's Cemetery Records, [Pensacola, Escambia Co., Florida], Lola Lee Daniell (Bruington), comp., D.A.R., 1938, 1939. FHL Microfilm 850397. Also online with 1986 additions of unmarked interments. http://www.stmichaelscemetery.org/bruington.php. Also: http://palmm.digital.flvc.org/islandora/object/uwf%3A9082 #page/spine/mode/2up, p.119.
- 1625. 1860 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL MF 0803106, p.356, 1 June 1860, City of Pensacola, Dwelling #31. Listed in census as Mary or May, age 7.
 - 1626. Birth Certificate: Female Brent [Frances Louise], Escambia County Health Department, Pensacola, Florida;.
- 1627. Notice of birth: Frances Louise Brent, 1894, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, May 1894, Date and page of paper not noted.
 - 1628. Family Bible of Mary Ella Shuttleworth Brent, Born Saturday, 12 May 1894, 9:15 a.m.
- 1629. Brent Baptisms & Marriages, transcribed from the records of St. Michael's Catholic Church, Pensacola, Florida, by Dicy V. Bowman, May 1985. Copy of transcription provided by a Brent descendant, p.120, 10 June 1894, Frances Louise Brent, born 12 May 1894. Sponsors: F. Celestine Brent, Jr. & Mary Ella Brent.
 - 1630. Obituary: Frances Brent Fick, d.1995, Coronado Journal, 10 August 1995.
- 1631. Announcement of marriage: James Albert Whitted and Frances Louise Brent, 1918 (Pensacola Gazette, Tuesday morning, 14 November 1918, p.5;).
- 1632. Announcement of marriage: James Albert Whitted and Frances Louise Brent, 1918 (Pensacola Gazette, Tuesday morning, 14 November 1918, p.5;), "At 2 o'clock this afternoon the home of Mr. and Mrs. Thomas W. Brent, 504 N. Baylen street, will be the scene of one of the most interesting weddings of the season..."
 - 1633. Notice of birth: Frances Louise Brent, 1894, The Daily News, Pensacola, Florida, May 1894.

- 1634. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, E.D. 23, Precinct 13, Sheet 10A, p.280, line 37.
- 1635. Email: Angela Schiwy to Anne Field, 30 Apr 2008, Academy Register 9, Manhattanville College Library Archives, Purchase, New York, Frances made her First Communion on the same day she was Confirmed.
- 1636. Email: Angela Schiwy to Anne Field, 30 Apr 2008, Academy Register 9, Manhattanville College Library Archives, Purchase, New York, Frances was confirmed on the same day she made her First Communion.
 - 1637. R. L. Polk & Co.'s Pensacola Directory, 1909, Vol. V (R.L. Polk & Co., Publishers, Columbus, Ohio;), p.135.
- 1638. Email: Angela Schiwy to Anne Field, 30 Apr 2008, Academy Register 9, Manhattanville College Library Archives, Purchase, New York, Register gives name, date of birth, entrance and exit dates, etc.
- 1639. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County. Pensacola, E.D. 17, Precinct 34, April 18, 1910, Sheet #5B, line 92.
- 1640. Email: Angela Schiwy to Anne Field, 30 Apr 2008, Academy Register 9, Manhattanville College Library Archives, Purchase, New York, No record of graduation.
- 1641. R. L. Polk & Co.'s Pensacola City Directory, 1916, Vol. IX, R.L. Polk & Co., Publishers, Jacksonville, Fla, p.134: Frances Brent, b 200 W. La Rua.
- 1642. Polk's Pensacola (Escambia County, Fla.) City Directory, 1927-28 (R.L. Polk & Co., publishers, Jacksonville, Fla;), p.211.
- 1643. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, sheet 11-B, line 52.
- 1644. Georgetown Visitation Convent, Report card of Jean Fick (Sent to Mrs. Harold F. Fick, 1321 Cloncurry Rd., Norfolk VA; postmark 16 June 1938;).
- 1645. Photograph of house, 1321 Cloncurry Road, Norfolk, VA (photo shows close-up of front door with house number of the Ficks' home in Norfolk, 1937-39;).
- 1646. Letters from Harold [Skipper] Fick to Frances Brent Fick while at sea, Envelope postmarked 13 May 1939 from San Diego, CA. The Ficks lived at 1321 Cloncurry Rd. so not sure why this address was 1414 unless they were staying with someone else just before they left for Hawaii.
- 1647. Letters from Harold [Skipper] Fick to Frances Brent Fick while at sea, Envelope postmarked 25 September 1939, Honolulu Hawaii, while at sea aboard the USS Childs.
 - 1648. 1940 U.S. Census. Hawaii Territory, Oahu, Honolulu, Dist. 4, Sheet 9A.
- 1649. Letters from Harold [Skipper] Fick to Frances Brent Fick while at sea, One from Bikini, July 1, 1946; one from Kwajalein, June 22, 1946; one from the USS Bon Homme Richard, September 26, 1945. Dates from envelope postmarks.
 - 1650. Obituary: George Shuttleworth Brent, d.1956, Pensacola News-Journal, 25 May 1956, p.1.
 - 1651. Pinkham-Mitchell Mortuary, Statement of charges, Frances B. Fick, 4-22-1995 prepayment papers.
 - 1652. Personal knowledge of author.
- 1653. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, Sheet 11 B, line 53. Name on census is Catherine E. Whitted.
 - 1654. Notice of birth: Catherine Eugenia Whitted, 1920, Pensacola Gazette, 30 September 1920, p.5.
- 1655. Brent Baptisms & Marriages, transcribed from the records of St. Michael's Catholic Church, Pensacola, Florida, by Dicy V. Bowman, May 1985. Copy of transcription provided by a Brent descendant, # 634, 27 Oct 1920, Catherine Eugenia Whitted, born 29 Sept 1920, Jas. Albert Whitted & Frances Louise Brent, Sponsors: Wm. Louis Brent & Margaret Ella Muldon.
- 1656. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B. Name in census is Charles E.
- 1657. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, Sheet 11 B, line 54. Name on census is Frances L. Whitted.
- 1658. Journals of R. Adm. Harold Foster "Skipper" Fick, vol.1949-1958 (Handwritten journal in the possession of Catherine "Jean" Fick Healy).
 - 1659. Brent Baptisms & Marriages, transcribed from the records of St. Michael's Catholic Church, Pensacola, Florida,

- by Dicy V. Bowman, May 1985. Copy of transcription provided by a Brent descendant, #897, 5 Nov 1922, Frances Louise Whitted, born 6 Oct 1922, d/o Jas. Albert Whitted & Frances Brent. Sponsors: Genevieve Brent Turtle & Jas. R. Shanahan.
 - 1660. Obituary: Frances L. Yturralde, 2010, San Diego Union-Tribune, 5 Sept 2010.
 - 1661. 1900 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, FHC MF 1240170.
- 1662. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1920 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930508;), p.348.
- 1663. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1920 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930508;), p.348. Clarence E., mech, living with his parents.
 - 1664. R.L. Polk & Co.'s Scranton City Directory (Scranton, Pennsylvania: R.L. Polk & Co;).
- 1665. Telegram from Clarence Whitted to Miss Belle Brent in Pensacola responding to news of Albert Whitted's death.
- 1666. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), ED 11, Sheet 10A. Listed as Clarence A. Whitted, 35, born Florida, parents born Florida. Middle initial should be E. Parents were born in Iowa and Illinois, not Florida.
 - 1667. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg, Election Precinct 39, E.D. 52-42, Family #5, p.1A.
- 1668. 1945 State Census. Florida, Pinellas County (Family History Library, digitized census record, Record Search Pilot, www.familysearch.org;), St. Petersburg, Precinct 11.
 - 1669. Email: Lynn Hooker to Anne Field, 12 January 2005, source gives place of birth.
- 1670. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas County, St. Petersburg, Election Precinct 39, E.D. 52-42, Family #5, p.1A place of birth is Germany, age is 38 born ca.1902.
 - 1671. Email: Lynn Hooker to Anne Field, 12 January 2005.
- 1672. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Katherine F. Whitted, 30 Jan 1994, Pinellas County, FL, age 92.
- 1673. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), ED 11 27th Precinct, sheet 10A. Listed as Katherine, age 28, born Hessen, Germany, parent born Hessen also.
- 1674. Marriage Certificate: Eric A. Whitted and Betty Jean Thorp, 1950, Pinellas County, Florida, Marriage Records, Book 35, p.422, cert. #26344. FHL MF 2115423, name in License and certificate is Eric A. Whitted.
 - 1675. Obituary: Eric A. Whitted, Tampa Bay Times, 30 Jan, 2014, Tampa, Florida.
- 1676. Marriage Certificate: Eric A. Whitted and Betty Jean Thorp, 1950, Pinellas County, Florida, Marriage Records, Book 35, p.422, cert. #26344. FHL MF 2115423.
 - 1677. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, vol. 1271, cert. #13082.
- 1678. Marriage Certificate and License for Eleanor M. Whitted and Edwin W. Prescott, 1949, Pinellas County, Florida, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Marriage Book 34, p.85, Certificate # 6258. FHC MF 2115817, Gives only middle initial M
- 1679. Marriage Certificate and License for Eleanor M. Whitted and Edwin W. Prescott, 1949, Pinellas County, Florida, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Marriage Book 34, p.85, Certificate # 6258. FHC MF 2115817, Gives only middle initial W.
- 1680. Marriage Certificate and License for Eleanor M. Whitted and Edwin W. Prescott, 1949, Pinellas County, Florida, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Marriage Book 34, p.85, Certificate # 6258. FHC MF 2115817.
- 1681. St. Petersburg (Pinellas Co., FL) City Directory, 1920 (R.L. Polk & Co., microfilm of original by Research Publications, Woodridge, Connecticut, c1980-1984; microfilm of original, FHL MF 1930508;), p.348. George B., kodak finisher, living with his parents.
- 1682. 1930 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lake County, indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Hammond, E.D. 157, Family #111, p.5A.
- 1683. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lake County, Indexed data and image accessed at FamilySearch.org, Area A, Hammond, North Township, E.D. 45-109, Family #276, p.13B.

- 1684. Obituary: George B. Whitted, 1955.
- 1685. Obituary: George B. Whitted, 1955, Hammond, IN, The Hammond Times, 24 June 1955, p.A-6; Obituary provided by the Hammond Public Library.
- 1686. 1920 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lake County, indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet 7; data extracted from FHL MF 1820445.
- 1687. Social Security Death Index, indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org; source gives date of birth and place: 13 Feb 1903, Indiana.
 - 1688. Social Security Death Index, indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1689. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #157626890.
- 1690. 1910 U.S. Census. Indiana, Lake County, indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Hammond, Ward 8, p.2.
- 1691. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Date could be wrong hard to read
- 1692. Handwritten notes on Whitted Family tree printed from The Whitted Family Web Page probably from one of the George Bracie Whitted descendants (http://www.geocities.com/heartland/meadows/5097;).
- 1693. Obituary: John M. Whitted, 2013, Haverstock Funeral Home, LaPorte, Indiana, webpage: http://www.haverstockfuneralhome.com/obituaries/John-Whitted/#!/Obituary.
- 1694. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #134230730.
- 1695. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 88392458, created by Rita Ponce.
 - 1696. 1920 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sheet 3.
- 1697. 1935 State Census. Florida, Manatee County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Precinct 16.
 - 1698. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.15.
 - 1699. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Mabel Whitted, 12 Aug 1890 Feb 1972.
- 1700. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67124492, created by Gerry; info from the obit.
- 1701. 1920 U.S. Census. Georgia, Sampson County, Sheet #8; indexed data from FamilySearch.org; data extracted from FHL MF 1821322.
- 1702. Genealogical Society of Sarasota [Florida], Sarasota Memorial Park. "Cemeteries of Sarasota County Florida A Record of Births, Deaths, and Burials," compiled by the Genealogical Society of Sarasota, c.1992, 2007; http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~flgss/CemeteryFiles/SarasotaMemorialPark.pdf.
- 1703. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67124492, created by Gerry; cited in the obit as Allie M. Mullinnix, of Sarasota, daughter.
- 1704. Obituary: Allie Mae Whitted Mullinnix, 2011, Sarasota Herald Tribune, no date, Notice of death gives her full dates of birth and death.
- 1705. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, p.15.
- 1706. Social Security Death Index, indexed data from FamilySearch.org; A. M. Mullinnix, 28 Jan 1932, 21 Apr 2006, last res: Sarasota, Sarasota, FL.
 - 1707. Obituary: Allie Mae Whitted Mullinnix. 2011. Sarasota Herald Tribune. no date.
- 1708. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.20 from an article in the Sarasota newspaper dated 10 Oct 1963.
- 1709. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 3, E.D. 58-4B, Family #70, sheet 3B.

- 1710. Death certificate: Neva Mae Meininger Whitted, 1987, North Carolina Dept. of Human Resources, Division of Health Service, Vital Records Branch, Cert. #18891, vol. 18B. FHL MF 1991318.
 - 1711. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.19.
- 1712. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #88166767, created by Lauren's Mom, Gwen.
- 1713. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Oneco, E.D. 31, Family # 24, Sheet 1B.
- 1714. 1945 State Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org; data extracted from FHL MF 2425192, Precinct 19.
- 1715. 1935 State Census. Florida, Manatee County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 16 (Oneco), p. 36?, data abstracted from FHL MF 2425164 age is off by about two years from what it should be.
- 1716. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.26 gives full birth date and place.
- 1717. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #27314539, created by Gloria Bello.
- 1718. 1910 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County (Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org), Sarasota, Family # 296, p.15.
- 1719. 1945 State Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org; data extracted from FHL MF 2425192, Precinct 19; name listed as Ramon A. Foy.
- 1720. 1945 State Census. Florida, Lee County, Fort Myers Beach, Precinct 22, line 47; image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1721. Death Certificate: Belden Oliver Whitted, d.1993, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009, Florida, Certificate of Death, filed 20 August 1993. This would have been his address prior to entering the nursing home; his widow was living at this address.
- 1722. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 55270864, created by Ashley Dean, maintained by Robert Koehler.
- 1723. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 33002178, created by Robert Koehler; father's name: Levi Alvin Barnes, 1872-1922.
- 1724. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 33002178, created by Robert Koehler; mother's name: Mary Evelyn Caswell, 1882-1950.
- 1725. Death certificate: Olive Barnes Ellis, 1970, Office of Vital Statistics, Dept. of Health and Rehabilitative Services, Florida, State File #70-018571, Registrar's #0950. Olive Ellis, died 1 Mar 1970, Tampa, FL, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/.
- 1726. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 33002178, created by Robert Koehler.
- 1727. Dissolution of Marriage: Whitted and Barnes, 1928, Circuit Court, Sarasota County, Florida; #1385, Book 11, p.214-215, Copy of decree on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/.
- 1728. Application for Marriage License: Olive Wenzloff and John W. Ellis, Hillsborough County, State of Florida, C.J. 412; Copy of application on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/.
 - 1729. 1935 State Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, FamilySearch.org. Precinct No. 57.
- 1730. Marriage License and certificate of Dorothy Evelyn Whitted and William David Sage, 1942, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009; Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Hillsborough Co., Florida;, Filed 18 Aug 1942 in Marriage book 51, p.1280.
 - 1731. Application for Marriage License: William David Sage and Dorothy Evelyn Whitted, 1942 (Copy of certificate on

- web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009; Hillsborough County, Florida, Marriage Book 51, p.1280, 14 Aug 1942;), Age in application is 20; place of birth is Sarasota, Florida.
 - 1732. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.38.
- 1733. Application for Marriage License: William David Sage and Dorothy Evelyn Whitted, 1942 (Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/: accessed January 2009; Hillsborough County, Florida, Marriage Book 51, p.1280, 14 Aug 1942;).
- 1734. Marriage License and certificate of Dorothy Evelyn Whitted and William David Sage, 1942, Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009; Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, Hillsborough Co., Florida;, Filed 18 Aug 1942 in Marriage book 51, p.1280. License issued in Tampa 14 August 1942; marriage was same day in Sulphur Springs, FL. Married by W.O. McMullan, M.G. Witnesses: Mrs. John W. Ellis and Belda F. Whitted.
- 1735. Application for Marriage License: William David Sage and Dorothy Evelyn Whitted, 1942 (Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler/; accessed January 2009; Hillsborough County, Florida, Marriage Book 51, p.1280, 14 Aug 1942;), Age in application is 21, birthplace is Key West, Florida.
- 1736. Marriage Certificate and license: Belda Fay Whitted and Robert W. McDonald, 1944, State of Florida, Hillsborough County, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, C.J. 1225, Cert. 409; recorded in Marriage Book 58, p.1225.
- 1737. Marriage Certificate and license: Belda Fay Whitted and Robert W. McDonald, 1944, State of Florida, Hillsborough County, Central Bureau of Vital Statistics, C.J. 1225, Cert. 409; recorded in Marriage Book 58, p.1225, marriage and license both on 24 July 1944, marriage in Tampa.
- 1738. Death certificate: Robert Wilson McDonald, 1975, Hillsborough County Health Dept, Tampa, Florida. Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler.
- 1739. Marriage certificate: Belda Fay Whitted McDonald and William C. Alday, 1978, Application 75945; Hillsborough County, Florida; recorded in Book 200, p.264. Copy of certificate on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler.
- 1740. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Delhi, E.D. 4. Family #273, sheet 11A.
 - 1741. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.39.
- 1742. Divorce: Belden Omer Whitted and Patricia Harvey, 1954, Complaint for Divorce, Case #42507-58-481, 10th Judicial Circuit Court, Polk County, Florida, filed 18 Sept 1954; divorce granted 12 nov 1954, Copy of divorce paperwork on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler.
 - 1743. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Vol. 1396, cert. #20030.
- 1744. Divorce: Belden Omer Whitted and Patricia Harvey, 1954, Complaint for Divorce, Case #42507-58-481, 10th Judicial Circuit Court, Polk County, Florida, filed 18 Sept 1954; divorce granted 12 nov 1954, Copy of divorce paperwork on web page of Robert Koehler: Koehler/Sage Family Vital Records: http://freepages.genealogy.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~koehler; source gives date and place of marriage.
- 1745. Social Security Death Index, Allen O. Whitted, 30 Oct 1935 22 Mar 2004, last residence: Chiefland, Levy, Florida.
 - 1746. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.49.
- 1747. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial# 55270920.
- 1748. 1945 State Census. Florida, Lee County, Ft. Myers Beach, Precinct 22, line 47; image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1749. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 55270920, created by Ashley Dean, maintained by Robert Koehler.
- 1750. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Election Precinct 1, E.D. 58-1A, Family #415, page 18B.
- 1751. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 29194028; created by Jeff Griffis.

- 1752. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Election Precinct 1, E.D. 58-1A, Family #415, page 18B: Ruth Whitted, age 37, born Florida.
- 1753. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 29193972, created by Jeff Griffis.
- 1754. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Ruth E. Whitted, 12 Aug 1903 13 Aug 1998, last res.: Manatee, FL.
- 1755. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 43013937, created by Jeff Griffis.
- 1756. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 43013289, created by Jeff Griffis.
- 1757. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sulphur Springs, Precinct 42, E.D. 29-15A, Family #814, sheet 33B.
- 1758. 1945 State Census. Florida, Hillsborough County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org; data extracted from FHL MF 2425192, Tampa, Precinct 7.
- 1759. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #75559545; created by Tom Shults.
- 1760. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Death of Colonel Hoke Corbett, 28 Dec 1986, Manatee, FL, 78, born 15 Mar 1908, cert. 119878.
- 1761. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 1, E.D. 58-1A, family #30, page 2B.
- 1762. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #46426805, created by Gerry.
- 1763. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #46829587, created by Kathy Haynes.
 - 1764. Social Security Death Index, Vera B. Whitted, 23 Nov 1923 13 Jun 1997.
- 1765. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Cheryl Ann Wienkop, 5 May 1973, Sarasota, Vol. 3373, cert. # 030930.
- 1766. Florida Marriage Index, 1822-1875 & 1927-2001, indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Floyd allen Whitted Jr., 5 May 1973, Sarasota, FL, Vol. 3373, Cert. #030930. Bride is Cheryl Ann Wienkop.
- 1767. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Floyd A. WHitted Jr., Divorce 23 Oct 1981, Hillsborough, Florida, Spouse, Cheryle, Cert. #059532, Vol. 2823.
 - 1768. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Dade County, Miami, E.D. #47, Family #224, sheet 17B.
- 1769. 1935 State Census. Florida, Dade County, Miami, Precinct 16, indexed data from FamilySearch.org; extracted from FHL MF 2425150.
 - 1770. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Dade County, Election Precinct 50, E.D. 13-56, family #246, sheet 11B.
- 1771. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.62; this source gives his place of birth as Miami, Dade, FL, born ca. 1909.
- 1772. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Cert. #7808, vol. 116; indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1773. Certificate of Birth: Edward C. Naylor, 1917, Image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org: "Illinois, Cook County Birth Certificates, 1878-1922." Health Dept. Record, City of Chicago, Cook County, Illinois, Regis. No. 48491: Edward C. Naylor, born 14 Apr 1917 to Edward C. Naylor, age 31, born IL, plasterer, and Annie Lateusky, age 32, born NJ.
- 1774. Social Security Death Index, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org: Edward C. Naylor, 14 Apr 1917 26 Oct 1993. Sarasota. Sarasota. FL.
- 1775. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Anita Mae Naylor and Edward Charles Naylor Jr; cert. #8755, vol. 344.
 - 1776. Social Security Death Index, Michael Evanco, 3 Mar 1920-30 Jan 1996; accessed at FamilySearch.org.

- 1777. Ancestral File (Familysearch.org website;), source gives date and place of birth, place is unverified.
- 1778. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Michael Evanco, 30 Jan 1996, Sarasota, FL, cert. #12406; accessed at FamilySearch.org.
- 1779. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 67098627, created by Susan Bowman.
 - 1780. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Precinct 16, E.D. 41-29A, family #341, sheet 16A.
- 1781. Florida Marriages, 1830-1993, image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Application for marriage license, Murray Whitted and Alberta Hunter; estimated birth year, 1913 she states her age as 21 on the application and place of birth is Bradenton; image and indexed data from FamilySearch.org, extracted from FHL MF 2241551.
- 1782. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Alberta and Murray Whitted, 1938, vol. 102, cert. #601.
 - 1783. 1940 U.S. Census. Florida, Manatee County, Oneco, Precinct 16, E.D. 41-29A, family #341, sheet 16A.
 - 1784. Social Security Death Index, Verdie I. Whitted, 21 Oct 1918 Mar 1996, last residence: Manatee, Florida.
- 1785. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Verdie I. Whitted, 30 Mar 1996, Sarasota, FL, cert. #44216.
- 1786. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Precinct 16, E.D. 41-29A, family #341, sheet 16A.
- 1787. Florida Death Index, 1877-1998, FamilySearch.org database, Minor Preston Bright, Feb 1969, vol. #3199, cert. #10478.
- 1788. Florida Divorce Index, 1927-2001, Indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Allene Bright and Minor P. Bright, 1944, Hillsborough, Vol. 245, cert. #763.
- 1789. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 4, p.76.
- 1790. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified. Memorial #73310373, created by Jack Cady.
- 1791. Social Security Death Index, Henry Beebe, 26 Mar 1923 Jan 1974, last residence, Spokane, WA; indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1792. "Wife Lives Here" Military activities of Henry L. Beebe, Sarasota Herald-Tribune, Tuesday, May 22, 1945, p.3; accessed via Google News and NewsLibrary.com, July 2012.
- 1793. "Wife Lives Here" Military activities of Henry L. Beebe, Sarasota Herald-Tribune, Tuesday, May 22, 1945, p.3; accessed via Google News and NewsLibrary.com, July 2012, Article notes that Beebe's wife is living in Sarasota.
- 1794. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Middle name might be Haywood, father's middle name.
 - 1795. 1910 U.S. Census. Illinois, Cook County, New Trier, Dist. 55, Sheet 10A, household 208.
 - 1796. 1920 U.S. Census. Michigan, Calhoun County, Marshall, Ward 2, Dist. 78, Sheet 8B, household 234.
 - 1797. 1930 U.S. Census. Michigan, Calhoun County, Dist 51, sheet 4B, household 67.
- 1798. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Plot: 4, Williamson, Lot 19-5.
- 1799. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #60426041, created by William Kinney. Unverified info.
- 1800. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #60426041, created by William Kinney.
- 1801. 1920 U.S. Census. Michigan, Calhoun County, Marshall, Ward 2, Dist. 78, Sheet 8B, household 234. Middle initial in this census is H.
- 1802. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, extracted from FHL MF 1871439, LaGrange County, Indiana, Marriage records, vols. 23-25, 1933-34, p.157: Harriett Lorraine Stout and Eugene Purcell, married 29 Dec 1933.

- 1803. Social Security Death Index, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org. No place of death given. Birth was 29 July 1887, SS Card issued in Ohio.
 - 1804. 1920 U.S. Census. Kansas, Crawford County, sheet 25A, family #522.
 - 1805. 1930 U.S. Census. Michigan, Calhoun County, E.D. 54, Fam. #119, sheet 4A.
- 1806. Social Security Death Index, Indexed info from FamilySearch.org. Elmont E. Criswell, born 16 Apr 1908, card issued in Michigan, died 29 Aug 1992, last residence: Seneca, Oconee, South Carolina.
- 1807. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage license application for Clyde Shell Turner and Mary Leafy Adams. She was born 26 July 1892 in Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN. Occupation: bookkeeper. Father: Charles Francis Adams, b. Vermillion Co., IN. Mother: Adalula Whitted, b. Clinton Twp., IN.
- 1808. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage license application for Clyde Shell Turner and Mary Leafy Adams. He was born 10 Dec 1888, Clinton, Vermillion Co., IN, father: George Washington Turner. FHL MF 2224337, p.353.
- 1809. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Marriage license application for Clyde Shell Turner and Mary Leafy Adams. FHL MF 2224337, p.353.
- 1810. Indiana Marriages, 1811-1959, Indexed data and images, FamilySearch.org, Charles A. Adams and Thelma June Shute, married 4 Nov 1939, Vigo County, IN. Info & image extracted from FHL MF 1906040, p.56.
- 1811. Indiana Marriages, 1811-2007, FamilySearch.org database with images, Harry N. Dunn & Mary Leofa Adams, 13 Nov 1917. FHL MF 499412.
- 1812. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Find A Grave Memorial # 15581723, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1813. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p.42. Place of birth: Scotland, date: 25 May 1900.
- 1814. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Virginia May Whitted and John T. Frame. Cert. #5907. Born 25 May 1900, Scotland.
- 1815. Obituary: John Frame, d.1965, Terre Haute Tribune, 4 Dec 1965, Terre Haute; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 1816. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Russell William Frame, 15 Aug 1929, Indiana 14 Nov 1997, Los Angeles, CA.
- 1817. Website: FamilySearch.org, Online indexed database: Indiana, Marriages, 1780-1992, from MF 1905907, Indiana Marriage Records, v.62, p290. Place of birth: Scotland, date of birth: 14 Mar 1901.
- 1818. Website: Vigo County Public Library Genealogy & local history databases, http://www.vigo.lib.in.us/subjects/genealogy, Vigo County Marriage Records. License and marriage certificate: Mary Whitted and Adam Mair, 2 June 1923. Cert. #5907. Born 14 Mar 1901, Scotland.
- 1819. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Gibson County, Patoka Township, Princeton. household #491, E.D. # 26-14, p.21A.
- 1820. Obituary: Russell France Whitted, d.1953, Terre Haute Tribune, 14 Mar 1953; from the Vigo County Library, Special Collections, Terre Haute, IN.
- 1821. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Gibson County, Patoka Township, Princeton. household #491, E.D. # 26-14, p.21A. Age in census is 29, born Indiana.
- 1822. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Gibson County Indiana Genealogy, Cemetery Records: Mary J. Whitted, 1910-1970.
 - 1823. Website: USGENGWEB (http://www.usgenweb.org/), Gibson County Indiana Genealogy, Cemetery Records.
- 1824. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Gibson County, Patoka Township, Princeton. household #491, E.D. # 26-14, p.21A. Mary J. is 11 years old.
- 1825. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Gibson County, Patoka Township, Princeton. household #491, E.D. # 26-14, p.21A. Betty J., age 11, born Illinois.
- 1826. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 32627300, created by James M. Phillips.

- 1827. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 15120756, created by James M. Phillips. Listed in obituary as "Bobby Whitted."
- 1828. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 7407529, created by James M. Phillips.
- 1829. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified.
- 1830. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Orange County, Index and image at FamilySearch.org, Apopka, E.D. 43, family # 227, page 9B. Living in the home of his wife's parents, Charles and Artelia Whitted.
 - 1831. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, Sheet 8A.
- 1832. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150353513.
 - 1833. Email: Kelly DeWitt to Anne Healy Field, Unverified information, 2014.
 - 1834. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Genesee Precinct, Sheet 8A. Name is Francis in the census.
- 1835. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #150353841.
- 1836. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Martin J. Whitted, 9 Apr 1968, San Francisco, born 17 Feb 1940, Idaho.
- 1837. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #36452894.
- 1838. California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Dixie L. Mayhak and Martin J. Whitted.
 - 1839. Social Security Death Index, date of birth given as Apr 12 but gravestone says Apr 29.
 - 1840. Website: Billion Graves. com, Person 3828204.
 - 1841. United States World War II Army Enlistment Records, 1938-1946, FamilySearch.org database.
 - 1842. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Clearwater County, Sheet 1A, family #1.
 - 1843. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Clearwater County, E.D. 18-15, family #31, sheet 2A.
 - 1844. 1900 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Sheet 5B, family #109.
 - 1845. U.S. Social Security Death Index, Social Security Administration, indexed data, FamilySearch.org.
 - 1846. U.S. Social Security Death Index, Social Security Administration, Indexed data, FamilySearch.org.
- 1847. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 76770877, created by Rebecca Boardman.
- 1848. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Theodore Frank Whitted, died 23 Mar 1957, Humboldt, CA, born 9 Jun 1910 Idaho, father: Whitted, mother: White
- 1849. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death Certificate for Ivan Eugene Whitted, image and data from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1530911. Father: Theodore Whitted, born Peck, Idaho.
- 1850. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death Certificate for Ivan Eugene Whitted, image and data from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1530911. Father: Theodore Whitted, mother: Mildred Triplet.
 - 1851. 1910 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, Gifford, p.4, family #24.
- 1852. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 77616158, created by Jonathon Mauser.
- 1853. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Indexed data from database "Oregon Death Index, 1903-1998."

- 1854. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial # 76562548, created by Rebecca Boardman.
- 1855. Website: FamilySearch.org, Indexed data from database "Oregon Death Index, 1903-1998." Listed in death index as James J. Whitted's spouse.
- 1856. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Clearwater County, E.D. 18-15, family #31, sheet 2A. Name in this census is John W., not John L. which is the transcribed name in the 1930 census.
- 1857. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, Sheet 3, family #54, extracted from FamilySearch.org 1920 census data.
 - 1858. 1930 U.S. Census. Oregon, Douglas County, Myrtle Creek, E.D. 55, sheet 1B, family 31.
- 1859. Website: FamilySearch.org, from the database "Idaho, County Marriages, 1864-1950." Extracted data from FHL MFs 1535100 & 1535101, marr register, license and certificate. Recorded in Marriage Record Book 4, p.205. Listed as the father of the bride.
- 1860. Douglas County, Oregon, Cemetery Index, Genealogical society of Douglas County, Oregon, http://www.rootsweb.ancestry.com/~orgsdc/wencemeteryindex.html, Surnames Wen to Who, Ruth Whitted, 1893-1935, Myrtle Creek Odd Fellows.
- 1861. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #38132797, created by Tony Larson.
- 1862. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Howard Harmon Whitted, 19 Feb 1989, Douglas Co., OR; born 5 Mar 1913; spouse: Floren Whitted. Cert. #89-03337.
- 1863. Social Security Death Index, Death of Howard H. Whitted, born 5 Mar 1913, died 19 Feb 1989, Douglas Co., OR; zip code of last residence: 97486. Accessed at FamilySearch.org.
 - 1864. 1940 U.S. Census. Oregon, Douglas County, North Myrtle Elec. Precinct, E.D. 10-45, sheet 2A, family 39.
- 1865. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Florence L. Whitted, 24 Aug 1980, Douglas Co. Oregon; birth: 6 Jul 1897. Cert # 80-13181.
- 1866. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Florence L. Whitted, 24 Aug 1980, Douglas Co. Oregon; birth: 6 Jul 1897. Spouse: Howard Whitted. Cert # 80-13181.
- 1867. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937, extracted from FHL MF 1509282.
- 1868. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1509282. State of Idaho, Board of Health, File No. 12075.
- 1869. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1509282.
- 1870. Website: FamilySearch.org, from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1509282. Board of Health, State of Idaho, File No. 26456.
- 1871. 1930 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Modesto, E.D. 23, sheet 13B, family #342; Indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1872. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Modesto, E.D. 50-30, family #40, Sheet 2B; data and image from FamilySearch.org.
 - 1873. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Polk County, Marion. p.304 B.
- 1874. 1880 U.S. Census. Missouri, Polk County, Marion. Listed in census as Sarah J. Galloway, wife of Daniel K. Galloway.
- 1875. Kentucky Marriages, 1785-1979, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Daniel K. Galloway and Sarah Jane Peers married 2 Feb 1876, Glasgow, Barren, KY.
- 1876. United States, World War I Draft Registration Cards, 1917-1918, Accessed at FamilySearch.org, database, indexed data and image from FamilySearch.org. Card gives William's full date of birth.
- 1877. 1920 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Wood Colony Precinct, Sheet 19, family #384; data extracted from FHL MF 1829151 at FamilySearch.org. Born KY.
- 1878. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento,

- California, William Romer Galloway, born 7 Oct 1878, KY, died 24 Dec 1955, Stanislaus Co., CA. Mother's maiden name: Peers.
- 1879. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28676539, created by Connie.
- 1880. 1900 U.S. Census, Indian Territory, Chickasaw Nation, E.D. 154, Townships 7-8 N., Ranges 2-4 about 20 miles south of Oklahoma City; p.14 A, family 199. W.R. Galaway living in household of Walter Goldsby.
- 1881. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Orlie Raymond Galloway, born 3 Apr 1911, Idaho; died 2 Oct 1980, Stanislaus Co., CA.
- 1882. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #28671829, created by Connie.
 - 1883. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Sheet 2B, family #41, E.D. 40-30, line 51.
- 1884. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, name in death index: Joyce Evelynramsey Galloway.
- 1885. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Verner B. Galloway, died 16 Oct 1991, Stanislaus County, CA. Born 24 Sept 1912, Idaho. Mother's surname: Whitted.
- 1886. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Los Angeles County, Image and data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Los Angeles, E.D. 60-1188, Sheet 7A, family #179.
- 1887. California Birth Index, 1905-1995, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Charlene Margaret Galloway, born 11 Dec 1936, Los Angeles, CA, mother's surname: Regnier.
- 1888. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Mildred Elizabeth Galloway, born 29 Aug 1911, KS, died 13 July 1993, Stanislaus Co., CA. Father: Regnier, Mother, Geist.
- 1889. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Extracted from FHL MF 2113858, Marriage records, 1856-1944, Licenses & certificates, vol. 1307, p.75, License #13385.
 - 1890. California Birth Index, 1905-1995, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1891. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Donald Kay Galloway. Mother's maiden name: Whitted.
 - 1892. 1940 U.S. Census. California, Stanislaus County, Modesto Judicial Township, E.D. 50-27, Sheet 18B, line 56.
 - 1893. California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
 - 1894. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, sheet 4A, family 67.
 - 1895. 1940 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, Election Precinct 9 Lexington, E.D. 8-9, sheet 3A, family 49.
- 1896. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Death of Raymond A. Palmer, 1 Feb 1981, Los Angeles, CA; born 29 Aug 1922, Idaho, Mother's maiden name: Whitted.
 - 1897. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, sheet 8B, family #206.
 - 1898. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, sheet 8B, family #206.
 - 1899. 1930 U.S. Census. Idaho, Idaho County, Tahoe, E.D. 54, sheet 1B, family 22.
 - 1900. 1930 U.S. Census. Washington, Cowlitz County, McGowan, E.D. 31, sheet 3A, family 63.
 - 1901. Social Security Death Index, FamilySearch.org. Death of Willard L. Irby, 21 Feb 1990; birth date, 6 Jan 1908.
 - 1902. 1930 U.S. Census. Oregon, Wallowa County, Enterprise, E.D. 9, sheet 1A, family 13.
 - 1903. 1940 U.S. Census. Oregon, Grant County, Election Precinct 5 Fox, E.D. 12-10, sheet 2A, family 30.

- 1904. 1940 U.S. Census. Oregon, Grant County, Election Precinct 5 Fox, E.D. 12-10, sheet 2A, family 30. Husband or ex-husband is not in the census with the family.
- 1905. "Oregon, County Marriages, 1851-1975," FamilySearch.org database, Marr of Floyd J. Nash & Mildred Lucille Miller, 26 Jan 1933, Baker Co., Oregon. index data and image extracted from FHL MF 4139535. Entered on p.547 of unnamed marriage book, prob. vol. 11.
 - 1906. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, sheet 1B, family 16.
 - 1907. 1930 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Lenville, E.D. 25, sheet 1B, family 13.
 - 1908. 1940 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, East Moscow Elec. Precinct, E.D. 29-14, sheet 1B, family 13.
- 1909. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #23768389, created by Kathleen Peck Probasco Ketchum.
 - 1910. 1940 U.S. Census. Indiana, Montgomery Co., Walnut Township, Linnsburg, Sheet 4A, household 80.
- 1911. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.15.
- 1912. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Bk. 3, p.19.
- 1913. Correspondence: Beatrice Pepperdine Whitted and Anne Field, 1980-1983, Bea's information gives the marriage date as December 1938.
- 1914. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Taylor County (National Archives Roll 334;), Sheet 1A, ED 5. May Dell is 20, married at age 19, born Florida.
- 1915. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Taylor County (National Archives Roll 334;), Sheet 1A, E.D. 5. Listed as Virginia, age 1/12, born Florida.
- 1916. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Princinct 1, Beverly Terrace, unpaged. Name spelled Francis, middle initial looks like a J.
- 1917. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, sheet 11-B. line 53.
- 1918. Certificate of birth: Lucy Gertrude Miller, February 11, 1887, Department of Health and Social Development, Winnipeg, Manitoba, Canada, Registration # 87-06-009457.
 - 1919. Birth certificate: Charles Edward Healy.
 - 1920. Author present at burial.
- 1921. Wedding announcement: Charles Healy and Jean Fick, Honolulu Star-Bulletin, Saturday, May 25, 1940, Picture and caption. Wedding took place at Sacred Heart Church in Punahou.
 - 1922. 1930 U.S. Census. Minnesota, Washington County, Lincoln Township, E.D. 82-16, Sheet 5-B, Line 64.
 - 1923. Cemetery visit by author, 16 Aug 2003, present at burial.
- 1924. Birth Certificate: Ann Elizabeth Healy, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Florida, State File No. 460 [Doc. 165].
 - 1925. Email: Lucy Healy Jackson to Anne Healy Field, 25 July 2001.
- 1926. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Escambia County, Pensacola, FHL Microfilm #2340050, E.D. 17-26, Precinct 31, sheet 11-B, line 54.
 - 1927. Obituary: Moises Yturralde, 1979, San Diego Union, 11 Apr 1979, clipping in with Healy memorabilia.
 - 1928. Obituary: Arnold Yturralde, 2015, San Diego Union Tribune, 25 October 2015.
- 1929. Journals of R. Adm. Harold Foster "Skipper" Fick, vol.1949-1958 (Handwritten journal in the possession of Catherine "Jean" Fick Healy), "January 25, 1955: Dee Dee Boo's birthday. She is 5."
 - 1930. Handwritten notes from Maria Yturralde Sarquilla to Anne Field, October 2004.
- 1931. Journals of R. Adm. Harold Foster "Skipper" Fick, vol.1949-1958 (Handwritten journal in the possession of Catherine "Jean" Fick Healy), August 5, 1954: "Maria's birthday. She was 3."

- 1932. Wedding invitation: Ella Yturralde and Guy Biggs, 1985.
- 1933. Obituary: Guy Clinton Biggs, 2015, San Diego Union-Tribune, 17 May 2015.
- 1934. Notes from Mark Yturralde to Anne Field, October 2004.
- 1935. Journals of R. Adm. Harold Foster "Skipper" Fick, vol.1949-1958 (Handwritten journal in the possession of Catherine "Jean" Fick Healy), "October 19, 1955 Mark Yturralde born."
- 1936. Wedding invitation, Elizabeth Natalie Ramsdell and Mark Arnold Yturralde, 28, May 1977, St. Rose of Lima Church, Chula Vista, CA.
- 1937. Conversation: Lucy Healy Jackson and Anne Healy Field, March 2009. Lucy Jackson believes that Ronald died while Jean and Chuck Healy were on a cruise to Alaska. That would have been in August 1986.
 - 1938. Wedding invitation: Cecilia Lorraine Yturralde & Theodoric Joseph Green, 1991.
 - 1939. Papers: Harold F. Fick, Letter to Lillian and Clarence Fick (his brother), 19 Sept 1969.
- 1940. Obituary: Elizabeth "Betty" Whitted, d.2010 (Tampa Bay Times, 13 May 2010; accessed at http://www.legacy.com/obituaries/sptimes/).
 - 1941. 1930 U.S. Census. Florida, Pinellas, St. Petersburg (NARA Roll 329), E.D. 11, Family #81, sheet 10A.
- 1942. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial 186198912.
 - 1943. Correspondence: Jack and Georgia Whitted to Anne Healy Field, December 2008.
 - 1944. Whitted Family Reunion at Albert Whitted Airshow, St. Petersburg, Florida, October 2004.
 - 1945. Whitted Family Reunion at Albert Whitted Airshow, St. Petersburg, Florida, October 2004, Meeting with Laurie.
- 1946. 1945 State Census. Florida, Sarasota County, Image and indexed data accessed at FamilySearch.org, Sarasota, Precinct 2; data extracted from FHL MF 2425209.
 - 1947. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, p.17.
- 1948. Social Security Death Index, indexed data from FamilySearch.org; Hiram L. Mullinix, born 6 Dec 1931, died 21 apr 2006.
- 1949. California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Dixie L. Mayhak, 23, and Martin J. Whitted, 21.
- 1950. California Birth Index, 1905-1995, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Erica A. Whitted born 26 Nov 1964, San Francisco. Mother's maiden name: Mayhak.
- 1951. 1930 U.S. Census. Idaho, Latah County, Potlatch, E.D. 32, Sheet 16A, family #235. Indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1952. Website: FamilySearch.org, Death Certificate for Ivan Eugene Whitted, image and data from database "Idaho, Death Certificates, 1911-1937." Extracted from FHL MF 1530911. Father: Theodore Whitted, mother: Mildred Triplet, born Juliaetta. Idaho.
 - 1953. 1920 U.S. Census. Idaho, Nez Perce County, Sheet 1A, family #5.
 - 1954. 1910 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Gage County, Logan, sheet 6B, family #109.
- 1955. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Joyce Evelynramsey Galloway, born 6 Apr 1909, Nebraska. Father surname: Ramsey, mother surname: Darwin.
- 1956. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, for Joyce Evelyn R. Galloway; Memorial #38821462, created by Ed Smith.
 - 1957. 1920 U.S. Census. Nebraska, Gage County, Sherman, Sheet 5B, line 72, family #18.
- 1958. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Extracted from FHL MF 2113858, Marriage records, 1856-1944, Licenses & certificates, vol. 1307, p.75, License #13385. Name of father of bride Mildred Elizabeth Regnier: Ulysses Regnier.
 - 1959. California, County Marriages, 1850-1952, FamilySearch.org indexed database, Extracted from FHL MF

- 2113858, Marriage records, 1856-1944, Licenses & certificates, vol. 1307, p.75, License #13385. Name of mother of bride Mildred Elizabeth Regnier: Maggie Geist.
 - 1960. Obituary: Theldon Galloway, Modesto Bee, 23 Aug 2013, Mentioned as Theldon's sister in his obituary.
- 1961. Obituary: Theldon Galloway, Modesto Bee, 23 Aug 2013, name from obituary of Henry's brother in law, Theldon.
 - 1962. California Birth Index, 1905-1995, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Mother's name: Regnier.
 - 1963. Obituary: Theldon Galloway, Modesto Bee, 23 Aug 2013.
- 1964. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Roberta E. Galloway, born 28 Feb 1918, CA.
- 1965. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, Roberta E. Galloway, born 28 Feb 1918, CA; another record gives middle initial as A.
- 1966. California, Divorce Index, 1966-1984, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, Roberta A. Conner and Donald K. Galloway.
 - 1967. California, Marriage Index, 1960-1985, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org.
- 1968. California Birth Index, 1905-1995, Indexed data from FamilySearch.org, name on transcribed data is Carol Roy Galloway, male.
- 1969. California, Death Index, 1940-1997, FamilySearch.org; extracted from California Department of Health Services. California, Death Indexes. California Department of Health Services, Vital Statistics Section, Sacramento, California, name listed as Carlo Roy Gallway.
- 1970. "Oregon, Death Index, 1903-1998," FamilySearch.org database, Death of Floyd Nash, 12 Mar 1984, Union County, OR, born 21 Apr 1912, spouse, Paulin Nash. Cert. #84-05052.
- 1971. "Oregon, County Marriages, 1851-1975," FamilySearch.org database, Marr of Floyd J. Nash & Mildred Lucille Miller, 26 Jan 1933, Baker Co., Oregon. index data and image extracted from FHL MF 4139535. Entered on p.547 of unnamed marriage book, prob. vol. 11.
- 1972. Website: Find A Grave, http://www.findagrave.com/. Dates and other information from the memorials are not all taken from the gravestones, nor verified, Memorial #65978206, created by Ronda Crow.
- 1973. Evanco, Col. Michael and Anita, The Whitted Family, Sarasota, Florida, 1988. Unverified information, Book 2, p.16.
- 1974. Birth congratulations: Mary Linda Healy, August 1942 (The hospital named on the envelopes noted Spohn Hospital).
 - 1975. Email: Linda Healy Miller to Anne Healy Field 28 July 2001.
 - 1976. Wedding of Charles Miller and Carrie Little (Attended by author).
 - 1977. Email: Linda Healy Miller, 24 Sept 2008.
- 1978. Birth Certificate: Ann Elizabeth Healy, State Board of Health, Bureau of Vital Statistics, Florida, State File No. 460
 - 1979. Confirmation certificate: Anne Elizabeth Healy, 1955.
 - 1980. Birth Certificate: Eugene Allen Field, Nappanee Health Dept. Nappanee, Elkhart Co., Indiana, Book 3.
 - 1981. Anne Elizabeth Field.
 - 1982. Conversation: Eugene Field and his mother, Miriam Grasz Field.
- 1983. Birth Certificate: Lucy Catherine Field, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia, Name changed by Lucie to Lucie in 1979.
 - 1984. Birth Certificate: Lucy Catherine Field, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.
 - 1985. Diploma: Lucie Catherine Field, California State University, San Luis Obispo, June 1995.
 - 1986. Conversation: Lucie Field and Anne Healy Field, 30 August 2006.

- 1987. Birth Certificate: Victor Allen Field, Adelaide, South Australia, Australia.
- 1988. Diploma: Victor Allen Field, California State University, San Diego, 1997.
- 1989. Letter from Jean Healy to her parents, the Ficks, 3 June 1959.
- 1990. Conversation: Lucy Healy Jackson and Anne Healy Field.
- 1991. Email: Lucy Healy Jackson to Anne Healy Field, 22 July 2001.
- 1992. Email: Lucy Healy Jackson to Anne Healy Field, 7 July 2001.
- 1993. Email: Lucy Healy Jackson to Anne Healy Field, May 5, 2002.
- 1994. Email: Lucy Healy Jackson to Anne Healy Field, 23 Sept 2008.
- 1995. Wedding Invitation: Julia Sarquilla and Joseph Keith Farrell.
- 1996. Wedding invitation: Veronica Michelle Sarquilla & Patrick Anthony Crockford.
- 1997. Wedding invitation: Josette Sarquilla and Joseph Schlosser, 2006.

(No surname)	ALLEN
Artelia Ann, 54, 90	Nancy, 7, 23
Clara, 129	Obediah, 4
Edora J., 40	Rebecca, 5, 16
Elizabeth, 10, 106	Ruth Lavina, 1, 4
Elizabeth H., 98	Tabitha (Litton), 16
Ella Leona, 97, 136	ALLMAN
Emma, 85	Emma Alice (BENNAGE), 50
Flora, 100	Emma E., 49
Florence, 111	J. Wesley, 50 ANDERBERG
Florence L., 129	_
Ida Louise, 111, 143	Martin, 100
Katherine, 51	Nellie Ray (NEWLIN), 100
Mabel, 72	ANDERSEN
Mae, 59, 97	Helga, 150
Mary, 13, 38	ANDERSON
Mary A., 128	Mary, 42
Myra Katherine, 83, 121	ASHTON
Roberta, 137, 147	Arthur, 55
Sarah, 2, 83	Nancy Mildred (Whitted), 55
Sue, 147	AVERILL
Susan M., 15, 41	Sarah A., 50
Vanita, 147	William, 50
Viola, 104	BACK
ABDUL	Carrie Drucilla (WHITTED), 56
Beldene Celeste (CANNON), 118	Martha (MEEK), 56
John Clarence, 119	Thomas William, 56
ADAMS	Walter Leonard, 56
Adalula Adilen (WHITTED), 52, 88	BAKER
Charles Francis, 52, 88	Alice Estella, 71, 101
Charles O., 123	Arta May, 71, 101
Chris, 149	Cora Alma, 71, 101
Mary Letha, 88, 122	Elizabeth (West), 71
Michelle Elizabeth (Miller), 149	Frances Irene, 71
Thelma June (Shute), 123	George F., 71
ALDAY	Henry, 71
Belda Fay (WHITTED), 115	Ivey R., 26
William Charles, 115	Jessie Mae, 58
	000010 11140, 00
ALDRIDGE	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26
ALDRIDGE Caroline E., 21, 46	·
	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26
Caroline E., 21, 46	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26 Nancy Estella (WHITTED), 43, 70
Caroline E., 21, 46 Elijah, 46	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26 Nancy Estella (WHITTED), 43, 70 Nellie May (MITCHELL), 71
Caroline E., 21, 46 Elijah, 46 Jane (WHITE), 46 ALLEN	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26 Nancy Estella (WHITTED), 43, 70 Nellie May (MITCHELL), 71 William Henry, 43, 71 BARBER
Caroline E., 21, 46 Elijah, 46 Jane (WHITE), 46 ALLEN James, 16, 24	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26 Nancy Estella (WHITTED), 43, 70 Nellie May (MITCHELL), 71 William Henry, 43, 71 BARBER James Douglas, 30, 65
Caroline E., 21, 46 Elijah, 46 Jane (WHITE), 46 ALLEN	Martha A. "Mattie" (Whitted), 26 Nancy Estella (WHITTED), 43, 70 Nellie May (MITCHELL), 71 William Henry, 43, 71 BARBER

BARBER	BASS
Manerva A. (Whitted), 30, 64	Willa Belle (CREWS), 105, 138
Marilyn Ann, 99	BAUGUSS
Mary Viola (Hammerly), 65, 99	Mary Polly, 55
Sarah (Charles), 65	BAYLOR
Verle Lyndon, 65, 98	Fannie (Middleton), 72
Verva, 99	Myrtle Ivy, 44, 72
Winnefred Mable, 65	Thomas, 72
BARNES	BEATTY
Levi Alvin, 115	Clara E., 49
Mary Eva (CASWELL), 115	BECK
Olive Fern, 81, 115	David M., 23, 61
BARNET	Ella Leona, 97, 136
	Emma A., 61, 97
Cecelia Jane, 100 BARNETT	
	Harley, 97, 136
Minnie Sofiah (WEISENBORN), 56, 96	Jean M., 136
BARTLETT	June E., 136
Betty, 101	Mary Jane (Litton), 23, 60
Cloyd Cecil, 71, 101	BECKLEY
Cora Alma (Baker), 71, 101	D. W., 73
Earl, 95	Goldie, 44, 73
Emma C. (Stoner), 101	Phoebe (Hill), 73
Esther (WHITTED), 95	BEEBE
James L., 101	Allene Viola (WHITTED), 82, 120
Virginia, 101	Henry Lee, 82, 120
BASS	Linda Gail, 121
(No Given Name), 76	Mary Louise, 121
Anna Carol "Annie", 76	Viola Ronnilee, 121
Annie Pearl (SULLIVAN), 76, 105	BENNAGE
Austin Spencer, 105, 138	Alfred W., 50
Eliza Ann (WHITTED), 46, 75	Amelia (BOLTZ), 50
George Austin, 76, 105	Clara E. (BEATTY), 49
Gladys La Rue (CASSIDY), 105	Cleber William, 49
Iris Lavita, 139	Emma Alice, 50
James Allen, 76	Emma E. (ALLMAN), 49
James Lavan, 105	George W., 48
Jane "Jennie" Ethel, 76	Jacob, 47
Jesse, 75	Jacob W., 49
John Edward, 105	John, 21, 47
John Franklin, 46, 75	John Quincy, 48
John William, 76	Kathryn (Whittaker), 49
Lottie (WILSON), 76	Levi, 49
Marian Velma, 105	Mary (Sollman), 48
Mary "Polly" (LANDRETH), 75	Mary Ann (WHITTED), 21, 47
Mary Caroline, 76, 104	Mary Elizabeth, 47
Robert Greer, 76	Nancy Louisa, 48

BUCKLEY BENNAGE Nellie B. (Chase), 49 Anna. 100 **BURGESS** Sarah A. (AVERILL), 50 Ulisses, 50 Sara Frances, 98, 136 **BURGUST** Viola (GREEN), 48 William D., 48 Frank L., 91, 126 **BENNETT** Jean E., 126 Vera, 82, 118 Nellie E. (WHITTED), 91, 126 **BEST** Robert L., 126 Catherine, 49 Ruth A., 126 **BIGGS BURNSIDE** Ella Carol (YTURRALDE), 141 Janet, 124 **BUTCHER** Guy Clinton, 141 **BLACK** Martha "Mattie", 39, 70 Josephine "Josie", 75 **BUTLER BOLTZ** Lydia, 3, 13 **BUTTERFIELD** Amelia, 50 **BOOKLESS** Jinnie E., 29, 63 **BYERS** Alexander Andrew, 21, 53 Mary Ellen (Woody), 66 Sarah Jane (WHITTED), 21, 53 Willard, 66 William J., 53 **BOOTHE CANNON** Nancy E. "Nannie", 27 Anita Mae (WHITTED), 82, 118 **BOWANS** Beldene Celeste, 118 Keziah, 33 Burney Wilson, 82, 118 **BOWMAN CARLSEN** Elbert Jarhoyd, 63, 98 Alexander Ulysses, 64, 98 Mary Leona (SHERRILL), 63, 98 Frances, 98 Nancy (YURSIK), 136, 147 Jannette, 98 Ralph Irving, 98, 136, 147 Jessie May (WHITTED), 64, 98 **CARROLL** Ralph Lee, 147 Sara Frances (BURGESS), 98, 136 Annie, 75 Sue, 147 Mamie Alma, 75, 103 **BOYLS** Mary Elizabeth (WHITTED), 46, 75 Fannie, 29 Theodore, 75 **BRENT** Theodosia, 75 Frances Louise, 79, 108 William H., 46, 75 Francis Celestino, 108 **CARSON** Mary Ella (SHUTTLEWORTH), 108 Julia, 44 **BRIGHT CARTER** Allene Viola (WHITTED), 82, 120 Anna E., 57 Barbara Allene, 120 Calvin G., 22, 57 Minor Preston, 82, 120 Delila Ellen, 57 **BROWN** Druzilla Avis (WHITTED), 21, 56 Theodore Laverne, 98 Mary Effie, 57 Wilma Maureen (WHITTED), 98 Mary L. (GARVIN), 57

CARTER CLINTON William Isaac, 57 Cora G. (WHITTED), 52 **CASSIDY** CLOUSE Gladys La Rue, 105 Eva H. (OMAR), 138 **CASWELL** Walter, 138 **COGLAN** Mary Eva, 115 **CHARLES** Hester J., 30, 64 Sarah, 65 **COKER CHASE** Sarah, 138 Catherine (Best), 49 **COLBY** George, 49 Albert Henry, 98, 136 Nellie B., 49 Dorothy, 137 CHEEK Madge Marie (WHITTED), 98, 136 Mary Ellen (Whitted), 27 Murl, 136, 147 Thomas Franklin, 27 Murlynn, 147 **CHEESMAN** Patricia, 147 Amanda, 12, 13, 35, 40 Roberta, 137, 147 **CHRISTOPHER** Roger, 147 Vanita, 147 Jenna, 152 Lee, 143, 152 **COLEMAN** Sarah (Whitehead), 3 Lynn Ellen (WHITTED), 143, 151 Scott, 152 Thomas, 3 **CLAMPITT CONNER** Elihu. 17 Roberta A., 131, 146 Susan I. (Whitted), 17 CONNOLLY **CLARK** Cleo. 100 Charles W., 87 **COOPER** Ernest E., 87 Mahala, 24, 63 Hezekiah, 20 **CORBETT** James G. "Charles", 52, 87 Hoke (Colonel), 82, 117 James S., 87 Ila Marie (WHITTED), 82, 117 Josephine (WHITTED), 52, 87 Patricia Marie, 117 Mary Glen (SOUTHARD), 87 **CORNELL** Nancy Rogers, 6, 20 Edgar R., 126 Ruth Della (COTTRELL), 87 Edison R., 91, 126 Serena (SMITH), 87 Edna M., 126 **CLAYTON** Ethel M. (WHITTED), 91, 126 **CORNWELL** Anna (Crews), 5 Daniel, 5 A., 95 Susanna, 1, 5 Annie E., 56, 95 **CLIFTON** Fannie (MORRISON), 95 Francis L., 102 **COTTRELL** Ida Margaret (Metcalf), 102 Fred. 87 Mary Therese, 102 Minnie L. (HALL), 87 **CLINTON** Ruth Della, 87 Charles C., 53

COVER DAVIS Jane "Jennie" Ethel (BASS), 76 Henry, 47 Mary Elizabeth (BENNAGE), 47 Marian Catherine, 121 **COVERDALE** Martha Ellen (WHITTED), 47, 82 Mary Esther, 56, 94 Martha Henrietta, 83 **CRABB** Myra Katherine, 83, 121 Caroline C. (WILLIAMS), 25 Samuel James, 121 Mortimer, 25 Samuel Jones, 83, 121 **CRAWFORD** Samuel M., 76 Nancy (Weaver), 25 Vivian, 121 **CREWS** DAY Anna, 5 Emma, 85 Willa Belle, 105, 138 Nellie, 85 **CRISWELL** Samuel, 85 Agnes Loraine (WHITTED), 87, 122 **DENNIS** Elmont E., 122 Mary J., 90, 125 John L., 87, 122 **DEWEASE CROCKER** Mary, 67 **DEWELL** Carol Lee (WHITTED), 143, 152 Gary, 143, 152 Bertha Z. (WHITTED), 84 Sierra, 152 Dean Adams, 84 **CROCKFORD** James E., 84 Patrick Anthony, 151 Jane (SKINER), 84 Veronica Michelle (Sarquilla), 151 **DICKEY CROWE** Hester (Stephens), 65 Catherine "Katie", 59 Mabel Fay, 30, 65 Michael, 59 R. M., 65 **CRUTCHFIELD DIGIACOMO** Martha Ellen, 26 Lois (WHITTED), 143 **CUMMINGS** Ray, 143 Elizabeth, 18 **DOAN** Malachi, 17 Edith (WHITTED), 96 Rosannah, 5, 17 Orval E., 96 Susan (MCBRIDE), 17 **DONNELL** Rachel Eva (Reppy), 40 **CUMMINS** AI, 143, 152 Robert, 40 Jill Ann (WHITTED), 143, 152 **DOTSON CUTRANO** Margaret F., 23, 61 David, 149 **DOUTHITT** Michelle Elizabeth (MILLER), 149 Parthena, 10, 31 **DUNAWAY DARWIN** A., 67 Mary, 145 **DAVIS** David Arthur, 69 Ethel Gertrude, 83, 121 Etta B., 69 Henry A., 83 Hattie Louisa, 69 Henry Haywood, 47, 82 James, 68

DUNAWAY EVERETT John David, 32, 67 Calvin M., 138 John L., 68 Olive Lucille (HAYES), 138 Lucy Lizetta, 69 **FARRELL** Lydia Ellen, 68 Joseph Keith, 151 Martha Ann, 69 Julia Christine Farrell (Sarquilla), 150 Mary (Dewease), 67 **FICK** Mary Sykes (Whitted), 32, 67 Frances Louise (BRENT), 79, 108 **FIELD** Myrtle Marie, 69 Ola, 69 Anne Elizabeth (HEALY), 140, 149 William H., 68 Eugene Allen, 140, 149 **DUNN** Howard Allen, 149 Lucie Catherine, 150 Harry N., 88, 123 Mary (Newman), 123 Miriam Elaine (GRASZ), 149 Mary Letha (Adams), 88, 122 Victor Allen, 150 Taylor, 123 **FISHER DURHAM** Jane (WHITTED), 8, 28 James Moore (Rev.), 28 Ruhamah R., 28 John, 7, 28 Samuel B., 8, 28 Rebecca (WHITTED), 7, 28 Thomas P., 28 William, 28 **DUZAN** Charles W., 9, 28 **FLINN** Mariah, 28 Carrie E. (Litton), 60 Mariah (WHITTED), 9, 28 W. Curtis. 60 **FOGARTY** Nelson, 28 William, 28 Cecelia Jane (BARNET), 100 **EDMONSON** Clara Arminda (NEWLIN), 70, 100 Lorena Elzora, 55, 91 Clarence Russell, 100 **EDWARDS** Edith, 100 Clarissa, 3, 12 John, 70, 100 **FONCANNON** Elizabeth Andrew, 24 Nicholas, 12 Virginia May, 87 Susannah (Howell), 12 **FOSTER ELLIS** Sarah Mae "Sadie" (WHITE), 46, 77 Olive Fern (BARNES), 81, 115 **FOX** Mary, 84 **ELLISON** Elizabeth (Cummings), 18 **FOY** Mary Ann "Polly", 5, 18 Archie Augustus, 81, 114 **EPLER** James Charles, 114 Ed, 148 Leonard Allen Pearce, 114 Patricia (COLBY), 147 Ramon Archie, 114 **EVANCO** Ruby Adis (WHITTED), 81, 113 Anita Mae (WHITTED), 82, 118 **FRAME** Michael Hajduk Lt. Col., 82, 119 Barbara (THOMPSON), 124 **EVANS** Blanche (WHITTED), 95, 133 Elizabeth J., 8 Hollis Leroy, 134

FRAME GARDNER Janice, 134 Leona Rebecca (NEWLIN), 100 John, 124 **GARVIN** John M., 124 Mary L., 57 **GEIST** John T., 89, 124 Patricia Ann, 134 Maggie, 145 Pearl E., 94, 132 **GEPHART** Roy L., 95, 134 Mary Viola (NAVE), 116 Russell William, 124 Robert Lewis, 116 Virginia May (WHITTED), 89, 124 Vivian June, 81, 116 **FRANCE GILMOUR** Joseph, 89 Alexander Jr., 126 Mary Susan Ready Jane "Mollie", 52, 89 Alexander Raymond, 90, 126 Sophia Elizabeth (JACKSON), 89 Jack Edward, 126 **FRENCH** Mildred Elizabeth (WHITTED), 90, 125 Caroline Emelie, 138 Patricia L., 126 Claire Marie, 138 **GLAVIN** George R., 105, 138 Therese Frances, 111 **GOOCH** Lois Spencer (HAYES), 105, 138 **FRENZ** Drury, 3 Catherine Rosa, 79, 110 Rebecca "Patsy" (WHITEHEAD), 3 **GALLOWAY** GOW Blanche Sarah (WHITTED), 93, 130 Margaret, 44 Carlo Roy, 146 **GRAHAM** Charlene Margaret, 146 Allie Mae. 47, 81 Charlotte Blanche, 146 Belle (RAWLS), 81 Daniel K., 130 Daniel G., 81 Diane M. (MITCHELL), 146 **GRASZ** Donald K., 131, 146 Miriam Elaine, 149 Donald Kay, 146 **GREEN** Duane S., 145 Caitlin Lorraine, 151 Jimmie Lee, 146 Cecilia Lorraine (YTURRALDE), 141, 151 Joyce Evelyn (RAMSEY), 131, 145 Collin Andrew, 151 Mildred Elizabeth (REGNIER), 131, 145 Derek Arnold, 151 Orlie Raymond, 131, 145 Frances Louise, 151 Roberta A. (CONNER), 131, 146 Kendall Lourance, 151 Sarah J. (PEERS), 130 Mary M., 21, 54 Theldon Verner, 146 Theodoric Joseph "Ted", 141, 151 Verner B., 131, 145 Viola, 48 William Romer, 93, 130 **GRIFFIS GAPPINS** Daniel Bartow, 117 Eleanor "Nelly" (WHITTED), 1 Mary Elizabeth (HAMILTON), 117 William, 1 Ruth Estelle, 81, 117 **GARDNER GROSS** Art, 100 James, 84 Florence, 138 Mary (Fox), 84

GROSS	HAYES
Mary Ellen, 84	Mary Caroline (BASS), 76, 104
GRUTZIUS	Olive Lucille, 138
Jacqueline Frances, 111	Olive Mae (PLATT), 105, 138
Peter Theodore, 111	Reuben Edward, 76, 104
Therese Frances (GLAVIN), 111	Vernon Edward, 105, 138
HADLEY	Vida Marie, 105, 138
Rebecca, 58, 70	Virginia Claire, 105
HALL	HEAD
Gale, 135	Sarah Adolin Baccus, 81
Gilbert, 135	HEALY
Hazel (WHITTED), 96, 135	Anne Elizabeth, 140, 149
James H., 135	Catherine Eugenia (WHITTED), 109, 140
James Horace, 96, 135	Charles Edward (Capt.), USN, 109, 140
Leona Tima, 55, 91	James Henry, 140
Minnie L., 87	Lucy Carroll, 140, 150
Richard G., 135	Lucy Gertrude (MILLER), 140
Robert, 136	Mary Linda, 140, 149
HALLMAN	HENDERSON
Sallie, 74, 102	Viola, 70, 100
Susan (Miller), 102	HERBERT
Vardra Magbee, 102	Anna, 49
HAMILTON	HESSE
Mary Elizabeth, 117	Dorothy (COLBY), 137
HAMMERLY	Jim, 137
Mary Viola, 65, 99	HILL
HAND	Phoebe, 73
Patricia Ann (MULLINNIX), 144	HINAJOSA
Paul, 144	Elena, 141
HARRIS	HISE
John S., 48	Elizabeth E. "Eliza", 21, 51
Mary Jane, 24, 62	Katherine, 51
Nancy Louisa (Bennage), 48	Solomon, 51
Sarah Ann (RICHARDSON), 21, 55	HOLSTIN
HARTMAN	Druzilla Avis (WHITTED), 21, 56
Charles, 142	Infant, 57
Dana, 142	William F., 21, 57
Dorothy Jean (WHITTED), 111, 142	HONEY
Jack, 111, 142	Margaret M., 13
Kim, 142	HOOKER
Robert, 142	Dewitt Claire, 142
HARVEY	Lynn Whitted (PRESCOTT), 142
Patricia, 116	HORTON
HAYES	Mary "Polly", 32, 66
Joyce Laverne, 138	HOWARD
Lois Spencer, 105, 138	Aratha, 2, 8

HOWARD	JOHNSON
Caroline, 11	Effie, 62
Elizabeth, 10	Francis W., 66
Richard, 2, 10	Henry Charles, 66
Ruth (WHITTED), 2, 10	Hester Ann, 14
Sarah "Sally", 11	Jesse, 7
Thomas, 10, 11	Jesse Armstrong, 14
HOWELL	John Wesley, 14
Susannah, 12	Joseph J., 31, 65
HOWERTON	Laura Annie, 113
Ella Frances, 27	Marinda, 14
HUNT	Mary "Polly" (WHITTED), 4, 13
Cora Bess, 52, 86	Mary Catherine (Reedy), 66
Mary Ellen (WASHBURN), 86	Polly (PLEASANTS), 6
Samuel E., 86	Sarah Lucinda (WHITTED), 31, 65
HUNTER	Sarah Margaret (WHITTED), 46
Alberta, 82, 119	Thomas Ray, 14
Mary, 6, 22	Zachariah H., 14
William, 22	JOHNSTON
HURLEY	Buelah Ivy (WHITTED), 73
Lucinda, 9	George Seely, 73
IKERD	JONES
Rosanna, 5, 15	Galen, 147
IRBY	Murlynn (COLBY), 147
Elwood, 133	JORDAN
Helen L. (WHITTED), 95, 133	Stanley, 105
Willard L., 95, 133	Virginia Claire (HAYES), 105
IRICK	JUNGER
Sarah, 58	Mariah (DUZAN), 28
JACKSON	Omer, 28
Brian Kelsie, 150	KELLY
Christopher Brent, 150	Nancy Caroline (WHITTED), 21
Esther Rosa (REYES), 150	William Former, 21
Lucy Carroll (HEALY), 140, 150	KINART
Sophia Elizabeth, 89	Flora J. (Woody), 67
Thomas Rivers, 140, 150	John, 67
JACOBS	KINDRED
Mabel Clair, 81, 112	Harriet E., 22, 60
JENKS	KIRK
Victoria E., 121	Sarah, 2
JERNTS	KIRKPATRICK
Mary, 96	Sarah A., 59
JOHNSON	KNIGHT
A.J., 46	Howard E., 129
David, 4, 14	Ruth, 93, 129
Dorothy Mae, 149	
•	

KOON	MAIR
Arta A., 101	Janet (BURNSIDE), 124
Arta May (BAKER), 71, 101	Mary Florence (WHITTED), 89, 124
Arthur Wesley, 71, 101	Robert, 124
Elmer, 101	MARTIN
Mary (Robinson), 101	Daniel, 98
LACKEY	Jannette (CARLSEN), 98
Elizabeth Orena, 34	MAYHAK
Elva A., 34	Dixie Lee, 127, 144
LANDRETH	MCBRIDE
Mary "Polly", 75	Mae Dell, 116
LANGSFORD	Susan, 17
Alice Estella (Baker), 71, 101	MCDONALD
James E., 71, 102	Belda Fay (WHITTED), 115
James R., 102	Robert Wilson, 115
Mary Therese (Clifton), 102	MCKENDREE
LASHLEY	Annie Viola (WALKER), 47, 81
Peggy, 2, 7	MCLACHLAN
LAWSON	Cora Avis (Whitted), 44
Geneva Mae, 79	Donald, 44
LESHER	Margaret (Gow), 44
Goldie (Beckley), 44, 73	Thomas, 44
LEVERING	MCMULLIN
Benjamin F., 44	Agnes Ann (MCVAN), 3
Cora Avis (Whitted), 44	Nancy, 1, 3
John F., 44	Samuel, 3
Julia (Carson), 44	MCMURPHY
LITTLE	Susan, 72
Carrie, 149	MCVAN
LITTON	Agnes Ann, 3
Carrie E., 60	MEEK
David, 7, 22	Martha, 56
Edward W., 60	MEININGER
Eliza, 5	Laura Annie (JOHNSON), 113
Emily E., 60	Neva Mae, 81, 113
Harriet E. (Kindred), 22, 60	William, 113
Jane (PLEASANTS), 7, 22	METCALF
John W., 22	Ida Margaret, 102
Laura, 60	MIDDLETON
Mary Jane, 23, 60	Fannie, 72
Morgan, 22, 60	Patricia Ann (MULLINNIX), 144
Tabitha, 16	William K., 144
MAIR	MILLER
Adam, 124	Carrie (LITTLE), 149
Adam Jr., 89, 124	Charles Brent, 149
Charles, 124	Cynthia Diane, 149

Dick, 134 Achsah P., 22, 58 Dorothy Mae (JOHNSON), 149 Ada Henderson, 100 George John, 149 Ada Henderson (NEWLIN), 100
George John 149 Ada Henderson (NEWLIN) 100
Add Holidologii (IAEWElla), 100
Helen, 135 Allen T., 43, 70
John G., 96, 134 Andrew Melvin, 70, 100
Lucy Gertrude, 140 Anna (BUCKLEY), 100
Mabel (WHITTED), 96, 134 Anna (WALKER), 70, 100
Mary Linda (HEALY), 140, 149 Anna Towers (WATTS), 70, 100
Michelle Elizabeth, 149 Calvin, 58, 70
Mildred, 134, 146 Cecil Allen, 100
Susan, 102 Clara Arminda, 70, 100
Thomas George, 140, 149 Clara Viola, 100
MITCHELL Clarence Vernon, 100
Diane M., 146 Cleo (CONNOLLY), 100
Nellie May, 71 Clifford Dale, 100
MONTGOMERY Edith, 43
Fannie (BOYLS), 29 Flora, 100
Levi B., 29 Leona Rebecca, 100
Louisa C., 9, 29 Mabel Laura, 100
MOODY Melvin Whitted, 100
Wilhelmina, 75, 103 Morris Elmer, 100
MORITO Nellie Ray, 100
Charlene Margaret (GALLOWAY), 146 P. Genevieve, 100, 138
Henry, 146 Raymond Andrew, 100
MORRISON Rebecca (HADLEY), 58, 70
Fannie, 95 Rebecca Ann (WHITTED), 43, 70
MULLINNIX Ruby (SISSON), 100
Allie Mae (WHITTED), 112, 144 Viola (HENDERSON), 70, 100
Hiram Leon, 112, 144 NEWMAN
Patricia Ann, 144 Mary, 123
NASH OESTERLE
Edythe Ann, 147 Florence, 73
Ellen Larue, 147 OGLE
Floyd J., 134, 147 Annie E., 37
Mildred (MILLER), 134, 146 Charles L., 37
Robert, 147 Clarissa B., 36
NAVE Cornelius M., 37
Mary Viola, 116 Elbert Thomas, 12, 35
NAYLOR Francis Oscar, 36
Anita Mae (WHITTED), 82, 118 George E., 37
Edward C., 82, 119 James T., 36
NEIDLINGER John, 12
Ada (PAYNE), 125 John R., 37
Ernest, 125 Martha L., 36
Oveda Mae "Bobby", 90, 125 Mary E., 36

0015	DEDDEDDINE
OGLE	PEPPERDINE
Nancy Jane (Whitehead), 12, 35	Florence, 111
Robert R., 37	Frank, 111
Samuel E., 36	PETERSON
Sarah Rebecca (Whitehead), 12	Anna F., 66
William M., 36	PHELON
OMAR	Delila Ellen (CARTER), 57
David S., 138	Fred Delos, 57
Eva H., 138	PHILLIPS
Florence (GARDNER), 138	Julia Jeanettie, 47, 78
Joyce (REOGAS), 138	Mary E. (PIERCE), 78
M, 100, 138	Zephaniah, 78
P. Genevieve (NEWLIN), 100, 138	PHIPPS
Richard M., 138	Annie E. (CORNWELL), 56, 95
OSBORNE	PIERCE
Edith (FOGARTY), 100	Mary E., 78
Thomas Guy, 100	Mary Ellen (WASHBURN), 86
OSBURN	PLATT
Audrey (WHITTED), 90	Olive Mae, 105, 138
Marvin W., 90	Robert, 138
OSWALD	Sarah (COKER), 138
Lydia Ellen (Dunaway), 68	PLEASANT
Mathias Malvin, 68	Effie (Johnson), 62
OWENS	Margaret F. (Dotson), 23, 61
Elizabeth Ellen, 10, 31	Oscar, 61
PACEY	Sherman, 62
George H., 43	Thomas F., 23, 61
Mary Effie (WHITTED), 43	PLEASANTS
PALMER	Jane, 7, 22
Alice D. (WHITTED), 94, 131	John, 7, 23
Frank, 131	John E., 23
Gordon A., 131	Louisa, 23
Lloyd Arthur, 94, 131	Margaret E., 23
Raymond, 131	Mary (WHITTED), 2, 5
PATCHIN	Nancy (ALLEN), 7, 23
Cornia May, 34	Nancy C., 23
PAYNE	•
	Polly, 6
Ada, 125	Robert, 23
PEARSON Martin 24, 40	Ruth, 7, 23
Mary, 21, 42	Sally, 7
Mary (ANDERSON), 42	Thomas, 2, 6
William, 42	Zachariah, 23
PEERS	PLOTKIN
Sarah J., 130	Jill Ann (WHITTED), 143, 152
PEPPERDINE	Jon, 143, 152
Beatrice E., 79, 111	Max, 152

PLOTKIN	REPPY
Rachel, 152	Henry, 40
PRENDES	John D., 70
Alice Louise (Whitted), 106	John Hamilton, 39, 70
Jack E., 106	Lydia (Butler), 3, 13
PRESCOTT	Mabel, 40
Bradford Patrick, 142	Martha "Mattie" (Butcher), 39, 70
Edwin William, 110, 142	Nara, 39
Edwin William II, 142	Rachel Eva, 40
Eleanor Marguerite (WHITTED), 110, 142	Rachel Pauline (Whitehead), 13, 38
Lynn Whitted, 142	Robert E., 40
William Henry, 142	Samuel A., 13, 39
PURCELL	Samuel Allison, 39
Eugene, 122	REYES
Harriet "Hattie", 34	Esther Rosa, 150
Harriet Lorraine (Stout), 122	RHOADES
RAMSDELL	Ada, 86
Elizabeth Natalie, 141, 151	Andrew, 86
RAMSEY	Laura J. (SMITH), 86
Joyce Evelyn, 131, 145	RHODE
Mary (DARWIN), 145	Emily Aurela, 64
Roy Ramsey, 145	RICHARDSON
RANSBOTTOM	Edna, 123
Joyce Laverne (HAYES), 138	John Joseph, 55
W. L., 138	Mary Polly (BAUGUSS), 55
RANSEL	Sarah Ann, 21, 55
Cynthia Diane (MILLER), 149	RIGSBEE
Zachary, 149	Artelia (Whitted), 27
RAWLS	Thomas Jefferson, 28
Belle, 81	RIVES
RAY	Mary Frances, 8
Myrtle, 107	ROBERTSON
REEDY	James, 3
Mary Catherine, 66	Mary (WHITEHEAD), 3
REGNIER	Ruth (WHITEHEAD), 3
Maggie (GEIST), 145	William, 3
Mildred Elizabeth, 131, 145	ROBINSON
Ulysses, 145 REOGAS	Laura A. (Woody), 66 Mary, 101
	William, 67
Joyce, 138 REPPY	ROBLIN
Charles Dickens, 39	Arthur Thomas, 76
Edgar, 39	Jane "Jennie" Ethel (BASS), 76
Edgar, 39 Edith Lenore, 40	RODGERS
Edora J., 40	Beth Elaine (WHITTED), 143, 152
Frances L. (Williams), 39	Peter, 143, 152
1 1411003 E. (Williams), 55	1 0101, 170, 102

ROWE SEVERSON Laurie (WHITTED), 143 Estella May (Whitted), 92, 126 Unknown, 143 Olef. 92, 127 **RUPERT SEWELL** Mahala (COOPER), 24, 63 Albert L., 30 **SADLER** Florence Mabel (Whitted), 30 Mae Dell, 106, 139 **SHAFFER SAGE** Annie, 10, 31 Dorothy Evelyn (WHITTED), 115 Walter Earl, 104 William David, 115 **SHERRILL SARQUILLA** Alice, 62 Anthony Joseph, 151 Carrie A., 63 Isaac Wesley, 24, 62 Carmella Marie, 151 Christen Paul, 151 Julius Lafayette, 25, 63 Felipe "Phil" Salines, 141, 150 Kate A., 63 Ignatius Jean, 151 Lorenzo, 62 John Felipe, 151 Mary Leona, 63, 98 Josette Philomena, 151 Milton F., 63 Julia Christine Farrell, 150 Ruth Emily (WILLIAMS), 25, 63 Maria Isabella (YTURRALDE), 141, 150 Sarah Jane (WILLIAMS), 24, 62 SHUTE Matthew Joseph, 151 Raphael Michael Gabriel, 151 Edna (Richardson), 123 Veronica Michelle, 151 Harry, 123 **SCHAEFFER** Thelma June, 123 Carl Edwin, 104 **SHUTTLEWORTH** John Wesley, 75, 104 Mary Ella, 108 Mamie Alma (CARROLL), 75, 103 **SILLS** Viola, 104 Alice Louise (WHITTED), 106 **SCHLANKER** William Frederick, 106 Mabel Laura (NEWLIN), 100 **SIMMONS** William, 100 Elizabeth, 93 **SCHLOSSER** SISSON Joseph Laurence, 151 Ruby, 100 Josette Philomena (SARQUILLA), 151 **SKINER SCHULTZ** Jane, 84 **SKINNER** Georgia Ruth, 111, 143 **SCOTT** (No Given Name), 8, 28 Martha Ann, 9, 29 Arena, 28 **SEEVER** Elenor (WHITTED), 8, 28 Mary Effie (CARTER), 57 Newton, 28 SMITH Squire Hurst, 57 **SELLARS** Laura J., 86 (No Given Name), 129, 145 Mabel Clair (JACOBS), 81, 112 Florence M., 145 Nellie B. (Chase), 49 Ruby M. (WHITTED), 129, 144 Serena, 87

Verdie Irene, 82, 120

SNOW STICH Dean, 98 Rayne, 152 Frances (CARLSEN), 98 **STIPP SOLLMAN** Mary Ellen, 5 Mary, 48 STITT **SORENSON** Jean Marie (WHITTED), 143, 152 Alice Lorraine, 127 Marshall Lee, 152 Betty June, 127 Robert, 143, 152 Robert Jackson, 152 Donna Lee, 127 Estella May (Whitted), 92, 126 **STONER** Frances Marie, 127 Emma C., 101 Leona Mae, 127 **STOUT** Leopold Arnold "Leo", 92, 127 C. S., 121 Mary Ann, 127 Clara G. (WHITTED), 86, 121 Norma Jean, 127 Claude S., 86, 121 **SORENSON-WHITTED** Elizabeth J., 121 Dixie Lee (Mayhak), 127, 144 Harriet Lorraine, 122 Martin Johann, 127, 144 Margaret I., 122 **SOUTHARD** Richard K., 122 Albert R., 87 Victoria E. (JENKS), 121 Mary Glen, 87 William W., 122 Virginia May (FONCANNON), 87 **STUART STAFFORD** Charles, 150 Edith (NEWLIN), 43 Helga (ANDERSEN), 150 Emily, 21, 43 **SULLIVAN** Thomas, 43 Annie Pearl, 76, 105 **SURFACE STAPLES** (No Given Name), 4 Adam, 58 Martha (WHITEHEAD), 4 Druzilla Avis (WHITTED), 21, 56 **STEMSON** Noah S., 22, 58 Anna, 123 Sarah (Irick), 58 **STEPHENS SYKES** Edith Adella (WHITTED), 43, 72 Mary "Polly", 2, 10 Hester, 65 **TAYLOR** Isaac Leroy, 72 Harriet, 32 John, 72 **TEAGUE** Mabel, 72 Ellen Jane, 5, 16 Susan (MCMURPHY), 72 **TERWILLIGER** W. Joseph E., 43, 72 Daisy, 64, 98 **STEVENSON THOMPSON** Annie (CARROLL), 75 Barbara, 124 William, 75 **THORN STICH** Allen, 14 Howard, 143, 152 Eliza (WHITTED), 5, 14 Hunter, 152 George W., 14 Jan Michelle (WHITTED), 143, 152 Henry, 5, 14

THORN	WALKER
John, 14	Lyle J., 133
Joseph, 15	Margaret E., 133
Lavinia, 14	Oliver Asbury, 81
Mary J., 14	Sarah Adolin Baccus (HEAD), 81
Susan M., 15	WALTHER
Zachariah, 15	Edith Lenore (Reppy), 40
THORP	Theodore, 40
Elizabeth Jean "Betty", 110, 141	WARDLE
TOMLINSON	Buelah Ivy (WHITTED), 73
Corinda P., 55, 93	Frank Joseph, 73
Elizabeth (SIMMONS), 93	WASHBURN
James, 93	Mary Ellen, 86
TRIPPLETT	WATSON
Jefferson D., 144	Jane "Jennie" Ethel (BASS), 76
Mildred, 128, 144	Will, 76
TRUE	WATTS
Lucille Jane, 73	Anna Towers, 70, 100
TURNER	WEAVER
Clyde Shell, 88, 123	Nancy, 25
Ethel Gertrude (DAVIS), 83, 121	WEISENBORN
George Washington, 123	Mary (JERNTS), 96
Mary Letha (Adams), 88, 122	Minnie Sofiah, 56, 96
Milton Hayward, 121	Peter, 96
Milton Ware, 83, 121	WENZLOFF
Olynthus Ware, 121	Olive Fern (BARNES), 81, 115
VAUGHN	WEST
Clara Eleanor, 38	Elizabeth, 71
James Edward, 13, 38	Florence Belle, 77, 105
Laura Isabelle, 38	WHITE
Martha A. (Whitehead), 13, 38	Frank H., 128
Samuel J., 38	Jane, 46
VAUGHT	John William, 77
Mary Linda (HEALY), 140, 149	Mary A., 128
Scott, 140, 149	Maude A., 93, 128
VILLIER	Sarah Mae "Sadie", 46, 77
Ellen, 55, 91	WHITEHEAD
WALKER	Amanda, 40
Anna, 70, 100	Amanda (Cheesman), 12, 13, 35, 40
Annie Viola, 47, 81	Ann Maria (Woodson), 12, 37
Gertrude, 133	Clarissa (EDWARDS), 3, 12
Irma Lois, 107	Edgar C., 38
Jesse W., 94, 132	George E., 12, 37
Julia E., 106, 139	James M., 38
Leo W., 133	James N., 12, 35
Leonora (WHITTED), 94, 132	John J., 41

WHITTED **WHITEHEAD** John S., 3, 13 Allene Viola, 82, 120 Lulu, 35 Allie Mae, 112, 144 Lydia (BUTLER), 3, 13 Allie Mae (GRAHAM), 47, 81 Maggie E., 38 Alton Edwin, 106, 139 Margaret B., 37 Andrew Jackson, 21, 42, 53 Margaret M. (Honey), 13 Anita Mae, 82, 118 Martha, 4 Anna M., 19 Martha A., 13, 38 Annie (SHAFFER), 10, 31 Mary, 3, 13, 38, 41 Annie E. (CORNWELL), 56, 95 Mary A., 13 Annie Viola (WALKER), 47, 81 Nancy Jane, 12, 35 Aratha (HOWARD), 2, 8 Rachel Pauline, 13, 38 Artelia, 27 Rebecca "Patsy", 3 Artelia Ann, 54, 90 Robert G., 13, 40 Arthur, 8, 63, 85 Robert Monroe, 12 Arthur W., 92 Ruth, 3 Audrey, 90 Ruth C., 13 Audubon N., 30 Samuel A., 38 Beatrice E. (PEPPERDINE), 79, 111 Samuel Asa, 3, 12 Belda Fay, 115 Sarah, 3 Belden Oliver, 81, 114 Sarah Rebecca, 12 Belden Omer, 116 Thomas, 3 Bertha Z., 84 Viola, 35 Beth Elaine, 143, 152 William Andrew, 13, 38 Betty Jean, 125 Willis A., 38 Bird L., 45 WHITSON Blanche, 95, 133 Harmon, 83 Blanche Sarah, 93, 130 Mary B., 51, 83 Buelah Ivy, 73 Sarah, 83 Bural C., 30 **WHITTAKER** Burton, 96 Anna (Herbert), 49 Carol Lee, 143, 152 Kathryn, 49 Caroline E. (ALDRIDGE), 21, 46 Caroline Elizabeth, 113 Matthew, 49 **WHITTED** Carrie Drucilla, 56 (No Given Name), 92 Carrie M., 41 Catherine "Katie" (Crowe), 59 Achsah P. (NEWLIN), 22, 58 Ada (RHOADES), 86 Catherine Eugenia, 109, 140 Adalula Adilen, 52, 88 Catherine Rosa (FRENZ), 79, 110 Agnes Loraine, 87, 122 Charles Austin, 79 Alberta (HUNTER), 82, 119 Charles Clark, 52 Alice D., 94, 131 Charles Edward, 90, 125 Alice Louise, 106 Charles S., 77 Allen, 47, 80 Charles Smith, 54, 90 Allen Clyde, 117 Charles Sumner, 43 Allen Oliver, 116 Charly A., 64

WHITTED

Cheryl Ann (WIENKOP), 118

Child, 22 Clara, 129 Clara B., 30 Clara G., 86, 121

Clarence Elbridge, 79, 109

Clyde J., 81, 116 Cora Avis, 44

Cora Bess (HUNT), 52, 86

Cora G., 52

Corinda P. (TOMLINSON), 55, 93

Cornia May (Patchin), 34 Daisy (Terwilliger), 64, 98

Daughter, 64 David E., 15 Debby May, 29 Delpha E., 29

Dennis Harmon, 93, 129

Donald H., 130 Dorothy, 132

Dorothy Evelyn, 115 Dorothy Jean, 111, 142 Druzilla Avis, 21, 56

Edith, 96

Edith Adella, 43, 72 Edna M., 85 Edward D., 59 Elbridge, 30

Elbridge Mabrin, 21, 45 Eleanor "Nelly", 1

Eleanor Marguerite, 110, 142

Elenor, 8, 28 Eliza, 5, 14 Eliza (LITTON), 5 Eliza Ann, 46, 75 Elizabeth, 106

Elizabeth (Cummings), 18 Elizabeth E. "Eliza" (HISE), 21, 51

Elizabeth Ellen (Owens), 10, 31

Elizabeth H., 98 Elizabeth J. (Evans), 8

Elizabeth Jean "Betty" (THORP), 110, 141

Elizabeth Orena (Lackey), 34 Ella Frances (Howerton), 27 Ellen (VILLIER), 55, 91 WHITTED

Ellen J. E., 17

Ellen Jane (Teague), 5, 16

Elmer, 41

Elmer Ernest, 34 Elva A. (Lackey), 34

Emily, 29, 34

Emily (STAFFORD), 21, 43 Emily Aurela (RHODE), 64

Emily C., 9, 16 Emily J., 19 Enoch, 21, 51, 87 Eric A., 110, 141 Erica A., 144 Estella A., 91

Estella May, 92, 126

Esther, 95 Esther M., 91

Ethel M., 91, 126, 128 Eugene Aldridge, 80

Florence, 98

Florence (OESTERLE), 73 Florence Belle (WEST), 77, 105

Florence L., 129
Florence Mabel, 30
Florence Morgan, 52, 88
Floyd Allen, 82, 117, 118
Forest Bates, 30, 65
Frances J., 139

Frances Louise, 109, 140

Frances Louise (BRENT), 79, 108

Francis Arthur, 34 Francis M., 31 Frank, 41

Frank Andrew, 58

Frank Theodore, 128, 144 Frederick Elbridge, 44, 72

Frederick R., 91

Geneva Mae (LAWSON), 79

George, 143

George Bracie, 79, 110 George C., 64, 98 George Henry, 92 George L. D., 17 George Rogers, 51, 83

George W., 5

WHITTED WHITTED Jennie, 94 Georgia Ruth (SCHULTZ), 111, 143 Gerald Arthur "Jerry", 111, 143 Jerry, 143 Gerald W., 97 Jessie Mae (Baker), 58 Glen Jesse, 106 Jessie May, 64, 98 Jill Ann, 143, 152 Glennie, 84 Goldie (Beckley), 44, 73 Jinnie E. (BUTTERFIELD), 29, 63 Grace, 41 Jo Anne, 113 Graham, 26 John, 5, 7, 17, 32 Hannah S. (WOLD), 9 John Clinton, 30, 64 Harmon A., 55, 92 John D., 15, 41 Harriet "Hattie" (Purcell), 34 John Franklin, 51 Harriet (Taylor), 32 John Irving, 64 Hazel, 96, 135 John L., 56, 95 Helen L., 95, 133 John Lu Cortis, 29, 63 Henry J., 55, 91 John Melvin "Jack", 111, 142 Hester J. (Coglan), 30, 64 John S., 9, 10, 19, 28, 31 Hezekiah Wesley, 21 John T., 59, 97 Howard, 94 John Thomas, 22, 58 Howard Harmon, 129 John W., 16, 129 Ida Anna, 59 John Wesley, 1, 4 Ida Louise, 111, 143 Johnny, 91 Ida May, 78 Jonathan, 6, 19 Idora, 52 Joseph. 2, 9 Ila Marie, 82, 117 Joseph A., 10, 32 Infant, 22 Joseph Franklin, 80 Ira Oscar, 64 Joseph M., 33 Irma Lois (WALKER), 107 Joseph Marian, 9 Isaac, 43 Josephine, 52, 87 Isaac Fadis, 21, 41 Julia E. (WALKER), 106, 139 Isaac H., 59 Julia Jeanettie (PHILLIPS), 47, 78 Isis B., 33 Julius Monroe, 27 Ivan Eugene, 144 Kansas U., 54 Jack, 95, 143 Karen L., 144 Jacob, 59 Kenneth Lee, 92 Jacqueline Frances (GRUTZIUS), 111 Keziah (Bowans), 33 James, 2 Larry, 117 James A., 94, 132 Laura, 142 James Albert, 79, 107, 111 Laurie, 143 James J., 128 Lavina A., 19 James M., 16 Leland, 142 James W., 19 Leona Tima (HALL), 55, 91 Jan Michelle, 143, 152 Leonard Wallace, 98 Jane, 4, 8, 28 Leonora, 94, 132 Jean Marie, 143, 152 Levi C., 8

Lewis, 5, 59

Jemima, 29

WHITTED WHITTED Mary Ellen, 27 Lily, 64 Lois, 143 Mary Ellen (Gross), 84 Lois E., 139 Mary Ellen (Stipp), 5 Lorena Elzora (Edmonson), 55, 91 Mary Esther (COVERDALE), 56, 94 Lorenzo D., 5, 18 Mary Florence, 89, 124 Louisa C. (MONTGOMERY), 9, 29 Mary Frances (Rives), 8 Mary J. (DENNIS), 90, 125 Lowell D., 130 Lucille Jane (TRUE), 73 Mary M., 16 Lucinda (HURLEY), 9 Mary M. (GREEN), 21, 54 Lucy Ann (Woody), 10, 32 Mary Ruth, 9 Lydia Ellen, 43 Mary Susan Ready Jane "Mollie" (FRANCE), 52, Lynn Ellen, 143, 151 Lynn Orlando, 65 Mary Sykes, 32, 67 Mabel, 30, 96, 134 Maude A. (WHITE), 93, 128 Mabel Clair (JACOBS), 81, 112 Merton Isaac, 73 Mabel Fay (Dickey), 30, 65 Michael, 142 Mildred (TRIPPLETT), 128, 144 Madge Marie, 98, 136 Mae, 59, 97 Mildred Elizabeth, 90, 125 Mae Dell (MCBRIDE), 116 Minnie Sofiah (WEISENBORN), 56, 96 Mae Dell (SADLER), 106, 139 Murray, 82, 119 Manerva A., 30, 64 Myrtle (RAY), 107 Margaret A. (WILKINS), 81, 115 Myrtle Ivy (BAYLOR), 44, 72 Margaret L., 16 Nancy (MCMULLIN), 1, 3 Maria, 31, 66 Nancy Caroline, 21 Mariah, 9, 28 Nancy E., 19 Marian F., 130 Nancy E. "Nannie" (Boothe), 27 Martha A. "Mattie", 26 Nancy Estella, 43, 70 Martha Ann (SCOTT), 9, 29 Nancy Jane "Jennie", 46, 74 Martha Ellen, 47, 82 Nancy Mildred, 55 Martha Ellen (Crutchfield), 26 Nancy Rogers (CLARK), 6, 20 Mary, 2, 5 Nellie (DAY), 85 Mary "Polly", 4, 13 Nellie E., 91, 126 Mary "Polly" (SYKES), 2, 10 Nettie Elizabeth, 80 Mary (HUNTER), 6, 22 Neva Mae (MEININGER), 81, 113 Mary (PEARSON), 21, 42 Newell, 9 Mary A., 55 Newton W., 9 Mary Anita, 117 Olive Fern (BARNES), 81, 115 Mary Ann, 21, 47 Orphus Henry, 64 Mary Ann "Polly" (Ellison), 5, 18 Orville N., 95 Mary B., 59 Otto, 77 Mary B. (WHITSON), 51, 83 Oveda Mae "Bobby" (NEIDLINGER), 90, 125 Mary E., 33 Parthena (DOUTHITT), 10, 31 Mary Edith (WILLIAMS), 98 Patricia (HARVEY), 116 Mary Effie, 43 Pearl E. (FRAME), 94, 132

Peggy (LASHLEY), 2, 7

Mary Elizabeth, 46, 75

WHITTED WHITTED Peoria Irwin, 9, 29 Susan M., 15, 19, 41 Perly G., 44 Susanna (CLAYTON), 1, 5 Polly A., 18 Theodore Quincy, 54 Rachel Bell, 94 Theodore U., 91 Raymond Earl, 107 Thomas, 84 Raymond J., 93, 127 Thomas A., 10, 30 Rebecca, 7, 28 Thomas Allen, 5, 15 Rebecca (ALLEN), 5, 16 Thomas Austin, 47, 77 Rebecca Ann, 43, 70 Thomas C., 9 Thomas Franklin Bates, 64 Reuben Horace, 86 Riley, 56 Thomas J., 34 Robert, 1, 3, 125 Thomas Jr., 2, 7 Robert Bates, 9 Thomas S., 16 Robert W., 18 Thomas Sr. Esq., 1 Robert Warren, 32 Unnamed, 130 Rosalie, 64 Vera (BENNETT), 82, 118 Rosanna (IKERD), 5, 15 Vera Emily, 72 Rosannah (CUMMINGS), 5, 17 Vera G., 97 Roscoe Banks, 77, 105 Verdie Irene (SMITH), 82, 120 Rosemary, 120 Vernon M., 120 Roy E., 139 Virginia Eloise, 139 Roy Roscoe, 106, 139 Virginia May, 89, 124 Ruby Adis, 81, 113 Vivian June (GEPHART), 81, 116 Ruby M., 129, 144 Walter Alvis, 26 Russell France, 90, 124 Walter Mabrin, 81, 112 Ruth, 2, 10 Wandalyn Marie, 113 Ruth (KNIGHT), 93, 129 Waulta F., 130 Ruth E., 18 William, 2, 8, 52, 85 Ruth Estelle (GRIFFIS), 81, 117 William A., 128 Ruth Lavina (ALLEN), 1, 4 William Albert, 56, 93 William Allen, 43 Rutha C., 26 Samuel E., 27 William B., 9 William Clark, 21, 55 Sarah, 2, 27 Sarah "Sallie" (WOODY), 7, 25 William F., 18, 29 Sarah Ann (RICHARDSON), 21, 55 William Franklin, 46, 76 Sarah E., 19 William Frederick, 106 Sarah Jane, 21, 53 William Graham, 81, 111 Sarah Lucinda, 31, 65 William L., 16, 18 Sarah Mae "Sadie" (WHITE), 46, 77 William Washington, 64, 98 Sarah Margaret, 46 Wilma Maureen, 98 Sidney, 7, 25 Zachariah, 5, 15 Son, 64 Zachariah L., 17 Steven, 98 **WIENKOP**

Cheryl Ann, 118

Susan C., 17

Susan I., 17

WILKINS	WILLIAMS
Margaret A., 81, 115	Ruth Emily, 25, 63
WILKINSON	Sallie (HALLMAN), 74, 102
Daniel, 59	Sara A., 63
Fred James, 59	Sarah Jane, 24, 62
Ida Anna (Whitted), 59	Thomas Austin, 74
Sarah A. (Kirkpatrick), 59	Vida Marie (HAYES), 105, 138
WILLIAMS	Waldon Irving, 75, 102
Alfred N., 24	Wilhelmina (MOODY), 75, 103
Caroline C., 25	William, 63
Clara M., 74	William Riley, 24, 62
Elizabeth Andrew (EDWARDS), 24	WILSON
Florence, 63	Lottie, 76
Frances L., 39	WOLD
Fred A., 74	Hannah S., 9
George R., 63	WOODSMALL
Harry R., 74	Ruth Emeline, 24, 63
Iris Carmen, 138	WOODSON
Irving, 103	Ann Maria, 12, 37
James Walter, 74, 102	WOODY
John, 63	Albert J., 67
John Hannibal, 74	Anna F. (Peterson), 66
John J., 25	Arthur E., 66
John R., 7, 24, 102	Flora J., 67
John Ronald, 46, 74	Isis B. (Whitted), 33
Joseph Lee, 25	John, 32, 66
Josephine "Josie" (BLACK), 75	John Thompson, 32, 66
Larien Elbridge, 138	Laura A., 66
Lewis Yarbrough, 138	Lucy Ann, 10, 32
Lorenzo D., 63	Maria (Whitted), 31, 66
Lorraine, 103	Mary "Polly" (Horton), 32, 66
Louisa E., 25	Mary Ellen, 66
Mahala (COOPER), 24, 63	Sarah "Sallie", 7, 25
Mary Edith, 98	William, 33
Mary Ellen, 24	YOUNG
Mary Jane (HARRIS), 24, 62	Alram, 123
Merlie Vernice, 138	Anna (Stemson), 123
Milburn, 103	John Henry, 88, 123
Milburn Elbridge, 74	Mary Letha (Adams), 88, 122
Milton, 24	YTURRALDE
Nancy (WEAVER), 25	Andrew James, 151
Nancy Jane "Jennie" (WHITTED), 46, 74	Arnold, 109, 141
Oscar Lewis, 105, 138	Caroline Marie, 151
Richard, 24	Caroline Marie, 151 Cecilia Lorraine, 141, 151
Ruth (PLEASANTS), 7, 23	Christopher John, 151
Ruth Emeline (WOODSMALL), 24, 63	Elena (HINAJOSA), 141

YTURRALDE

Elizabeth Natalie (RAMSDELL), 141, 151

Ella Carol, 141

Frances Louise, 141

Frances Louise (WHITTED), 109, 140

Maria Isabella, 141, 150

Mark Arnold, 141, 151

Mark Matthew, 151

Mary-Beth Ann, 151

Moises, 141

Natalie Christine, 151

Nicholas Charles, 151

Ronald Anthony, 141

YURSIK

Nancy, 136, 147